

Aatrix TopPay

User Guide

Aatrix Software, Inc. 2100 Library Circle Grand Forks, ND 58201

www.aatrix.com

This document, as well as the software described in it, is copyrighted with all rights reserved. Under the copyright laws, no part of this document (whether in hardcopy or electronic form) nor the software may be reproduced or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, or otherwise, without the consent of Aatrix Software, Incorporated. Unauthorized use of this document, software, or any associated material is a violation of state and federal law. The content of this document is furnished for informational use only, is subject to change without notice, and should not be construed as a commitment from Aatrix Software, Incorporated. Aatrix Software, Incorpoarated assumes no responsibility or liability for any errors or inaccuracies that may appear in the document.

Any references to company names, persons, or data are for demonstration purposes only and are not intended to refer to any actual organization. Any resemblance to existing companies or persons is purely coincidental.

Aatrix, the Aatrix logo, Aatrix PayCheck, Aatrix Payroll, Aatrix TopPay, Aatrix MacP&L Payroll, Ultimate Payroll, MultiUltimate Payroll, Aatrix Accounting, Aatrix MacP&L, and Aatrix CheckPrint are trademarks of of Aatrix Software, Incorporated. TimeMinder¤ is a registered trademark of Aatrix Software, Incorporated. Other trademarks and products are the property of their respective owners and should be treated as such

'2002 Aatrix Software, Incorporated. All rights reserved.

Aatrix Top Pay 11.0 User Guide

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

User Manual overview 1-2
Symbols and conventions 1-2
Paper and pdf manuals 1-2
Installation instructions 1-3
Aatrix Top Pay overview
Company Setup tab window 1-5
Employees tab window 1-6
Payroll Items tab window 1-7
Process Payroll tab window 1-8
Reports tab window 1-9
Liabilities tab window 1-10
Employee Lists
Software terms
The Internet menu 1-13
Understanding the basics 1-15
Getting help 1-17
Contacting Customer Support 1-17

CHAPTER 2: COMPANY SETUP

Company Setup overview	2-2
Opening companies	2-4
Creating new companies	2-4
Creating QuickBooks payroll data files	2-8

Departments and Groups overview 2-9
Creating departments 2-9
Assigning employees to departments
Gross pay expensing by department
Editing department names 2-12
Creating groups 2-13
Assigning employees to groups 2-14
Editing group names 2-15
Preferences overview
Accounting preferences 2-17
Employee preferences 2-19
Printing preferences
Program preferences 2-23
Security preferences
Default password
Time Card preferences 2-27
Other features
Checkstock Watcher
How the Checkstock Watcher works
Error checking
Find and replace 2-33
Printing mailing labels 2-34
Label Setup

CHAPTER 3: EMPLOYEES

Employees overview	. 3-2
Setting up employees	. 3-3
Setting up new employee defaults	. 3-3
Entering new employees	. 3-6
Saving employees	3-11

Editing employees 3	3-11
Deleting employees	3-12
Finding employees	3-12
Renaming employees	3-13
Importing employee information	3-14
Adding personal information 3	3-16
Adding notes to employee files	3-19
Employee pay history	3-21
How does the paycheck date affect reports?	3-21
Entering past pay history 3	3-22
Editing pay history records 3	3-23
Adding pay items to paychecks	3-23
Removing pay items from paycheck records	3-25
Updating employer paids in pay history	3-26
Printing paycheck records 3	3-27
Deleting paychecks from pay history	3-27
Reprinting paychecks	3-28
Duplicating paycheck records 3	3-29
Using employee lists 3	3-30
What is the Master List? 3	3-30
How employee names are displayed in employee lists	3-30
The Employee List pop-up menu	3-31
Creating employee lists 3	3-32
Opening employee lists 3	3-33
Deleting employee lists 3	3-33
Adding employees to employee lists 3	3-34
Removing names from employee lists	3-36
Evaluating employees 3	3-37
The Employee Evaluator window	3-37

Evaluation forms 3-38
Creating evaluation forms 3-38
Adding questions to evaluation forms
Editing evaluation questions 3-43
Deleting evaluation questions 3-45
Undeleting evaluation questions 3-46
Moving evaluation questions
Printing evaluation forms
Evaluating employee work performance 3-49
Evaluating employees 3-49
Printing previous evaluations
Deleting previous evaluations 3-53
Setting up evaluation reminders

CHAPTER 4: PAYROLL ITEMS

Payroll Items overview
Creating payroll items 4-3
Deductions
Employer paids 4-9
Social Security and Medicare tax rates
Extra income 4-15
Setting up vacation, holiday, and personal pay 4-21
Setting limits on payroll items 4-24
Managing payroll items 4-27
Assigning payroll items to employees 4-27
Unassigning payroll items 4-28
Editing payroll items 4-29
Deleting payroll items 4-30
Printing payroll items reports

..... CONTENTS

Job costing overview 4-3	32
Creating jobs 4-3	32
Assigning jobs to income items 4-3	33
Deleting jobs 4-3	34
Disabling/Enabling jobs 4-3	34
Plug-ins overview	35
Optional plug-ins 4-3	35

CHAPTER 5: PROCESSING PAYROLL

Processing payroll overview	5-2
Before processing payroll	5-3
Processing employee paychecks	5-4
Editing Employee Paysheets	5-8
Printing checks from the Process Payroll window	5-9
Recording checks from the Payroll Process window	5-10
Quitting the payroll process	5-10
Other tasks	5-11
Printing an Employee Paysheet	5-11
Processing bonus checks	5-11
Importing employee hours	5-13
Check Queue overview	5-14
Previewing paychecks before printing	5-15
Printing paychecks from the Check Queue	5-16
Recording queued paychecks without printing	5-20
Editing queued paychecks	5-22
Removing paychecks from the Check Queue	5-22
Aligning checks in the printer	5-24

CHAPTER 6: REPORTS

Reports overview	-2
Generating reports	-3
Preview vs. Print Report 6-	-6
The Preview menu	-7
The Reports List overview	-8
Customizing the Reports List 6-	-8
Report Bundles	-9
Creating report bundles 6-	-9
Editing/removing report bundles 6-1	11
The Report Queue	12
Adding reports to the Report Queue	12
Printing/viewing the Report Queue	13
Form 941 overview	15
Processing Form 941 6-1	15
Printing Form 941 6-1	18
Troubleshooting Form 941 6-1	19
File menu commands 6-2	20
EZ Report Builder overview	21
Creating new EZ reports 6-2	22
Other EZ tasks 6-2	25
Editing EZ reports 6-2	25
Exporting EZ reports 6-2	25
Period by period EZ reports	25

CHAPTER 7: LIABILITIES

Liabilities overview	7-2
Liability payments	7-4
Creating liability payments	7-4

..... CONTENTS

. .

Editing liability payments
Deleting liability payments
Writing/printing liability checks
Printing liability checks
Viewing your liability payment history
The Check Register window
Viewing options
Managing check registers 7-15
Entering deposits
Entering withdrawals 7-16
Finding entries
Editing entries
Voiding entries
Deleting entries
Printing check registers
Reconciling check registers
Creating new check registers
The Liability Register window
Managing liability registers 7-29
Creating liability registers
Entering liability register payments
Editing liability register entries
Deleting liability register entries

CHAPTER 8: POSTING PAYROLL DATA

Posting overview	8-2
The QuickBooks menu	8-2
Linking QuickBooks accounts to payroll items	8-3
Importing a QuickBooks Chart of Accounts	8-4
Linking payroll items to accounts	8-5

Editing existing links	. 8-9
Sending/posting paychecks to QuickBooks	8-10
Sending/posting liability checks to QuickBooks	8-12

CHAPTER 9: CHECK DESIGNER

Check Designer overview	9-2
Sample checkform templates	9-4
The Check Designer window	9-5
Graphic tools	9-5
Viewing checkform templates	9-7
Display Options	9-7
Form Setup options	9-9
Modifying existing checkform templates	9-10
Creating new checkforms from scratch	9-12
Fields (Text, Picture, New)	9-20
Adding Text fields	9-20
Adding Picture fields	9-21
Adding New fields	9-22
New fields described	9-24
Normal (Year to Date, Fiscal YTD and Hours)	9-27
Editing fields	9-33
Managing Check Designer fields	9-34
Aligning fields	9-34
Changing fonts and font styles	9-35
Deleting fields	9-35
Duplicating fields	9-35
Moving fields	9-36
Selecting fields	9-36
Test printing checkforms	9-37

CHAPTER 10: TIME CARD

Time Card overview 10)-2
Time Card vs. Time Card Remote 10)-2
The Employee Time Sheet 10)-3
Using Time Card 10)-4
Before using Time Card 10)-4
Manually entering data into time sheets)-5
Time sheet data fields 10)-6
Printing employee time sheets 10-	10
Using Time Card Remote 10-2	11
Before using Time Card Remote 10-	11
Importing Employee Lists into Time Card Remote	13
Setting up preferences in Time Card Remote 10-	15
Using the Time Settings in Time Card Remote	18
Punching in/out with Time Card Remote 10-	19
Exporting/dumping Time Card Remote data	21
Editing Employee Lists in Time Card Remote	23
Editing employee hours in Time Card Remote	25
Other Tasks	27
Importing Time Card hours into payroll	27
Printing time cards 10-2	28
Adjusting time card printing settings	30
Time Card reports 10-2	30

CHAPTER 11: SETTING UP REMINDERS

The Reminders Calendar overview	11-2
Opening the Reminders Calendar	11-2
The Reminders Calendar buttons	11-3
Setting up reminders	11-4

Editing reminders	-6
Deleting reminders	-6
Disabling reminders 11	-7
Enabling reminders 11	-7
The Reminders Due window 11	-8
Removing reminders 11	-8
Disabling reminders 11	-9
Reminders at startup 11	-9
Printing reminder calendars 11-	10

CHAPTER 12: MAINTENANCE

Backing up and restoring 12-2
Backing up payroll data 12-2
Restoring from a backup 12-4
Install options 12-6
Moving files to a different computer 12-8
Using large capacity disks to move files 12-8
Using a network to move files 12-9
Using floppy disks to move files 12-9
Purge Data 12-11
Purging payroll data 12-11

CHAPTER 13: DIRECT DEPOSIT

Direct Deposit overview	-2
Setting up for direct deposit 13-	-3
Setting up companies for direct deposit	-3
Setting up employees for direct deposit	-5
Creating prenotification files 13-	-7
Processing direct deposit payroll	-9

CHAPTER 14: AATRIX EFTPS

	14.0
Aatrix EFTPS overview	
Questions and Answers	
Requirements	14-3
Opening Aatrix EFTPS	14-3
The Aatrix EFTPS tab windows	14-5
Company Setup window	14-5
EFTPS Values window	14-6
Connection window	
History window	
Setting up Aatrix EFTPS	14-8
Before you begin	14-8
Creating EFTPS company files	14-9
Setting the preferences in Aatrix EFTPS	
Setting up security	14-13
Opening EFTPS company files	14-14
Quitting Aatrix EFTPS	
Connecting to the Aatrix EFTPS Server	14-15
Transmitting EFTPS tax payments	
Troubleshooting	
STATES REQUIRING SPECIAL ATTENTION	
Overview	A-2
SAMPLE REPORTS	
Overview	DO
Payroll Reports.	B-3

Miscellaneous Reports......B-19

TROUBLESHOOTING

Troubleshooting overview	C-2
Error Messages.	C-2
Program incompatibilities	C-4
Printing	C-4
General	C-5



CHAPTER

Introduction

Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- User Manual overview
- Program overview
- Software terms
- Internet menu
- Understanding the basics
- Contacting Customer Support

User Manual overview

Symbols and conventions

To help you understand and use the manual more effectively, this user manual uses the following symbols and conventions to make specific types of information stand out.



The light bulb symbol indicates a helpful tip, shortcut, hint or suggestion on the current topic.



The warning symbol is used to alert, warn, or caution you of particular procedures, actions or notices.

Note: The *Note* format (i.e., line above, line below) is used to format a special note.

The (>) symbol indicates a selection to make from a menu. For example, File > Print is the same as select the Print command from the File menu.

Paper and pdf manuals

Aatrix Software provides User Manuals in the following formats:

PDF	You can download User Manuals from our website (www.aatrix.com) or copy them to your hard drive from the Aatrix CD-ROM.
	To view/print PDF manuals, you need Adobe Acrobat Reader (version 3 or later) installed on your computer. The User Manuals, as well as installers for Acrobat Reader, are located in the Documentation folder on the Aatrix CD-ROM.
Paper	If you want to purchase a User Manual in paper format, call 1-800-426-0854.

Installation instructions

Instructions for installing your payroll program are not provided in the User Manual, instead they are provided as a separate document that is included with your software order. If you misplace your installation instructions, you can find them in a folder called *Installation Instructions* on the Aatrix CD-ROM.

Aatrix Top Pay overview

Thank you for choosing Aatrix Software. Aatrix Top Pay been designed with an "open architecture" format that allows you to define and set the parameters for your deductions, employer paid contributions, and extra income items to fit your payroll needs.

If the software as is cannot perform a needed payroll task, call customer support. A variety of additional plug-ins have been created to handle most situations.

While comprehensive and powerful, our payroll programs use the latest in user friendly interface features which has made our software among the most popular on the market. However, if you have never done payroll processing before or you have any questions, our support staff will be happy to help you. For information on contacting Customer Support, please refer to "Getting help" on page 1-17.

The Tab windows

Before you begin using Aatrix Top Pay, there are some things you should become familiar with in order to use the program more easily.

It is helpful to think of Aatrix Top Pay as operating in six different modes: Company Setup, Employees, Payroll Items, Process Payroll, Reports, and Liabilities.

To access any one of the modes, click the appropriate Tab as illustrated below.

		Tab	
	,	Bentz & Co.	
Company Setup	Employees	Payroll Items Process Payroll Reports Liabilities	١
Employee List:	?		
Master List	\$	Nev Deleter Personal Py History Notes Save	

Each tab window contains a set of buttons that change depending on which mode you are in. Clicking these buttons will execute the command that the button represents. For example, clicking the New employee button allows you to create a new employee file.

Company Setup tab window

Click the **Company Setup** tab to open the window that contains your company information.

Bentz & Co.						
Company Setup	Employees	Payroll Items Process Payroll Reports Liabilities				
Image: Second						
Bantz & Co. Sample Company	Co. N Trade N Add Federa [<u>12-1</u> Taxpas	ny Info: vame: Bentz & Co. vame: Bentz & Co. contact: Barb ress: 1127 N. Columbia Rd. Fax: 701-779-7790 Email: Email: City: Grand Forks State: ND 12234121 Ver ID Number (TIN): 3456789 Ver ID Number (TIN):				
	Registe Che Employ	form: Departments: Groups: rix AML-2 \$				

The buttons across the top of the Company Setup tab window allow you to set up new companies, store bank information such as your bank routing number for printing checks on blank checkstock or for direct deposit.

With the **Checkstock Watcher**, you can create an alert to warn you when your check stock is running low.

Clicking the **Prefs** button allows you to setup your preferences for accounting, employees, printing, program, security, and Time Card.

The **Calendar** feature can be used to create reminders to remind yourself of important events, such as employee birthdays or dates that government reports are due.

You can use the **Error Checking** feature to create rules to catch payroll processing errors before they occur. Clicking the **Enroll EFTPS** button allows you to enroll with the Aatrix's EFTPS Service.

Employees tab window

Click the **Employees** tab to set up new employee files or to edit the employees you already have entered.

	Bentz & Co.					
Company Setup	Emplo	yees Payroll Items Process Payroll Reports Liabilities				
Employee List: Master List	?	New Decletation Personal Parsonal History Notes Save				
New Employee Settings Anderson, John J Anderson, John J Anderson, John J Andrevs, Mary M Bartz, Theodore S Blake, Lillith L Carlson, Caol M Carpsoy, Nichael O Dahl, Perter R Dietz, Raymond R Ebert, Louie N Endijish, Robert A Erritz, Jon Konald T Evrans, Ruth K Fritz, Jon Konald T Evrans, Ruth K Fritz, Jon Konald T Evrans, Ruth K Fritz, Jon Koshu A Grange, Jerri J Grange, Jerri J Grange, Jerri J Grange, Jerri J Howard, Lindsey P Hudson, Pamela Jo Jenson, Jay L Johnson, Howard M Kramer, Joshua W Larson, Larry A Lenz, Gabriella W Martin, Terranee J Metz, Angella A Messinger, Michael D Mott, Tracy E Nelson, Sarah D	Image: A	Employee Info:				

It is in the Employees tab window that you will setup your new employee files with such information as name, address, pay rate, and claims. This is also where you will make changes to your existing employees or delete from the system.

When you select an employee from the Employee List and click the **Personal Info** button, you can add information such as emergency contact name, birthday, phone number, and other related information.

When you click the **Pay History** button, a window opens where you can enter, edit, or view the pay history records of the selected employee. You can also keep notes about an employee with the **Notes** feature.

The **New Employee Settings** option listed at the top of the Employee List is where you enter the default settings for new employee files. This file contains the pay period, filing status and other related payroll information you want automatically assigned to new employees. You can think of New Employee Settings file as the template the program uses when you create each new employee file.

Payroll Items tab window

Click the Payroll Items tab to open the Payroll Items window.

Bentz & Co.						Ξ	
Company Setup	Emplo	oyees Payroll Items	Proce	ss Payroll ∕ Rep	oorts Y	Liabilities	
Employee List: Master List	?	Display: All	\$		Show etail Edit Item	Delete Item	
Employee List Settings New Employee Settings		Select (√) the payroll iter	ms you w	ant assigned to: Mas	ter List (all ei	mployees)	_
Adams, Samuel J		Payroll Items:	Type:	Calc. Method:	Job / Limit:	T× Expt: Link:	
Andrevs, Mary M Andrevs, Mary M Bortz, Theodore S Blake, Lillith L Carpenter, Pat H Crosby, Michael D Dahl, Perter R Dietz, Raymond R Eastman, Bonnie D Ebertr, Louie N English, Robert A Errikson, Ronald T Evans, Ruth K Fritz, Jon J Grange, Jerri J Hovard, Lindsey P Hudson, Pamela Jo	III	Health Insurance ✓ Medicare ✓ NO 2002 North Datota ✓ Social Security ✓ Employer Paid: FUTA ✓ Medicare Match	FICA State Tax FICA FUTA FICAmat	% Gross 0.80% % Gross 1.45%	 84,500.00 wage 84,500.00 wages 84,500.00 wages		
Jensen, Jay L Jensen, Jay L Johnson, Howard M Kramer, Joshua W Larson, Larry A Lenz, Gabriella W Martin, Terrance J Mertz, Angella A Messinger, Michael D Mett, Teoru E		To personalize an item, click th modify the item.	he name of	the item. When it's highli	ghted, click the "	Edit Item" button to	

Any payroll item that is displayed in this window is "Available" to assign to your employee files. The payroll items you initially see are the ones you created via the installation process. Use the "**New**" buttons to create additional items. Clicking **Hide/Show Detail** will turn on/off the detail (e.g., type, calculation method) of each item.

Once a payroll item is created, you can assign the item to all the employees on the selected Employee List, individual employee files, or to the New Employee Settings file. To assign an item, select the All Employees, New Employee Settings, or an individual employee from the Employee List, then click the desired payroll item. A checkmark ($\sqrt{}$) will appear next to the name of the payroll item to indicate that it is assigned to whatever file is selected in the Employee List.

Clicking the **Print Report** button allows you to print a report showing the assigned payroll items and their setup for the whatever is selected in the Employee List (e.g., Employee List Settings, an individual employee).

Process Payroll tab window

When you are ready to process your payroll, click the **Process Payroll** tab.

			Bentz &	Co.			E
Company Setup	Empl	oyees 🍸 Payroll	ltems Pr	ocess Payro	ll Report	ts 🕴 Liabilities	
Employee List: Master List	?	Add Barner Pay Item	Print Re Check Ci	cord Queue check Check	Print as Report	View Export Payroll Original	
Adams, Samuel J		Adams, Samue	51 J		QuickCalc™ On		
Anderson, John J Andrews, Mary M Bartz, Theodore S		Gross Pay Deduct 932.32	tions Ei	mployer Paid 79.63	Net Pay 749.76	i	
Blake, Lillith L		Income :	Pay Rate:	Hours:	Amount :		=
Carlson, Carol M		Regular Pay	10.50		910.04		
Carpenter, Pat H Crosby, Michael O		Overtime	15.75	i 0.0	0.00		
Dahl, Perter R		Double Overtime	21.00		0.00		- 11
Dietz, Raymond R		Commission	0.00		0.00		
Eastman, Bonnie D		Bonus	0.00		0.00		- 11
Ebert, Lóuie N		EIC Payment	22.28		22.28		- 11
English, Robert A	-			86.67	932.32		- 11
Erikson, Ronald T	≡						
Evans, Ruth K Fritz, Jon J		Extra Income:	Pay Rate : 10.50		<u>Amount:</u>	Job : Vinne	
Grange, Jerri J		Vacation	10.50	0.0	0.00	None	
Howard, Lindsev P							
Hudson, Pamela Jo		Deductions:	Tips:	¥aqes:	Amount :		
Jensen, Jay L		Federal Income Tax	TIPS :	910.04	71.00		
Johnson, Howard M		Medicare	0.00		13.20		
Kramer, Joshua W		ND 2002 North Dakota		910.04	9.94		
Larson, Larry A Lenz, Gabriella W		Social Security	0.00		56.42		
Martin, Terrance J		Health Insurance	0.00	910.04	32.00		
Mertz, Angella A					182.56		
Messinger, Michael D							
Mott, Tracy E		Employer Paid:		Yages:	Amount:		-
Nelson, Sarah D	Ŧ	FUTA		910.04	7.28		-
Preston, Jack 0	•	Medicare Match		910.04	13.20		E

An **Employee Paysheet** like the one displayed in the above illustration appears. The paysheet will display the selected employee's itemized income, deductions, and employer paid contributions. You can enter or change many of the values as well as add or remove payroll items on-the-fly.

Clicking the **Revert to Original** button returns the selected employee's paysheet back to its original values. This is helpful if you make changes to an employee paysheet and then determine that the original values were accurate.

A unique feature of your payroll program is the **Check Queue**. It "stores" your paychecks until you are ready to print them. This is the preferred method for processing payroll. It allows you to process all your paychecks and then print them at the same time. After queuing all the checks, click the **Print/View Queue** button to access the Check Queue and print your paychecks.

The **Send/Post Payroll** button allows you to send your payroll information to QuickBooks.

Reports tab window

		Bentz & Co.
Company Setup	Emplo	oyees Payroll Items Process Payroll Reports Liabilities
Employee List: Master List	?	Report Nev Image: Constraint of the second
Adams, Samuel J Anderson, John J Anderevs, Mary M Bartz, Theodore S Blake, Lillith L Carlson, Carol M Carosby, Michael O Dahl, Perter R Dietz, Raymond R Eastman, Bonnie D Ebert, Louie N English, Robert A Errikson, Ronald T Ervans, Ruth K Fritz, Jon J Grange, Jerri J Howard, Lindsey P Hudson, Pamela Jo Jenson, Jay L Johnson, Hovard M Kramer, Joshua W Larson, Larry A Lenz, Gabriella W Martin, Terrance J Mestz, Angella A Messinger, Michael D Hitt, Trave D Merson, Saro D		Report On:

Click the **Reports** tab to open the Reports window.

A list of all the reports that are available for use are located on the right side of the window in the Reports list.

The **Customize List** feature allows you to select which reports you want displayed in the Reports list.

You can generate reports for an entire Employee List or a specific employee, for the time period you specify.

Once you've designated the time limits for your report (e.g., quarter, month), clicking **Preview/Process** allows you to view your report on the computer screen before sending it to the printer. Clicking the **Print Report** button will send the report directly to the printer without previewing it.

You can use the **EZ Report Builder** to quickly put payroll information together into a report format.

Liabilities tab window

Bentz & Co.						
Company Setup Employee	es 🍸 Payroll Items 🎽 Process Pa	yroll i Re po	orts Liabilitie	s)		
Register: ? Check Register 💠	View Payment Deposit Withdraw Memory		end Print Record TPS Check Check			
To vrite a Check: 1) Select or Create a Payment 941 Liability FUTA Liability Health Insurance New Edit Delete	Bentz & Co. 1127 N. Columbia Rd. Date: Grand Forks, ND 58201 Pay To: First Bank Address 5177 S Vashington Grand Forks, ND 58201 Memo	2/15/02 (heck # 7227			
2) Select Employee L 🖨	Selected items for this check	Туре	Amount			
	Federal Income Tax 🜲	Federal	500.00			
3) Select the Period 🔶	Medicare 🗘	Medicare	111.98			
	Social Security 🗘	Social Security	478.85			
	Medicare Match 🗢	Emplr.	111.98			
4) Calculate	Social Security Match 😫	Emplr.	478.85			
Amounts	Amount Not Allocated 🗢		0.00			
Amounts	Amount Not Allocated 🔶		0.00 🔻			

Click the **Liabilities** tab to print/record both liability and miscellaneous checks.

In the Liabilities tab window, you can setup your payments (e.g., 941 deposit, health insurance payment) beforehand and "use" them whenever you write checks. When you use a payment, the program calculates the amount of the check using data it culls from the Pay History records. This will save you time when you are making your Federal and State tax deposits or your unemployment payments.

Once your check is calculated, you can send it directly to the printer, record it without printing, or if it's a federal tax deposit, you can submit the payment to the government through the **Aatrix EFTPS Server**.

You can view the entries in the selected check register by clicking the **View Register** button. Clicking the **Payment History** button allows you to quickly view the payments you've already made.

The **Deposit** and **Withdraw** buttons allow you to make a deposit into or a withdrawal from the selected check register without having to go into the check register itself.

Employee Lists

On the left side of most tab windows you will see an **Employee List** pop-up menu as illustrated below.



The names of your employee lists are displayed at the bottom of the Employee List pop-up menu. It includes the names of the employee lists that the program automatically creates (e.g., Master List) as well as any you may have created. There are also commands that allow you to edit your employee lists. For example, you can add or remove employees from the employee lists you create.

Selecting an employee list from the pop-up menu will display the names of the employees that are on the selected list.

Software terms

Deductions	Refers to the payroll items that are deducted from employee paychecks. This includes federal taxes, state taxes, Social Security, Medicare, health insurance and other similar items.
Employee List	A list or grouping of employees for the purpose of processing payroll or generating reports. The Employee List is displayed on the left side of the Employees, Process Payroll, and Reports tab win- dows.
Employer Paid	This refers to payroll items that are paid by the employer. This includes "matching" employer amounts for Social Security, Medicare, health insurance, and similar items. It also includes employer payments for federal unemployment, state unemployment, disability, and other related items.
Extra Income	This refers to additional income such as bonuses, commissions, tips, different pay rates for differ- ent jobs, and other sources of extra income.
Plug-Ins	These are utilities that you use to increase the power and versatility of your payroll program. For a list of these plug-ins and their functions, refer to "Plug-ins overview" on page 4-35.
Pay History	This refers to your employee's year-to-date pay- roll records. Individual paychecks can be viewed in Pay History.
Check Queue	A temporary storage area for employee paycheck information. This allows the printing of all employee paychecks at the same time.

The Internet menu

From the menu bar, a category called **Internet** is available when your payroll program is open. The commands in this menu are detailed below.

Internet Help		
Check for updates		
Online Registration		
Payroll FAQ		
Online Support		
Find a Consultant		
eSupport		
Ordering Supplies		
State Forms		
Support Plans		
Aatrix Care		
Online Manuals		

Check for updates

With your Customer ID#, you can access updates for your payroll program.

Online Registration

Rather than using mail or fax, this web page provides you with direct online registration of your software.

Payroll FAQ

Provides you, free of charge, access to a Knowledge Base that contains frequently asked questions about the Aatrix payroll software.

Online Support

This web page provides a variety of Support information (e.g., how to use eSupport).

Find a Consultant

Provides information on Aatrix Resellers and Qualified Installers.

eSupport

This web page allows you to send an email directly to the Aatrix Technical Support staff.

Ordering Supplies

This connection takes you to the Aatrix Online Store.

State Forms

This web page has information on which state forms we provide as an option to our payroll software.

Support Plans

Provides information on the different support plans that are available to our Aatrix customers.

Aatrix Care

If you are on the Aatrix Care Support Plan, this connection provides access to the Support Knowledge Base and QuickTime help movies.

Online Manuals

From this web page, you can download the electronic version of the User Manuals. To open these manuals, you need Acrobat Reader installed on your computer.

Understanding the basics

The following information is dedicated to those users who are not familiar with the Macintosh computer and Apple Interface. Experienced Macintosh users can skip this section. This section is not intended to replace the manual that came with your Macintosh. We recommend that you read that manual first.

Quitting the program

To quit the payroll program, select **File** > **Quit**.

Using pull-down menus

Your payroll program uses a series of pull-down menus that contain commands that operate the program. The menus are listed across the top of the screen. To pull down a menu, point to the title of the menu at the top of the screen you want to access. Press and hold down the mouse button to open the menu. To choose a command, drag the pointer to the command you want. Release the mouse button and the command will activate.

Pop-up menus

The payroll program also uses a feature called pop-up menus. The pop-up menus offer you additional features and options to choose from as you operate the payroll program. These pop-up menus are located within various dialog boxes as you operate the program.

When you hold the mouse button down on a pop-up menu, the menu literally "pops-up" from the dialog. Move the mouse pointer to your selected option choice and when you release the mouse button, your choice will be selected.



The Putfile dialog

A Putfile dialog allows you to tell the computer where to save any new files you create. A similar dialog called the Getfile dialog is used for opening files that have already been created. These dialogs allow you to open every folder on both your hard disk or your disk drives.



If you hold the mouse down on the title of the current **folder** (at the top), you can move backwards through your folders to your hard disk. Use the Desktop button to switch from one drive to another (e.g., hard disk to floppy disk). Once you find the file, double clicking it will activate it.

Command keys

Notice that when making selections from the menu bar that some of the commands have what is called **Command Key** equivalents listed next to the them.

Command Keys are a combination of the Command Key (the key with the apple on it) and another key on the keyboard, pressed simultaneously. Command Key functions allow you to activate a command from the keyboard instead of using the menu bar.

For example, the Save command can be accomplished either by using the menu bar or by using Command Keys.

Menu bar: File > Save

Command Key: Command Key / "S" key

Getting help

Aatrix is proud to provide you with several resources to assist you with all your payroll needs.

The User Manual

Use this manual as a starting point for finding solutions to all of your payroll questions. The manual is the fastest, easiest, and most cost effective manner to resolve all of your payroll questions.

On-Line Help

Check out our on-line help at www.aatrix.com.

Telephone Support

For customers who want that human touch, Aatrix is proud to provide telephone support with our qualified customer support staff. To help us provide answers to your questions, please have the following information ready when you call.

- Company name and credit card number.
- Computer information such as computer type, amount of memory (RAM), system version, and printer type.
- Be at your computer with the program open so that we can walk you through your solution step by step.

Contacting Customer Support

Note: Customer Support is available for a nominal charge on a credit card.

Hours:	Monday - Friday 8:00am - 5:00 pm CST
Telephone:	701-746-6017
Fax:	701-746-4393
E-Mail:	esupport@aatrix.com
Mail:	Aatrix Software, Inc.
	c/o Customer Support Dept.
	PO Box 5129
	Grand Forks, ND 58206-5129

Notes:





Company Setup

Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Setting up new companies
- Using departments and groups
- Preferences
- Using other features such as Error Checking, Mailing Labels, and the Checkstock Watcher

Company Setup overview

When you click the **Company Setup** tab, a window such as the following is displayed. The information you enter in the Company Setup window will be used throughout the payroll program and for reporting purposes.

Bentz & Co.					
Company Setup Emplo	oyees 🎽 Payroll Items 🕇 Process Payroll 🎽 Reports 🌱 Liabilities 🗍				
?	MICR. Info MICR. Info				
Bentz & Co. Sample Company	Company Info:				
<u>^</u>	Megister: New Check Register ÷ Development Employee List: Sales Sales Sales Support V				

The list on the left displays the names of your companies. Initially, the list will contain the name of the company you set up during the installation process and a Sample Company. You can use the Sample Company to get familiar with the program and to experiment with different payroll options.

To switch to a different company, click the name of the company you want to open. Any changes you make to the company setup are automatically saved by the program.

You can create additional companies by clicking the **New Company** button. For details, refer to "Creating new companies" on page 2-4.

Following is a brief description of the other features provided in the Company Setup tab window.

Chapter 13. Direct Deposit.











If you plan to use Direct Deposit, click this button and enter the required information. For details, refer to

Click this button to enter banking information such as the name of your bank, account number, and other

banking related information. The information can be used for printing your checks on blank check stock with the MICR line. For more information, refer to the file called **MICR Check printing** located in the Documentation folder on the CD-ROM disk.

Clicking this button brings up the Aatrix EFTPS Enrollment Form. It is a two-page form for you to fill out and submit to Aatrix Software if you wish to enroll with the Aatrix EFTPS Service. For more information, refer to Chapter 14, *Aatrix EFTPS*.







Clicking this button opens the Reminders Calendar window. Reminders are a handy way to remember employee anniversaries, employee birthdays, and due dates for state and federal tax forms. For details, refer to Chapter 11, *Setting Up Reminders*.

Clicking this button opens the Checkstock Watcher. It is here that you can set up the program to warn you when the number of checks you have on hand are running low. For details, refer to the "Checkstock Watcher" on page 2-29.

Clicking this button opens a dialog where you can setup error checking rules that will stop payroll processing errors from occurring. For more information, refer to "Error checking" on page 2-31.

Opening companies

The following dialog will appear when you launch the Aatrix Top Pay.

Company Selection				
Please select a company to ope	en:			
Bentz & Co.				
Sample Company	You can switch companies at any time within the program by selecting the company from the list in the Company Setup tab window.			
New Company				
Restore from Backup				
?	Quit Continue			

Select the company you want to open, then click the **Continue** button. The program will open to the Employees tab window of the company you selected.

Creating new companies

There are two ways you can create a new company. To use either option, click the **New Company** button in:

- The Company Setup tab window.
- The Company Selection window (see above).

Instruction Set 2-1: Creating a new company



To use Aatrix Top Pay with QuickBooks, you MUST create the necessary links. If needed, refer to "Menu link to" on page 2-18. Also, if you have existing QuickBooks payroll data to bring into the new company, generate the necessary QuickBooks data files before continuing. For detailed instructions, refer to "Creating QuickBooks payroll data files" on page 2-8.

1 Click the **New Company** button in either the **Company Setup** tab window or the **Company Selection** window.
2 The following dialog will appear.

New Company Setup
Do you have QuickBooks payroll data to convert? No, I have no QuickBooks payroll data to convert Yes, I have QuickBooks "employee info" to convert Include pay history records
Continue

3 Select the appropriate conversion option, then click **Continue**.

No Select the **No** option if you do not have any QuickBooks payroll data to bring into the new company.

Yes Select Yes if you have QuickBooks employee information (e.g., name, SSN) to convert. Click the Include pay history records checkbox if you also have employee pay history records to bring into the payroll program, then click the Continue button.

The following dialog will appear. Read the information, then click **Continue**.



When you click **Continue**, a series of windows will appear. Read and respond to each window as it appears. 4 The following dialog will appear.

Save company as:
Cancel OK

5 Enter the name of your company, then click **OK**.

The program creates a folder for this company and saves it in the Aatrix Payroll f folder. The company folder will contain a Checkforms f folder, an Employee Files f folder, a Registers f folder and a Reports f folder.



If you are converting QuickBooks payroll data, a series of windows will appear that require you to match your QuickBooks payroll items to specific payroll items in the payroll program.

6 Note that the name of your new company has been added to the Companies list. Enter all relevant information for this company.

	Test Company 🛛 🗧
Company Setup	Employees Y Payroll Items Y Process Payroll Y Reports Y Liabilities)
	Image: Second state
Bentz & Co. Sample Company Test Company	Company Info: Co. Name: Phone: Trade Name: Address: Fax: Address: Fax: City: State: Zip: Federal ID (EIN): State: State: Taxpayer ID Number (TIN): Defaults: Check Register Register: Check Register Employee List: Master List Partments: Oroups: New Edit

Company info

Enter your company name, address, telephone number, etc. Many fields, such as the Federal ID number (EIN) are used for government reports such as the 941, so make sure you enter your company information as you want it to appear on your reports.

Taxpayer ID Number (TIN)

This optional number is used for EFTPS transmission. For more information on the Aatrix EFTPS Service, refer to Chapter 14, *Aatrix EFTPS*.

State and Unemployment IDs

To enter your State and Unemployment IDs, click into each column, entering the two-letter abbreviation for your state in the first column, your state ID in the middle column, and your state unemployment ID in the last column.

Defaults

Your payroll program will default to the selections you make in the Checkform, Register, and Employee List pop-up menus. If needed, you can change a default on-the-fly. For example, when you print checks, the program defaults to the checkform you have selected here. However, you have the option to change to a different checkform in the Print Checks dialog.

Departments/Groups

Setting up Departments and/or Groups is optional. For more information, refer to "Departments and Groups overview" on page 2-9.

7 You are now ready to verify your default settings and enter your employee information. For details, refer to "Setting up new employee defaults" on page 3-3 and "Entering new employees" on page 3-6.

Creating QuickBooks payroll data files

If you are creating a new company AND have existing QuickBooks payroll data to bring into the new company, you will need to first create the necessary data files. The procedure is a two step process and is outlined below.

Step 1	Create an export file that contains your QuickBooks employee
	and payroll items information.

- 1 Open QuickBooks, then select **File > Export**.
- 2 In the Export dialog that appears, select the **Employee List** and **Payroll Items** options, then click **OK**.
- 3 In the dialog that appears, name the file *Employee Info*, click the **Desk-top** button, then click **Save**.

Step 2Create tab-delimited report files that contain your employee's
pay history. Skip this step if you do not have any payroll history to
convert (e.g., you are starting a new calendar year).

- 1 Select **Reports** > **Payroll Reports** > **Summary by Employee**.
- 2 Limit the report data to **This Calendar Year** and **Employee**.

Dates This Calendar Year 🔻 Fr Columns Employee 💌

- **3** Choose **File** > **Print Report**.
- 4 In the Print Report dialog, select **Tab-delimited File**, then click **Print**.
- 5 In the Putfile dialog that appears, name the file *Yearly Pay History*, click the **Desktop** button, then click **Save**.
- 6 Repeat steps 1-5, except limit the payroll report data to **This Calendar Quarter** and **Employee** and name the file *Quarterly Pay History*.

-

Dates This Calendar Quarter 🔹 Fr 🕇 Columns Employee

You can now create your new company. For details, refer to "Creating new companies" on page 2-4.

Departments and Groups overview

You can setup a list of departments and/or groups and assign each employee to a department and/or group. This can help you to organize your payroll and provide you with detailed reporting options, such as generating reports combining employees from more than one Employee List.

Creating departments

Departmentalization is mainly used for distinguishing groups of employees for reporting purposes. After determining all the departments your company has, you are ready to set them up in the payroll program.

Instruction Set 2-2: Creating a department

- 1 In the **Company Setup** tab window, click the **Departments** radio button.
- 2 Click the New button.



3 In the text box, enter the name of the department.



You cannot remove the names of the departments from the list. You can, however, change the names of existing departments.

4 Click OK.

The department name appears in the scrolling list.

5 Follow steps 2 to 4 until all your departments are created.

You are now ready to assign your employees to departments.

Assigning employees to departments

After you have created all of your department names, you can then assign employees to their specific department. This is a nice feature if you want to generate payroll reports by department.

Instruction Set 2–3: Assigning an employee to a department

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, select an employee name from the Employee List.
- 2 Click the **Personal Info** button.



3 From the **Department** pop-up menu, choose the appropriate department for the selected employee. If an employee does not belong to a department, select the **Not Assigned** option.

Note: An employee cannot be assigned to more than one department at a time.

- 4 Click OK.
- 5 Follow steps 1 to 4 until all employees are assigned to a department.

Gross pay expensing by department

Your gross wages can be assigned to different expense accounts for the purpose of creating departmentalized reports. For example, you can generate a report that shows the expenses of a particular department by first creating your departments and assigning them to your employees.

You will also need to set up the corresponding gross wage expense accounts in QuickBooks. Please refer to your accounting software manual for information on creating gross wage expense accounts.

Instruction Set 2-4: Gross pay expensing by department

1 If you have not yet done so, setup your departments and assign a department to each applicable employee.

If necessary, refer to "Creating departments" on page 2-9 and "Assigning employees to departments" on page 2-10.

- 2 Export the chart of accounts out of QuickBooks. In the Save dialog that appears, name the file *Chart of Accounts*, click the **Desktop** button, then click **Save**.
- 3 Launch Aatrix Top Pay, then select the **Send/Post Payroll** command under the QuickBooks menu.

If the menu bar does not display the correct accounting program, refer "Menu link to" on page 2-18.

4 Set up the links between your payroll items and accounts.

The links you need to create are outlined in the next step. For details on how to create a link, refer to "Linking QuickBooks accounts to payroll items" on page 8-3.

- 5 In the Designate Account Links portion of the window:
 - Link each of the **Gross (DEPARTMENT)** payroll items to the corresponding QuickBooks gross wage expense account(s).

When imported into QuickBooks, employee gross wages are debited to the expense account linked to the Gross (DEPARTMENT) payroll item.

• Link each of the **Gross (Not assigned or all**) payroll items to a general salary expense account in QuickBooks.

This is the account that will be used if an employee is not assigned to a department or if a department that doesn't have its gross linked to a specific QuickBooks account.

Editing department names

There may be times, due to company re-organization or company marketing plans, that you will need to edit the name of an existing department.

Instruction Set 2-5: Editing a department name

- 1 In the Company Setup tab window, click the Departments radio button.
- 2 Select the department you want to edit.
- 3 Click the **Edit** button.
- 4 In the dialog that appears, edit the department name.
- 5 Click OK.

The department will be listed with its new name.

Note: If a department is assigned to an employee, the program automatically changes the name of the department in the Personal Info dialog too.

Creating groups

Many employers need to designate which group an employee belongs to for the purposes of certified payroll. Since the titles for these groups may be different in every state, you can enter your own titles.

Instruction Set 2-6: Creating a group

- 1 In the **Company Setup** tab window, click the **Groups** radio button.
- 2 Click the **New** button.

Enter the new group title:
Cancel OK

3 In the text box, enter the name of the group.



You cannot remove the names of the groups from the list. You can, however, change the names of existing groups.

4 Click OK.

The group name appears in the scrolling list.

5 Follow steps 2 to 4 until all your groups are created.

You are now ready to assign your employees to groups.

Assigning employees to groups

After you have created all the group names, assign specific employees to their specific group. This is a nice feature if you want to generate payroll reports by groups.

```
Instruction Set 2-7: Assigning an employee to a group
```

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, select an employee name from the Employee List.
- 2 Click the **Personal Info** button.

Person	al Information 📃 🗏
Standard Fields	Custom Fields
Employee:	Samuel J Adams
Phone Number:	701-746-1212
Personal Contact:	John Q. Adams
Contact Phone:	701-746-5555
ID Number:	African American
Birthday:	Asian
Department:	Latin American 🗘
Group:	✓ Other
Gender:	NotAssigned
Notes	Cancel OK

3 From the **Group** pop-up menu, choose the appropriate group for the selected employee. If an employee does not belong to any of your groups, select the **Not Assigned** option.

Note: An employee cannot be assigned to more than one group at a time.

- 4 Click OK.
- **5** Follow steps 1 to 4 until all employees are assigned to a group.

Editing group names

There may be times, due to changes in government reporting requirements, that you may need to edit the name of an existing group.

Instruction Set 2-8: Editing a group name

- 1 In the **Company Setup** tab window, click the **Groups** radio button.
- 2 Select the name of the group you want to edit.
- 3 Click the **Edit** button.
- 4 In the dialog that appears, edit the group name.
- 5 Click OK.

The group will be listed with its new name.

Note: If a group is assigned to an employee, the program automatically changes the name of the group in the Personal Info dialog too.

Preferences overview

Preferences are options that allow you to customize the way certain things work within the program. They are global, meaning that all companies use the same preferences settings.

To access the Preferences, you can either select **Edit** > **Preferences** or in the Company Setup tab window, click the **Prefs** button.

	\sim	Preferences
	/ccounting Options	Check printing preferences:
Ι	Employee 👼	Precede "Net Pay as Text" with: ****
	Options 🕌	Follow "Net Pay as Text" with: ****
	Printing Continues of the second seco	Precede "Net Pay" with: ****
	Program 🔚	Follow "Net Pay" with:
	Options	Language: English
	Security	English 👻
N	Time Card	Currency symbol: \$
	Options 🕒 🖵	Plural of currency name: Dollars
	ОК	Menu link to: None 🜩
	Cancel	
	?	

Note the buttons on the left of the window. Clicking any one of these buttons will open the preferences window that the button represents.

When you make changes to any of the preferences options, the program automatically saves your changes when you click the **OK** button. If you make changes and decide you don't want to save these changes, click the **Cancel** button.

Note: You do not have to set your preferences every time you use the program because the program will always use the current preference settings.

Accounting preferences

When you click the Accounting Options button, the following window opens.

Accounting st Check printing preferences:	Preferences		
Follow "Net Pay as Text" with: Printing Printing Program Program Options Security Options Currency symbol: Security Plural of currency name: Ok Cancel ?	Options	Check printing preferences: Precede "Net Pay as Text" with: **** Follow "Net Pay as Text" with: **** Precede "Net Pay" with: **** Follow "Net Pay" with: Language: English Currency symbol: \$ Plural of currency name: Dollars	

Following is a description for each option in the above preference window:

Precede/follow net pay amounts

These fields allow you to insert special characters onto your printed checks before and after both the numerical value of the check as well as the written text value on the check. This is an excellent feature to prevent anyone from writing in an extra dollar amounts, either numerically or with text, onto your checks.

The program defaults to asterisk characters. You can change the default setting by using your cursor to delete the current characters and entering the characters you want.

Language on check

The language option allows you to decide which language the text of the check should be printed in. English and French Canadian are the only options available at this time. If you would like to use other languages, please contact Aatrix Software, Inc. with your request.

Currency symbols

Use this field to define the monetary symbol to print on checks. The program defaults to the standard "\$" sign. To change the program default, tab to the Currency symbol field, delete the \$ character, then enter the symbol you want.

Plural of currency name

Use this field to define the monetary unit to print on checks. The program defaults to Dollars. To change the program default, tab to the Plural of currency name field, delete the text, then enter the text you want.

Menu link to

Select the accounting program you are linking your payroll program to. If this option does not apply to you, or your accounting program is not listed in the pop-up menu, choose the **None** option.

If you choose an accounting program, its name will appear as a pull-down menu in your payroll program. For example, if you choose Intuit Quick-Books, your payroll program will have a QuickBooks menu containing the following commands.

QuickBooks®	
Send/Post Payroll	
Open QuickBooks	

Employee preferences

When you click the **Employee Options** button, the following window opens.



Following is a description for each option in the above preference window:

Store payroll records by

All payroll data is saved by date. By default, the program stores the payroll data in the employee's Pay History records using the **Paycheck date**. If you want the program to store your payroll data using the pay period ending date, select the **Pay Period ending date** option.

Reports are generated using the date that the payroll checks were stored in Pay History.

Alternate default hours

If you want to change the default hours (e.g., 86.67) to a different number, select this option and enter the hourly number you want the program to default to. So instead of the standard hours like 86.67 for semi-monthly employees, the amount could be changed to 70. This number would be the default and it would automatically display in the employee's paysheet.

Default to employee hours from previous period

When this option is selected, the program will enter the hours you entered for your employees in the *previous* pay period into the *current* paysheet.

Note: Make sure this option is not selected if you plan to import Time Card hours for processing payroll.

Per item income sources

Extra Income items can be set to reflect Per Hour, Per Unit, or some other "per item" rate of income. You can name this third rate of income to fit your needs. For example, if an employee is reimbursed for travel, you could set up an extra income item that calculates a per mile rate. Simply enter mile in the Preferences dialog. When creating a New Extra Income item, use the Income Types pop-up menu to select the Per Mile option.

Include tips in gross pay

Select this checkbox if you want to include your employee's tips in their gross pay.

Printing preferences

When you click the **Printing Options** button, the following window opens.

Preferences		
Accounting ¢ Options \$	Printing Preferences:	
Employee P	🗌 Don't zero out negative value paychecks	
Printing Options	🗹 Include commas (,) in numbers over 999.99	
	🗌 When printing queue, print 🥼 checks per page	
Program 🔚 Options	Automatically print liability checks	
Security	🗌 Checks always in 🛛 🔾 Landscape 🖲 Portrait	
Options By	🗌 Reports always in 🛛 Landscape 🖲 Portrait	
Time Card	Report list order:	
	Predefined, EZReport G 57Bapart Bradefined	
ОК	O EZReport, Predefined	
Cancel	🗌 Cache reports list	
2	🗌 Printing to an Imagewriter	
	Enable MICR check printing	

Following is a description for each option in the above preference window:

Don't zero out negative value paychecks

Restauranteurs may find this option useful. Sometimes because of deductions amounts, an employee can have a negative net pay. If this happens, the program automatically makes the check amount \$0.00 and warns you. Select this option to turn off this warning and allow the program to write negative checks.

Include commas in numbers over 999.99

Selecting this option will print commas in numbers larger than 999.99, making it easier to read large amounts. Keep in mind that government forms like the 941 and W2 require no commas in large numbers.

When printing queue, print ____ checks per page

This option allows you to print a specified number of checks per page. Use this option for printing two, three, or four checks on a pre-printed laser check form. Your checkform template must correspond to the number of checks per page. Refer to "Form Setup options" on page 9-9.

Automatically print liability checks

Selecting this option will bring up the Print Liability Checks dialog when you quit the payroll program. It allows you to print your liability checks. For details, refer to "Printing liability checks" on page 7-9.

Printing orientation of checks and reports

You can set the printing of checks and reports to default to either landscape or portrait mode. The **landscape** mode will print your checks and reports sideways (see below). The **portrait** mode prints in the regular format.



If for any reason you need to change the orientation of a particular check or report printout, select **File** > **Page Setup** and make your change. After printing, the program defaults back to the setting you choose here.

Report list order

Use this option to designate the order you want the reports to appear in the Reports list in the Reports tab window.

Cache reports list

Each time you open the Reports tab window, the program rebuilds the Reports list. This can take some time depending on the number of reports. If the Cache reports list option is selected, the program will save the reports to a file, instead of rebuilding the list. Note that if you create a new report, the report will not appear in the Reports list until you deselect this option.

Enable MICR check printing

You can print your checks on blank check stock using this optional MICR (magnetic ink character recognition) check printing feature. Just insert blank check stock and the MICR toner cartridge into your laser printer and print your checks complete with the MICR line at the bottom of the check. You no longer need separate check stock for each checking account.

For information on purchasing the MICR kit, contact Aatrix Sales at 1-800-426-0854. Instructions for setting up the MICR Check Printing feature are located in the Documentation folder on the CD-ROM.

Program preferences

When you click the **Program Options** button, the following window opens.



Following is a description for each option in the above preference window:

Automatic backup

The program defaults to automatic backup. This means that whenever you print or edit a check, you are prompted to back up when you quit the program. There is always the possibility of hard disk failure or damage to your data due to a variety of causes. *Therefore, always keep a backup of your data*. If needed, refer to "Backing up payroll data" on page 12-2.

QuickCalc[™] real time check calculation

When you are entering or changing values in an employee's paysheet, the program, by default, uses a real-time check calculating process called QuickCalcTM. When the QuickCalcTM option is selected, the program automatically calculates the employee's deductions and contributions when an income value is changed.

If you deselect $QuickCalc^{TM}$, the program will not calculate the paycheck values until you click the **Calculate** button. The **Calculate** button is displayed only after deselecting the $QuickCalc^{TM}$ option.

Don't rebuild the Master List when program starts

The Master List is composed of every employee file that is stored in the Employee Files f folder. It is created every time you start up the program. Select this option if you do *not* want the program to create the Master List each time you launch the program. When this option is selected and you create a new employee, you will have to add the employee to other Employee List(s) using the Add Employee to List command in the Employee List pop-up menu.

Support large employee lists

If selected, a dialog will appear when opening the program that allows you to create a customized Master List on-the-fly.

In this dialog, all employees are initially selected. To exclude an employee from the list, click the employee's name. The names of excluded employees are grayed out. Click the **None** button to exclude all employees, then you can select just those employees you want to appear on the list. Click **Active Only** to display only active employees. The Employee List pop-up menu will display your customized employee list as Modified Master List.

Auto-create employee lists

By default, the program automatically creates an employee list for each of your different pay periods and your active and inactive (terminated) employees. These employee lists are saved to the Employee Files f folder and are displayed in the Employee List pop-up menu.

Disable Payment History window on start up

If selected, the Payment History window will not appear upon program startup. You can, however, view the Payment History window at any time by selecting **Utilities** > **Payment History**.

Current fiscal year

The program's default fiscal year setup runs from the first to the last day of the year. If your business fiscal year is different than the default, enter the dates for which your company's fiscal year runs in the appropriate text boxes.

Security preferences

When you click the Security Options button, the following window opens.

Preferences		
Accounting ¢ Options Printing Options Options Security Options Time Card Options Cancel	Security Preferences: ✓ Password protect this program Level two password: Level two users are "Master" users, with access to all program features, including this security screen. Level one password: Let level one users: ✓ Edit checkforms Edit employee's records Print Reports Write miscellaneous checks Time card entry only:	

It is highly recommended that you use password security to protect the integrity of your payroll data. Password protection is beneficial in protecting your payroll data from unauthorized use and alteration of data. The program offers two levels of password protection as well as password access to the Time Card application. This allows you to limit portions of the program to certain individuals. For example, you may not want some individuals to have the capability of editing your employee records and printing reports.



Passwords are case sensitive. This means if you set up the password(s) in capital letters here, you must use capital letters when entering your password to access the program. You will only be allowed to enter the program if you type in the correct password.

When you open the program and enter in your password, the letters of the password appear on the screen as bullets (\bullet). This prevents anyone looking over your shoulder at the monitor from learning the password while you are typing.

Following is a description for each option in the above preference window:

Password protect this program

Select this option to setup passwords for accessing the program. Textboxes will appear allowing you to enter the *Level Two*, *Level One*, and *Time Card* passwords. To turn off password protection, deselect this option.

Level Two

Entering the Level Two password at program startup allows the user to access and perform all the functions of the program.

Level One

Entering the Level One password at program startup allows the user to access selected functions only, such as editing checkforms and employee records. If Level One users attempt to access a function that is not selected, they will be warned that they do not have security clearance for that function.

Time card entry only

Entering the Time Card password at program startup takes the user directly to the Time Card application, allowing the user to enter punch in/out times.

Note: The program requires you to set up all three passwords. If you don't need a Level One password or you aren't using Time Card, enter the same password in all three text boxes. If you want to change your password(s), open the Security Preferences dialog and enter your new passwords.

Default password

If your password doesn't work, or the password dialog appears and you never setup password protection, type in the default password, *password*, in lower case letters. Once you are in the program, set up your passwords in the Security Preferences dialog.

If you can't open the **Employees** tab window and the **Preferences** command in the **Edit** menu is grayed out, enter your Level Two password when you launch the program. If you did not password protect your program with a Level Two password, enter the default password, *password*, in lower case letters. Once you are in the program, set up your passwords in the Security Preferences dialog.

Time Card preferences

When you click the Time Card Options button, the following window opens.

Accounting C Options C Employee C Options C Printing C Options C Security C Options C Security C Options C C Time Card Options C	Preferences Time Card Preferences: Time format: 12 hour Minutes 24 hour Hundredths ✓ Automatic Overtime Calculation Work weeks begin on: Sunday ✓ Over 40.0 hours per day e week is overtime Over 10.0 OT hours per day e week is dbl overtime Saturday hours are: Reg. OT OUT	
Cancel ?		

Following is a description for each option in the above preference window:

Time format

The manner in which you plan to enter your employee's hours is set up with the Time Format options. The **12 Hour** option uses the standard AM/ PM format. The **24 Hour** option uses a 0-23 hour format. The **Minutes** option uses the standard minute (0-59) format. The **Hundredths** option allows you to enter the fractions of hours in hundredth (e.g., 6:92).

Automatic overtime calculation

If you want the program to automatically calculate the overtime hours when you import time card hours into your payroll program, select the **Automatic Overtime Calculation** checkbox.

Work weeks begin on

Select from the pop-up menu the day of the week the program should start accumulating hours worked. For example, if your regular work week starts on Monday, select *Monday* from the pop-up menu.

Overtime hours

In the appropriate boxes, enter the number of hours your employees must work before they begin to earn overtime and double overtime. Then select the period of hourly calculation, either by day or week.

Saturday / Sunday hours

Select the proper pay rate for weekend hours worked on Saturday and Sunday as either regular, overtime, or double overtime hours.

Note: If you select overtime and/or double overtime for Saturday and/or Sunday, the program will override the number of hours you entered in the above text boxes.

Other features

There are other payroll related features in your payroll program that you may find helpful. These features are:

- Checkstock Watcher
- Error Checking
- Find and replace
- Mailing labels

Checkstock Watcher

The **Check Stock** feature is a unique function of your payroll program. When setup, it warns you when the number of checks you have on hand is running low.

Instruction Set 2–9: Setting up the Checkstock Watcher

- 1 In the **Company Setup** tab window, click the **Check Stock** button.
- 2 In the dialog that appears, select the **Turn Checkstock Watcher On!** checkbox.



3 Setup the options as needed.

Checkstock is used for paychecks only

Select this option if you only print paychecks.

Checkstock is used for paychecks and misc. checks

Select this option if you print both paychecks and miscellaneous checks. In the text box, enter the average number of miscellaneous checks you write per week.

Highest check number of checkstock on hand

Look at your existing checkstock and enter the highest check number.

Warn 'x' weeks ahead of time

Enter how many weeks in advance you want to be warned when your checkstock is running low.

4 Click OK.

How the Checkstock Watcher works

Each time you quit the payroll program, the number of checks you printed is tracked. If your checkstock is running low, a dialog such as the following will appear projecting when you are most likely to need more checkstock.

Checkstock Watcher™
Based on the checks that were issued today, you are likely to need checks within the next 3 weeks.
If you have ordered checks, please enter the new high check number below.
Highest check #
You can click the "Order" button below to order checks directly from Aatrix.
Order Supplies OK

If you have not ordered more checkstock and you don't want to order any at this time, click **OK** to exit the program. If you've already ordered more checkstock, enter the highest check number in the **Highest check** # text box, then click **OK**. The Checkstock Watcher will be reset with the check number you entered.

Clicking the **Order Supplies** button allows you to order checks directly from Aatrix. After printing out your order form, enter how many checks you ordered. The Checkstock Watcher will reset with the appropriate check number. If you didn't order any checks, leave the text box blank.

Error checking

The Error Checking feature enables you to catch errors before recording your payroll into Pay History. You can set up your own error checking rules that will catch errors when you process payroll. For example, you can create a rule to warn you if the deduction called Social Security isn't being deducted from an employee paycheck or if the net pay of an employee paycheck is over \$2500.00. Although not required, using the Error Checking feature can help you avoid problems later on.

Instruction Set 2-10: Setting up rules for error checking

1	In the Company	Setup tab	window,	click the	Error	Checking butto	n.
---	-----------------------	-----------	---------	-----------	-------	----------------	----

Error Checking Rules	
Error Checking Rules for Payroll Items: Fatal error w/o Deduction Social Security Fatal error w/o Deduction Federal Income Tax Fatal error w/o Deduction Medicare Fatal error w/o Deduction ND 2002 North Dakota Error w/o Deduction Health Insurance	New Edit
Error Checking Rules for Gross / Net Pay: Warn me if 'Gross Pay' is OVER: Warn me if 'Gross Pay' is UNDER:	
☐ Warn me if 'Net Pay' is OVER: ☐ Warn me if 'Net Pay' is UNDER:	
Can	cel OK

- 2 If you want, create rules to warn you if the **gross pay** on your employee paychecks is over or under an amount you specify.
- **3** If you want, create rules to warn you if the **net pay** on your employee paychecks is over or under an amount you specify.

4 If you want to create an error checking rule that pertains to a specific payroll item, click the **New** button.

	New Error Checking Rule
lf:	the Deduction 💠 Federal Income Tax 💠 is not included on a paycheck,
Then:	Warn me, but let processing continue Warn me, and stop payroll processing
	Only for employees in the state of:
	Cancel OK

Use the above dialog to create a rule that warns you if a particular deduction or employer paid contribution is not included on an employee paycheck. You can even limit the warning to employees of specific cities and/ or states.

5 After setting up your error checking rule, click **OK**.

The rule will be displayed in the scrolling list where it can be edited or removed from the list.

6 Click **OK** when you have finished setting up your error checking rules.

Find and replace

The Find and Replace feature saves you the time of having to go into each employee's file and make a change that must also be made in many other employee files. For example, if you need to change a health insurance deduction amount from \$100 to \$125, you simply **Find** the \$100 and **Replace** it with \$125, or if you need to replace your salaried employees pay from \$700 to \$750, or if you need to change the pay rate of your minimum wage hourly employees from \$4.25 to \$4.50. The Find feature also allows you to Find and Replace an amount of a deduction, extra income item, or employer paid contribution.

To open the Find dialog, select Edit > Find to open the Find dialog. If the command is grayed out, open the Employees tab window to activate the Find command.

Find this: Amount Text 700.00 Replace with: 1000.00 Employee list to search: Master List	Find here: Employee files Extra Income Extra Income YTD Deductions Deductions YTD Employer Paid Employer Paid YTD
‹‹Message››	Find %F Replace & Find %D Replace %R Replace All Done



Items such as state name, area code on employee telephone numbers, zip code, salary pay rate, and hourly pay rate are found using the Employee files option.

Printing mailing labels

The Print Mailing Labels feature allows you to print one label or multiple labels for both your employees and your company. Labels can be printed for direct employee mailings, notices, return addresses, and many other uses as well.

Instruction Set 2-11: Printing mailing labels

1 Select File > Print Mailing Labels.

_	Current com Selected em		mation	
	Adams, Samuel Anderson, John Andrews, Mary Bartz, Theodor Blake, Lillith Carpenter, Pat Crosby, Micha Dahl, Perter R Copies of ea	n J 7 M re S L M t H el O L	1	



The Print button will not be active until you click the **Label Setup** button and setup your label printing specifications. Instructions for label setup begin on the next page.

2 Choose who you want to print labels for.

Current company

Select the **Current company information** option to print labels that contain your company name and address.

Selected employees

To print labels that contain your employee's name and address, select the **Selected employees** option, then select the employee(s) you want to print labels for from the scrolling list. Only those employees that are selected will be printed.

3 Enter the number of copies you want printed of each label.

If you need more than one copy of a particular label (e.g., 30 company labels for the return address on 30 envelopes), enter the number of copies you need in the text box.

- 4 Click the **Print** button.
- 5 Align the label paper in your printer, then click the **Print** button.



You may want to test print on plain paper before printing on actual label paper. Also, depending on the type of laser printer you have, label paper may be placed in the printer either face up or face down. Check with your printer manual to determine how your printer feeds paper.

Label Setup

Use the options in the following dialog to setup the specifications for printing mailing labels, then click **OK**.

Setup Mailing Labels
Labels are: 🖲 1 up 🔾 2 up 🔾 3 up
┌Measurements: ────
Label width: 3.0 Label height: 1.25
Top margin: 0.25 Left margin: 0.25
Note: When entering height and width of labels, please include the distance between labels (for example, 4 inch labels with 1 /2 inch distance between labels should be entered as 4.5 inches.)
☑ Printing on a LaserWriter
Cancel OK

Labels are

Select the type of label paper (1 up, 2 up, or 3 up) you are printing on. The 1 up labels come on a sheet with only one column of labels. The 2 up labels come on a sheet with two columns of labels. The 3 up labels have three columns of labels across the page.

Measurements

Carefully measure the width of the label from the left edge to the right edge (or the left edge of the next label if you are using 2 up or 3 up). Then measure the height of the label from the top edge of the first label to the top edge of the next label on the sheet. Always include the distance between labels in your measurements. To determine the top margin, measure from the top edge of the sheet down to the first label. Enter your measurements in inches and use decimals to express a fraction of an inch (i.e., for a 2 1/2 inch label, enter 2.5).

Printing on a LaserWriter

Select this option if you are printing labels to a laser printer and the labels are mounted on an 8.5 by 11 sheet of paper.

Note: Once the mailing label setup is organized to your specific needs, you will not have to set it up again unless you wish to make changes.





Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Entering employees •
- Entering past pay history •
- Using employee lists .
- Evaluating employees

11-04-2003 614

123 1233700v

BENT2800.

PN Sicherton ant Brian ant Brian

camuel J. Adams

Employees overview

In the **Employees** tab window (see below), you will enter new employees as well as edit existing ones.

		Bentz & Co.
Company Setup	Emplo	yees Payroll Items Process Payroll Reports Liabilities
Employee List: Master List	?	New Delete Personal Figure Notes Save
New Employee Settings Additionation of the settings Additionation of the setting Addrews, Hehry M Bartz, Theodore S Blake, Lillith L Carpenter, Pat H Crosby, Michael O Dahl, Perter R Dietz, Raymond R Eastman, Bonnie D Ebert, Louie N English, Robert A Errikson, Ronald T Evens, Ruth K Fritz, Jon J Grange, Jerri J Howard, Lindsey D Hudson, Ramela Jo Jensen, Jay U Johnson, Howard M Kamor, Jarry A Lenz, Gabriella W Martin, Terrance J Mertz, Angella A Messinger, Michael D Nott, Tracy E Nelson, Sarah D		Employee Info: Name Samuel J Adams Address SSN [43-34-2423] Address Down and Forks City Grand Forks State ND Pay period: Semimonthly Paid: Hourly \$ 10.50 per hour Salary \$ 21,840.00 Annual salary Filing status: Overtime: 1.5 \$ Dbl. Overtime: Raise the Per hour rate' to \$ On Last raise: Vacation, Sick, Holiday Earned Income Credit: Last review date: Both spouse filing Evaluate Employee: Bates: Hired: 1/7/94

The process of entering employees into the payroll program involves setting up the default information file for new employees and then entering each employee with their own specific information (e.g., pay rate, claims).

Before entering your employees, verify that the new employee default settings are set up as needed (see "Setting up new employee defaults" on page 3-3). The new employee settings should include information such as pay period, filing status, payroll items (i.e., income, deductions, employer paid contributions), overtime rates, state and zip code.

After setting up the new employee defaults, enter your employees (see "Entering new employees" on page 3-6). Once an employee is entered, his/her name is displayed in the employee list on the left of the window.

Setting up employees

Setting up employees in order to process payroll involves:

- Setting up new employee default settings
- Entering employee information
- Entering prior pay history, if applicable
- (Optional) Creating additional employee lists
- (Optional) Setting up performance evaluation forms for evaluating employee work performance

Setting up new employee defaults

In many cases the default information will not differ greatly from one employee to the next. For instance, all the deductions like Federal taxes, State taxes, Social Security and Medicare may be the same, or all the employees may have the same city, state, and zip code.

As a result of the payroll installation process, a file called **Default Stationery** was created. This file contains all the deductions, employer paid contributions, and other information you entered during installation. It can be thought of as a "new employee template" because when you click the New Employee button, the program starts a new employee file that consists of the information contained in the Default Stationery file (e.g., pay period, deductions, contributions, zip code). All you have to do is enter each employee's unique information.

You can edit the new employee default settings at any time however, it is best if you make any necessary changes before entering new employees to be sure that the defaults reflect your "average" employee.

Instruction Set 3-1: Setting up new employee defaults

1 In the **Employees** tab window, select the **New Employee Settings** option that is located at the top of the Employee List.

The New Employees Settings default information dialog for the company that is currently open will appear.

	Bentz & Co.
Company Setup Emp	loyees 🎽 Payroll Items 🎽 Process Payroll 🎽 Reports 🌱 Liabilities 🗎
Done ?	Here teleform Personal Englogen Info
New Employee Settings reference, Sential J Anderson, John J Anderson, John J Anderson, John J Blare, Theoderson Blare, Liniten L Coritan, Corol Li Larspacer, Port H Crashy, Croit Li Larspacer, Port H Crashy, Chonis D Delt, Raymon K Easting, Consist D English, Robert A English, Rober	Employee Info: Name Address Address City Grand Forks State Pay period: Semimon Paid: Outry Salary Outrime: 1.5 Obl. Overtime: 2.0 Raise the Per hour rate' to \$ of Last raise: Vacation, Sick, Holiday Pates: Both spouses filing Dates: Hierd: 1/9/02
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Hired: 1/9/02 Terminated: Deceased:

- 2 Verify that the information already entered is what you want automatically used for new employee files. Add or remove information as needed.
- 3 Click Save.
- 4 Click Done.
- 5 Open the **Payroll Items** tab window.
- 6 Select the **New Employee Settings** option, which is listed near the top position of the Employee List.
7 Select $(\sqrt{})$ the payroll items you want the program to automatically assign to new employees. Refer to *Assigning payroll items to employees* in Chapter 4.

			Be	ntz & Co						E
Company Setup	Emple	oyees	Payroll Items	Proce	ss Payroll 🏻	Rep	oorts	Liabili	ties	
Employee List: Master List	?		Display: All	\$		Hide	Show etail Edit Item	Balata	Print Repor	
Employee List Settings New Employee Settings		Select (✓) the payroll iter	ms you w	ant assigned	to: New	Employees			
Adams, Samuel J		eave Pays	roll Items :	Type:	Calc. Method:		Job / Limit:	T× E×pt :	Link:	
Andrevs, Hary M Andrevs, Mary M Bortz, Theodore S Blake, Lillith L Carpenter, Pat H Crosby, Michael D Dahl, Perter R Dietz, Raymond R Eastman, Bonnie D Ebert, Louie N Ebert, Louie N Ebert, Louie N Ebert, Bonie D Ebert, Louie N Fritz, Jon J Grange, Jerri J Hovard, Lindsey P Hudson, Pamela Jo Jensen, Joy L	III	→ V → Dedu → Ere → MC → NC → Sc → Sc → Sc	Imbursement raining acation ideral Income Tax alth Insurance edicare 2002RerthDetota social Security Ioyer Paid: New IT A decicare Match	Reim PerHour PerHour PerHour Fied Tax Miso FICA State Tax FICA State Tax FICA FICA Mat SUTA	Amount Amount Amount *FE 2002 US F % Gross % Gross % Gross % Gross % Gross % Gross % Gross % Gross	2.00% 1.45% Dakota 6.20% 0.80% 1.45%	 84,900.00 wage 7,000.00 wages 94,900.00 wage			
Johnson, Hoverd M Kramer, Joshua W Larson, Larry A Lenz, Gabriella W Martin, Terrance J Mertz, Angella A Messinger, Michael D Mott Troug E		To person modify th	nalize an item, click t ne item.	he name of	the item. When	it's highli	ghted, click the "	Edit Item"	button to	

8 Create any other payroll items you may need (e.g., vacation, health insurance). Chapter 4 provides detailed instructions for creating new deductions, employer paids and income items.

To set up vacation pay, refer to *Setting up vacation, holiday, and personal pay* in Chapter 4.

- 9 Open the **Reports** tab window.
- 10 From the **Reports** list on the right, select the report called **Default Information Summary**.
- 11 Click the **Print Report** button.
- 12 Referring to this report, verify the default settings for the currently open company. Once you are sure that the default settings are set up as needed, you can start entering your employees.

Entering new employees

After the new employee default settings are set up, you need to enter the individual employee information such as name, address, social security number, and pay information. Each employee file starts with the new employee default settings, but information can be changed as needed.

Instruction Set 3-2: Entering a new employee



Before entering your employees, verify that the new employee default settings are set up as you wish them to be. For details, refer to "Setting up new employee defaults" on page 3-3.

1 In the **Employees** tab window. click the **New Employee** button.

	Bentz & Co.
Company Setup Emp	oyees Payroll Items Process Payroll Reports Liabilities
Employee List: ? Master List 🔶	New Deleter Employee Employee Personal Party Notes Save
Nev Employee Settings Addresson, John J Andresson, John J Andresson, Avary M Bartz, Theodore S Blake, Lillith L Carpenter, Pat H Corpositer, Pat H Croby, Michael O Dahl, Perter R Dietz, Raymond R Eastman, Bonie D Ebert, Louie N English, Robert A Erisson, Robert J Hvoerd, Lindsey P Hudson, Jemeia Jo Jennesn, Jey L Johnson, Howard M	Employee Info: Name Sawei J Adams Address Box 15 City Brand Forks State ND Pay period: Bemimonthly Paid: I 0.50 Barry 1 0.50 Paid: Box 15 Direct Deposit Settings Pid: Benimonthly Overtime: I.5 Dbl. Overtime: 2.0 Raise the 'Per hour rate' to \$ on Last raise:
Kramer, Joshus W Larson, Larry A Lenz, Gabriella W Martin, Terrance J Mertz, Angella A Messinger, Michael D Molt, Tracy E Nelson, Sarah D	Earned Income Credit: Evaluate Employee: Image: Payment Eligible Last review date: Both spouses filing Next review date: Dates: Hired: Hired: 1/7/94

2 If you are importing your employee information, select File > Import Employees. For details, refer to "Importing employee information" on page 3-14. 3 Enter the employee's information.

Name

Enter the employee name exactly as you want it to appear on reports and paychecks. The name should be in this format: John P Smith (first name, middle name or initial, last name). The name must not exceed 25 characters and should not contain a colon (:) symbol.



An employee's name should always be entered exactly the way it appears on their Social Security card. Titles that come before or after names, such as Dr., Jr., Esquire, II, etc., are not desired by filing entities on state and federal payroll reports.

Social Security Number

Enter the Social Security number in this format: 456-56-6789. Include the dashes.

Address, City, State, and Zip Code

The address line should be used for the employee's street address, including the route number or apartment number. Use the two-letter abbreviation for your state and type it in capital letters (e.g., CA for California).

1099 Recipient

Select the 1099 Recipient checkbox if you are giving this individual a 1099 form. It is a way to remind yourself that the individual is a 1099 recipient.

Direct Deposit

Select the Direct Deposit checkbox if this employee's paycheck is deposited into a bank account via Direct Deposit. For information on using Direct Deposit with your payroll program, refer to Chapter 13, *Direct Deposit*.

When you print your paychecks from the Check Queue, paychecks will be printed for regular employees and "pay stubs" will be printed for the direct deposit employees.

Pay Period

- The **Bi-Weekly** option is for those employees paid every two weeks.
- The Semi-Monthly option is for those employees paid twice a month.
- The **Ten Month** pay period is for employees such as teachers.

Paid

If the employee is paid on an hourly basis, click the **Hourly** radio button, then enter the Hourly Rate (e.g., 10.75) in the **per hour** field. Do not type in a \$ (dollar sign). When you tab out of the per hour field, the program automatically calculates the Annual salary for you.

If this is a salaried employee, click the **Salary** radio button, then type in the employee's annual salary in the **Annual salary** field. Do not type in a \$ (dollar sign). When you tab out of the Annual salary field, the program recalculates the annual salary amount for the selected pay period.

Overtime

Select the appropriate overtime and double overtime rates from the pop-up menus.

If none of the available options fit your particular needs, select the **Other...** option.

Overtime rates
1.5 times
1.5 times plus \$ per hour
🔾 Regular pay rate only
🔾 Regular pay rate plus \$ per hour
Cancel OK

Use the overtime and/or double overtime options to set up customized overtime rate(s) for the selected employee. For example, if the selected employee is to receive the regular pay rate plus \$1.50 for each overtime hour, click the last radio button and enter 1.50 in the text box.

Raise

Mark the checkbox to activate this feature, which is used to designate the amount and effective date of the employee's next pay raise. When the raise first goes into effect, the program generates an reminder alert, the date is entered in the **Last raise** area, and the fields are cleared. If applicable, the date and amount of the next raise can be set at this point.

Filing status

From the **Filing status** pop-up menu, select the marital status of this employee.

Claims/Withholding/Exempt

The **Number of claims** fields are used to enter the number of allowances that the employee claimed on the W-4 for Federal, State, and Local taxes. If nothing is entered, the program calculates taxes based on zero exemptions claimed.

The **Extra Withholding** fields are for any extra withholding the employee may wish to have taken out of his paycheck for federal, state or local taxes. The extra withholding will be above and beyond what is normally taken out for taxes based on the tables you are using. You can enter a different amount for each of the three taxes, or leave them at zero.

Select the appropriate Federal, State and/or Local **Exempt** checkboxes if this employee is exempt from any Federal, State and/or Local taxes.

Earned Income Credit

If this employee is eligible to receive advance Earned Income Credit payments added to his/her paycheck, click the **EIC Payment Eligible** checkbox (refer to IRS Circular E, *Employer's Tax Guide* to verify EIC requirements). If this employee's spouse has also filed to receive advance EIC payments, click the **Both spouses filing** checkbox.

Evaluate Employee (Optional)

Enter this employee's next review date. The date you enter will be added to the Reminders, which prompts the system to display a notice when the review date comes due. Click the **Evaluate** button to conduct an employee's performance review. For information on creating and using evaluation forms, refer to the section of this chapter "Evaluating employees" on page 3-37.

Dates

The **Hired** field automatically fills in with the date you create the employee file. You can change this date by clicking the mouse in this field and typing in the appropriate hire date.

To terminate an employee (i.e., make inactive, designate that the employee is no longer on the payroll), click the **Termination** date checkbox and enter the date of termination. After being terminated, the employee's name will appear in the Employee List as red bold type (plain bold type on a monochrome monitor). Do not delete terminated employees from your hard drive if you need to process reports (e.g., W2, 941) using their payroll data.

If you have an employee who becomes deceased, click the **Deceased** checkbox and enter the deceased date. The program tracks this information for your W2s.

4 (Optional) Click the **Personal Info** button if you want to add personal information to this employee's file.

For detailed information, refer to "Adding personal information" on page 3-16.

5 Click Save.

An employee file will be created and saved in the Employee Files f folder of the currently open company. For more information on saving employee information, refer to "Saving employees" on page 3-11.

6 Open the **Payroll Items** tab window and select the employee you are setting up.

7 Select $(\sqrt{)}$ the payroll items that you want assigned to this employee and modify if necessary.

For details on personalizing a payroll item, refer to *Editing payroll items* in Chapter 4.

8 Some states require a special employee tax status setup. To determine if your state has a module to handle the special setup, refer to Appendix A.

Saving employees

When saving a new employee file, the program automatically places the new record in the Employee Files f folder of the currently open company and adds the employee's name to the Master List. If an Employee List other than the Master List is open when a new employee is saved, the program also adds the employee's name to this list.

Click the Save button upon entering a new employee or editing an existing one.

Editing employees

When an employee's marital status, pay rate, or other information changes, their file needs to be edited and saved with the new data.

Instruction Set 3–3: Editing an employee

To change the name of an employee, use the Rename Employee feature. For details, refer to "Renaming employees" on page 3-13.

1 In the **Employees** tab window, select the employee you want to edit from the Employee List on the left.

If this employee is on more than one list, it does not matter which Employee List is open. Changing employee information in one list changes that same information in all lists.

- 2 Make the necessary changes.
- 3 Click Save.

Deleting employees

The Delete Employee feature permanently deletes from your hard disk all information associated with an employee (e.g., pay history, time card logs, etc.).

Instruction Set 3-4: Deleting an employee



Be very careful not to accidentally delete an employee for which you need to process reports such as the W2 report.

1 In the **Employees** tab window, select the employee you want to delete from the Employee List on the left.

It does not matter which employee list is open, deleting an employee file deletes the employee from all lists.

2 Click the **Delete Employee** button.

A dialog will appear warning that if you continue, the selected employee will be permanently deleted from your hard disk.

3 Click **Delete** to delete the employee or **Don't Delete** to close the window without deleting the selected employee.

Finding employees

The Find feature allows you to quickly locate an employee in the currently open employee list based on the search criteria you specify.

Instruction Set 3-5: Finding an employee

1 On your keyboard, press Command-F.

Select Employee					
Select the employee whose :	ID Number 🗢 Matches 🗢 Cancel Select				

2 From each pop-up menu, choose the search criteria you want to use to find the employee.

The Find feature will look for an employee whose ID Number, SSN, or Name contains or matches what you enter in the text box.

3 Click Select.

If the program finds an employee meeting the search criteria, that employee's name is highlighted in the employee list.

Renaming employees

There will be times when you need to change the name of an employee (e.g., a marriage or the name was not spelled correctly in the first place).

Instruction Set 3-6: Renaming an employee

Renaming an employee by just typing a new name into the Employees tab window will not change the name in the system, just in the screen. We recommend following the following instructions to rename an employee.

1 In the **Employees** tab window, select the name of the employee you want to rename from the Employee List on the left.

It does not matter which employee list is open if the employee is on more than one list. Renaming an employee in one list changes the name in all lists.

2 From the Employee List pop-up menu, select Rename Employee.

Rename Employee				
Enter the	first and middle names:			
John J				
Enter the last name:				
Enter the	e last name:			
Enter the Anderso				

3 Rename your employee (middle name or initial is optional).



An employee's name should always be entered exactly the way it appears on their Social Security card. Titles that come before or after names, such as Dr., Jr., Esquire, II, etc., are not desired by filing entities on state and federal payroll reports.

4 Click OK.

The new name will appear in your employee list(s) and will be used for checks and reports. The program also renames the employee's file name.

Importing employee information

Once the payroll program is installed, you can import a tab-delimited file that contains employee's information (e.g., name, address, wages). This can save the time of having to manually enter much of the general employee information requirements.

The tab-delimited text file format may be created with any word processor providing the file is saved in text format. For example, in MacWrite, prepare your file as described next, then select File > Save As. In the dialog that appears, name the file and select TEXT from the pop-up menu.

The information for each employee must be typed in sequence using all of the following information, even if it is zero. A Tab must be put between each field and a Return key after each employee.

Employee Name <tab> Address<tab> City<tab> State<tab> Zip Code<tab> Social Security Number<tab> Base Wage<tab> (if the Base Wage is a salary, add an X <tab>) (i.e.,: Base Wage<tab>X<tab>) Number of federal exemption claims<tab> Number of state exemption claims<tab> Number of local exemption claims<tab> Marital Status (1=single, 2=married, 3=married-filing separately, 4=head of household) <RETURN>

Following is an example of what such a file might look like. Note that one employee is on salary (as indicated by the X) and the other is paid hourly.

```
Joe T Nash → Box 2 + Ely + ND + 45678 + 501-00-2345 + 100.00 + X + 1 + 1 + 0 + 2 ¶
Al M Paunz + Box 9 + Ely + ND + 45678 + 123-45-3456 + 10.85 + 3 + 3 + 3 + 2 ¶
```

Note: Ignore what the text file might look like on your screen, the important thing is that you put a Tab between each field and a Return key after each employee.

Adding personal information

The information you enter in the Personal Information dialog allows you to keep a small human resource database for your company. You can also use the personal information in the Check Designer utility as actual items to place on a checkform template.

Instruction Set 3-7: Adding personal information

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, select the employee you want to add personal information to from the Employee List on the left.
- 2 Click the **Personal Info** button.

Personal Information					
Standard Fields	Standard Fields			Fields	
Employee:	San	uel J	Adams		
Phone Number:]	
Personal Contact:				-	
Contact Phone:					
ID Number:]	
Birthday:]	
Department:	Not	Assig	ned		•
Group:	Not	Assig	ned		•
Gender:	۵ ا	/lale	🔾 Fe	male	
		Can		0K	

3 Click the **Standard Fields** tab and enter the personal information of the selected employee.

Phone Number

The phone number of the employee can be useful when questions appear concerning the employee's paycheck.

Personal Contact

This field can be used to enter the name of the person to call in case of an emergency.

Contact Phone

Use this field to enter the phone number of the personal contact in case it is not the same as the employee's.

ID Number

Many companies use an ID number in addition to the Social Security number. This number can be entered in this field and used on any report or paycheck layout.

Birthday

Use this field to keep track of your employees' birthdays.

Department/Group

You can designate a department and/or a group that applies to this employee by choosing the appropriate selections from the pop-up menus.

If you did not set up any departments and/or groups during the Payroll Installer routine, refer to *Creating departments* and *Creating groups* in Chapter 2.

Note: You can have your Gross Pay expensed by departments. This allows you to post to multiple G/L accounts in your accounting software. For details, refer to "Gross pay expensing by department" in Chapter 2.

Gender

Some states require employee gender data. You can designate whether the selected employee is male or female by clicking the appropriate radio button. This feature is used only for those State Forms that require gender data.

Personal Information					
Standard Fiel	ds	Custom Fields			
Email address :	sadan	ns@bentzco.com			
 undefined > 					
<undefined></undefined>					
 undefined > 					
<undefined></undefined>					
 undefined > 					
<undefined></undefined>					
 undefined > 					
<undefined></undefined>					
 undefined > 					
Setup		Cancel OK			

4 Click the **Custom Fields** tab to define up to ten (10) custom fields.



The fields you setup in this widow can be used in reports created with the EZ Report Builder.

To create titles for the fields, click the **Setup** button.

e You can set the titles of up to ten optional employee fields:				
Email address:	< undefined >			
< undefined >	< undefined >			
< undefined >	< undefined >			
< undefined >	< undefined >			
< undefined >	< undefined >			
	Cancel OK			

In the window that appears, enter a title for each of the fields you want to setup (e.g., fax number, e-mail address), then click **OK**.

The titles of the fields appear on the Custom Fields window.

5 Click **OK** to return to the **Employees** tab window.

Adding notes to employee files

Built into your payroll program is a special word processor. It allows you to enter and date stamp up to 16 pages of notes for review, reprimand, or other information regarding each of your employees.

Instruction Set 3-8: Adding a note to an employee file

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, select the employee you want to add notes about from the Employee List on the left.
- 2 Click the **Notes** button.

The following dialog box will appear the *first* time you attempt to create notes on an employee.

	Do you want this employee history to be encrypted when it gets saved?
Yes	
No	Help

When a file or program is made secure, requiring a password for entry, it is *encrypted*. This program offers the option of encrypting employee files to prevent unauthorized access. To secure this employee's information, click the **Yes** button and enter a password for this file.

This password applies only to this file, so use a password that can be linked to the employee (e.g., employee #, first name), or use the same password with all your protected files.



Make sure you write your password down in a safe place because there is no way to discover or change this password once it is entered.

3 Once you have entered the password (if one is desired), the Notes window opens and notations concerning the selected employee can be entered.

The Notes feature works the same way any Macintosh word processor does with the font, style, and margin control. You can move the cursor with the mouse or by using the arrow keys.

Date menu

It is extremely important that you date your employee's personal notes. The program automatically stamps the note with the day and date as soon as you open the Notes window. If you are only reviewing the notes, delete the date. To turn off this feature, select **Date** > **Auto Stamp On Start Up**.

From the **Date** menu, choose whether or not to include the Day, Date, or Time, then select the desired style for each. A check mark ($\sqrt{}$) will appear next to the options you have selected. The program automatically enters to-day's date at the position of the cursor in the format you selected.

Margins

To set the margins and/or tab size, select **File** > **Set Margins**. A dialog will appear allowing you to setup your margins.

Selecting text

Selecting text is accomplished by clicking the mouse and then dragging over the desired text. Once selected (highlighted), you can cut and paste the text, remove it (Clear), or change the format (font, size, style).

Deleting text

Text can be deleted by selecting it and choosing the Edit > Cut, or by using the delete key.

Deleting files

When you add notes to an employee's file, the program creates a separate text file and automatically saves it in the **Employee Files** f folder of the currently open company. These text files will have a .txt extension after the employee's name (e.g., employee name.txt). If you wish to delete a text file, drag it out of the Employee Files f folder and into the trash.

4 When you are done, select File > Return to Payroll.

Employee pay history

All payroll checks are stored in Pay History. To access an employee's pay history records, open the **Employees** tab window, select an employee from the Employee List on the left, then click the **Pay History** button.

	Bentz	8 Co.			
You are editing this chec	k in Pay History.	Click Done 1	to return t	o the main s	screen.
Done ?	3/5/09 Duplicate Paycheck Paycheck	Add Bar Remov	ve em Original	Reprint Check	1/15/02 1/31/02 2/15/02
Adams, Samuel J Anderson, John J	Adams, Samuel	J	Select Che	ck Date: 🗸	2/28/02
Andrews, Mary M Bartz, Theodore S	Gross Pay Deduct 932.32	ions Emp 168.76	loyer Paid 79.63	Net Pay 763.5	6
Blake, Lillith L Carlson, Carol M Carpenter, Pat H	Number : 6436	Dates :	2/28/02	2/28/02	
Crosby, Michael O Dahl, Peter R	<u>Income :</u> Regular Pav	<u>Pay Rate:</u> 10.50	<u>Hours:</u> 86.67	<u>Amount :</u> 910.04	
Dietz', Raymond R Eastman, Bonnie D	Overtime	0.00	0.0	0.00	
Ebert, Louie N English, Robert A	Double Overtime EIC Payment	0.00 22.28	0.0 0.0	0.00 22.28	
Erikson, Ronald T Evans, Ruth K			86.67	932.32	
Fritz, Jon J	<u>Deductions :</u> Federal Income Tax	<u>Tips:</u>	<u>Wages:</u> 910.04	<u>Amount :</u> 71.00	C

The Pay History window allows you to view or edit existing paycheck records. To open/view an already issued paycheck, select the date it was recorded from the **Select Check Date** pop-up menu. Once open, the paycheck record can be edited, duplicated, deleted, or reprinted.

If the currently selected employee does not have any paycheck data stored in Pay History, the screen appears blank and no paycheck records appear in the Select Check Date pop-up menu.

How does the paycheck date affect reports?

Paychecks are recorded into pay history with both the paycheck date and pay period ending date. By default, the program uses the paycheck date for reporting purposes. If you would rather use the pay period ending date for reporting purposes, go to the **Employee Preferences** and change the default to pay period ending date.

The monthly/quarterly reports you generate are based on the dates that the paychecks are recorded. In other words, if you want the payroll information reported in the first quarter, it must be saved using a date within the first quarter.

Entering past pay history

If you begin using the payroll program in the middle of the year, you need to enter your employee's prior pay history totals in order for reports such as the W2 and 941 to calculate correctly.

Note: Before you begin entering prior pay history data, your employees must be set up with the correct deductions, employer paid contributions, regular pay (hourly/salary), extra income, and claims information. If needed, refer to "Setting up new employee defaults" on page 3-3.

We recommend that you use the Process Payroll tab window to enter your prior pay history. But instead of printing the paychecks, click the **Record Check** button and enter the appropriate dates for the paycheck information. For details on processing employee paychecks, refer to Chapter 5, *Process Payroll*.

Before you begin, decide which of the options described below you'll use to enter the past payroll data. When you enter your employee's paycheck data, make sure the values match the original paychecks. If needed, you can change an amount by clicking the cursor directly on the field you wish to edit.

Available options for entering prior pay history:

- Enter every paycheck for every employee. This option is the most time consuming, but will give you an accurate breakdown for your reports.
- Enter monthly, quarterly, or yearly totals for each employee's paycheck, depending on the reports you need. If you are entering the data by quarters, use the quarter ending date for each of the quarters completed in the current year (i.e., Mar. 31, June 30, Sept. 30, Dec. 31).
- Enter one total for each employee's paycheck to instantly 'catch up' your employee's Pay History records. This allows you to print W-2s, but not other reports you might need. Since the government requires quarterly reports, this method may not be appropriate for your use.

Editing pay history records

Many of the numeric fields in a pay history record can be edited and if needed, you can add or remove pay items. In addition, if you have an employer paid contribution that needs to be changed retroactively, use the feature called Update Rates. For details, refer to "Updating employer paids in pay history" on page 3-26.

To enter or change an amount on a paycheck record, click the cursor on the field you wish to edit. Once a field is selected, it becomes highlighted and you can enter the amount you want. Press the Tab key to move from field to field.



Be careful to change all fields as necessary because changing one field will NOT automatically affect the other fields (i.e., changing Regular Pay will not change the Federal Tax amount). Also, be careful if this is a check that the employee has already cashed because changing or adding a deduction or income item will affect the net pay.



You can revert changes made to a paycheck back to the original values by clicking the **Revert to Original** button.

Adding pay items to paychecks

If necessary, you can add payroll items to an existing paycheck record. Be aware that when you enter an amount for the new item(s), the program <u>does not</u> <u>recalculate</u> deductions and contributions. You must change the values yourself.

Note: Other than being in different windows, the instructions for adding payroll items to a paysheet in the Process Payroll window are similar to adding pay items to a paycheck record.

Instruction Set 3–9: Adding pay items to a paycheck record

- 1 In the **Employees** window, select an employee from the Employee List on the left, then click the **Pay History** button.
- 2 From the **Select Check Date** pop-up menu, select the paycheck you want to add a payroll item to.

3 Click the Add Pay Item button.

Bonus EIC Payment	
Federal Income Ter Liedicare Poolet Peourity ND 2001 North Pa Union Dues FUTA	1
Add	Done

The Add Pay Item window lists all payroll items not currently on the paycheck or paysheet. This list is available to all employees and may include some items that are not assigned to the selected employee.

- 4 Select the payroll item you want to add to this paycheck record.
- 5 Click the **Add** button.
- 6 If needed, repeat steps 4 and 5 to add more pay items.
- 7 Click **Done** when you have finished adding the pay item(s) you want.

This action adds the payroll item(s) to this paycheck record only. It is not permanently assigned to the employee's payroll file.

8 Once the payroll item is added, enter the appropriate values (e.g., wages, amounts) for this period, keeping in mind that the amounts for deductions and contributions are not recalculated.

Removing pay items from paycheck records

If needed, you can remove payroll items from a paycheck record. Be aware that after removing the payroll item(s), the program *does not recalculate* the deductions and contributions.

Note: Other than being in different windows, the instructions for removing payroll items from a paysheet in the Process Payroll window are similar to removing pay items from a paycheck record.

Instruction Set 3–10: Removing pay items from a paycheck record

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, select the employee you want from the Employee List on the left, then click the **Pay History** button.
- 2 From the **Select Check Date** pop-up menu, select the paycheck you want to remove payroll item(s) from.
- 3 Click the **Remove Pay Item** button.



The Remove Pay Item window lists only the payroll items for the selected paycheck. The Regular Pay item can not be removed from the paycheck record, however you can zero it out by editing the Regular Pay field.

4 Select the payroll item you wish to remove from this paycheck record.

- 5 Click the **Remove** button.
- 6 If needed, repeat steps 4 and 5 to remove more pay items.
- 7 Click **Done** when you've finished removing the item(s) you want.

The program removes the pay item(s) from this paycheck only. It does not remove the payroll item(s) from the employee's assigned payroll file.

Updating employer paids in pay history

You can update the pay history records with new employer paid rates. This is especially useful when you must retroactively update payroll items (e.g., FUTA, SUTA) because you did not receive the new rates at the start of the year.

Instruction Set 3–11: Updating an employer paid in pay history



If you've added an employer paid item to a paycheck using the Add Pay Item button, be sure to enter the wages for the employer paid item on the paycheck, otherwise the Update Rates feature won't work correctly.

1 Select Edit > Update Rates.

Update Rates				
This command will update the new rates in your "Employer Paid" items, as well as retroactively change the values in your "Pay History" YTD records.				
Change the rate of:	FUTA 🗢			
to:	%			
For records dated on or after:	1/1/02			
	Cancel Update			

- 2 From the Change the rate of pop-up menu, select the desired item.
- 3 Enter the new percentage rate and the date the change is to take effect.
- 4 Click Update.

The program recalculates the amount of the selected employer paid item using the new rate and makes the appropriate changes in your pay history records. The program also changes the rate in the employer paid setup.

Printing paycheck records

You can print paycheck records exactly as they appear in the Pay History window using the Print as Report feature.

```
Instruction Set 3-12: Printing a paycheck record
```

- 1 In the **Employees** window, select the employee you want from the Employee List on the left, then click the **Pay History** button.
- 2 From the **Select Check Date** pop-up menu, select the paycheck you want to print as a report.
- 3 Click the **Print as Report** button.
- 4 Click **OK** in the print dialog which appears.

The paycheck record will be printed exactly as it appears in the Pay History window.

Deleting paychecks from pay history

If for some reason you need to delete a paycheck from an employee or an entire Employee List, you can do so using the Delete Paycheck feature. Be sure to use extra care when you are deleting paychecks to protect necessary records for W-2s and other government reports.

Instruction Set 3–13: Deleting a paycheck from pay history

If you have two paychecks recorded with the same date, the program will only delete the check you select.

- 1 In the **Employees** window, select an employee from the Employee List on the left, then click the **Pay History** button.
- 2 From the **Select Check Date** pop-up menu, select the date of the paycheck you want to delete.
- 3 Click the **Delete Paycheck** button.

- 4 In the dialog that appears, select whether you want to delete the paycheck for the selected employee only or for all the employees in the currently open Employee List, with that check date.
- 5 Click **Continue** to delete the paycheck(s) from pay history or **Cancel** to return to the Pay History window.

Note: When you delete a paycheck from pay history, the program automatically voids the deleted paycheck in the check register.

Reprinting paychecks

There may be times when you need to go back and reprint a paycheck. This can be done using the Reprint Check feature.

Instruction Set 3–14: Reprinting a paycheck

- 1 In the **Employees** window, select the employee for whom you want to reprint a check, then click the **Pay History** button.
- 2 From the **Select Check Date** pop-up menu, select the date of the paycheck you want to reprint.
- 3 If necessary, change the date and check number of the paycheck before printing, since the regular 'date' dialog box does not appear when you print from the Pay History window.
- 4 Click the **Reprint Check** button.
- 5 In the dialog that appears, select the checkform you wish to use, then click **OK**.
- 6 The standard Macintosh print dialog will appear allowing you to reprint the paycheck.

Duplicating paycheck records

If you need to enter a group of paychecks and they are all for the same amount (such as for a salaried employee), you can do so with the Duplicate Paycheck feature.

Instruction Set 3–15: Duplicating a paycheck record

- 1 In the **Employees** window, select the employee for whom you want to duplicate paycheck records, then click the **Pay History** button.
- 2 From the **Select Check Date** pop-up menu, select the date of the paycheck you want to duplicate.
- 3 Click the **Duplicate Paycheck** button.

The program creates a new record exactly like the one that is currently open and adds it to the bottom of the Check Date pop-up menu.

4 Once the new paycheck is created, select it from the **Select Check Date** pop-up menu and make any necessary changes (such as the date and check number).

Note: Duplicating a paycheck in Pay History will not create that duplicate paycheck record in your Check Register.

Using employee lists

An employee list is simply a list of employee names. You can create as many employee lists (e.g., Part-time Help, Health Insurance, Interns) as you need, and an employee can be on as many lists as you deem necessary.

The lists themselves actually contain no data except for the employee names. Except for the "Master List" (which is described below), names may be added or removed from these lists at any time. You can use the "Master List" for processing payroll and department employee lists for running reports.

What is the Master List?

The Master List is an employee list which is automatically created every time you start your payroll program. It includes the names of all the employees who are in the Employee Files f folder of the currently open company.

Because the Master List is automatically created with all the employees in the Employee Files f folder, you cannot remove employee names from it using the Remove Employee command.

How employee names are displayed in employee lists

The status of an employee determines how his/her name is displayed in an employee list.

Black Regular	Current employees (i.e., those you process payroll for) are displayed in black regular type.
Red Bold	An employee who has been "terminated" appears in red bold type.
Black Italic	An employee whose file is not in the Employee Files f folder appears in an italic format and is considered a "lost file". If you want to process payroll for this employee and include him/her in your reports, you need to find the employee's file and drag it back into the appropriate Employee Files f folder. The "Master List" will not display lost files because it is designed to display only those employees who are currently stored in the Employee Files f folder.

The Employee List pop-up menu

Following is an illustration of the Master List employee list and the Employee List pop-up menu.



The top portion of the Employee List pop-up menu contains the commands needed for creating and configuring your Employee Lists.

The bottom portion of the Employee List pop-up menu displays the names of your employee lists. A check mark appears next to the name of the currently open employee list.

Creating employee lists

By default, the program automatically creates certain types of Employee Lists for you. They are created from the pay period and active/inactive (i.e., terminated) settings. For example, if you have both active and terminated employees, the program will create two lists; one that contains your active employees and another for your terminated employees. This option can be enabled and disabled in Program Preferences.

Instruction Set 3-16: Creating an employee list

1 From the Employee List pop-up menu, select New Employee List.

Save Employee List As		
Save employee list as:		
	Cancel Save	

2 Enter a descriptive name for your new employee list.

The list can be the name of a department (i.e., Sales Dept.) or any other descriptive name (i.e., Interns).

3 Click Save.

Note: When you click Save, the Employee List is saved to the Employee Files f folder of the currently open company and its name is displayed at the bottom of the Employee List pop-up menu. If you remove this file from the Employee Files f folder, it will no longer appear in the Employee List pop-up menu.

4 You may now add employee names to this list. To do so, refer to "Adding employees to employee lists" on page 3-34.

Opening employee lists

Use the following instructions to switch to a different employee list.

Instruction Set 3-17: Opening an employee list

- 1 Click on the Employee List pop-up menu. Note the check mark displayed next to the name of the currently open Employee List.
- 2 Drag your mouse pointer to the employee list you want to open.

The selected employee list will open. Its name is displayed in the pop-up menu bar and the employees on that list will appear in the scrolling list.

Deleting employee lists

If you no longer want an employee list to appear in the Employee List pop-up menu use the following instructions to remove the list.

Instruction Set 3-18: Deleting an employee list

- 1 Quit out of your payroll program.
- 2 On your hard disk, open the Aatrix Payroll f folder.
- 3 Open the 'company' folder that contains the employee list you want to delete.
- 4 Open the **Employee Files** *f* folder.
- 5 Locate the name of the employee list you want to delete then drag this file to the trash.
- 6 Close each of the folders you opened.
- 7 Go ahead and open the payroll program again if you want.

Adding employees to employee lists

The program provides two methods in which you can add employees to the Employee Lists you create. It is probably more convenient to use the first method if you want to add a number of employees to a newly created Employee List. The second method can be used to add one employee at a time to an Employee List. You should experiment with both methods to find the method you prefer. You may find, however, that you prefer both methods depending upon the circumstances.

Instruction Set 3–19: Adding an employee to an employee list



You should not add the same employee twice to the same Employee List, although you may add the same employee to as many different lists as you wish.

METHOD 1:

This method uses the **Add Employee to List...** command. Use it if you have a number of employees to add to a list.

- 1 Open the Employee List you wish to add names to.
- 2 From the Employee List pop-up menu, select Add Employee to List.



3 If you want all the employees in the list added to the currently open Employee List, click the Add All button. To add one or more names to the currently open Employee List, select the name of an employee and click the Add button.

To help you keep track of which employee names have been added to the list, the program removes the employee's name from this list when you add it to the Employee List. This way, you won't have to rely on the scroll bar to search to the bottom of a lengthy list because the list gets shorter.

4 Click the **Done** button when you have finished adding names.

METHOD 2:

This method uses the **Add** ''<< ----->>'' to list command. Use it to add a single employee to a list.

Add "Untitled" to List	If no employee is selected (highlighted) in the Employee List, the command is displayed as "Add "< <untitled>>" to list".</untitled>
Add "Fritz, Jon J" to List	If an employee is selected and that employee is already on the list that is currently open, the command is grayed out. Notice that the name of the selected employee replaces the word "< <untitled>>".</untitled>
Add "Fritz, Jon J" to List	If an employee is selected and you open a list that the selected employee is not on, the com- mand is active and will execute when selected. That is, the employee's name is added to the currently open Employee List.

- 1 Select the name of the employee you want to add to another list.
- 2 Open the Employee List you want to add the employee to from the bottom of the Employee List pop-up menu.

3 From the Employee List pop-up menu, select **Add "employee name" to list**.

The employee's name will be added to Employee List you selected in Step 2 and will be displayed in this list whenever it is open.

Removing names from employee lists

There may be times when you want to remove an employee from an Employee List. For example, you may have an employee on your "Full Time" Employee List that is now working part time, or you may have an employee who is no longer on your "Union" Employee List.

Instruction Set 3-20: Removing a name from an employee list

1 Open the Employee List that contains the name of the employee you wish to remove.

Note: Open an employee list other than the Master List. Because the Master List is a special list created by the program using all the employee files in the Employee Files f folder, the **Remove Employee** command is inactive.

- 2 Select the name of the employee you wish to remove.
- 3 From the Employee List pop-up menu, select **Remove Employee**.

A dialog will appear asking if you are sure you want to remove the employee from this Employee List.

The name will be removed from this Employee List only. You can add the employee back to the list at any time. It will not affect the employee's status on any other list and you will still be able to process payroll for this person.

Evaluating employees

The **Employee Evaluator** allows you to create, score, and print employee evaluation forms. A well planned performance appraisal can give employers valuable insights into the work being done and those employees who are doing it well.

Some of the many advantages of conducting performance evaluations on a consistent basis include reinforcing good work performance, providing corrective feedback, communicating your expectations for good job performance and better capabilities for judging who is eligible for bonuses and pay raises.

The Employee Evaluator window

To use the Employee Evaluator, open the **Employees** tab window and then click the **Evaluate** button.



If the program cannot find an evaluation form on your computer, a dialog will appear asking you to name and save a form before it will open the Employee Evaluator window.

Employee Evaluator			
Print			
Employees:	Employee: Adams, Samuel J		
Adams, Samuel J Andrevson, John J Bartz, Theodore S Blake, Lillith L Carlson, Carol M Carpenter, Pat H Crosby, Michael O Dahl, Peter R Dietz, Raymond R Eastman, Bonnie D Ebert, Louie N English, Robert A Erikson, Ronald T Evans, Ruth K Fritz, Jon J	Last Evaluation: Date - 7/18/01 Score - 66.66 % By - BB Previous evaluations: 5/18/01 - 400 out of 450 (88.88 %) 6/18/01 - 150 out of 450 (33.33 %) 7/18/01 - 300 out of 450 (66.66 %)		

Note: When you select an employee, the Employee Evaluator window displays the score from the employee's last evaluation as well as all previous evaluations.

Form Setup	This button allows you to create and edit the performance appraisal form(s) you will use for evaluating employee work performance.
Evaluate Employee	When you're ready to evaluate an employee, select the employee from the Employees list, then click the Evaluate Employee button.
Clear File	The Clear File button allows you to delete some or all of the previous evaluations from the selected employee's file.
Remind	Use this command to set up reminders for upcoming employee evaluations.
Print	Use the Print button to print out previous employee evaluations.
Done	Click the Done button to exit the window.

Evaluation forms

With the **Employee Evaluator**, you can set up your own customized performance appraisal form by adding the desired questions (e.g., Employee completes tasks on time?) and possible response options (e.g., Always, Often, Seldom, Never) to the form.

Creating evaluation forms

You can create as many performance appraisal forms as needed with each form containing as many questions you deem necessary.

Instruction Set 3-21: Creating an evaluation form

1 In the **Employees** tab window, click the **Evaluate** button.

2 In the **Employee Evaluator** window, click the **Form Setup** button.

Evaluation Form Setup		
Evaluation Form: Sample Evaluation Form 🗢		
What charges would you like to improve your duties better? Does the employee know the duties within the job? Employee communicates ideas clearly? Employee is a self-starter? Which adjectives describe this employee's work habits? Describe this employee's character in a few words. Move Up Move Down Print		
New Edit Delete Done		

3 From the **Evaluation Form** pop-up menu, select the **New Form** option.



4 In the dialog box that appears, enter a name for the evaluation form you are creating, such as Performance Evaluation Form.

New Survey		
Please provide a name to save the survey form as before continuing.		
Save form as:	Performance Evaluation Form	
	Cancel Save	

- 5 Click Save.
- 6 Once the form has been saved, you can add whatever questions you want to it. For details, refer to "Adding questions to evaluation forms" on page 3-40.



To delete a form, open the Defaults f folder in your Aatrix Payroll f folder. Drag the form(s) you don't want to the trash.

Adding questions to evaluation forms

Once an evaluation form is saved, you can add the questions you want to the form.

Instruction Set 3-22: Adding a question to an evaluation form

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, click the **Evaluate** button.
- 2 In the Employee Evaluator window, click the Form Setup button.
- **3** From the **Evaluation Form** pop up menu, select the form you want to add questions to.
- 4 Click the **New** button.

New Question		
Question:		
Response Format: ——		
Open ended	Default	
🔾 Multiple choice	(Responses)	
🔾 Checklist	Responses	
🔾 Yes/No	True: False:	
🔾 True/False	8 8 points	
Next Question	Cancel OK	

- 5 In the **Question** text box, type the question (limited to 255 characters) exactly as you want it to appear on the evaluation form.
- 6 Select the type of **Response Format** you want for this question.
Open ended

When **Open ended** is selected, click the **Default** button to enter a default response for the open ended question.

What should the default answer to "What word best describes this employee?" be?	
Cancel OK	J

Multiple choice

When the **Multiple choice** option is selected, click the **Responses** button to enter all the possible responses for your multiple choice question. Then enter how many points each possible response is worth. For example, in the following illustration, if the question is answered with an "Always" response, the employee would receive 5 points for this question.

Enter the answers for up to 10 responses:	Points:
Always	5
Frequently	4
Sometimes	3
Rarely	2
Never	1
Cancel Cancel	ОК

Checklist

When the **Checklist** option is selected, click the **Responses** button to enter all the possible responses for your checklist question. Then enter how many points each possible response is worth. For example in the following illustration, if the question was to select which adjectives best describe the employee, and all adjectives were selected, the employee would receive 30 points from this question.

Enter the answers for up to 10 responses:	Points:
Dependable	5
Creative	5
Self-starter	5
Organized	5
Productive	5
Courteous	5
Cancel Cancel	ОК

Yes/No

When the **Yes/No** option is selected, text boxes appear allowing you to enter the number of points a "Yes" answer or "No" answer is worth.

Yes:	No:	
10	0	points

True/False

When the **True/False** option is selected, text boxes appear allowing you to enter the number of points a "True" answer or "False" answer is worth.

True:	False:	
10	0	points

7 (Optional) Click the **Next Question** button if you want to add another question to this evaluation form.

Note: When you click the Next Question button, the question you just set up is added to the evaluation form. The **New Question** dialog remains open so that you can set up another new question. Thus, you can add all of your questions to the evaluation form at this time by clicking the **Next Question** button.

8 Click OK.

Your question is added to the evaluation form and you are returned to the **Employee Evaluator** window.

9 Click **Done** to return to the **Employees** tab window.

Editing evaluation questions

There may be times in which you feel you need to modify a question on an existing evaluation form. Use the following instructions to do so.

Instruction Set 3–23: Editing an evaluation question



If you change the response setup of a question that has been used in previous evaluations, the employee's response and score on that evaluation may no longer be valid. If you feel that your changes may invalidate previous evaluations, set it up as an entirely new question.

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, click the **Evaluate** button.
- 2 In the Employee Evaluator window, click the Form Setup button.
- **3** From the **Evaluation Form** pop up menu, select the form which contains the question you want to edit.

4 From the **Existing evaluation questions** scrolling list, select the question you wish to edit.

Evaluation Form Setup	
Evaluation Form: Sample Evaluation For Existing evaluation questions:	rm 🔶
What changes would you like to improve your duties better? Does the employee know the duties within the job? Employee communicates ideas clearly? Employee is a self-starter? Which adjectives describe this employee's work habits? Describe this employee's character in a few words.	Move Up Move Down Print
New Edit Delete	Done

5 Click the **Edi**t button.

Edit Question			
Question:	Question:		
Employee maintains an organized workspace?			
Response Format: ——			
🔾 Open ended	Defa	ult)	
🔾 Multiple choice	Respo	nses)	
🔾 Checklist	Respo	nses)	
® Yes∕No	Yes:	No:	
🔾 True/False	10	0	points
		Cancel) [СОК]

- 6 Make the changes you want.
- 7 Click OK.
- 8 Click **Done** to return to the **Employees** tab window.

Deleting evaluation questions

Because an evaluation question may be part of a previous evaluation, the program does not allow you to delete a question from the **Existing evaluation questions** list. Instead, the program allows you to delete the question from appearing on future evaluation forms.

Instruction Set 3–24: Deleting an evaluation question

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, click the **Evaluate** button.
- 2 In the Employee Evaluator window, click the Form Setup button.
- **3** From the **Evaluation Form** pop up menu, select the form which contains the question you want to delete.
- 4 From the **Existing evaluation questions** scrolling list, select the question you wish to delete.

Evaluation Form Setup	
Evaluation Form: Sample Evaluation Form Existing evaluation questions:	\$
What changes would you like to improve your duties better? Does the employee know the duties within the job? Employee communicates ideas clearly? Employee maintains an organized workspace? Employee is a solf-starter? Which adjectives describe this employee's work habits? Describe this employee's character in a few words.	
New Edit Delete Don	•

5 Click the **Delete** button.

The deleted question will appear in RED bold print and the **Delete** button will change to **Undelete**.

6 Click **Done** to return to the **Employees** tab window.

Undeleting evaluation questions

There may be times when a question you've previously deleted from the evaluation form needs to be undeleted.

Instruction Set 3–25: Undeleting an evaluation question

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, click the **Evaluate** button.
- 2 In the Employee Evaluator window, click the Form Setup button.
- **3** From the **Evaluation Form** pop up menu, select the form which contains the question you want to undelete.
- 4 From the **Existing evaluation questions** scrolling list, select the question you wish to undelete.

Evaluation Form Setup	
Evaluation Form: Sample Evaluation Form 🗢	
What changes would you like to improve your duties better? Does the employee know the duties within the job? Employee communicates ideas clearly? Employee communicates ideas clearly? Employee maintains an organized workspace? Employee is eff starter? Which adjectives describe this employee's work habits? Describe this employee's character in a few words.	
New Edit Undeleter Done	

5 Click the **Undelete** button.

The selected question will appear in plain print and the **Undelete** button will change to **Delete**.

6 Click **Done** to return to the **Employees** tab window.

Moving evaluation questions

You can arrange your evaluation form questions in any order you wish by using the **Move Up** and **Move Down** buttons.

Instruction Set 3-26: Moving an evaluation question

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, click the **Evaluate** button.
- 2 In the Employee Evaluator window, click the Form Setup button.
- **3** From the **Evaluation Form** pop up menu, select the form which contains the question(s) you want to move.
- 4 From the **Existing evaluation questions** scrolling list, select the question you wish to move.

Evaluation Form Setup		
Evaluation Form: Sample Evaluation Form		
Existing evaluation questions: What changes would you like to improve your duties better? Does the employee know the duties within the job? Employee communicates ideas clearly? Employee is a self-starter? Which adjectives describe this employee's work habits? Describe this employee's character in a few words. Print		
<u>New</u>	Edit Delete Done	

- 5 Click either the Move Up or Move Down button to move the question.
- 6 Click **Done** to return to the **Employees** tab window.

Printing evaluation forms

You can print out a copy of your evaluation form if you wish to examine the setup of the questions you've added to your evaluation form.

Instruction Set 3-27: Printing an evaluation form

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, click the **Evaluate** button.
- 2 In the Employee Evaluator window, click the Form Setup button.
- **3** From the **Evaluation Form** pop up menu, select the form which contains the question(s) you want to print.

E	valuation Form Setup	
Evaluation Form: Existing evaluation	Sample Evaluation F n questions:	orm 🚖
What changes would you like to Does the employee know the du Employee communicates Employee maintains an o Employee is a self-starto Which adjectives describe this Describe this employee's chara	ties within the job? ideas clearly? rganized workspace? er? :employee's work habits?	Move Up Move Down Print
	Edit Delete	Done

- 4 Click the **Print** button.
- 5 In the print dialog that appears, click **OK** to print the evaluation form.
- 6 Click **Done** to return to the **Employees** tab window.

Evaluating employee work performance

This section covers all topics related to the evaluation of your employee's work performance. Topics covered are:

- Evaluating employees
- Printing and deleting evaluation results
- Setting up reminders for future evaluations

Evaluating employees

When you have finished setting up an evaluation form, you can use it to evaluate the work performance of your employees. Based upon your responses, the program will provide you with a score for each employee you evaluate.

Instruction Set 3–28: Evaluating an employee

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, click the **Evaluate** button.
- 2 From the **Employee** scrolling list, select the employee you wish to evaluate.

Employee Evaluator		
	Prast Remind. Evaluate Clear File Form	
Employees:	Employee: Adams, Samuel J	
Adams, Samuel J Anderson, John J Andrevs, Mary M Bartz, Theodore S Blake, Lillith L Carlson, Carol M Carpenter, Pat H Crosby, Michael O Dahl, Perter R Dietz, Raymond R Eastman, Bonnie D Ebert, Louie N English, Robert A Erikson, Ronald T Evans, Ruth K Fritz, Jon J	Last Evaluation: Date - 7/18/81 Score - 66.66 % By - BB Previous evaluations: 5/18/01 - 150 out of 450 (88.88 %) 6/18/01 - 150 out of 450 (33.33 %) 7/18/01 - 300 out of 450 (66.66 %)	

3 Click the **Evaluate Employee** button.

4 Select the evaluation form you wish to use.

Select the survey to conduct:	
Sample Evaluation Form	^
	*
	Cancel OK

5 Click OK.

The following dialog will appear displaying the first question of the selected evaluation form.

	Evaluate: Adams, Samuel J 📃 🗧
Questions:	Question [1 of 7]: (- Previous) Next ->
Does the employee know the Employee communicates idea Employee maintains an orga Employee is a self-starter ? Which edjectives describe th Describe this employee's cha What word best describes thi	Does the employee know the duties within the job? True False
Cancel Save	☐ This question doesn't apply to this employee

6 Choose the appropriate response for the displayed question.

If the displayed question does not apply to this employee, select the "**question doesn't apply**" checkbox at the bottom of the window. The question will not be printed on the employee's evaluation form, nor will it be included in the employee's evaluation score.

7 Click the **Next** button to advance to the next question.

Note: After responding to a question, you can either click the *Next* button or the *Return* key to advance to the next question. To return to the preceding question, click the *Previous* button. You can also display a question by selecting (highlighting) the desired question in the *Questions* list.

- 8 Repeat the last two steps until all evaluation questions are answered.
- 9 Click the Save button.

	Save Review
"Adams, Samuel J" has s applicable.)	cored 58 out of 109 (0 points ruled not
You may add additional (comment below:
Remind me to review	this employee again on: 2/15/82
🗌 Print a copy of this re	view
Your name or initials:	
	Cancel Save

10 (Optional) Fill in the Save Review dialog with relevant information.

Comments

Enter any applicable comments in the text box (up to 255 characters).

Remind

Enter the date for the for this employee's next review.

Print a copy of this review

Select this box to print out the employee's evaluation.

Your name or initials

Enter the name or initials of the person who conducted this evaluation.

11 Click Save.

The evaluation will be added to the employee's file.

12 Click **Done** to return to the **Employees** tab window.

Printing previous evaluations

There may be times in which you need to review previous employee evaluations. A hard copy of these evaluations can be printed out using the Print button.

```
Instruction Set 3–29: Printing a previous evaluation
```

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, click the **Evaluate** button.
- 2 From the **Employee** scrolling list, select the employee you wish to print a previous evaluation.
- 3 In the **Previous evaluations** scrolling list, select the date of the evaluation you want to print out.
- 4 Click the **Print** button.
- 5 In the print dialog that appears, click **OK** to print the results of the selected evaluation.
- 6 Click **Done** to return to the **Employees** tab window.

Deleting previous evaluations

If needed, you can easily delete previous evaluations from an employee's file.

Instruction Set 3-30: Deleting a previous evaluation

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, click the **Evaluate** button.
- 2 From the **Employee** scrolling list, select the employee you wish to delete a previous evaluation.
- 3 Click the **Clear File** button.

Clear Evaluations
Delete evaluations from "Adams, Samuel J":
Delete all evaluations
O Delete all evaluations but the most recent
Delete Cancel

- 4 Choose either **Delete all evaluations** or **Delete all evaluations but** the most recent.
- 5 Click Delete.
- 6 Click **Done** to return to the **Employees** tab window.

Setting up evaluation reminders

Use this feature to set up reminders and due dates for conducting employee evaluations.

Instruction Set 3-31: Setting up an evaluation reminder

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, click the **Evaluate** button.
- 2 From the **Employee** scrolling list, select the employee you wish to set up an evaluation reminder for.
- 3 Click the **Remind** button
- 4 In the text box, enter the date you want to be reminded of an employee evaluation.

Enter the date to be reminded on: 2/15	i/02
Cancel 🚺	OK

5 Click OK.

On the date that this reminder comes due, the program will remind you to conduct the evaluation when you start your computer as well as when you open your payroll program.

You can set up multiple reminder dates for the same employee (for example, 6/27/02, 7/27/02, and 8/28/02) by simply repeating steps 3-6, and entering a different date each time.

6 Click **Done** to return to the **Employees** tab window.





Payroll Items

Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Creating, assigning, and editing payroll items
- Setting up vacation, sick, and holiday pay
- Creating and assigning jobs to income items
- Optional Plug-Ins

Payroll Items overview

Clicking the **Payroll Items** tab opens the following window. The Payroll Items list displays the names of the payroll items you created during the installation process. To create additional payroll items or modify existing ones, click the **New** button associated with the type of payroll item you want to create.



For better organization and display purposes, the Payroll Items window separates the payroll items into their specific categories. For example, the name of each deduction is displayed in "red" text and listed in the Deductions portion of the window. Another useful feature of this window is that you can quickly view the detailed set up of your payroll items (e.g., Limit).

You can turn on/off this detail by clicking the **Hide/Show Detail** button. Click the **Print Report** button to print a detailed payroll items report for the employee or Settings option you have selected in the Employee list.

Once a payroll item is created, you can assign it to your employee files. For details, refer to "Assigning payroll items to employees" on page 4-27.

Creating payroll items

There are three different types of payroll items you can create; deductions, employer paid contributions, and extra income. Instructions for creating each type of payroll item are detailed in the following sections.

The payroll program uses the payroll items you create to track individual amounts on a paycheck and the year-to-date wage and tax amounts for each employee.

The names of the payroll items are used when printing your reports and employee paychecks. You can set up a payroll item at any time however, we recommend that before processing your first payroll, all the payroll items you need are setup and assigned to the appropriate employees.

Deductions

Deductions are anything that must be withheld from an employee's gross pay. They include the basics such as federal and state tax, Social Security, and Medicare as well as retirement funds like a 401K, KEOGH, or IRA. They also include such things as health insurance, union dues and anything else that you as the employer need to withhold from an employee's gross pay. Depending on the type of deduction you are creating, it can be set up so it is deducted before taxes, after taxes, or sheltered from specific payroll items that you designate.

The following instruction set will guide you through the process of creating a new deduction.

Instruction Set 4-1: Creating a new deduction

1 In the **Payroll Items** tab window, click the *RED* **New** button.

Note: If the option called "Menu link to" in Accounting Preferences is set to anything other than None, and you have not yet imported your chart of accounts into the payroll program, a dialog will appear asking if you want to import your chart of accounts now. Click No if you don't want to import your chart of accounts now. You can import them later in the Send/Post Payroll window or the next time you create a new payroll item. Clicking Yes will spawn a Getfile dialog where you can open your chart of accounts file. Once imported, the account names will display in the Liability acct pop-up menu. (Note: If needed, refer to the User Manual of your accounting program for information on how to export your chart of accounts.)

New Deduction		
Title: Type: Apply to: Miscellaneous Deduction \$ AIl income items \$ Calculation Method: Flat Amount \$ Accounting links: Liability acot:	Limit: None Upper Lower	Tax Exempt: All [None] Setect (√) exempted items: Federal Income Tax Federal Income Tax Hedicare rity Do 20 Vorth Dakota Heating the unrance Fuld Fulderare Match Social Security Match ¥
	Help	Cancel OK

2 In the **Title** textbox, enter the name of the deduction.

The title can be anything you want. It should be descriptive enough so you can distinguish it from others you set up because it will be used throughout the program (e.g., checkforms, reports).

3 From the **Type** pop-up menu, select the type of deduction it is.

Federal	This type should only be used for the Federal income tax deduction.
Social Security	This type should only be used for the Social Security deduction.
Medicare	This type should only be used for the Medicare deduction.
State	This type should only be used for a State with- holding deduction. Select it for each state deduction you set up.
Local	This type should only be used for a Local with- holding deduction. Select it for each local deduction you set up.

Miscellaneous	Select this type for any miscellaneous deduction you create for your employees such as health insurance, dental insurance, union dues, cash deductions, etc.
Pension	This type is for a pension plan your company may be contributing to. Generally, Federal, State, and Local deductions are exempt from pensions. Check with your accountant to be sure these defaults are correct.
Disability	Select this type for each disability deduction (e.g., SDI) you create.
Training	Select this type for each training deduction you create.
Garnishment	Select this type for any sort of general garnish- ment, such as unpaid debt.
Child Support	Select this type for each child support deduction you create.
Flex	This type is available in Multi-Ultimate Payroll. It is to be used for the Medical and/or Depen- dent Care Flexible Spending Accounts (FSA) of a Cafeteria Plan.
Special Groups	These deductions are the same as Miscellaneous deductions. The program allows three different ways to group your miscellaneous deductions. Each group of deductions can then be sheltered from other deductions, such as tax deductions.

4 From the **Apply to** pop-up menu, select the appropriate option.

All income items

Select this option if all your income items apply to this deduction.

Custom

If there are specific income items that apply to this deduction, select the Custom option. In the dialog that appears, uncheck the income items that do not apply to this deduction.

5 From the **Calculation Method** pop-up menu, select the appropriate option.

Flat Amount	Select this option if the deduction represents a simple dollar amount to be deducted each pay period, then enter the amount to be deducted in the \$ textbox.
	If the amount to be deducted will not be the same for all (or most) your employees, you may want to enter 0.00 here and then customize the deduction for each individual employee.
% of Gross	Select this option if the deduction needs to be calculated as the percentage of the gross pay. The number you enter into the % textbox will be the percentage of the gross pay that is deducted each pay period.
% of Federal	Select this option if the deduction needs to be calculated as the percentage of the Federal income tax. The number you enter into the % textbox will be the percentage of the Federal tax that is deducted each pay period.
% of State	Select this option if the deduction needs to be calculated as the percentage of the State income tax. The number you enter into the % textbox will be the percentage of the State tax that is deducted each pay period.

Look-Up Table	Select this option if you want to link this deduc- tion to a tax table. When selected, another pop- up menu appears allowing you to select the appropriate table for this deduction.
	Note: Multi-Ultimate Payroll has a feature called the Table Editor. You can use it to set up your own look up tables. The table method can be used for those deductions that are based on a rising scale of numbers, such as: Gross pay between \$0 and \$100, deduct 2% Gross pay between \$100 and \$200, deduct 3%
	or: Gross pay between \$0 and \$100, deduct \$2.00 Gross pay between \$100 and \$200, deduct \$3.00
Tax Calculation	Use this option for Federal, State, and Local deductions.
	This option also allows you to link the deduc- tion to a plug-in that has been specially written for the deduction. Refer to "Plug-ins over- view" on page 4-35 for a list of the cur- rently available plug-ins.
	When selected, another pop-up menu appears allowing you to select the appropriate tax table or plug-in.
Amount Per Hour	Select this option if the deduction is based on the number of hours an employee works. The program multiplies the amount you enter in the \$ textbox by the number of hours worked this the pay period (e.g., for every 1 hour worked, deduct \$0.25). If the employee is paid using a salary, you can still enter the number of hours worked and this deduction will apply to those hours.

6 From the **Limit** options, set up the deduction as needed.

Select **None** if the deduction has no upper or lower limits. To set up an upper or lower limit, refer to "Setting limits on payroll items" on page 4-24.

7 (Optional) From the **Tax Exempt** list, select $(\sqrt{})$ the payroll items that this deduction is exempt from.

Another option available when creating a deduction is to exempt it from some or all of the other payroll items. This is commonly known as 'sheltering' a deduction. When a deduction is sheltered, it is deducted from the gross pay before any of the other payroll items take affect.

8 If you've already imported your chart of accounts, you can link the deduction now, or later in the **Send/Post Payroll** window.

If you prefer to designate the link now, select the appropriate liability account for this deduction from the **Liability acct** pop-up menu.

9 Click **OK** when you have finished setting up this deduction.

The deduction will appear in the Deductions portion of the **Payroll Items** tab window.

- **10** Assign this deduction to those employees it applies to. If needed, refer to "Assigning payroll items to employees" on page 4-27.
- 11 Once the deduction has been assigned to all applicable employees, you can personalize it for individual employees, if needed. Refer to "Editing payroll items" on page 4-29.

Employer paids

Employer paid items are contributions to the employee's compensation and don't affect employee paychecks. The most important ones are Social Security and Medicare Match and Federal and State Unemployment that must be tracked and reported. Examples of other employer paids are retirement and health insurance contributions.

The following instruction set will guide you through the process of creating a new employer paid item.

Instruction Set 4-2: Creating a new employer paid item

1 In the **Payroll Items** tab window, click the *BLUE* **New** button.

Note: If the option called "Menu link to" in Accounting Preferences is set to anything other than None, and you have not yet imported your chart of accounts into the payroll program, a dialog will appear asking if you want to import your chart of accounts now. Click No if you don't want to import your chart of accounts now. You can import them later in the Send/Post Payroll window or the next time you create a new payroll item. Clicking Yes will spawn a Getfile dialog where you can open your chart of accounts file. Once imported, the account names will display in the Liability acct pop-up menu. (Note: If needed, refer to the User Manual of your accounting program for information on how to export your chart of accounts.)

	New Employer Pai	d	
Title: Apply to: All income items	Type: Miscellaneous Calculation Method: Flat Amount \$ 0.00	Limit: None Upper Lower	Tax Exempt: Dverride exempted deductions Vverride exempted income
Accounting links:	Expense acot:	+	
		_ _	
		Help	Cancel OK

2 In the **Title** textbox, enter the name of the employer paid.

The title can be anything you want. It should be descriptive enough so you can distinguish it from others you set up because it will be used throughout the program (e.g., reports).

3 From the **Type** pop-up menu, select the type of employer paid item it is.

Federal Unemploy- ment	This type is only for the Federal Unemployment contribution.
Social Security	This type is only for the Social Security matching contribution.
Medicare	This type is only for the Medicare matching con- tribution.
State Unemployment	This type should only be used for a State Unem- ployment contribution.
Disability	Use this type when creating a disability contribu- tion, such as SDI.
Training	Select this type for any sort of training contribu- tion you create.
Pension	This type is for a pension plan your company may be contributing to. Generally, Federal, State, and Local deductions are exempt from pensions. Check with your accountant to be sure these defaults are correct.
Miscellaneous	Select this type for any miscellaneous employer paid item you create, such as an employer retire- ment contribution, life insurance contribution, etc.
Flex	This type is available in Multi-Ultimate Payroll. It is to be used for the Medical and/or Dependent Care Flexible Spending Accounts (FSA) of a Cafeteria Plan.

Special Groups	Grouping is a convenient way of tracking similar types of payroll items. For example, if you are contributing state unemployment taxes to three different states, you could assign the three state unemployment items to the State Unemployment type, and then generate a Free-form report that computes a single unemployment total instead of three separate totals. (The Free-form Report Builder is a feature of Multi-Ultimate Payroll).
	Note: Contributions can also be grouped on checkforms.

4 From the **Apply to** pop-up menu, select the appropriate option.

All income items

Select this option if all your income items apply to this employer paid item.

Custom

If there are specific income items that apply to this employer paid item, select the Custom option. In the dialog that appears, uncheck the income items that do not apply to this employer paid item.

5 From the **Calculation Method** pop-up menu, select the appropriate option.

Flat Amount	Select this option if the employer paid item represents a simple dollar amount to be tracked each pay period, then enter the appropriate amount in the \$ textbox.
% of Gross	Select this option if the employer paid item needs to be calculated as the percentage of the gross pay. The number you enter into the % text- box will be the percentage of the gross pay that is tracked each pay period.

% of Federal	Select this option if the employer paid item needs to be calculated as the percentage of the Federal income tax. The number you enter into the % textbox will be the percentage of the Fed- eral tax that is tracked each pay period.
% of State	Select this option if the employer paid item needs to be calculated as the percentage of the State income tax. The number you enter into the % textbox will be the percentage of the State tax that is tracked each pay period.
Tax Calculation	Select this option if you need to link the employer paid item to a plug-in that has been specially written for it. Refer to "Plug-ins overview" on page 4-35 for a list of the currently available plug-ins.
	When selected, another pop-up menu appears allowing you to select the appropriate plug-in.
Look-Up Table	Select this option if you want to link the employer paid item to a table. When selected, another pop-up menu appears allowing you to select the appropriate table for this item.
	Note: Multi-Ultimate Payroll has a feature called the Table Editor. You can use it to set up your own look up tables. The table method can be used for those contributions that are based on a rising scale of numbers, such as: Gross pay between \$0 and \$50, contribute 2%
	Gross pay between \$50 and \$100, contribute 3%
	or: Gross pay between \$0 and \$50, contribute \$2 Gross pay between \$50 and \$100, contribute \$3

- Amount Per Hour Select this option if the employer paid item is based on the number of hours an employee works. The program multiplies the amount you enter in the \$ textbox by the number of hours worked this the pay period (e.g., for every 1 hour worked, contribute \$0.25). If the employee is paid using a salary, you can still enter the number of hours worked and this item will apply to those hours.
- 6 From the **Limit** options, setup the employer paid item as needed.

Select **None** if the item has no upper or lower limits. To set up an upper or lower limit, refer to "Setting limits on payroll items" on page 4-24.

- 7 If applicable, from the **Tax Exempt** options, "override" this item from your exempted deductions and/or exempted income.
- 8 If you've already imported your chart of accounts, you can link this employer paid item now, or later in the **Send/Post Payroll** window.

If you prefer to designate the links now, select the accounts that this employer paid item should be linked to from the **Liability acct** and **Expense acct** pop-up menus.

9 Click **OK** when you have finished setting up this employer paid item.

The item will appear in the **Employer Paid Items** portion of the **Payroll Items** tab window.

- **10** Assign the employer paid item to those employees it applies to. If needed, refer to "Assigning payroll items to employees" on page 4-27.
- 11 Once the employer paid item has been assigned to all applicable employees, you can personalize it for individual employees, if needed. Refer to "Editing payroll items" on page 4-29.

Social Security and Medicare tax rates

Following are the Social Security and Medicare tax rates for 2002. Be aware that the government changes these tax rates every year.

Social Security	Rate is 6.2%	
	Upper Limit: Maximum Wages is \$84,900 per year	
Social Security Match	Rate is 6.2%	
	Upper Limit: Maximum Wages is \$84,900 per year	
Medicare	Rate is 1.45%	
	No Limits on the wage base	
Medicare Match	Rate is 1.45%	
	No Limits on the wage base	

Extra income

If you have employees that earn more than the standard income which we term Regular Pay (one salary or one hourly rate), then you will need to set up extra income payroll items for these employees.

Extra income may include such things as travel reimbursement, different pay rates for performing different jobs, piecework, commissions, or any additional type of pay including vacation, sick, or holiday.

The following instruction set will guide you through the process of creating a new income item.

Instruction Set 4-3: Creating a new income item

1 In the **Payroll Items** tab window, click the *GREEN* **New** button.

Note: If the option called "Menu link to" in Accounting Preferences is set to anything other than None, and you have not yet imported your chart of accounts into the payroll program, a dialog will appear asking if you want to import your chart of accounts now. Click No if you don't want to import your chart of accounts now. You can import them later in the Send/Post Payroll window or the next time you create a new payroll item. Clicking Yes will spawn a Getfile dialog where you can open your chart of accounts file. Once imported, the account names will display in the Liability acct pop-up menu. (Note: If needed, refer to the User Manual of your accounting program for information on how to export your chart of accounts.)

	New Income It	em 📃	
Title : Default Job : None	Type: Hourly	\$	Calculation Method: Normal \$ 0.00 0T: None DOT: None \$
	Expense acot:	Help	Cancel OK

2 In the **Title** textbox, enter the name of the income item.

The title can be anything you want. It should be descriptive enough so you can distinguish it from others you set up because it will be used throughout the program (e.g., checkforms, reports).

3 From the **Type** pop-up menu, select the type of income item it is.

Salary	This type is used for any flat dollar amount to be paid to the employee. You might not call it sal- ary, but this simply means any flat amount. Enter the flat amount into the salaried field.
Hourly	Use this type for an income item that is paid on an hourly basis.
Commission	Select this type if the income item is to be used for employees who earn their wages according to what or how much they sell. The amount entered represents the commission. This field corresponds to the commission field in the EZ Report Builder.
Bonus	The bonus type can be used to enter a bonus amount. This field corresponds to the bonus field in the EZ Report Builder.
	Bonus pay can be taxed differently than regular income, so check with your state and federal laws for the current rates. If, after creating a bonus, you need to change its tax rate from the normal tax rate default, refer to "Processing bonus checks" on page 5-11.

Minimum Pay	This type is for employees who need to be paid a minimum amount each pay period. It can be used for hourly rate employees or commission employees where the amount they make from the normal method of pay does not always equal the minimum amount. The amount you enter in the Amount field is the minimum amount the employee can be paid. If the employee does not make this much from their other sources of income, Minimum Pay will add in the differ- ence. If the other income sources exceed the minimum pay, then this income item is not used.
Minimum Per Hour	This type is for those employees who get paid at least the minimum wage on a per hour basis. It is generally used by restaurant businesses. For example, if a waitress earns \$2.25 an hour and works 10 hours, and also receives \$10 in tips, she would receive \$32.50. The program would calculate her hourly wage to be \$3.25, which is less than the minimum wage. The Minimum Per Hour feature would kick in so the employee would receive the minimum wage on a per hour basis.
Tips	This income type allows you to keep tipped wages separate from the other wages for FICA reporting purposes.
Differential	Differential is shifting your regular rate pay to a higher rate. The program offers four different differential types. Depending on which type you select determines the options for setting the dif- ferential rate.
Reimbursement	Use this income type for reimbursement pay- ments (e.g., gas, travel, Medical Spending Account) that are not part of the employee's gross pay (i.e., non-taxable income).

Job Task	Select this type if the income item is related to a specific job that you will select from the Default Job pop-up menu.
Per Unit/Other	This type is used for any amount that is to be paid on a variable basis where you will enter a number during payroll which will stand for number of pieces, number of feet, the number of something completed.
	The number entered during payroll will be mul- tiplied by the fixed amount you enter for this extra income item (which can be personalized for each employee, once assigned). The fixed amount you enter (or after the extra income is on the assigned side) is multiplied by the vari- able amount entered during payroll. Enter hourly rates (e.g., 4.50), piecework rates, or other rates in this field. This field can be used for all types of hourly rates including overtime or double overtime.
	Note: In Employee Preferences, you can name the third per item extra income to fit your needs.
Vacation, Holid or Personal Pay	
From the Calcula tion.	ation Method pop-up menu, select the appropriate op-
Normal	Select this option if the income item is an hourly or salary rate and then enter the appropriate amount.

TipsSelect this option if you need to enter a straight dollar
tip amount.

4

Look-Up Table	Select this option if you want to link this extra income item to a table. When selected, another pop-up menu appears allowing you to select the appropriate table for this income item.
	If you have Multi-Ultimate Payroll, you can use the Table Editor to setup your own look up tables. The table method can be used for income that is based on a rising scale of numbers, such as:
	Sales between \$50 and \$100, pay 2% commission Sales between \$100 and \$500, pay 3 % commission
	or: Sales between \$50 and \$100, pay \$2 commission Sales between \$100 and \$500, pay \$3 commission
Plug-in	Select this option if you need to link the income item to a plug-in that has been specially written for the income item. Refer to "Plug-ins overview" on page 4-35 for the list of available plug-ins.
	When selected, another pop-up menu appears allow- ing you to select the appropriate plug-in.
Deduct after	This method can be used for an income item that is added into the gross pay for tax purposes, then taken out after the deductions have been figured. The most common use for this method is tips, which are added to the gross for taxes, but not added to the net pay because the employee has already received their tip income.

5 If applicable, from the **Default Job** pop-up menu, select the job you want assigned to this income item. For details, refer to "Job costing overview" on page 4-32.



You can create jobs on-the-fly by selecting the **Edit Job List** command in the Default Job pop-up menu. Refer to "Creating jobs" on page 4-32.

6 If you've already imported your chart of accounts, you can link this income item now, or later in the **Send/Post Payroll** window.

If you prefer to designate the link now, select the account that this income item should be linked to from the **Expense acct** pop-up menu.

7 Click **OK** when you have finished setting up this income item.

The income item will appear in the **Income** portion of the **Payroll Items** tab window.

- 8 Assign this income item to those employees it applies to. If needed, refer to "Assigning payroll items to employees" on page 4-27.
- **9** Once the income item has been assigned to all applicable employees, you can personalize it for individual employees, if needed. Refer to "Editing payroll items" on page 4-29.

Setting up vacation, holiday, and personal pay

Setting up your payroll program to calculate vacation, holiday and/or personal pay is a two step process. This includes:

- 1 Setting up income items for your vacation, holiday and/or personal pay and assigning them to all applicable employees.
- **2** Setting up the calculation method of the vacation, holiday and/or personal pay for each employee.

Instruction Set 4-4: Setting up vacation pay



The following example takes you through the process of setting up an income item to handle vacation pay. You can use the same procedure for setting up sick and holiday pay.

Step 1: Creating a vacation payroll item

1 In the **Payroll Items** tab window, click the *GREEN* **New** button.

	New Income Item	
Title : Vacation Default Job : None	Type: Vacation Pay 🗘	Calculation Method : Normal \$ 0.00 0T : None DOT : None \$
Accounting links:	Expense acot:	•
	Hel	p Cancel OK

- 2 In the **Title** field, enter a name for the vacation item.
- 3 From the **Type** pop-up menu, select **Vacation Pay**.
- 4 For the **Calculation Method**, select **Normal** from the pop-up menu and then enter the pay rate that applies to most or all employees or leave it at 0.00.

If needed, the pay rates can be personalized later for individual employees.

5 Click OK.

The item will appear in the **Income** portion of the **Payroll Items** tab window.

6 Assign this income item to those employees it applies to. If needed, refer to "Assigning payroll items to employees" on page 4-27.

Step 2: Setting the vacation time calculations

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, select the **New Employee Settings** option in the Employee List.
- 2 Click the Vacation, sick, Holiday button.

Calculation Setup (Defaults)		
Hours type: Vacation 🗢		
Income Source: Not Assigned 🔶		
Earn 0.0 Hours 🜩 for every 0.0 Hours 🜩 worked.		
☐ Reduce available hours to: 0.00 on January 1 ♀		
☐ Increase hours available by: 0.00 on January 1 💠		
Hours available should never exceed: 0.00 hours		
Allow hours taken to earn more hours		
Hours now available: 0.00 Scratch value: 0.0		
(The "Scratch Value" is used by the calculator and should only be changed if directed to do so by Astrix Technical Support)		
2 Cancel OK		

3 In the Calculation Setup (Defaults) dialog, set up the vacation time calculations that apply to all or most of your employees.

Hours type

Select the Vacation accrual option.

Income Source

Select the income item you created for handling vacation pay.

Earn x Time

Enter the number of hours/days/weeks the employee should earn for every number of hours/days/weeks worked.
Reduce available hours (Optional)

Click this option if you want to reduce the number of available hours on a particular date. Enter the number of hours in the text box and choose the desired date from the pop-up menu.

Increase hours available (Optional)

Click this option if you want to increase the number of available hours on a particular date. Enter the number of hours in the text box and choose the desired date from the pop-up menu.

Hours available should never exceed (Optional)

Select this option if you wish to put a cap on the number of hours available to accrue. Enter the desired cap (in hours) in the text box.

Allow "vacation" hours taken to earn more hours (Optional)

If this box is checked, when the employee takes vacation hours, the hours will be used as "worked" hours for the calculation of other hours.

Hours now available (Optional)

Enter the number of hours that are currently available for use.

Scratch value (Optional)

Scratch hours is a number the program uses internally to track "partial" earnings. For example, if the time accrued is 2 hours for every 2 days worked and the employee has worked 3 days, the extra hour would appear as a scratch hour. It is 'held over' until the employee works another day.

- 4 Click OK.
- 5 If needed, personalize the vacation time settings for individual employees. To do so: In the Employees tab window, select the employee in the Employee List, then click the Vacation, Sick, Holiday button. The name of the selected employee is displayed in the title bar (e.g., Calculation Setup for "Adams, Samuel J"). Make the changes you want, then click OK.
- 6 If you need to include holiday and/or sick pay in your payroll, complete the same steps changing the options as needed.

Setting limits on payroll items

Many government payroll items such as Social Security, Federal and State Unemployment, and disability have limits that are based on wages. You may also have other payroll items (e.g., pension) that need to be set up with a limit.

Instruction Set 4-5: Setting the limit on a payroll item

The following instruction set is for both deductions and employer paid items.

1 Depending on which type of limit you are setting up (or editing), click the **Upper** or **Lower** radio button.

<u>Upper Limit</u>

Click the **Upper** radio button if the payroll item requires an upper limit. For example, contribute \$200 up to 50% of gross pay for this period, or deduct 3% of gross pay up to \$1000 per year.

	Upper Limit
Upper limit is based on	: 3.00 %
 Maximum wages: Dollar amount: 	\$
 Percentage: ? 	Cancel OK

Note the value at the top of the Upper Limit dialog. It is the value (amount or percent) you entered in the New "payroll item" dialog.

Select whether the upper limit for this payroll item is based on maximum wages, a dollar amount, or a percentage.

Maximum wages If the payroll item requires an upper limit that is based on the amount of gross wages for the year, select this option and then enter the actual wage in the maximum wages text box. When the value is reached in the pay history records, the program stops calculating for this payroll item.

Dollar amount	If the upper limit is a dollar amount, select this option and enter the appropriate amount in the textbox. Then select whether the amount applies to the whole year (e.g., \$2,600 per year), or to the pay period (e.g., \$26.00 per pay period).
Percentage	If the upper limit is a percentage, select this option and enter the appropriate value in the textbox. Then select whether the value is a per- centage of the gross pay for the pay period or a percentage of the net pay for the pay period.

Lower Limit

A payroll item can be set up with a lower limit that must be reached before it begins. For example, with a lower limit set at \$2000.00, the employee must make \$2000.00 before the deduction "kicks in". When you click the **Lower** radio button, the following dialog appears.

Lower Limit
Don't begin calculating the lower limit until: Gross pay YTD exceeds \$ 0.00 Gross pay for pay period
Calculate the deduction based on: Whole amount Amount over lower limit

Designate the conditions for when the payroll item begins calculating and what the calculations are based on.

Don t calculate until	If you select Gross pay YTD , the program will not begin deducting/contributing until the employee's year to date gross pay equals the amount you enter.		
	If you select Gross pay for pay period , the pro- gram will not begin deducting/contributing until the employee's gross pay for this period equals the amount you enter.		

Calculate based on	Choose whether the payroll item is based on
	the entire gross pay (whole amount), or only on
	the amount of the gross pay that exceeds the
	lower limit.

2 Click **OK** to save your settings and return to the dialog you came from.

Managing payroll items

Making sure that your payroll items are set up correctly and assigned to the appropriate employees is essential to processing accurate paychecks.

Assigning payroll items to employees

Once a payroll item is created, you can assign it to those employees it applies to.

Instruction Set 4-6: Assigning a payroll item to employees

1 Determine which employee(s) you want to assign the payroll item to, then make the appropriate selection in the Employee List (i.e., Employee List Settings, New Employee Settings, or an individual employee).



• Employee List Settings

If you want to assign a payroll item to all the employees on an Employee List, choose the list you want from the Employee List pop-up menu, then select the **Employee List Settings** option.

• New Employee Settings

If you want to assign a payroll item to new employees, select the **New Employee Settings** option. (Note: You can think of the New Employee Settings option as the default set up for any new employee you enter into the program. When you enter a new employee, the program automatically sets up the employee with the payroll items you have selected for the New Employee Settings option.)

• Individual employees

If you want to assign a payroll item to an individual employee, select the name of the employee in the Employee list. 2 Assign the payroll item by clicking in the Selection column located to the left of the payroll item.



If you selected the **Employee List Settings** option in Step 1, a dialog will appear asking if you want to assign the payroll item to the selected Employee List and to the New Employee Settings file. Clicking Yes will assign the item to all the employees on the selected Employee List and the New Employee Settings file.

3 A $(\sqrt{)}$ will appear next to the name of the item to indicate that it is assigned.

Unassigning payroll items

There may be times when you need to unassign a payroll item from an employee. For example, an employee may no longer want dental insurance deducted from their paycheck.

Instruction Set 4-7: Unassigning a payroll item

- 1 Determine which employee(s) you want to unassign the payroll item, then make the appropriate selection in the Employee List (i.e., Employee List Settings, New Employee Settings, or an individual employee).
- 2 Unassign the payroll item by clicking in the Selection column located to the left of the payroll item.

If you selected the **Employee List Settings** option in Step 1, a dialog will appear asking if you want to remove the payroll item from the selected Employee List and the New Employee Settings file. Clicking Yes will unassign the item for all the employees on the selected Employee List and the New Employee Settings file.

3 The $(\sqrt{})$ will be removed from the item.

Editing payroll items

There will be times when you need to edit your payroll items. For example, the upper limit on one of your deductions changed and you want the change to affect all your employees the deduction is assigned; or you have to personalize a payroll item for individual employees because they have different amounts deducted for health insurance.

Instruction Set 4-8: Editing a payroll item

1 Determine which employee(s) you need to edit the payroll item for, then make the appropriate selection in the Employee List (i.e., Employee List Settings, New Employee Settings, or an individual employee).

• Personalizing an employee

If you select an individual employee, your changes will affect this employee only.

• Employee List Settings

If you select the Employee List Settings option, your changes will affect only those employees the deduction is assigned to on the selected Employee List.

• New Employee Settings

If you select the New Employee Settings option, your changes will affect only the new employees you enter into the system.

- 2 Select the payroll item.
- 3 Click the **Edit Item** button.
- 4 In the Edit Item dialog that appears, make the changes you want.

Note: The Title or Type of a payroll item can only be changed using the Employee List Settings option. It does not matter which Employee List is open because the program will update the item in all lists.

5 Click OK.

If you selected the **Employee List Settings** option in Step 1, a dialog will appear in which you can select the Employee List you want to update and optionally the New Employee Settings file.

6 The program returns you to the Payroll Items window. What the program does to the payroll item depends on your selection in Step 1.

• Personalizing an employee

The program updates the payroll item in the employee file, and places a "*P*" next to the name of the item to indicate that it has been personalized for this employee.

• Employee List Settings

The program updates the payroll item for all the employees the item is assigned to on the selected Employee List.

• New Employee Settings

The program updates the payroll item in the New Employee Settings default file. If you change the payroll item to a different set up than the Employee List Settings, the program places a "P" next to the name of the item to indicate that it has been personalized for new employees.

Deleting payroll items

You can delete a payroll item from the Payroll Items tab window if it is not currently assigned to any employees and it is not part of a paycheck in Pay History.

Instruction Set 4-9: Deleting a payroll item

- 1 In the **Payroll Items** tab window, select the payroll item you want to delete.
- 2 Click the **Delete Item** button.



3 A dialog will appear asking if you are sure you want to delete the selected payroll item.

Yes	Clicking Yes will delete the selected payroll item from the Payroll Items tab window.
No	Clicking No will return you to the Payroll Items tab window.

Note: If the selected payroll item is currently assigned to an employee and/or the item is part of the pay history records, you will be warned that you need to delete the payroll item from the employee file and from the pay history records before it can be deleted from the Payroll Items tab window.

Printing payroll items reports

Clicking the **Print Report** button allows you to view/print a report that lists the payroll items that are assigned your selection in the Employee List (i.e., Employee List Settings, New Employee Settings, or an individual employee).

For example, if you select an employee in the Employee List, then click the Print Report button, the program will open the report in Preview mode. The report will display all the items that are assigned to this employee along with their settings. To print the report, select Preview > Print All.

Job costing overview

The job costing feature allows you process payroll with multiple jobs per employee. Each employee can have an unlimited number of jobs assigned to them with regular, overtime, double-overtime, and even vacation hours assigned to each job.

Creating jobs

Before you can assign a job to an income item, you must first create the job. There is no limit on the number of jobs you create. Also, a break down of your job information can be obtained from the Job Costing reports.

Instruction Set 4-10: Creating a job

1 Select Utilities > Jobs.

	Jobs	
Job Setup: Title: Chestnut Mall Description: Shopping Mall New	Save >> Delete Disable	Available Jobs: Cedar Rapids Complex Chestnut Mall
		Done

2 Enter the information for the job.

Title

Enter a descriptive name for the job (50 characters or less).

Description

Enter a description of the job (200 characters or less).

3 Click Save.

The title of the job is displayed in the Available Jobs list.

- 4 If you want to enter another job, click **New** and repeat Steps 2 and 3.
- 5 Click **Done** when you've finished entering your jobs.
- 6 You can now assign each job to an income item (see next section).

Assigning jobs to income items

Once you've entered the names of your jobs, you can assign each job to the income item it applies to.

Instruction Set 4-11: Assigning a job to an income item

- 1 Click the **Payroll Items** tab.
- 2 What you do next depends on whether the income item has already been created or not.
 - If you've already created the income item, select it and then click the **Edit Item** button.
 - If you need to create an income item, click the *GREEN* New button.
- 3 Make sure the income item is set up as needed. From the **Default Job** pop-up menu, select the job you want assigned to the income item.

New Income Item
Title : Roofing Default Job : Chestnut Mall Accounting links : Type : Calculation Method : Normal \$ 15.00 0T: 1.5 DOT: 2.0 Calculation Method : Normal
Expense acot:
Help Cancel OK



You can create jobs on-the-fly by selecting the **Edit Job List** command in the Default Job pop-up menu.

4 Click OK.

5 If you have not yet assigned this income item to those employees it applies to, do so now.

This income item is now ready to be used to track payroll job costing information. When you process payroll, the name of the job appears to the right of the income item.



Deleting jobs

To delete a job, select the job in the Available Jobs list, then click the **Delete** button.

Disabling/Enabling jobs

To disable a job, select the job in the Available Jobs list, then click the **Disable** button. The job will remain in the Available Jobs list.

Disabling a job grays out the name of the job in the **Default Job** pop-up menu in the New and Edit Income Item dialog windows.

To enable a job that has been disabled, select the disabled job in the Available Jobs list, then click the **Enable** button.

Plug-ins overview

There are a number of special 'plug-ins' you can use with your payroll program. Each one behaves as a separate entity and each performs a different function. They all work to increase the power and versatility of your payroll program. These optional plug-ins are available for a nominal charge. A brief description of each plug-in is provided next. As more and more of these external plug-ins become available, you will be able to customize and expand your payroll package to meet your changing needs.

For more information about the plug-ins, call our Sales Department at 1-800-426-0854.

Optional plug-ins

To increase the power and usefulness of your payroll program, Aatrix Software, Inc. provides optional plug-ins for a nominal charge. The completed plug-ins are listed below and more plug-ins are under development.

Anniversary Search

This plug-in will track your employees anniversary dates based on their hire dates.

Child Support

This plug-in allows you to set up an employee's child support payment as a deduction - for a specific amount, a percentage of the employee's gross pay, percentage of the net pay, or percentage of another deduction. You can also set a limit on the amount.

DE-6 Exporter

This plug-in will convert your files to an electronic file format that is acceptable by the state of California. Employers with more than 250 employees are required by the state of California to submit their DE-6 on a diskette, in a special format.

Lower/Upper

This plug-in allows you to set a lower or upper limit on any deduction that already has a lower or upper limit set on it. Thus, allowing you to have two limits, a Lower limit and an Upper limit, on any one deduction.

Per Hour deduction or contribution

Certain states require that unemployment or disability deductions and employer paid contributions be calculated as total hours worked (regardless of pay rate) multiplied by the employee's normal rate of pay (exclusive of overtime). This plug-in will handle those calculations for both the employee's deduction and the employer paid portion.

Ultimate Loan Handler

Especially for Restauranters and other employers that 'loan' money to their employees. It allows the employer to temporarily 'loan' money to an employee. In some cases, the 'tip income' declared brings the employee's pay up to a point where the employee must actually 'pay' the employer some of the 'tips' money, in order for the employer to submit enough taxes, Social Security, and Medicare. Using this plug-in, the Restauranters can automatically make a 'temporary loan' and the Restauranter will be warned when the 'loans' exceed a cap set by the employer. This plug-in works only with Ultimate Payroll and Multi-Ultimate Payroll.

Variable deduction or contribution

These two plug-ins allow you to make deductions or employer paid contributions based on one income source. For example, a school employee gets paid for teaching, coaching and driver's education but you want to deduct accident insurance from the coaching portion of the income only. Another example would be if you wanted to contribute 5% retirement fee to the teaching portion of the income and not the rest of the income.



Processing Payroll

Chapter overview

THUN THUN

NA 61

0ATE 11-04-2003

123 12332004

PN head and a to the on 2100

mueld. Adams

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Processing employee paychecks •
- Using the Check Queue to print and/or record paychecks
- Aligning checks in the printer

Processing payroll overview

After your employees are setup, you are ready to process an actual payroll. To do so, open the **Process Payroll** tab window.

			Bentz & Co				
Company Setup	Empl	oyees 🍸 Payroll	ltems Pro	ess Payro	l Report	s 🕴 Liabilitie	5
Employee List: Master List	?	Add Bar Remove Pay Item	Print Reco Check Chec	rd d k	Print as Report Queu	View Export Payroll Original	
Adams, Samuel J		Adams, Samue	il J		QuickCale™ On		
Anderson, John J Andrews, Mary M Bartz, Theodore S		Gross Pay Deduct 932.32	ions Emp 182.56	loyer Paid 79.63	Net Pay 749.76	I.	
Blake, Lillith L		Income :	Pay Rate:	Hours:	Amount:		=
Carlson, Carol M		Regular Pay	10.50	86.67	910.04		
Carpenter, Pat H		Overtime	15.75	0.0	0.00		
Crosby, Michael O Dahl, Perter R		Double Overtime	21.00	0.0	0.00		
Dietz, Raymond R		Commission	0.00	0.0	0.00		
Eastman, Bonnie D		Bonus	0.00	0.0	0.00		
Ebert, Louie N		EIC Payment	22.28	0.0	22.28		
English, Robert A	_			86.67	932.32		
Erikson, Ronald T	=						
Evans, Ruth K		Extra Income:	Pay Rate :	Hours:	Amount:	Job :	
Fritz, Jon J Grange, Jerri J		Vacation	10.50	0.0	0.00	None None	
Howard, Lindsev P							
Hudson, Pamela Jo		Deductions :	Tinne	U	Amount:		
Jensen, Jay L		Federal Income Tax	<u>Tips:</u>	<u>Wages:</u> 910.04	71.00		
Johnson, Howard M		Medicare	0.00	910.04	13.20		
Kramer, Joshua W		ND 2002 North Dakota	0.00	910.04	9.94		
Larson, Larry A Lenz, Gabriella W		Social Security	0.00	910.04	56.42		
Martin, Terrance J		Health Insurance	0.00	910.04	32.00		
Mertz, Angella A					182.56		
Messinger, Michael D							
Mott, Tracy E		Employer Paid:		Wages:	Amount:		-
Nelson, Sarah D	-	FUTA		910.04	7.28		-
Preston, Jack 0	-	Medicare Match		910.04	13.20		면

The Process Payroll tab window displays the **Employee Paysheet**. When you select an employee, the paysheet itemizes the income, deductions, and employer contributions that you assigned to the selected employee. The program totals the amounts and displays them at the top of the paysheet.

If needed, you can enter or change many of the values in an Employee Paysheet without permanently changing the settings in the employee's file. Refer to "Editing Employee Paysheets" on page 5-8.

Once the employee's paysheet is correct, you can either print the paycheck, record it into Pay History without printing, or send it to the Check Queue where you can print it later with all the paychecks. We recommend that you print/ record your paychecks from the Check Queue. For details on using the check Queue feature, refer to "Check Queue overview" on page 5-14.

Before processing payroll

Please read the following information before processing your first payroll. Some of the issues are purely informational while others require you to perform some action.

- Before processing your first payroll, print out an **Employee Data Summary** report using your Master List. Use this report to verify the correctness of your employee settings for such things as deductions, pay rate, limit amounts, and filing status. You can avoid a lot of frustration by making sure your employees are setup correctly at the start.
- The program, by default, stores each paycheck in Pay History with the date printed on the check. If you want your payroll data stored with the pay period ending date, select **Edit** > **Preferences**, then click the **Employee Options** button. In the Employee Options dialog, select the **Pay period ending date** option.
- Reports are generated based on the date on which the payroll is recorded. For example, if you want the payroll data reported in the 1st quarter, make sure you record it using a date within the 1st quarter.
- If you intend to print your paychecks, you must have a checkform template that matches the checks you will be using. For more information, refer to "Sample checkform templates" on page 9-4.
- If you want to import the employee's hours from a file (e.g., text file), refer to "Importing employee hours" on page 5-13.
- If you are using Time Card, you will want to review the instructions for importing employee hours. See "Importing Time Card hours into payroll" on page 10-27.

Processing employee paychecks

It is in the Process Payroll tab window that you will process your employee's paychecks. Because the program automatically calculates the payroll items for you, processing payroll takes very little effort.

Instruction Set 5-1: Processing employee paychecks

1 Before processing your first payroll, make sure you have read the previous section called *Before processing payroll*.

			Bentz & Co.				
Company Setup	Employ	yees 🍸 Payroll I	tems Proc	ess Payrol	Report	s í Lia	abilities
Employee List:	?						
Master List	÷	Add Bay Item	Print Recor		Print as Print/V	iew Export R	evert to
MasterList	Ŧ	Pay Item Pay Item	Print Recor Check Check	d Queue Check	Print as Print/V Report Queu	iew Export Ro e Payroll (evert to)riginal
Adams, Samuel J		Adams, Samue	1		QuickCalc™ On		
Anderson, John J		Gross Pav Deducti	ons Emple	yer Paid	Net Pay		
Andrews, Mary M Bartz, Theodore S		932.32	182.56	79.63	749.76		
Blake, Lillith L		Income :	Pay Rate :	Hours:	Amount:		
Carlson, Carol M		Regular Pay	10.50	86.67	910.04		
Carpenter, Pat H		Overtime	15.75	0.0	0.00		
Crosby, Michael O Dahl, Perter R		Double Overtime	21.00	0.0	0.00		
Dietz, Raymond R		Commission	0.00	0.0	0.00		
Eastman, Bonnie D		Bonus	0.00	0.0	0.00		
Ebert, Louie N		EIC Payment	22.28	0.0	22.28		
English, Robert A				86.67	932.32		
Erikson, Ronald T	=						
Evans, Ruth K		<u>Extra Income:</u>	Pay Rate:	Hours:	<u>Amount:</u>	Job :	
Fritz, Jon J		Vacation	10.50	0.0	0.00	None 🔍	
Grange, Jerri J Howard, Lindsev P							
Hudson, Pamela Jo							
Jensen, Jay L		Deductions:	Tips:	<u>Wages:</u>	<u>Amount:</u>		
Johnson, Howard M		Federal Income Tax		910.04	71.00		
Kramer, Joshua W		Medicare	0.00	910.04	13.20		
Larson, Larry A		ND 2002 North Dakota		910.04	9.94		
Lenz, Gabriella W		Social Security	0.00	910.04	56.42		
Martin, Terrance J		Health Insurance		910.04	32.00		
Mertz, Angella A					182.56		
Messinger, Michael D							
Mott, Tracy E Nelson, Sarah D		Employer Paid:		<u>Wages:</u>	Amount:		
Preston, Jack 0	-	FUTA Medicare Match		910.04	7.28		
1100001,00000		medicare Match		910.04	13.20		

2 Open the **Process Payroll** tab window.

3 From the **Employee List** pop-up menu, select the employee list you want to use to process payroll.

We recommend that you use the **Master List** for processing payroll. You can, however, use different lists for processing payroll (e.g., Part Time and Full Time). Just be careful that an employee is not assigned to more than one employee list.

4 Select the first employee in the list.

Are you rewriting an earlier check?

If you select an employee on the same day that a paycheck has already been recorded, a dialog will appear asking if you are rewriting an earlier check. Click Yes if you want to replace the existing check with a new one.

- 5 What you do next depends on whether you are importing a file that contains your employee hours or not.
 - If you are NOT importing employee hours, continue to the next step.
 - If you are importing employee hours, select **File** > **Import Hours**, then proceed to step 6. For details, refer to "Importing employee hours" on page 5-13 or "Importing Time Card hours into payroll" on page 10-27.
- 6 Enter all relevant information (e.g., hours, rates) in the selected employee's paysheet.

Salaried employees

Typically you won't need to enter any payroll information for salaried employees because their payroll data is the same each pay period. However, if necessary you can change the **Pay Rate** and **Hours** fields as needed.

The **Amount** field for salaried employees will be the same as the amount in the Pay Rate field and will not be affected by entering different hours. This is the nature of salaried employees whose paycheck is the same every pay period and is not based upon hours worked.

Hourly Rate employees

Enter the number of hours worked for **Regular Pay**, **Overtime**, and **Double Overtime** fields. The number of hours displayed for Regular Pay-Hours corresponds to the pay period you selected for this employee (e.g., semi-monthly equals 86.67 hours). The Overtime and Double Overtime rates are calculated using the rates the employee was set up with.

Commission and Bonus

Commission and bonus amounts are generally simple dollar amounts. A bonus may have a special tax rate applied to it. If so, refer to "Processing bonus checks" on page 5-11.

Jobs

If you are using the Jobs feature, select the appropriate job for each extra income item from the pop-up menus located to the right of the item. This feature allows you to track your jobs for reporting purposes. For more information, refer to "Creating jobs" on page 4-32.

7 When the employee paysheet is correctly filled out, select from the following three options.

Queue Check	Selecting this option adds the employee's pay- check to the Check Queue. This is the recom- mended method for printing/recording your payroll because it allows you to print all your employee paychecks at the same time.
	When you are ready to print your queued pay- checks, refer to "Printing paychecks from the Check Queue" on page 5-16.
Print Check	Selecting this option allows you to print a pay- check for selected employee now. For more infor- mation, refer to "Printing checks from the Process Payroll window" on page 5-9.
Record Check	Selecting this option will record the paycheck information of the selected employee directly into Pay History without printing it. For more informa- tion, refer to "Recording checks from the Payroll Process window" on page 5-10.

8 After queuing, printing, or recording the paycheck, the program automatically brings up the paysheet for the next employee on the list. Continue processing your employee paychecks.

Skipping employees:

If you do not need to pay a particular employee, you can skip over the employee by pressing (**Command** +). The program will display the next employee in the list without doing anything to the employee you skipped. The skipped employee will remain on the list for subsequent payrolls. Terminated employees are automatically skipped over.

Paycheck already exists:

If you try to print or record a paycheck with a pay period date that already exists in Pay History, a dialog will appear giving you the option of replacing the paycheck that is already in Pay History, leaving the paycheck in Pay History and recording the new one, or not to do anything with either paycheck.

Editing Employee Paysheets

You can change a value in the Employee Paysheet by clicking the mouse pointer directly on the field you wish to change. Once the field is selected, you can type in the new value. Any changes you make in the paysheet (e.g., change a pay rate) will not alter the settings that were established when you setup the employee.



Be careful to change all fields as necessary because changing one field does NOT automatically affect the other fields. For example, changing gross pay does not change the Federal Tax amount.

You MUST hit the tab or return key to enter a change, however you do not have to wait for a change to calculate before entering the next value.

QuickCalc™	If QuickCalcTM is on, the word QuickCalc TM is dis- played at the top of the paysheet. The program auto- matically calculates the employee's deductions and contributions if you change an Income value. Quick- CalcTM is a real-time check calculating process used by the program and can be turned on or off in the Pro- gram Preferences dialog.
Calculate	If QuickCalc[™] is not selected in Program Prefer - ences, a Calculate button is displayed at the top of the paysheet. When you are in Calculate mode and change an Income value, the program does not update the deductions or contributions until you click the Calculate button or print the paycheck.
	If you change the value of a deduction or employer paid without clicking the Calculate button, a dialog will appear asking whether you want to calculate or use the changed amounts.
Revert to Original	After making changes to the hours or amounts in the paysheet, you can always reset the paysheet back to its original amounts by clicking Revert to Original .

Add or Remove Pay Item "On the fly"

When needed, you can easily add or remove payroll items from an employee's paysheet. Instructions for the **Add Pay Item** and **Remove Pay Item** commands are detailed in "Adding pay items to paychecks" on page 3-23.

Printing checks from the Process Payroll window

Depending on what you need to do, there may be times in which printing a single check from the Process Payroll tab window is simply more convenient.

Instruction Set 5–2: Printing a check from the Process Payroll window

- 1 In the **Process Payroll** tab window, make sure the paysheet of the employee whose paycheck you processing is correct.
- 2 Click the **Print Check** button.
- 3 In the **Print Check Options** window that appears, setup the options as needed, then click **OK**.
- 4 Insert your checkform sheet in the printer. If necessary, refer to "Aligning checks in the printer" on page 5-24.
- 5 In the Print dialog that appears, click **Print**.
- 6 After the paycheck has printed, look to see if it printed correctly.
- 7 Another **Print Checks Options** dialog will appear asking what you want to do next.

Record	If the paycheck printed correctly, click the Record button to record the paycheck into Pay History and the selected check register.
Reprint	If you need to reprint the check, enter the appropriate check number, then click the Reprint button.
Exit	Click Exit if you do not want to record or reprint the check.

8 After making your selection you are returned to the **Process Payroll** tab window.

Recording checks from the Payroll Process window

There may be times when you want to record a single paycheck into Pay History without printing the paycheck (e.g., the paycheck was hand-written).

Instruction Set 5–3: Recording a check from the Process Payroll window

- 1 In the **Process Payroll** tab window, make sure the paysheet of the employee whose paycheck you processing is correct.
- 2 Click the **Record Check** button.
- 3 In the **Record Check Options** window that appears, setup the options as needed.

Note: Enter the date that was written on the check and the date that represents the pay period for this payroll. If the date you enter is at least a week earlier than today's date, the program assumes you are entering prior pay history data and will display the **Record Check Options** dialog each time you click **Record Check**.

4 Click OK.

The program will record the paycheck into Pay History and the selected check register.

5 After recording the check, you are returned to the **Process Payroll** tab window.

Quitting the payroll process

You can quit processing payroll at any time and finish later. To end the payroll process, either exit out of the **Process Payroll** tab window or quit the payroll program all together. Any checks that have been recorded or added to the **Check Queue** will remain there. When you return to finish processing your payroll, continue where you left off by selecting the next employee from the Employee List.

Other tasks

Besides using the Process Payroll tab window to process your payroll, there are other features it provides such as the Print as Report feature. This section details these other features.

Printing an Employee Paysheet

Click the **Print as Report** button to print an employee's paycheck information exactly as it appears in the Employee Paysheet.

Processing bonus checks

The payroll program provides different methods for calculating bonuses into the paychecks. The following instruction set covers three possible scenarios.

Instruction Set 5–4: Processing a bonus check

Bonus included in regular paycheck:

If you want to include a bonus in the regular paycheck, enter the amount of the bonus in the **Bonus** field on the employee's paysheet.

Bonus check only:

If you want to print a bonus check separate from a regular paycheck (e.g., Christmas Bonus), zero out all the values in the employee's paysheet except for the Bonus field. The changes you make in the paysheet will not alter the employee's default setup.

Bonus pay that is taxed different than regular income:

Bonus pay may be taxed differently than the regular income. Check your state and federal laws for the current rates. If you need to change the tax rate for bonus pay from the normal default tax rate, make sure the appropriate employee paysheet is open, then choose **Edit** > **Bonus Tax Rates**.

Bonus Tax Rates
Bonus tax overrides for Adams, Samuel J:
_Federal tax:
Tax normally
○ Tax at 0.00 %
State tax:
Tax normally
() Tax at 0.00 %
Cancel OK

In the **Bonus Tax Rates** dialog, enter the tax rate for the Federal and/or State taxes to a different percentage than the regular withholding.

The rate you enter here will override the normal withholding rate and will only affect the Regular Pay Bonus of the selected employee.

Importing employee hours

You can use the **Import Hours** feature to import a file that contains the hours your employees have worked. The file you create must conform to the following specifications.

File Specifications:

The import file can be created in any word processor or text editor providing it is saved in **TEXT** format. However, it's best to use a program like Microsoft ExcelTM.

The information must be typed in sequence for each employee using all of the following information, even if it may be zero.

Employee name <**tab**> Regular hours <**tab**> Overtime hours <**tab**> Double-Overtime hours <**tab**> Commission amount <**tab**> Bonus amount <**RETURN**>

The names in the text file must match the names in the Employees tab window. For example, if an employee's name is entered into the program as John E Johnson, you must enter it in the text file as John E Johnson.

Following is an example of what the text file could look like.

Joe T. Nash → 88 → 2 → 0 → 0 → 50.00 ¶ Al Paunz → 88 → 0 → 0 → 75.00 → 0 ¶

Ignore what this might look like on your screen, the important thing is that you put a Tab between each field and a Return after each employee.

Note: Once you have your data file ready to import, open the **Process Payroll** tab window, then select **File** > **Import Hours**. A Getfile dialog will appear allowing you to locate the file and import the data. The data is then placed into each employee's paysheet.

Check Queue overview

The **Check Queue** (pronounced "cue") feature is the preferred method for printing/recording your payroll because it allows you to print/record all your paychecks at the same time.

Check Queue	
Print Print All Report Record Record Check Preverv Edit Check Printed Check Remove	i Hours
These checks are waiting to be printed:	
Adderso, Sarouel J (Net pay = \$3749.76) Anderson, John J (Net pay = \$685.25) Anderson, John J (Net pay = \$879.34) Bartz, Theodore S (Net pay = \$882.69) Blake, Lillith L (Net pay = \$957.29) Carlson, Carol M (Net pay = \$957.29) Crosby, Michael O (Net pay = \$881.77) Crosby, Michael O (Net pay = \$825.04) Deitz, Reymond R (Net pay = \$10.09.8) Eastman, Bonnie D (Net pay = \$10.09.8) Eastman, Bonnie D (Net pay = \$10.42.45) Erikson, Ronald T (Net pay = \$957.5) Evans, Rut K (Net pay = \$951.43) Evans, Rut K (Net pay = \$953.13) Fritz, Jon J (Net pay = \$978.15) Fritz, Jon J (Net pay = \$978.16) Hudson, Pamela Jo (Net pay = \$978.16) Hudson, Pamela Jo (Net pay = \$978.16) Johnson, Hovard M (Net pay = \$978.16) Kramer, Joshua W (Net pay = \$978.16)	
"Greyed Out" employees are those that have been deleted from the queue.	Done

Because the **Check Queue** is a file that is saved to your hard disk, you can add your employee paychecks to the Check Queue when you process payroll, quit the program and then return at a later time to print/record the paychecks.

If you are setting up the payroll program mid-year, the "record" buttons allow you to enter your employee's prior paychecks into Pay History without having to print the paychecks.

There are two ways in which you can access the Check Queue window:

- In the **Process Payroll** tab window, click the **Print/View Queue** button.
- Select File > Print/View Check Queue.

Note: You cannot access the Check Queue window unless it contains at least one queued paycheck.

Previewing paychecks before printing

There are times when you may want to view a paycheck before sending it to the printer. The **Preview Printed Check** command allows you to preview your queued paychecks just as they will appear when printed.

Instruction Set 5–5: Previewing a paycheck before printing



The **Preview Printed Check** button is grayed out if more than one employee is selected in the list.

- 1 In the **Process Payroll** tab window, click the **Print/View Queue** button.
- 2 In the **Check Queue** window, select the name of the employee whose paycheck you want to preview.

Samuel J Adams 343-34-24/23 1/23/02 TAXES /DEDUTS TAXES /DEDUTCTIONS Description Fay Rate Hours Current Year-to-date Description Current Y-T-D Regular Pay 910.04 86.67 910.04 2,730.12 Federal Tax 71.00 371.00 Overtime 0.00 0.00 FOCA Tax 56.42 213.90 Double Time 0.00 0.00 State Tax 9.94 51.94 Commission 0.00 0.00 Local Tax 0.00 0.00 Bonus 0.00 0.00 Local Tax 0.00 0.00 Bonus 0.00 0.00 Local Tax 0.00 0.00 Image: State Tax 9.94 51.94 Description B 0.00 0.00 Bonus 0.00 0.00 Local Tax 0.00 0.00 0.00 Image: State Tax 9.94 51.94 Description B 0.00 0.00 0.00 Image: State Tax 9.94 51.94 Description B <th>]</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>Preview Pri</th> <th>nted Check</th> <th></th> <th></th>]				Preview Pri	nted Check		
Description Pay Rate Hours Current Year-to-date Description Current Y-T-D Regular Pay 910.04 86.67 910.04 2,730.12 Federal Tax 71.00 73.00 Dvertime 0.00 0.00 0.00 FIGA Tax 56.42 213.90 Double Time 0.00 0.00 0.00 State Tax 9.94 51.94 Commission 0.00 0.00 0.00 Pension B 0.00 0.00 Bonus 0 0.00 0.00 Hiscelaneous 52.00 96.00 Bonus 0 0 Special Group 1 0.00 0.00 0.00 Bonus 0 Special Group 2 0.00	Samuel J Adams 343-34-2423 1/23/02							
Regular Pay 910.04 86.67 910.04 2,730.12 Federal Tax 71.00 371.00 Overtime 0.00 0.00 0.00 FIGA Tax 56.42 213.90 Double Time 0.00 0.00 0.00 State Tax 9.94 51.94 Commission 0.00 0.00 0.00 Persion B 0.00 0.00 Borus 0.00 0.00 Local Tax 0.90 0.00 Borus 0.00 0.00 Special Group 1 0.00 0.00 Image: Special Group 2 0.00 0.00 Special Group 3 0.00 0.00		E ARNING:	S/CREDIT	s		TA	XES/DEDUCTIONS	3
Overtime 0.00 0.0 0.00 0.00 FICA Tax 56.42 213.90 Double Time 0.00 0.00 0.00 State Tax 9.94 51.94 Commission 0.00 0.00 0.00 Pension B 0.00 0.00 Bonus 0.00 0.00 Local Tax 0.00 0.00 Special Group 1 0.00 0.00 Special Group 2 0.00 0.00 Special Group 3 0.00 0.00	Description	Pay Rate	Hours	Current	Year-to-date	Description	Current	Y-T-D
Double Time 0.00 0.0 0.00 0.00 State Tax 9.94 51.94 Commission 0.00 0.00 Pension B 0.00 0.00 Borus 0.00 0.00 Local Tax 0.00 0.00 Borus 0.00 0.00 Miscellaneous 52.00 96.00 Special Group 1 0.00 0.00 Special Group 2 0.00 0.00 Special Group 3 0.00 0.00 Special Group 3 0.00 0.00	Regular Pay	910.04	86.67	910.04	2,730.12	Federal Tax	71.00	371.00
Commission 0.00 0.00 Pension B 0.00 0.00 Bonus 0.00 0.00 Local Tax 0.00 0.00 Miscellaneous 32.00 96.00 96.00 0.00 <t< td=""><td>Overtime</td><td>0.00</td><td>0.0</td><td>0.00</td><td>0.00</td><td>FICA Tax</td><td>56.42</td><td>213.90</td></t<>	Overtime	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00	FICA Tax	56.42	213.90
Bonus 0.00 0.00 Local Tax 0.00 0.00 Misoellaneous 32.00 96.00 96.00 0.00 0.00 Special Group 1 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Special Group 2 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 Special Group 3 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	ouble Time	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00	State Tax	9.94	51.94
Miscellaneous 32.00 96.00 Special Group 1 0.00 0.00 Special Group 2 0.00 0.00 Special Group 3 0.00 0.00	Commission			0.00	0.00	Pension B	0.00	0.00
Special Group 1 0.00 0.00 Special Group 2 0.00 0.00 Special Group 3 0.00 0.00	Bonus			0.00	0.00	Local Tax	0.00	0.00
Special Group 2 0.00 0.00 Special Group 3 0.00 0.00						Miscellaneous	32.00	96.00
Special Group 3 0.00 0.00						Special Group 1	0.00	0.00
						Special Group 2	0.00	0.00
TOTALS 86.67 932.32 3,472.40 TOTALS 0.00 0.00						Special Group 3	0.00	0.00
TOTALS 86.67 932.32 3,472.40 TOTALS 0.00 0.00						· · · · ·		
TOTALS 86.67 932.32 3,472.40 TOTALS 0.00 0.00								
	TOTALS		86.67	932.32	3,472.40	TOTALS	0.00	0.00
**** Seven hundred forty nine Dollars and 76/100 **** 1/23/02 ****749.76								

3 Click the **Preview Printed Check** button.

The selected paycheck appears just as it will when printed. You cannot edit the paycheck in this window, you can only preview it.

4 Click the close box in the upper left hand corner to close the window and return to the **Check Queue** window.

Printing paychecks from the Check Queue

Printing your paychecks from the Check Queue is a convenient way of printing an entire batch of checks at one time.

Instruction Set 5-6: Printing paychecks from the Check Queue

- 1 In the **Process Payroll** tab window, click the **Print/View Queue** button.
- 2 (Optional) Print the Queue Summary, Queue Detail, or Queue Hours Report and verify the accuracy of the queued paychecks.
- 3 Decide if you want to print all the paychecks or only those you choose to print.

Print only selected paychecks	If you want to choose only certain paychecks to print, select the employee(s) whose pay- check(s) you want to print, then click the Print button.
Print all paychecks	If you want to print all the paychecks listed in the Check Queue, click the Print All button.

4 In the **Print Check Options** dialog that appears, setup the options as needed.

		Print Check Options
	Check printing setup:	
	Checkform :	Aatrix AML-2 Laser 🔶
	Check Register :	Check Register 🗧
	Starting check number :	4563
	Date on check:	1/23/02 • Checks will be stored by this date. You can change this setting in Employee Preferences
	Pay period ending date:	1/23/02
	└────────────────────────────────────	; only:
	Direct Deposit form:	None 🗘
	For this payroll, in marked for Direct	nstead of direct deposit, print checks for employees who are Deposit
?		Cancel OK

Checkform

From the Checkform pop-up menu, select the checkform you want to use for printing the paychecks.

Check Register

From the Check Register pop-up menu, select the register you want the paychecks posted to.

Starting check number

Enter the starting check number.

Dates

Enter the date you want printed on the paychecks and the pay period ending date. The program automatically fills in both fields with today's date. You can enter a date to be printed on the paycheck (usually the actual date the checks are handed out), and a date that represents the pay period for this payroll.

Direct deposit employees only

If any of the paychecks in the Check Queue are for direct deposit employees, select a form from the Direct Deposit form pop-up menu. The form that you select will be used to print a "pay stub" for any employee who is marked direct deposit. If you don't have any direct deposit employees, the program will disregard whatever form you select.

If you ever need to print regular paychecks for your direct deposit employees, select the **For this payroll, instead of direct deposit, print checks...** option.

Note: When a direct deposit check is recorded into Pay History, the letters DD are inserted in the Check Number field.

5 Click OK.

- 6 Insert your checkform sheets in the printer. Refer to, "Aligning checks in the printer" on page 5-24.
- 7 In the Print dialog that appears, click **Print**.

- 8 After the paychecks have printed, look to see if they were printed correctly.
- **9** If you chose to **Print All** the paychecks, the following dialog will appear.

I'm ready to	print an "Aft	er Queue" si	ımmary
Report to:	🔾 Printer	Screen	🔾 Text file
		Cancel	View

The options in the above dialog will provide you with an **After Queue Summary** report. You can print, view, or export this report in the format of a text file. If you do not want to view the report, click the Cancel button to exit the dialog.

10 The following dialog will appear asking what you want to do next.

Print Check Options		
The checks have been	printed. What do you want to do?	
Record then Clear	Click here to have the checks recorded in the employee's pay history records, posted in the register (if any) and removed from the queue.	
Reprint	Click here to reprint some or all of the checks in the queue.	
Exit	Click here to do neither of the above options. It will be as if nothing has happened. <u>Pay</u> <u>history records will NOT be updated, and ANY</u> ENTRIES IN THE QUEUE WILL BE LEFT THERE!	

Record thenSelect this option if your checks printed correctly.ClearThe program will record the paychecks into the
Pay History and selected check register, then
remove them from the Check Queue.

Reprint

Exit

Select this option if you want to reprint some or all the paychecks you printed.

Bartz, I neodore 5	print selected checks print all checks ng check number: 4585 Reprint Checks
--------------------	--

To reprint only those you need to reprint, select the **Reprint selected checks** option, select the employees whose paychecks need to be reprinted, enter the starting check number, then click the Reprint Checks button.

To reprint all the paychecks, select the **Reprint all checks** option, enter the starting check number, then click the Reprint Checks button.

After reprinting the checks, you will again be allowed to record or reprint the paychecks, or exit the Check Queue window

If you decide that you do not want to record or reprint any of the paychecks, click Exit to return to the Check Queue window. The paychecks will stay in the queue - it will be as if you never printed anything.

11 Click **Done** to return to the Process Payroll tab window.

Recording queued paychecks without printing

There may be times when you need to process payroll without actually printing the paychecks, such as when you need to enter prior paychecks into the Pay History records.

Instruction Set 5–7: Recording queued paychecks without printing

- 1 In the **Process Payroll** tab window, click the **Print/View Queue** button.
- 2 (Optional) Print the Queue Summary, Queue Detail, or Queue Hours Report and verify the accuracy of the queued paychecks.
- 3 Decide if you want to record all the paychecks or only those you choose to record.

Record only selected paychecks	If you want to choose only certain paychecks to record without printing, select the employee(s) whose paycheck(s) you want to record, then click the Record Check button.
Record all paychecks	If you want to record all the paychecks listed in the Check Queue, click the Record All button.

4 In the **Record Check Options** dialog that appears, setup the options as needed.

		Record Check Options
	Check recording setup : Check Register :	Check Register 🔷
	Starting check number :	4563
	Date on check: Pay period ending date :	1/23/02 • Checks will be stored by this date. You can change this setting in Employee Preferences 1/23/02 • Checks will be stored by this date. You can change this setting in Employee Preferences
?		Cancel OK

Check Register

From the Check Register pop-up menu, select the register you want the paychecks posted to.

Starting check number

Enter the starting check number.

Dates

The program automatically fills in both fields with today's date. Enter the date that was written on the check and the date that represents the pay period for this payroll.



If the date you enter is at least a week earlier than today's date, the program assumes you are entering prior pay history data and will display the Record Checks Options dialog each time you click the Record Check button.

- 5 Click OK.
- 6 What happens next depends on whether you chose to record all the paychecks or only the selected paychecks.

Record All

If you chose to **Record All** the paychecks, the following occurs:

- All the paychecks are recorded into Pay History.
- A dialog appears providing options to print, view or export an **After Queue Summary** report. If you do not want to view this report, click the Cancel button to exit the dialog.
- The program removes the paychecks from the Check Queue and you are returned to the Process Payroll tab window.

Record Check

If you chose to record only selected paychecks, the following occurs:

- The selected paychecks are recorded into Pay History.
- You are returned to the Check Queue where the recorded checks are now greyed out.
- When you are finished in the Check Queue window, click **Done** to return to the Process Payroll tab window.

Editing queued paychecks

There may be times when you need to edit a paycheck before it's printed and/or recorded.

Instruction Set 5-8: Editing a queued paycheck

- 1 In the **Check Queue** window, select the employee whose paycheck you want to edit.
- 2 Click the **Edit Check** button.
- 3 Make the changes you want.
- 4 Click **Done** to return to the Check Queue window.
- 5 If you want to print or record the paychecks, do so now; otherwise click the **Done** button.

Removing paychecks from the Check Queue

There may be times during the course of processing your payroll that you need to remove one, two, or perhaps even several checks from the Check Queue.

Instruction Set 5–9: Removing paychecks from the Check Queue

- 1 In the **Process Payroll** tab window, click the **Print/View Queue** button.
- 2 Decide if you want to remove all the paychecks from the Check Queue or only the ones you select.

Remove only selected paychecks	If you want to remove only certain pay- checks, select the employee(s) whose pay- check(s) you want to remove, then click the Remove Check button.
Remove all paychecks	If you want to remove all the paychecks from the Check Queue, click the Remove All but- ton.
3 What happens next depends on whether you chose to remove all the paychecks or only the paychecks you selected to remove.

Remove All

If you chose to **Remove All** the paychecks, the following occurs:

- A dialog appears asking if you are sure you want to remove all the entries. Click the Yes button to remove all the paychecks in the Check Queue.
- The program removes all the paychecks from the Check Queue and you are returned to the Process Payroll tab window.

Remove Check

If you chose to remove only the selected paychecks, the following occurs:

- A dialog appears asking if you are sure you want to remove those checks. Click the Yes button to the remove the selected paychecks from the Check Queue.
- You are returned to the Check Queue where the removed checks are now greyed out.
- When you are finished in the Check Queue window, click **Done** to return to the Process Payroll tab window.

Aligning checks in the printer

The following alignment instructions are for the LaserWriter printer. When using other printers, some experimentation may be necessary to find the best position to feed your checkform sheets.

Place your checkform sheets into the paper feed tray. The direction in which the top of the sheet points may be away from the printer or toward the printer—you will need to experiment with this to determine how your LaserWriter "grabs" the checkform sheets.



Depending on the type of LaserWriter printer you have, checkform sheets are placed in the printer either face up or face down. If your printer requires yo to insert your checks face down, be sure to reverse the order in which you stack your checks. That is, when you're looking at the "face down" stack of checks, the first sheet of checks must be on top of the stack.



CHAPTER 6

Reports

Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Generating reports
- Customizing the Reports list
- Using the Report Queue
- Processing the Form 941
- EZ Report Builder

Reports overview

Following is an illustration of the **Reports** tab window. The reports you generate can be previewed, printed, and even exported in a format that is accepted by other programs.



The Reports tab window provides a number of different selection criteria to help you gather the information you want. For example, you can limit your reports to specific employee lists, specific time periods, and specific departments.

The **Reports list**, on the right side of the window, displays all the pre-designed reports that are installed with the program, as well as any you create with the EZ Report Builder.

The Reports list can be modified to display only those reports that are important to you. For complete details, refer to "Customizing the Reports List" on page 6-8.



You can generate and print your state tax remittance and unemployment forms using data culled from the payroll program. For more information on which State forms are currently available, call Aatrix Software at 1-800-426-0854.

Generating reports

The basic steps for generating a report are outlined in the following instruction set. No matter what type of report you are generating (e.g., pre-designed, EZ Report), the steps are basically the same. That is, you set the report criteria in the Reports tab window, then determine whether you want to first preview the report or send it directly to the printer.

Instruction Set 6-1: Generating a report

- 1 In the **Reports** tab window, select the report you want from the **Reports** list on the right.
- 2 Set the criteria for the report.

Reports list

Select the report you want to generate from the Reports list on the right. Samples of the pre-designed reports are provided in Appendix B.

Report on

You can generate a report from an entire Employee List or an individual employee by clicking the desired radio button. The name of the currently selected Employee List and the name of the currently selected employee is displayed.

- Report On:	
Employee List: Master List	
O Employee: Adams, Samuel J	

If you wish to change the name of the **Employee List**, select the one you want from the Employee List pop-up menu.

If you wish to change the name of the currently selected **employee**, select the name of the employee from the Employee list. Some reports only use an Employee List, in which case the Employee option is grayed out even when an employee is selected.

Report on the period

You can limit the report with the following options:

	All Periods	FI
-	One Year	
		12
	One Quarter	
	One Month	
	One Dav	s not paid during report period
	Between	s not paid during report period

All Periods	This option accumulates data from all pay peri- ods in the employee file.
One Year	This option uses all the information that has accumulated in the employee file for the year you enter.
One Quarter	Select this option if you want the report to reflect an entire quarter of activity. Choose the quarter you want and enter the appropriate year. The date range the program uses are: 1st Quarter: Jan. 1 to March 31 2nd Quarter: April 1 to June 30 3rd Quarter: July 1 to Sept. 30 4th Quarter: Oct. 1 to Dec. 31
One Month	This option narrows the data gathered to a specific month of a specific year. Enter the appropriate choices in the text box.
One Day	This option generates a report based on payroll information processed specifically on the date you enter in this format: DD/MM/YY.
Between	Upon selecting this option, enter a data range from DD/MM/YY to DD/MM/YY in the appropriate text boxes.
Skip employees not paid	Check this box if you do not want the report to include employees who were not paid during the selected reporting period.

Report Limits

You can further limit the report using the following options:

┌ Report Limits :	
Department :	All Departments 🔶
Pay Period:	All periods 🔷
	Other limits

Select whether you want the report to display information from All Departments or from a particular department you specify. For more information, refer to "Departments and Groups overview" on page 2-9.

Select whether you want the report to display information from All Pay Periods or from a pay period you specify.

You can fine tune your report even more by clicking the **Other Limits** button. In the dialog that appears, mark checkboxes and fill text fields as needed. Click **OK** when finished, or **Cancel** to exit.

Other Limits		
include employee	s which match:	
🗌 Name		
🗌 City		
🗌 State		
🗌 Hire Date	® Before ○ After ○ On	
🔲 Status	\$	
🔲 Group	\$	
🗌 Misc.		
	Cancel OK	

Options

If you are printing your reports to an Apple LaserWriter, make sure this option is selected. It will remain selected until you uncheck it.

Other options displayed here are specific and applicable only to certain types of pre-designed reports. These options are described in Appendix B for those reports that it applies to.

3 Decide whether you want to preview the report first or send it directly to the printer. For details, refer to "Preview vs. Print Report" on page 6-6.

Preview vs. Print Report

Your payroll program provides you with a wide variety of reports that you can use to view the payroll information you enter. Following is a brief description of what you can do with a report.

Print Report	Clicking the Print Report button sends the cur- rently selected report to the printer. NOTE: The Print Report button changes to Process when you select a government report such as the 941. (See Process below).
Preview	Clicking the Preview button sends the currently selected report to the computer screen so that you can view the information prior to printing.
	Previewing enables you to catch errors before you print which ultimately saves you in printing time and paper. While in the Preview mode, you can use the commands in the Preview menu to print the report or send it the Report Queue. For a description of the commands, refer to "The Pre- view menu" on page 6-7.
Process	When you select a government form in the Reports list, the name of the Preview button changes to a Process button.
	When the Process button is clicked, the program displays on the screen, a form that is designed to look like the actual pre-printed form. You can then print the form.



What does the Export as Text button do?

When you click the **Export as Text** button, a Getfile dialog will appear allowing you to save the information from the current report in a text file format. The text file is then ready to bring into other programs that allow text files to be imported.

The Preview menu

While previewing a report, a **Preview** menu is available with the following commands.

Preview Help	
Next Page	ж +
Previous Page	₩-
Index	жI
Print Page	
Print All	ЖP
Add to Report Queue	ЖΑ
Exit Viewing	жw

Next Page/Previous Page	These commands allow you to advance forward or return to prior pages in a multi- page report.
Index	Selecting this command allows you to view thumbnail images of each page in the report. Clicking a thumbnail image will open that page in the Preview window.
Print Page/Print All	These commands allow you to print the currently displayed page or all the pages in the report.
Add to Report Queue	Selecting this command sends the report to the Report Queue whereby you can print it later along with a batch of reports. For complete details, refer to "The Report Queue" on page 6-12.
Exit Viewing	Selecting this command closes the active report window.

The Reports List overview

The Reports List in the Reports tab window initially displays all the reports that were installed with the program. You can modify this list using the instructions provided in this section.

Customizing the Reports List

After using the payroll program, you may find that you don't have a need for all the reports provided by the program. You can easily customize this list to display only those reports you want.

Instruction Set 6-2: Customizing the Reports List

1 In the **Reports** tab window, click the **Customize List** button.

Check the reports you want displayed in the Reports list:		
√ RFUniversal E×port	Pre-designed	
√ Form W2	Pre-designed	
√ Form W3	Pre-designed	
√ Form 1099	Pre-designed	
√ Form 1096	Pre-designed	
√ Certified Payroll Summary	Pre-designed	
√ Cost Center Analysis	Pre-designed	
✓ CP: Account Detail	Pre-designed	
√ CP: Account Summary	Pre-designed	
✓ CP: Projection Summary	Pre-designed	
√ Department Report	Pre-designed	
√ Employee Data Detail	Pre-designed	
✓ Federal Tax Summary	Pre-designed	

2 Select $(\sqrt{)}$ the names of the reports you want to display.

Selecting a report that is already selected removes both the check mark and the report from the Reports list.

3 Click OK.

Your customized report list displays the next time you access the **Reports** tab window.

Report Bundles

The Report Bundle feature allows you to group several reports together in a "bundle" for printing purposes. This provides a convenient way of printing out, in a single print job, all the reports you generally print (e.g., after payroll).

Creating report bundles

The following instruction set guides you through the process of grouping together reports you specify in order to create a report bundle.

Instruction Set 6-3: Creating a report bundle

1 In the **Reports** tab window, click the **Customize List** button.

Check the reports you want displayed i	n the Reports list:
√ RFUniversal Export	Pre-designed
√ Form W2	Pre-designed
√ Form ¥3	Pre-designed
√ Form 1099	Pre-designed
√ Form 1096	Pre-designed
√ Certified Payroll Summary	Pre-designed
√ Cost Center Analysis	Pre-designed
√ CP: Account Detail	Pre-designed
√ CP: Account Summary	Pre-designed
✓ CP: Projection Summary	Pre-designed
√ Department Report	Pre-designed
√ Employee Data Detail	Pre-designed 🔺
√ Federal Tax Summary	Pre-designed 🗖

2 Click the **Report Bundles** button.

		Bundled Reports		
Bund	led Reports List:			
				New
				Edit
				Remove
			^	Done
			*	Done

3 Click the New button.

Bundle title:	
Check the reports you want included in t	his Report Bundle :
RFUniversal Export	Pre-designed
Form W2	Pre-designed
Form W3	Pre-designed
Form 1099	Pre-designed
Form 1096	Pre-designed
Certified Payroll Summary	Pre-designed
Cost Center Analysis	Pre-designed
CP : Account Detail	Pre-designed
CP : Account Summary	Pre-designed
CP : Projection Summary	Pre-designed
Department Report	Pre-designed
Employee Data Detail	Pre-designed
Federal Tax Summary	Pre-designed
Automatically print when quitting payroll	Cancel OK

- 4 In the **Bundle title** text box, enter a title for your report bundle.
- 5 Select the names of the reports you want included in the new report bundle. A check mark ($\sqrt{}$) appears to the left of each selected report.



Because the program generates reports using the date limits you set such as One Day, One Quarter, All periods, etc., your Bundled Reports should be comprised of reports with similar date limits. For example, you could bundle only those reports you typically generate after each payroll and not include those reports you process on a quarterly basis.

- 6 (Optional) If you wish to automatically print this report bundle when quitting the payroll program, select the **Automatically print when quitting payroll** option.
- 7 Click OK.

The names of your report bundles are displayed in the **Report Bundle** window and the **Reports List** in the **Reports** tab window.

Note: A Report Bundle can only be printed — you cannot preview it or export the information as text.

Editing/removing report bundles

At some point you may want to change the reports that comprise a report bundle or completely remove a report bundle from your report list.

Instruction Set 6-4: Editing/removing a report bundle

- 1 From the **Reports** tab window, click the **Customize List** button.
- 2 In the dialog that appears, click the **Report Bundles** button.
- 3 In the dialog that appears, select the Report Bundle you wish to edit or remove.
- 4 Click either the **Edit** or **Remove** button.

Edit	When you click Edit , a dialog will appear allowing you to make the changes you want. When you are done editing, click OK to save your changes.
Remove	When you click Remove , an alert dialog will appear asking you to confirm your choice. Click Yes to remove the report bundle, or Cancel to return to the Bundled Reports window.

5 When finished, close all open windows to return to the **Reports** tab window.

The Report Queue

The Report Queue (pronounced "cue") is similar to a print spooler. Use this feature to store a list of reports to print all at once, at the time you choose. Since the report queue file is saved to your hard disk, the reports already in it will remain even if you exit the program.



Adding reports to the Report Queue

In order to use the Report Queue feature, you must first add the reports you want to it. The following instruction set guides you through this process.

Instruction Set 6-5: Adding a report to the Report Queue

- 1 In the **Reports** tab window, select a report in the Reports list.
- 2 Click the **Preview** button.
- **3** Select **Preview** > **Add to Report Queue**.

A dialog appears confirming that the report was added to the Report Queue.

4 Click OK.

Printing/viewing the Report Queue

All reports you add to the Report Queue remain there until you are ready to print them.

Instruction Set 6-6: Printing/viewing the Report Queue

1 Select File > Print/View Report Queue.

	Report Queue	
Print Print All	Preview	Remove Report
These reports are waiting to be printed:		
"Pay History Detail" for "Be "Pension Detail" for "Bentz	ntz & Co.", 1 pages on 1/8/02 & Co.", 1 pages on 1/8/02 "Bentz & Co.", 1 pages on 1/8/0	12
Tax Payment Summary Ton	Dente of Co. , 1 pages on 1707C	
		<u> </u>
		Done

Each report that is waiting to be printed is displayed with the report name, company name, how many pages the report is, and the date the report was queued.

2 Decide whether you want to print or preview a report, or remove it from the Report Queue.

Print	To print a single report, select the report and then click the Print button. The standard Mac- intosh Print dialog will appear allowing you to print the report. To print all the reports, click the Print All button.
	NOTE: After printing all your reports using the Print All option, a message window will appear asking if you would like to delete all of the reports from the Report Queue.

Preview	If you want to preview a report before printing it or removing it from the Print Queue, select the report and then click the Preview button. To exit the preview mode, select Preview > Exit Viewing .
Remove	To remove a single report from the Report Queue, select the report and then click the Remove Report button. A dialog will appear asking if you are sure that you want to remove the report. Click Yes to remove the selected report or Cancel to return to the Report Queue. To remove all the reports in the Report Queue, click the Remove All button.

3 Click **Done** when you are finished with the Report Queue.

Form 941 overview

The IRS requires every employer to submit a Form 941 - Employer's Quarterly Federal Tax Return at the end of each quarter. It reports the amount of earnings withheld from your employees paychecks against how much you actually deposited to the IRS over the course of the quarter. Categories included on a Form 941 report include Federal Income Tax, Social Security, and Medicare.

Your payroll program culls the information for the Form 941 from information already stored in your employee's Pay History files. This includes the total amount of 941 liability payments deposited to the IRS.

Processing Form 941

The following set of instructions lead you through the process of generating a 941 form. Because your payroll program has the ability to separate your payroll data by quarter and year, you can generate a 941 after a new quarter has started.

Instruction Set 6-7: Processing Form 941



Before processing Form 941, print out the **Federal Tax Summary** report for the same quarter you are processing Form 941. Use the information from this report to assist in processing Form 941.

1 In the **Reports** tab window, select **941 Form** from the **Reports** list.

If the 941 Form option does not appear in the Reports list, be sure it is checked in the **Customize List** window. If necessary, refer to "Customiz-ing the Reports List" on page 6-8.

- 2 From the **Employee List** pop-up menu, select an employee list that contains the names of all the employees who worked for you throughout the quarter.
- 3 In the **Report On** options, be sure the **Employee List** radio button is marked.
- 4 In the **Report on the period** options, select the appropriate **quarter** from the pop-up menu and then enter the **year** for which you are generating the 941 report.

5 Click the **Process** button.

941 Form Setup		
Please select the item which matches the listed item(s):		
Federal Withholding: 🛛 Federal Income Tax 🔶		
Social Security:	Social Security 😫	
Medicare:	Medicare 🗘	
Advance EIC:	Advanced EIC 🔷	
Social Security Match:	Social Security Match 😫	
Deposits written from the register	:: Check Register 🔶	
Page 1 of 2	Cancel Next	

6 In Page 1 of the **941 Form Setup** window, select the proper item names from the pop-up menus to match the required fields. For example, your federal withholding deduction must be selected for the Federal Withholding field.

Select **None** from the pop-up menu if a specific item does not apply to your payroll.

7 Click the **Next** button.

Page two of the 941 Form Setup appears.

941 Form Setup		
Please select the item which matches the listed item(s):		
Medicare Match: Medicare Match 🗢		
Deposits written from the register	r: Check Register 🗢	
Page 2 of 2	Cancel OK	

- 8 In Page two of the **941 Form Setup** window, select the proper item name from the pop-up menu to match the required field.
- 9 Click OK.

10 The 941 Report form will appear on the screen.

The 941 you see on the screen is designed to look like an actual pre-printed Form 941, with certain fields automatically filled in by the program. It is a *self-calculating form* - meaning that any time you change a value on the form, the fields affected by this change will be reset with the appropriate values.

If the form is not readable on the screen, you can either refer to an actual pre-printed Form 941 or print out a Form 941 using the **Print numbers** and background picture option in the **Print Options** dialog.

11 Review the information and make any necessary changes.

If needed, you can use the Get Value command to insert amounts into the form. For more information, refer to "Get Value" on page 6-20.



If you make changes to any amounts on the Form 941, be sure that you make the appropriate changes in your check register.

Manual entry of certain information may be needed in some fields, such as your name and title at the bottom of the form. To enter information in any of the non-calculating fields, click the cursor in the field and type in the needed information.

Use the **Tab** key to move from field to field. Use the **Next Page** and **Previous Page** commands in the **File** menu to move from page to page.



If the values on your 941 report are not accurate, refer to "Troubleshooting Form 941" on page 6-19.

12 When you are sure that all the information on both pages of your Form 941 is accurate, you can print it using one of the three possible printing options. For details, refer to "Printing Form 941" on page 6-18.

Printing Form 941

When you print your Form 941, the numbers and background picture are printed on plain paper. This printing format has been approved by the federal government.

Instruction Set 6-8: Printing Form 941

- 1 Insert blank paper into the printer.
- 2 When you are ready to print, select **File** > **Print Report**.

Important Noti	ce!
Before you print this form, Aatrix highly recomm and recheck all figures which are included in this numbers which are incorrect, now is the time to fi	eport. If there are any
By clicking on the "Agree" button below, you agree that you have double checked the figures generated by this report, and do not hold Aatrix legally responsible for the information printed on the form.	
Click "Double Check" to go back and check the fi	wes.
Double Check	Agree

- 3 In the Important Notice window, click **Double Check** to go back and check your figures, or click **Agree** to print.
- 4 After printing, select **File** > **Close Window**.



If your 941 information did not print correctly, refer to "Troubleshooting Form 941" on page 6-19.

Troubleshooting Form 941

Before calling Technical Support, use the following information to troubleshoot your 941 problem.

- Make sure the correct payroll items are selected in the **941 Form Setup** window.
- Preview the **Pay History Detail** report for the quarter (**Totals only**). Verify and double-check the following for accuracy:
 - * General deduction amounts and wages.
 - * That amounts and wages for the Social Security deduction and Social Security contribution match.
 - * That amounts and wages for the Medicare deduction and Medicare contribution match.
- Be aware that adjustments are made to Form 941 for employees that receive advance Earned Income Credit (EIC).
- Verify that none of your employees have duplicate deductions.
- If, after printing the form, you realize that it needs to be better aligned, select **File** > **Print Options**. In the dialog that appears (see below), use the scroll bars to move the form up/down and left/right.

Printing options:
Print numbers and background picture
O Print just the numbers
_Template:
< <none "941"="" found="" matching="">> 🗧</none>
_Alignment:
Sample Text
Cancel) OK

File menu commands

Outlined below are two commands provided in the **File** menu you may not have encountered before.

Auto Calculation

Auto Calculation is the default selection for government forms. Any time you change a value on the form, the totals on the form are updated automatically.

Get Value

On government forms such as the 941, the program automatically inserts the amounts for many variables. Depending on the form and your payroll circumstances, you may want other variables on the form. You can use the **Get Value** command to assign a payroll variable to a certain field. In order for this command to be active, the cursor must be in the desired field.

Select a variable from the list, then click Get It. I'll look up the value and insert it in the current field.	
Regular Pay Regular Overtime Regular D. Overtime Regular Commission Regular Bonus EIC Payment Gross Pay	
○ Add to field	

The Get Value dialog lists all your payroll variables. When you select a variable and click **Get It**, the program searches the pay history records. It extracts the amount of the selected variable and inserts it on the form.

Add to field

If selected, the amount extracted from pay history will be added to the amount already in the report field.

• Overwrite field

If selected, the program will replace whatever is in the report field with the amount it extracts from pay history.

• Append to field

This option is reserved for W2 processing.

EZ Report Builder overview

The EZ Report Builder is a utility built into most payroll programs. It can be used to quickly put together payroll information in a report format. You simply select the items you want on the report, in the order your want them to appear and the program "builds" the report for you.

To open the EZ Report Builder, click the **New EZ Report** button in the **Reports** tab window.

New EZ Report		
Report Heading:		
Column width: 🔘 Auto	matic 🛛 🔾 Manı	ıal: 1.0 inches
_[Available Report Items:		Assigned Report Items: –
Deductions Employee Data Employee Data Employee SSN Employee SSN Employee SSN Employee SSN Employee SSN Cross Pay Adjusted Gross Total Deductions Total Deductions Net Pay Check Number Email address:	Add >> Remove	Mive Move to Move to Hope Down
🗌 Departmental Report		Cancel OK

The **New EZ Report** window contains the all the variables you need to create your own reports. Note the scrolling list on the left. It displays all the variables that are available for your deductions, employee data, contributions, and extra income. The variables in the list change depending on which report item is selected.

Note: When you select Extra Income, all income variables including Regular Pay and any additional extra income you have created appear in the list. Remember that Regular Pay refers to hourly rates and/or salary that you designated in the Employees tab window. When Employee Data is selected, the Total deductions, Total Contributions and Gross Pay variables allow you to combine all applicable variables into one item on the report.

Creating new EZ reports

The following instruction set guides you through the process of creating your own EZ report.

Instruction Set 6-9: Creating a new EZ report

1 In the **Reports** tab window, click the **New EZ Report** button.

	New EZ Report		
Report Heading: salary rep	port		
Column width: 🖲 Automa	atic 📿 Manual: 1.0 inches		
_[Available Report Items: —	Assigned Report Items:		
 Deductions Employee Data Extra Incom 	ne Add>>> Gross Pay Amount Gross Pay Hours Gross Pay Bay Bate		
Employee name Employee SSN Employee SSN Gross Pay Adjusted Gross	(<u>Remove</u>)		
Total Deductions Total Contributions Net Pay Check Number email			
🗌 Departmental Report	Cancel OK		

2 In the **Report Heading** field, enter a title for your report.

The title you enter will be printed at the top and center of your report and displayed in the **Reports** list of the **Reports** tab window.

3 Set the Column Width.

You have the option of letting the program automatically set the column widths for you, or you can determine these widths yourself. If you decide to set your own column widths, click the **Manual** radio button and enter the width you want (in inches) in the text box. The program will print your report using the column width you entered (except for the employee name column, which is automatically set at approximately 25 characters by the program).

4 Depending on the order you want the items to print, select either **Employee Data**, **Deductions**, **Employer Paid**, or **Extra Income**.

The order is very important. The program prints the items in the order that you add them to the **Assigned Report Items** list, starting from the top. You will probably want to add the Employee Data first, so that items such as employee name, social security number, etc. are listed first.

- 5 Select a report item (e.g., Employee name) from the list on the left.
- 6 If applicable, select what type the report item is.

A type is active when it applies to a report item and grayed out when it doesn't. For example, the only types that are available for deductions and contributions are the Amount, App. Wages, and App. Tips.

Amount	Amount
Holoria	Hours
App. Wages	App. 1988
App. Tips	App. 1988
5% R.85	Pay Rate

Amount	The Amount option prints the amount of the selected item for the period you defined in the Reports tab window (monthly, quarterly, etc.).
Hours	This option prints the total hours worked for the item you selected.
App. Wages and Tips	Certain deductions and employer paid contribu- tions such as Social Security and Federal Unem- ployment need to report the wages that are used to calculate the deduction or contribution. For most employers, applicable wages will be the same as gross wages. If you have a travel reimbursement, pension plan, or similar non-taxed income, the applicable wages will not be the same. For these cases, use the App. Wages option. The App. Tips option is used for reporting tip income.
Pay Rate	This option prints the pay rate for the income item you selected.

7 Click the **Add** button.

The item is added to the Assigned Report Items list.

- 8 Continue adding items to the **Assigned Report Items** list by repeating Steps 4-7, until you've added all the items you want on your report.
- 9 (Optional) Change the position of the assigned items using the **Move** buttons.

Move	Move	Move to	Move to
Up	Down	First	Last

Move Up	Moves the selected report item one position up.
Move Down	Moves the selected report item one position down.
Move to First	Moves the selected report item to the beginning of the list.
Move to Last	Moves the selected report item to the end of the list.

Note: Remember, the order that the report items are listed in Assigned Report Items field (from top to bottom), is the order that the report items will appear in your printed report (from left to right).

- **10** (Optional) Selecting the **Departmental Report** option prints the name of each department along with the totals of each report item.
- 11 Click OK to save.
- 12 In the dialog that appears, select where you want to save the report.

Saving the report to the **Reports** f folder makes it available only to this company. Saving the report to the **Shared Reports** f folder makes it available to all companies.

Other EZ tasks

Editing EZ reports

If you wish to make any changes to a report created with the EZ Report Builder, select the report in the Reports list in the **Reports** tab window, then click the **Edit** button. The EZ Report Builder window appears allowing you to make changes to the selected report.

Exporting EZ reports

Reports created with the EZ Report Builder can be saved as a text file or in HTML format for easy posting on the internet. To do so, select an EZ report in the Reports list, then click the Export as Text button. A Putfile dialog appears allowing you to name and save the report file in either text or HTML format.

Period by period EZ reports

An option called **Period by Period** is available for all reports created with the EZ Report Builder. Selecting this option allows you to generate an EZ report for a designated time period (e.g., 2nd Quarter). After selecting an EZ report, mark the **Period by Period** checkbox, located in the **Option** portion of the **Reports** tab window.

Notes:



CHAPTER 7

Liabilities

Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Using the Liabilities tab window to create payments and write/print liability checks
- Using the Print Liability Checks dialog to print checks
- Using a check register
- Viewing your liability payment history
- Using liability registers

Liabilities overview

The options in the **Liabilities** tab window allow you to setup your liability payments as well as write and print/record them.

Bentz & Co.					
Company Setup Employee	s 🍸 Payroll Items 🎽 Process Pa	yroll Repo	orts Liabilities		
Register: ? Check Register 💠	Tew Payment Deposit Withdraw Nem		iend Print TPS Check		
To vrite a Check: 1) Select or Create a Payment 941 Liability FUTA Liability Health Insurance New Edit Delete	Bends & Co. Date: 2/15/02 Check # 7227 1127 N. Columbia Rd. Date: 2/15/02 Check # 7227 Grand Forks, ND 58201 Pay To: First Bank Total 1681.66 Address 5177 S Washington Brand Forks, ND 58201 Memo				
2) Select Employee L 🖨	Selected items for this check	Туре	Amount		
	Federal Income Tax 🜩	Federal	500.00		
3) Select the Period 🜲	Medicare 😫	Medicare	111.98		
	Social Security 😫	Social Security	478.85		
	Medicare Match 🔶	Emple.	111.98		
4) Calculate	Social Security Match 🔶	Emple.	478.85		
Amounts	Amount Not Allocated 🗦		0.00		
	Amount Not Allocated 🔶		0.00		

The Payment portion of the Liabilities tab window is where you create, edit and delete those liabilities you pay on a regularly (e.g., 941 deposit). For details, refer to "Creating liability payments" on page 7-4.

When you use a payment to write a check, the program, if applicable, calculates the amount of the check using data extracted from your pay history records. The total amount of the check is inserted into the Total field and the amounts of the payroll items are allocated to the appropriate liability registers. The program then tracks the amount of the payment for reports, such as the 941. For details, refer to "Writing/printing liability checks" on page 7-7.

Finally, another benefit of the Payment feature is that when you write a check using a payment, the recorded payment is maintained in the **Payment History** window for quick viewing. For details, refer to "Viewing your liability payment history" on page 7-11.

Note: You can use the "check" portion of the window to write/record miscellaneous checks that don't need to be calculated or tracked for reports.



If you want the program to track your liability payments for a report such as the 941, you need to decide at what point you want to begin tracking the payments. You also need to know how many prior checks you need to enter into the system.

For example, if you begin using the payroll program sometime during the second quarter and you want to track your 941 deposits for the 941 report, you need to enter all prior second quarter 941 'liability payments into your check register. If there are only a few days left in the quarter, you may want to wait until the next quarter to begin tracking your liability payments. The point is that if any 941 payment is missing from the check register for the quarter you are processing the 941 report, the deposit amount on your 941 report will not be accurate.

Automatically printing liability checks:

If the option **Automatically print liability checks** is selected in the **Printing Preferences** and you process payroll for at least one employee, a dialog appears when you quit the program that allows you to print your liability payment(s). For details, refer to "Printing liability checks" on page 7-9. (This feature is available only for Aatrix Top Pay and Ultimate Payroll users.)

Using check registers:

The name of the check register you created during the installation routine is displayed in two separate locations:

- In the **Defaults** portion of the **Company Setup** tab window
- In the Register pop-up menu of the Liabilities tab window



You do not have to maintain a separate check register in payroll. The program however, does require you to select a default register for recording purposes. So even if you choose not to maintain a check register, you must have one selected in the **Defaults** portion of the **Company Setup** tab window.

Liability payments

The advantage of using the liability payment feature is twofold:

- The program can calculate the amount of the check for you and track the data for particular reports, such as the 941 report.
- Your recorded "liability payment" checks are displayed in the Payment History window. This allows you to see which payments you have already made. For details, refer to "Viewing your liability payment history" on page 7-11.

Creating liability payments

For payments that occurs on a regular basis (e.g., 941 liability payment, 401K deposit), we recommend that you create a payment to use whenever you write a check for the payment.

Instruction Set 7-1: Creating a liability payment

1 In the **Liabilities** tab window, click the **New** button located below the Payments list

Ne	w Payment	
Title		
Pay to		
Address		
Мето		Remind
Check the items to include in this	payment: (Maxin	num of 10)
Advanced EIC	Advanced	EIC Income 📃
Federal Income Tax	Federal	Deduction
Medicare	Medicare	
Social Security		urity Deduction
ND 2002 North Dakota	State	Deduction
Health Insurance	Misc.	Deduction
Disability Insurance FUTA	Misc. FUTA	Deduction Employer Paid
roin	FUTA	Employer Faid -
O items included in payment	Report type:	None 🗢
	Frequency :	Undefined or Irreg 🜲

2 Enter the general information for this payment.

Title

Enter a descriptive name for your payment.

Pay to and Address

Enter the name and address of the payee.

In order for the address to print on the check, the checkform template you use must have an address field on it.

Memo

What you enter in the optional Memo field is recorded with your transaction in the check register, it does not print on the check.

Remind

Click the Remind button if you want to create a reminder for this payment. For details, refer to "Setting up reminders" on page 11-4.

3 Select $(\sqrt{)}$ the payroll items you want included in the payment.

This step is very important because the program calculates the amount of the payment based on what payroll items you select. To select an item, click the name of the payroll item and a $\sqrt{}$ will appear next to the item name. To unselect a payroll item, click the item again.

4 From the **Report type** pop-up menu, select the type of report the payment is associated with.

The Report type option allows you to track the amounts of your payments (e.g., 941 tax deposit) for specific reports (e.g., Form 941).

Select the **None** option if you are setting up a payment that does not appear in the pop-up menu (e.g., 401K Plan). The title of the payment will be used in the Payment History window.

5 From the **Frequency** pop-up menu, select how often you make this payment.

6 Click OK.

7 A dialog will appear that displays the payment settings. Click **Continue** if the settings are correct or **Cancel** to go back and correct them.

The title of the payment is added to the Payments list. For details on using payments when writing checks, refer to "Writing/printing liability checks" on page 7-7.

Editing liability payments

There may be times when you need to edit the setup of an existing payment. For example, the payment schedule for your 401K deposits changed, so you need to correct the frequency of payment.

Instruction Set 7-2: Editing a liability payment

- 1 In the **Liabilities** tab window, select the payment you wish to edit from the Payments list.
- 2 Click the **Edit** button.
- 3 In the dialog that appears, make the changes you want, then click **OK**.

Deleting liability payments

At some point, you may find that you want to delete an existing payment because it is no longer needed.

Instruction Set 7-3: Deleting a liability payment

- 1 In the **Liabilities** tab window, select the payment you wish to delete from the Payments list.
- 2 Click the **Delete** button.
- 3 A dialog will appear asking if you are sure you want to delete the selected payment. Click **Yes** to delete the payment, or click **No** if you decide not to delete this payment.

Writing/printing liability checks

You are not required to use payments to write liability checks, however, the following instruction set assumes you have already set up a payment for the check you are writing. If you have not yet set up a payment, refer to "Creating liability payments" on page 7-4 for details.

Instruction Set 7-4: Writing/printing a liability check

1 In the **Liabilities** tab window, select the payment you are writing a check for from the **Payments** list.

Bentz & Co.				
Company Setup Employee	s 🍸 Payroll Items 🎽 Process Pa	yroll Repo	orts Liabili	ties
Register: Image: Check Register Image: Chec				
To vrite a Check: 1) Select or Create a Payment 941 Liability SUTA Liability Health Insurance New Edit Delete	Bentz & Co. 1127 N. Columbia Rd. Grand Forks, ND 58201 Pay To: First Bank Address 5177 S Washington Grand Forks, ND 58201 Memo	2/15/02 (heck * 7227	
2) Select Employee L 🜩	Selected items for this check	Туре	Amount	
	Federal Income Tax	Federal	500.00	
3) Select the Period 🜲	Medicare 🗢	Medicare	111.98	
	Social Security	Social Security	478.85	
	Medicare Match 🔶	Emple.	111.98	
4) Calculate	Social Security Match 🔶	Emple.	478.85	
Amounts	Amount Not Allocated		0.00	
	Amount Not Allocated 🔶		0.00	

2 Select which **Employee List** the program should use when calculating the payment amount.

Note: If you are writing a "miscellaneous" check in which the amount does not need to be calculated from your pay history data, or if it's not a payment you want to track via the **Payment History** window, you can fill in the check fields (e.g., Check #, Pay To, Total, Memo, etc.). After entering the check information, go ahead and print and/or record the check.

- 3 Select the **Period** the program should use when calculating the payment amount.
- 4 Click the Calculate Amounts button.

The program fills in the check fields using information gathered from the pay history records of all employees on the selected Employee List for the period you designate.

5 (Optional) To confirm that the amount of the payment is correct, click the **Verify** button and print the **Verification Report**.

Based on the period setup and selected Employee List, the Verification Report lists the following: total amount of payroll items allocated for each Pay Period, amounts of the payments already recorded, amount of the current payment, and the difference between these amounts.

The difference amount should be zero. If it is not, examine all the payroll and liability checks recorded during the selected period and determine where the error is. Then you need to make the appropriate corrections.

6 Click either the **Print Check**, **Record Check** or **Send EFTPS** button.

Print Check

Align a checkform in your printer, then click the **Print Check** button. In standard print dialog that appears, click the **Print** button. Once the check has been printed, it will be recorded into the selected check register.

Record Check

If you would like to enter the check directly into your register without actually printing it, fill in the necessary fields. Then click the **Record Check** button. The check is recorded in the currently selected register.

Send EFTPS

Click the **Send EFTPS** button if you are transmitting a federal liability payment to the Aatrix EFTPS Service. For complete details, refer to Chapter 14, *Aatrix EFTPS*.
Printing liability checks

In addition to printing your liability checks from the **Liabilities** tab window, you can also print them from the **Print Liability Checks** dialog. (This feature is available only for Aatrix Top Pay and Ultimate Payroll users.)

Instruction Set 7-5: Printing liability checks



In order for the Print Liability Checks dialog to appear, the option labeled **Automatically print liability checks** must be selected in Printing Preferences.

1 Process payroll for at least one employee.

2	When you	i are done	using the	payroll	program.	select Fil	e > Ouit.
-	when you	are done	using the	payron	program,	Select I'll	c > Quit.

	Print Liability Checks					
Select (√) the liabili	Select (√) the liabilities you want to pay, then click Print.					
Payment Name		Amount Due (YTD)	Amount to Pay	Pay		
941 Liability		14,461.35	14,461.35			
FUTA Liability		371.07	371.07			
SUTA Liability		23.18	23.18			
Health Insurance		64.00	64.00			
	Totals	14,919.60	14,919.60			
~	▼ Cancel Print					
Checkform:	Aatrix	AML-2 Laser	\$			
Register:	Register: Check Register 🗢					
Starting check #	check # 4606 🗌 Record checks without printing					
Date on checks:	1/18/0)2				
L						

The Print Liability Checks dialog displays the names of your liability payments, the amount due for each payment, a field to enter the amount you want to pay towards the liability amount, and a Pay column where you select which liabilities you want to pay.

If you don't want to print your liability checks now, click **Cancel**. You can pay them later using the options in the Liabilities tab window.

- 3 In the **Pay** column, select $(\sqrt{)}$ the liabilities you want to pay.
- 4 If you don't want to pay the entire amount of a liability at this time, click on the amount you want to change in the **Amount to pay** column, enter the amount you want to pay, then press tab. The following dialog may appear in which you need to allocate an amount to each item.

Split Liability					
You have changed a payment amount for a liability that is made up of more than one item. You need to change the line items to their accurate numbers that make up the balance.					
Total balance : 1,000.0	00	Remaining to allocate :	-197.44		
Federal Income Tax	411.00	Medicare	74.53		
Social Security	318.69	Medicare Match	74.53		
Social Security Match	318.69				
			ОК		

5 Setup the printing options, then click the **Print** button.

Checkform

Select the checkform you want to use to print your liability check(s).

Register

Select the check register you want the liability check(s) posted to.

Starting check

Enter the starting check number you want printed on the check.

Record checks without printing

Select this option if you want to record the check(s) directly into the selected check register without printing.

Date on checks

Enter the date you want printed on the check(s).

6 If you chose to record the liability checks without printing, the program enters the checks into the selected check register, otherwise the standard Print dialog appears allowing you to print the checks.

Viewing your liability payment history

To view the Payment History window, click the **Payment History** button in the **Liabilities** tab window, or select **Utilities** > **Payment History**.

For each liability payment you have set up in the Liabilities tab window, the **Payment History** window displays the dates of your recorded liability checks, as well as the amount due for the year-to-date.

			Payment H	listory			
Payment Name /	Amount Due	(YTD)			Payment D	ates (YTD)	1/16/02 2002 🗳
941 Liability \$10	D,484.11 []	r 1	1				
FUTA Liability \$							
SUTA Liability \$	0.00 []	r 1	r 1				
Health Insurance		11	11				
[]	[] []			[]	[]	[]	[]
							Done

About the Payment History window:

- The brackets ({......}) indicate the number of remaining payments. You can designate the "Frequency" (e.g. quarterly, annually) of your payments when you setup your payments. When you make a payment, the next bracket is replaced with the date of the payment. Brackets are not used for payments setup with a frequency of "Undefined or Irregular".
- The Payment History window defaults to automatically open every time you launch your payroll program. If you want, this option can be disabled in **Program Preferences**.
- In order for your payments to appear in the **Payment History** window, you must use a "payment" when writing checks in the **Liabilities** tab window.

The Check Register window

The **Check Register** window displays both your payroll and liability check information in much the same format as your regular checkbook register.

To open a check register, click the **Liabilities** tab. From the **Register** pop-up menu, select the register you want to open, then click the **View Register** button.

The Check Register window displays the transactions in the same format as your regular checkbook register. You can use the scroll bar at the right to scroll through your transactions.

			Check Regis			_	
Display	options:	☑ Cleared ☑ Uncleared	🗹 Chec 🗹 Depo] Withdra] Show m	
	Limit by:	🗌 Amount 🗌 Date	🗌 Num 🗌 Desc	ber ription] Memo] Voided	
Find	S Void	Edit Entry Entry	S=S Reconcile Reg	int ister	(Current balan Cleared balan Uncleared bala	ce: 100,000.00
Number	Date	Descript	ion	Payment	√	Deposit	Balance
4547	1/15/02	Howard M Johnson		1,007.58			70,543.90
4548	1/15/02	Joshua W Kramer		958.81			69,585.09
4549	1/15/02	Larry A Larson		951.82			68,633.27
4550	1/15/02	Gabriella W Lenz		968.10			67,665.17
4551	1/15/02	Angella A Mertz		982.43			66,682.74
4552		Michael D Messinger		964.60			65,718.14
4553		Tracy E Mott		968.87			64,749.27
4554		Sarah D Nelson		966.92			63,782.35 💻
4555		Jack O Preston		963.45			62,818.90
4556	1/15/02	Terry R Primrose		1,016.55			61,802.35 🔻

About the Check Register window:

- The program automatically opens the register to the last transaction in the register.
- The Display and Limit by Options at the top part of this window allow you to display your transactions based on the criteria you select.
- To mark a transaction as cleared ($\sqrt{}$), you must balance your check register with your bank statement in the Reconcile dialog.
- If Direct Deposit was used to deposit employee paychecks, the letters DD will appear in the Number field.
- To close the register, click the close box in the upper left corner.

Viewing options

Note the viewing options (**Display** and **Limit by**) in the top portion of the Check Register window. These options allow you to view your registers based on criteria you select. For example, you can set the register to display only uncleared checks. The **Display** and **Limit by** options are detailed in this section.

Display options

The Display options can be used to display entries based on the criteria you select. You can choose more than one option, giving you many possible combinations. Marking a checkbox means that any entry that fits the selected category will be displayed.

Cleared	Cleared transactions are those transactions that have appeared on your bank statement. The pro- gram will mark ($$) a transaction in the register when you mark a transaction as cleared in the Reconcile screen.
Uncleared	Uncleared transactions are those entries that have not appeared on a bank statement and that you have not marked as cleared in the Reconcile screen.
Checks	Check this box to display checks you have entered into the register.
Deposits	Check this box to display deposits you have entered into the register.
Withdrawals	Check this box to display withdrawals you have entered into the register.
Show Memos	Check this box to display the memo fields in the register.

Limit by options

Use the **Limit by** options to further define and specify the types of transactions displayed in the register. You are allowed to choose more than one option, giving you many possible combinations.

Amount	Limits transactions that are displayed in the regis- ter according to a specific amount. Allows you to view transactions that match, is less than, is more than, or is between the amount you select.
Date	Limits transactions that are displayed in the regis- ter according to a specific date. Allows you to view transactions that match, is before, is after, or is between the date you select.
Number	Limit transactions that are displayed in the regis- ter according to a specific check number. Allows you to view transactions that match, is before, is after, or is between the check number you select.
Description	Limit transactions that are displayed in the regis- ter according to a specific description. Allows you to view transactions that contains, starts with, ends with, or matches the description you select.
Мето	Limits transactions that are displayed in the regis- ter according to a specific memo. Allows you to view transactions that contains, starts with, ends with, or matches the memo you select.
Voided	Displays only the voided transactions in your check register.

Note: To return to the original register display, click the Stop limiting button

Managing check registers

Managing a check register can involve many different actions. For example, you will need to record deposits and withdrawals if you want to keep an accurate balance. Also, you may find there are times when you need to void a check. This section describes those actions that are involved in managing a check register.

Entering deposits

In order to maintain an accurate check register balance, you need to record all deposits that you make into the checking account.

Instruction Set 7–6: Entering a deposit

- 1 In the **Liabilities** tab window, select the register you want from the **Reg**ister pop-up menu.
- 2 Click the **Deposit** button.

		Make a Depos	it	
Type Description Address	Deposit 🔶	Date 1/16/	02 No.	
Memo				
Items to Alle	ocate		Amount	Туре
None		\$	0.00	
None		\$	0.00	
None		\$	0.00	
🔲 This is a	941	liability check	for Yhole Y	•
			Cance	! ОК

3 Fill in the following deposit information:

Date

Enter the date of the deposit. The program defaults to today's date.

Description

Enter a brief description of your deposit. This description will appear in the register.

Amount

Enter the amount of the deposit in the \$ field.

Memo

Enter an optional brief memo to your deposit entry.

4 Click OK.

The deposit is entered into the selected check register.

Entering withdrawals

In order to maintain an accurate check register balance, you need to record all withdrawals that you make from the checking account.

Instruction Set 7-7: Entering a withdrawal

- 1 In the **Liabilities** tab window, select the register you want from the **Reg**ister pop-up menu.
- 2 Click the Withdraw button.

	Ma	ike a Withdraw	al	
Type	¥ithdra 🜲	Date 1/16/02	No.	
Description			\$	
Address				
Memo				
Items to All	ocate		Amount	Туре
None		\$	0.00	
None		\$	0.00	
None		\$	0.00	▼
🔲 This is a	941 :	liability check fo	r ¥hole Y 🜲	
			Cancel	ОК

3 Fill in the following withdrawal information

Date

Enter the date of the withdrawal. The program defaults to today's date.

Description

Enter a brief description of your withdrawal (e.g., Service Charge). This description will appear in the register.

Amount

Enter the amount of the withdrawal in the \$ field.

Memo

Enter an optional brief memo to your withdrawal entry.

4 Click OK.

The withdrawal is entered into the selected check register

Finding entries

The **Find** feature allows you to locate a specific entry in your register by using the description, memo, check number, amount, and date of the entry as criteria for the search.

Instruction Set 7-8: Finding an entry

1 In the **Check Register** window, click the **Find** button.

	Find				
Find this:					
Description	Contains 🜲				
🗹 Memo	Contains 🗢				
🗹 Check number	Is exactly 🗢				
🗹 Amount	Is exactly 🗢				
🗹 Date	Is exactly 🗢				
☑ Find from beginning of register ೫B Pressing ೫G after an item is found will "Find Again"					
	Cancel Find				

- 2 Select the categories you are searching (e.g., Description, Date).
- **3** Use the pop-up menus next to each category to define the parameters of your search.
- 4 Type your search criteria in the text boxes.

Description	Use this option to find entries that match or contain the description you enter. The program also finds partial matches. For example typing in "pay" will find "paycheck" and "payroll".
Memo	Use this option to find entries that match or contain the memo you enter.

Check number	Use this option to find entries that match, come before, come after, or is between a specific check number you enter.
Amount	Use this option to find entries that are equal to, less than, more than, or between an amount you specify.
Date	Use this option to find entries that occur on, before, after, or between a specific date.

5 Mark the **Beginning of Register** checkbox if you want to start the search from the very beginning of the register.

To start your search from a particular entry in the register, select that entry, then click the **Find** button.

6 Click Find.

The program will locate and highlight the first entry in the register that matches your criteria. If the search is unsuccessful, you will hear a system beep and the program will highlight the first entry on the screen at the time of the search.



When you click Find, the program brings up the first entry in the register that matches your find criteria. If that entry is not the particular one you are searching for, press **Command-G** and the program will find the next entry that matches your criteria. Note that for the **Command-G** feature to work, the **Search from beginning of register** option must be turned off.

Editing entries

From time to time you may find that you need to go into your check register and edit an existing entry.

Instruction Set 7-9: Editing a check register entry

- 1 In the Check Register window, select the entry you want to edit.
- 2 Click the **Edit Entry** button.

	Edit Entr	у		
Type	Check 🗢 Date 1/	31/02	No.	4561
Description	First National Bank		\$	10,484.11
Address	P. O. Box 1823 Grand Forks, ND 58203			
Memo]	
Items to All	ocate	Am	ount	Туре
Federal Inc	•		5,098.00	Federal 📃
Medicare	\$		523.38	Medicare
Social Secu	rity 🔶		2,101.42	Social Securit 🖵
🗹 This is a 🏾	941 🔹 liability o	neck for Fi	rst Qu	€ 2002
Reprint			Cance	

- 3 Make the changes you want.
- 4 Click OK.

Note: When you click the **Reprint** button, a dialog will appear allowing you to select the checkform you want to use for reprinting. The program prints only the date, check number, address, description, and the amount of the check. If you need to reprint a paycheck, do so from the **Pay History** window. If you change any information in the Edit Entry window before clicking the Reprint button, you must exit the Edit Entry window, then return to the Edit Entry window in order for your changes to print using the Reprint option.

Voiding entries

If you have recorded a transaction in error and it is no longer valid, you can use the void option to void that entry.

Instruction Set 7–10: Voiding a check register entry

- 1 In the **Check Register** window, select the entry you want to void.
- 2 Click the **Void** button.

The program inserts the term **VOID** in the entry line of the selected transaction and recalculates the register balance. The voided entry remains in the register to serve as an audit trail.

To "undo" a voided transaction, select the voided entry and click the **Void** button again. The term **VOID** will be removed from the entry line of the selected transaction and the register balance will be re-calculated.



Note that voiding a paycheck from the check register does not void the check in **Pay History**. Also, voiding an allocated liability check will not void the corresponding transaction in your liability registers.

Deleting entries

You should not delete entries that have actually taken place. Instead use the **Void** command in order to maintain a proper audit trail of your entries.

Instruction Set 7-11: Deleting an entry

- 1 In the Check Register window, select the entry you want to delete.
- 2 Click the **Delete Entry** button.
- 3 In the warning dialog that appears, click **OK** to delete the entry.



Deleting a paycheck from the check register will not delete the check from the **Pay History** records. Also, deleting an allocated liability check will not delete the corresponding transaction in your **Liability** registers. You will need to manually delete those checks.

Printing check registers

After you have entered a number of transactions in the register, you may want to print the register to review the transactions or to keep a hard copy for your records.

Instruction Set 7-12: Printing a check register

- 1 Open the **Check Register** that contains the entries you want to print.
- 2 If you want, use the **Display options** and **Limit by** options to limit the printout to a specific range of transactions.

The program will print all the transactions in the register if the register is not limited by some criteria such as the date.

- 3 Click the **Print Register** button.
- 4 In the standard Print dialog that appears, click the **Print** button.



Holding down the **OPTION** key while clicking the **Print Register** button will export the current register as an Excel file.

Reconciling check registers

Perhaps the most tedious and complicated aspect of keeping a check register is reconciling it with your monthly bank statement. Fortunately, your payroll program has taken much of the work out of this important task and allows you to reconcile your check register in just minutes!

Instruction Set 7–13: Reconciling a check register

- 1 Open the **Check Register** that you want to reconcile.
- 2 Click the **Reconcile** button.

	Reconcile - Check Register							
Statement Ending Balance : Cleared balance :				0.00		ent balance : red balance :	48,011.46 48,011.46	
		Differe	ence :	0.00	0 (ed transactions: checks/payments deposits	Amount: 0.00 0.00	
	C hecks a Number	and Paymer Date	nts: Description	Amou	nt	Other Transac	tions: —	
	4552 4553 4554 4555	1/15/02	Michael D Messinger Tracy E Mott Sarah D Nelson Jack O Preston	964.6 968.8 966.9 963.4	2	Interest Earned: Amount :		
	4556 4559 4560 4561	1/15/02 1/15/02 1/15/02	Terry R Primrose Internal Revenue State Unemployment First National Bank	1,016.5 288.7 18.0 10,484.1	55 🔳 73 🔺	Date : Service Charge :	1/31/02	
	Deposits		Description	Amou		Amount:	1/31/02	
	Number	Date	Description	Amou				
	Cancel OK							

- 3 Review your Bank Statement for any deposits, withdrawals, bank charges or interest that do not appear in your check register.
- 4 From your Bank Statement, enter the following information:

Statement Ending Balance

This is the balance the bank had for your register on the day the statement was issued. This balance does not include any transactions that have occurred since this date. To balance the register, the program will compare this amount with the cleared balance amount for this register.

Interest Earned

If your Bank Statement lists any earned interest and you have not yet entered it into your check register, enter the amount and the date in the Interest Earned fields. When you click OK, the program will enter a cleared transaction for the interest earned in the register.

Service Charge

If your Bank Statement lists a service charge and you have not yet entered it into your check register, enter the amount and the date in the Service Charge fields. When you click OK, the program will enter a cleared transaction for the service charge in the register.

5 Mark $(\sqrt{)}$ all cleared transactions.

A cleared transaction is one that the bank has processed and appears on your bank statement. The Reconcile dialog displays all the transactions from your register that have not been marked as cleared. To mark a transaction, click the transaction and a $\sqrt{}$ will appear to the left of the transaction description. To unmark a transaction, click the transaction again. If you Cancel in the middle of reconciling, the program not forget what was marked up to that point.

Make sure that the amounts for these transactions match each other exactly. If there is a discrepancy, you should keep track of what the difference is and after reconciling the register, edit the transaction in your check register to match that of the bank statement using the Edit Entry button. You may wish to make a note of these changes and check them against the actual check to make sure the bank has not made a mistake.

If, after reconciling the register, you find that you need to unclear a transaction that has already been cleared, select the transaction in the Register window, then click the Edit Entry button. Click the Cleared checkbox, then click OK. The transaction will appear in the register as an uncleared transaction.

- 6 Check the amount you entered for the Ending Balance against the amount the program now has for the Cleared Balance.
 - If the amounts are the same, your check register is balanced.
 - If the Statement Ending Balance does not equal the Cleared Balance and there is an amount in the Difference field, then your check register is not balanced and you need to find the error. Suggestions for finding the error are listed below:
- 7 When the register is reconciled, click the **OK** button.

Finding reconciliation errors

Following are some suggestions for finding a reconciliation error:

- Determine the difference between the two amounts. Once you know this number, you can search for amounts that equal this number or possibly end with this amount. For example, if the difference is \$4.57, search for a transaction that equals \$4.57 or an amount that ends in 57¢.
- Check all of your transactions to make sure the amount listed on the bank statement equals the amount entered in your check register.
- Make sure you have entered all service charges that appear on your bank statement.
- Check to see if your Cleared Balance was correct to begin with. If you start with an unbalanced check register, the amounts will most likely not match up.

Creating new check registers

There may be times in which you want to create a new check register, either because you are using a different checking account now or you just want to start a new register for tracking your checks.

Instruction Set 7-14: Creating a new check register

1 In the Liabilities tab window, select the New Register command from the Register pop-up menu.



The New Register Name dialog appears.

New Register Name					
Please provide a name to save the register as before continuing.					
Save register as:					
	Cancel Save				

- 2 Type in a descriptive name for your new register.
- 3 Click Save.

Enter the opening balance for the file "Company Checking".
Cancel OK

4 Enter the current balance for your new register.

If you are setting up a check register that is already in use, you may not know the exact current balance of the check register at the time you it set up. If this is the case, enter the ending balance from the last time you balanced your checkbook. Then enter all the transactions since then into the register. For details, refer to "Entering deposits" on page 7-15 and "Entering withdrawals" on page 7-16.

5 Click OK.

The program automatically saves the new check register file in the **Registers** \int folder of the currently open company.

The name of your new check register will appear in the **Register** pop-up menu in both the **Liabilities** and **Company Setup** tab windows.

The Liability Register window

Liability registers allow you to track the amount of payroll taxes you owe, such as federal and state withholdings. They can also be used to track other liabilities such as business loans. Using Liability registers is an optional feature.

Whether you decide to use liability registers or not is completely up to you. (Note that Liability Registers is not a feature of Aatrix PayCheck.)

	Liability Registers 🛛 🗧						
Regist	Register: Medicare						
Number :	Date :	Description:	Increase :	Decrease:	Balance :		
4543	1/15/02	2 Jerri J Grange	16.89		447.16		
4544	1/15/02	2 Lindsey P Howard	18.57		465.73		
4545	1/15/02	2 Pamela Jo Hudson	17.04		482.77		
4546	1/15/02	2 Jay L Jensen	18.08		500.85		
4547	1/15/02	2 Howard M Johnson	19.44		520.29		
4548	1/15/02	2 Joshua W Kramer	18.29		538.58		
4549	1/15/02	2 Larry A Larson	18.11		556.69		
4550	1/15/02	2 Gabriella W Lenz	18.51		575.20		
4551	1/15/02	2 Angella A Mertz	18.84		594.04		
4552	1/15/02	2 Michael D Messinger	18.42		612.46		
4553		2 Tracy E Mott	18.52	[630.98		
4554	1/15/02	2 Sarah D Nelson	18.48		649.46 🗏		
4555		2 Jack O Preston	18.40	[667.86 🔺		
4556	1/15/02	2 Terry R Primrose	19.01		686.87 💌		

To access your Liability registers, select File > Liability Registers.

The **Register** pop-up menu lists all Liability registers that were created during the installation process.

A Liability register contains an Increase and Decrease column.

- Each time you record your payroll, the amounts of the payroll taxes and liabilities are automatically entered in the **Increase** column of the appropriate Liability register.
- When you **Enter a Payment**, record the amount of your payment in the **Decrease** column of the appropriate Liability register.

Managing liability registers

Managing a liability register can involve many different actions. For example, you may need to manually enter a liability payment in order to keep an accurate balance. This section describes those actions that are involved in managing your liability registers.

Creating liability registers

Whenever you incur a new liability, either payroll related or for general business purposes, you may want to set up a new liability register to track the amount of that liability.

```
Instruction Set 7-15: Creating a liability register
```

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, select **File** > **Liability Register**.
- 2 Click the **New Register** button.

Create a register for:	fula Makan Man Szla Sendy Man SUA
☐ Include YTD records (This will greatly slow things down)	
	Cancel Create

- **3** From the pop-up menu, select either **Withholdings** or **Employer Paids**, depending on the type of liability register you are creating,
- 4 From the scrolling list, select the payroll item you are creating the register for.
- 5 (Optional) Select the **Include YTD records** checkbox if you want the register created with data already recorded in Pay History.

6 Click the **Create** button.

The program adds the name of the new liability register to the Register pop-up menu in the Liability Registers window.

7 Click **Done** when you have finished creating your registers.

Entering liability register payments

In order to maintain an accurate balance in your Liability Registers, you must enter any liability payments you make.

Instruction Set 7–16: Entering a liability register payment

Note that you can manually enter a liability payment as outlined here, or via the Liabilities tab window where it is automatically entered for you.

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, select **File** > **Liability Register**.
- 2 From the **Register** pop-up menu, select the register you want.
- 3 Click the Enter a Payment button.

Liability Payment							
Number:	4563						
Date:	1/18/02						
Description:							
Amount:	Oecrease O Increase						
	Cancel OK						

4 Enter the payment information, then click **OK**.

The balance of the liability register will be decreased by the amount of the payment.

5 Click **Done** to return to the Employees tab window.

Editing liability register entries

From time to time you may need to edit the information already recorded into a liability register.

Instruction Set 7–17: Editing a liability register entry

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, select **File** > **Liability Register**.
- 2 From the **Register** pop-up menu, select the register you want.
- **3** Select the entry you want to edit.
- 4 Click the **Edit Entry** button.

Edit Entry					
Number:	4575				
Date:	1/18/02				
Description:	Samuel J Adams				
Amount:	150.00 🔘 Decrease 💿 Increase				
	Cancel OK				

5 Make the changes you want, then click **OK**.

Any changes you make to the register entry are automatically saved.

6 Click **Done** to return to the Employees tab window.

Deleting liability register entries

Once an entry has been deleted, the program cannot recover it. Be sure you really want to delete an entry before doing so.

Instruction Set 7-18: Deleting a liability register entry

- 1 In the **Employees** tab window, select **File** > **Liability Register**.
- 2 From the **Register** pop-up menu, select the register you want.
- **3** Select the entry you want to delete.
- 4 Click the **Delete Entry** button.



5 Click **Yes** to delete the selected entry.

The program removes the entry from the register and recalculates the balance.

6 Click **Done** to return to the Employees tab window.





Chapter overview

047603 619 11-04-2003

123 1232001

PN bridge ad fortion (b) are an 27(18)

muel J. Adams

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Linking QuickBooks accounts to payroll items •
- Posting paychecks to QuickBooks •
- Posting liability checks to QuickBooks •

Posting overview

This chapter contains the following information:

- The QuickBooks menu
- Linking QuickBooks accounts to payroll items
- Sending/posting paychecks to QuickBooks
- Sending/posting liability checks to QuickBooks

Before you can send/post any payroll data, you must import your QuickBooks Chart of Accounts and then establish links between your Aatrix payroll items and the appropriate QuickBooks accounts. Once these links are set up, you can send/post your paycheck data, as well as your liability check information to QuickBooks.



If you wish, you can have your "Gross Pay" expensed by departments. This allows you to post to multiple G/L accounts in QuickBooks. Refer to "Gross pay expensing by department" on page 2-11.



If you process payroll for more than one company, you will need to designate account links for each company you want to post payroll data for.

The QuickBooks menu

The following menu will appear in the menu bar at the top of the screen when the Intuit QuickBooks option is selected in Accounting Preferences. You will use the commands in this menu to post your payroll data to your QuickBooks accounting software.

QuickBooks®
Send/Post Payroll
Open QuickBooks

Note: If the **QuickBooks** menu is not displayed in the menu bar, select **Edit** > **Preferences**. In the dialog that appears, click the **Accounting Options** button. From the **Menu Link to** pop-up menu, select **Intuit QuickBooks**, then click **OK**.

Linking QuickBooks accounts to payroll items

Select **QuickBooks** > **Send/Post Payroll** (or click the Send/Post Payroll button in the Process Payroll tab window).

		Send/	Post Payroll		8
Date recorded: 6/	(15/62 (25/62 (25/62	ychecks Employee list:	○ Liability oheoks Master List	¢	Send Done Help
Designate Account Li	nks				
To create a link : Select a v	ariable, select a	,		Link.	
1) Payroll variables: Net Pay - Accounting Gross Pay - Accounting Gross Pay - Advertising Gross Pay - Bay - Davelopment Gross Pay - Marketing Gross Pay - Marketing Gross Pay - Sales Gross Pay - Support Existing links:	t	2) Chart of a	Accounts :	 ■ ■ ■	3) Entry type: Debit ◆ 4) Save Link Link ℬL
				4	Swap c/d Unlink Report

The Send/Post Payroll window has two distinct functions:

Send/Post	The top portion (Send/Post) of the window is used to post paychecks and liability checks to QuickBooks.
Designate Account Links	The bottom portion of the window is used to create, view, and edit the links between your payroll items and QuickBooks accounts. If you don't see this portion of the window, click the arrow button located on the lower left corner. This chapter provides instructions for creat- ing links in this window.
	The required links are listed on page 8-7.
	You can also create links while setting up new payroll items.

Importing a QuickBooks Chart of Accounts

Before you can establish any links between your payroll items and QuickBooks accounts you must create an export file that contains your QuickBooks Chart of Accounts. Once it is created, you'll import it into your payroll program.

You only need to export your Chart of Accounts once, unless you create a new account that is payroll related (e.g., you change banks and now have a new checking account). In which case, you will need to export the new Chart of Accounts and link the appropriate payroll item(s) to the new account.

Instruction Set 8–1: Importing a QuickBooks Chart of Accounts

- 1 Open your QuickBooks company.
- 2 Select File > Export.
- 3 Choose the Chart of Accounts option, then click OK.
- 4 In the dialog that appears, click the **Desktop** button, enter **Chart of Accounts** in the text box, then click the **Save** button.
- 5 Open your payroll program.
- 6 Select QuickBooks > Send/Post Payroll.
- 7 In the dialog that appears, use the disclosure triangle (located on the lower left of the dialog) to open the **Designate Account Links** portion of the window. (Disregard this step if it is already open.)
- 8 Click the Import Chart of Accounts button.
- 9 In the dialog that appears, click the **Desktop** button, select the **Chart** of Accounts file you saved in step 4, then click **Open**.

Your Chart of Accounts should now be displayed in the Chart of Accounts scrolling list in the Designate Account Links portion of the Send/Post Payroll window. You can now establish the links between your payroll items and QuickBooks Chart of Accounts (refer to the next section).

Linking payroll items to accounts

The options in the Designate Account Links portion of the Send/Post Payroll window are used to link your payroll items to QuickBooks accounts.

If you want, you can have your "Gross Pay" expensed by departments. This allows you to post to multiple G/L accounts in QuickBooks. Refer to "Gross pay expensing by department" on page 2-11.

```
Instruction Set 8-2: Linking payroll items to accounts
```

The following instructions assume you've already imported your Chart of Accounts. If you have not, refer to "Importing a QuickBooks Chart of Accounts" on page 8-4.

1 Select **QuickBooks** > **Send Post Payroll**. (Disregard this step if it's already open.)

	Send/Post Payroll		
	Paychecks 🔘 Liability checks		Send
Date recorded: 6/25/02	Employee list: Master List	÷	Done
0verride date with: 6/25/02		l	
		((Help
~			
Designate Account Links			
	t an account, select the entry type, then cli		
 To create a link: Select a variable, select Payroll variables: 	c an account, select the entry type, then cli 2) Chart of Accounts:	CK LINK.	
Net Pay			
Gross Pay (Not assigned or all) Gross Pay - Accounting			5) Entry type :
Gross Pay - Advertising Gross Pay - Development		l	Debit 🜩
Gross Pay - Marketing		4	1) Save Link
Gross Pay - Research Gross Pay - Sales		A	Link %L
Gross Pay - Support			
	Import Chart of Acco	unts	
Existing links:			
			Swap c/d
			Unlink
			Benert
		-	Report

2 Open the **Designate Account Links** portion (lower part) of the window by clicking the arrow button located on the left the window. (Disregard this step if it's already open.)

3 Before linking your payroll items, click the **Report** button.

This allows you to view, on screen, a report that lists any links and helpful linking tips. If you want to print this report, select **Preview** > **Print All**. Select **Preview** > **Exit Viewing** to return to the **Send/Post** window.

4 Establish the links between your payroll items and QuickBooks accounts. The required links and additional notes are provided on the next page.

To link an individual payroll item to a QuickBooks account:

- a Select a payroll item from the **Payroll Variables** list.
- b Select the account it should post to from the **Chart of Accounts** list on the right.
- c From the Entry Type pop-up menu, choose Debit or Credit.
- d Click the **Link** button.

When you click **Link**, a description of the link will appear in the **Existing links** list. To remove or change a link, select the link in the list and click **Unlink**. To change the entry type (debit or credit) click **Swap c/d**.

The following illustration provides an example of the links you could setup between your payroll items and the QuickBooks accounts.



Required links

- (I) Net Pay to a Cash Account CR (usually the checking account)
- (I) Gross Pay (Not assigned or all) to an Expense DR
- (D) Federal Withholding to a Liability CR
- (D) State Withholding to a Liability CR (if required)
- (D) Social Security to a Liability CR
- (D) Medicare to a Liability CR
- (E) Social Security Employer Match to an Expense DR
- (E) Social Security Employer Match to a Liability CR
- (E) Medicare Employer Match to an Expense DR
- (E) Medicare Employer Match to a Liability CR

Additional Notes

- When creating employer paid items that match the deductions it reduces confusion when linking by giving the item a different name from the deduction.
- If you have more than one expense account that you need individual income items linked to, you must link each income item (i.e., Regular Pay, Regular Overtime, etc.). Otherwise, simply link "Gross Pay (Not assigned or all)" and not link individual income items.
- Generally, you will link Income variables as Debits to Expense accounts, Deductions as Credits to Liability accounts, and Employer Paid Contributions to both Liability accounts as Credits and to Expense accounts as Debits.
- For posting to be successful, Net Pay + Deductions must equal all combined Gross Pay expenses, and any Employer Paid contribution Expense debit must be offset with an Employer Liability credit.

- 5 Click the **Report** button.
- 6 Select **Preview** > **Print All**.

Refer to the printout and verify that all links are set up correctly. The report provides helpful troubleshooting information. If you ever have problems sending/posting payroll data, print your current **Existing links** list and follow any troubleshooting suggestions the report may provide before calling Technical Support.

7 When you are sure that all your links are set up correctly, click **Done**.

A QBLinks file is saved to this company's Employee Files f folder. The payroll program uses the links you designated in this file every time you post your payroll or liability data for this company.



Don't trash the QuickBooks Chart of Accounts export file until you successfully send/post payroll to QuickBooks at least once.

8 You can now send/post your paycheck data, as well as your liability check information to QuickBooks when needed. For detailed instructions, refer to "Sending/posting paychecks to QuickBooks" on page 8-10 and "Sending/posting liability checks to Quick-Books" on page 8-12.

Editing existing links

This section describes how to modify existing links for the currently open company.

Removing links

To remove a link from the **Existing links** list, select the link you want to remove, then click the **Unlink** button.

Swaping links

To swap the type (credit or debit) of an existing link, select the link you want to swap, then click the **Swap c/d** button.

Adding new links

You can choose from two methods for adding new links:

- If you are creating a new deduction or employer paid contribution, you can create the link in the **New Deduction** or **New Contribution** window.
- Create the link in the Designate Account Links portion of the **Send**/ **Post Payroll** window. If needed, click the arrow button to open the Designate Account Links portion of the window.

Note: If your QuickBooks Chart of Accounts has any payroll related changes (e.g., you change banks and change your checking account name), you will need to export the new Chart of Accounts information out of QuickBooks, then import it into your payroll program. For detailed instructions, refer to "Importing a QuickBooks Chart of Accounts" on page 8-4.

Sending/posting paychecks to QuickBooks

Once the links have been set up for each of your companies, you can send your payroll to QuickBooks whenever you process payroll. To post your payroll data into QuickBooks, however, you must have recorded payroll at least once for the company you are posting to.

Instruction Set 8-3: Sending/posting paychecks to Quickbooks

- 1 Process/record at least one payroll.
- 2 Select QuickBooks > Send/Post Payroll.

Send/Post Payroll					
Send/Post Payroll	data type : 🛛 🔘	Paychecks	O Liability checks	Send	
Date recorded:	5/21/02	Employee list:	Master List 🛛 🔻		
Override date with:	5/21/02			Done	
		-		(Help)	
Þ					

3 In the **Send/Post** portion of the window, enter information as needed.

Payroll data type

Click the Paychecks button.

Employee list

From the **Employee List** pop-up menu, select the employee list whose payroll you want to post.

Date recorded

Enter the payroll date you wish to post. The date must exist in your Pay History records and be entered in this format: 8/4/02 (month/day/year). Note that the program sends by date and not by employee.

Override date

(Optional) If you want to post payroll using a different payroll date, click the **Override date with** checkbox and enter the date you wish the checks to appear within the accounting program. 4 Click the **Send** button.

The payroll program will create a paycheck data file called **Aatrix Top Pay Export** and save it in your **Aatrix Payroll** *f* folder.

5 If QuickBooks is not open, select QuickBooks > Open QuickBooks.
 When you do so, a Getfile dialog will appear allowing you to locate and open the QuickBooks application.

If the RAM memory on your computer is running low, QuickBooks will be opened using the minimum memory requirements specified in the **Get Info** window. If there is not enough RAM memory to open QuickBooks at the minimum memory setup, the payroll program will quit and QuickBooks will open.

- 6 In QuickBooks, open the company you want, then select **File** > **Import**.
- 7 A Getfile dialog will appear allowing you to open the Aatrix Top Pay Export file that was saved in the Aatrix Payroll *f* folder. To do so, click the **Desktop** button, open your hard drive, open the **Aatrix Pay**roll *f* folder, and select **Aatrix Top Pay Export**.

The steps provided for finding the export file will be different if you moved the Aatrix Payroll f folder after installing.

8 Once your paycheck data is posted, trash the **Aatrix Top Pay Export** file so that you don't accidentally post the data again.

Note: The employee names and liability payee names may appear in your *Other Names* list in *QuickBooks*.

Sending/posting liability checks to QuickBooks

After you've created and recorded a liability check(s), you can send/post it to QuickBooks.

Instruction Set 8-4: Sending/posting liability checks to QuickBooks

- 1 Process/record at least one liability check.
- 2 Select QuickBooks > Send/Post Payroll.

Send/Post Payroll						
Send/Post Payroll data type: Paychecks Liability checks Send						
Date recorded:	5/21/02	Register :	Check Register 🛛 🔻			
Override date with:	5/21/02	Cash account :				
Export checks that have already been exported						
Þ						

3 In the **Send/Post** portion of the window, enter information as needed.

Payroll data type

Click the Liability checks button.

Register

From the **Register** pop-up menu, select the register containing the check(s) you want to post to QuickBooks.

Date recorded

Enter the date of the liability check(s) you wish to post to QuickBooks. The date must exist in the selected check register and entered in this format: 8/4/02 (month/day/year). Note that the program sends by date and not specific check.

Override date

(Optional) If you want to post your liability check(s) using a different date, click the **Override date with** checkbox and enter the date you wish the checks to appear within the accounting program.

Cash Account

Enter the name of the QuickBooks cash account you want the liability check(s) posted to, if different than the account used for payroll checks.
Export checks already exported

Select this option to make sure that all checks you have previously exported actually do get exported.

4 Click the **Send** button.

Your payroll program creates a liability check data file called **Aatrix Top Pay Liabs Export** and saves it in your **Aatrix Payroll** *f* folder.

5 If QuickBooks is not open, select **QuickBooks** > **Open QuickBooks**. When you do so, a Getfile dialog will appear allowing you to locate and open the QuickBooks application.

If the RAM memory on your computer is running low, QuickBooks will be opened using the minimum memory requirements specified in the **Get Info** window. If there is not enough RAM memory to open QuickBooks at the minimum memory setup, the payroll program will quit and QuickBooks will open.

- 6 In QuickBooks, open the company you want, then select **File > Import**.
- 7 A Getfile dialog will appear allowing you to open the Aatrix Top Pay Liabs Export file that was saved in the Aatrix Payroll *f* folder. to do so, click the **Desktop** button, open your hard drive, select the **Aatrix Payroll f** folder and select **Aatrix Top Pay Liabs Export**.

The steps provided for finding the export file will be different if you moved the Aatrix Payroll f folder after installing.

8 Once your liability check data is posted, trash the **Aatrix Top Pay Liabs Export** file so that you don't accidentally post the data again.

Note: The employee names and liability payee names may appear in your *Other Names* list in *QuickBooks*.

Notes:



047E 614

123 1233000

MZ&CO.

en structure ad fortune balance and 22/08

amueld. Adams

Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Check Designer overview •
- Modifying pre-designed checkforms •
- Creating checkforms from scratch .
- Test printing checkforms

Check Designer overview

One of the most powerful features of the payroll program is the Check Designer. While other computer programs require you to use specific pre-printed checks, the Check Designer allows you to create your own customized checkform templates that include graphics and your choice of fonts or you can modify any of the sample templates that come with the program to fit your needs.

Note: The Check Designer includes templates that print paychecks identical to those that are printed out of QuickBooks.

What are fields?

The term *field* identifies any item that is placed on a checkform template. Examples of some fields you may want to place on a template include check amount, payee name, check date, memo, and stub information (e.g., tax and deduction amounts). The position in which the fields are placed on a template is where they will print on your checks.

There are three different types of fields you can place on a checkform template:

Text	These fields are simply text. They are used primarily for head- ers or identifying other types of fields. Text fields are generally located right above or next to each data field so that data can be identified by you or your employees. For details, refer to "Adding Text fields" on page 9-20.
Picture	These are fields that contain graphic art such as your logo or signature. For details, refer to "Adding Picture fields" on page 9-21.
New	These are fields that represent your payroll calculations and data. For details, refer to "Adding New fields" on page 9-22.



Before printing any checks, you will need to modify one of the sample templates to fit your needs or create a new checkform from scratch. You may find it easier to modify one of the sample templates than to create an entirely new one.

For more information on the sample templates, refer to "Sample checkform templates" on page 9-4.

Following is an illustration of a checkform template that includes several fields, borders, lines, and a picture. This style of check can be printed on blank check stock using the MICR font and toner kit.

						Dal	e's MI	CR Che	ckforn	1 🚃					Ð	Ε
		1	1.	2		3	1.	4	1	5	1	6	1	7	8	
- 	Pay:	A Net Pay		ny Neme y Address y Address I y City	Line ST	Comper	ıy Zip		Bank Nam Bank Addre Numbe				P	Number Check date: a yroll Date heck amount: Net Pay		
- 6 -	To the order of:	Name Address City			Code										-	
	- "*12345" (1123456789): "*123'+456"								Ĵ							
Ш														•	Þ	44

Both text fields and new fields may contain data in text or numeric format. Text and numeric formats are designed to align differently.

For example, text fields are aligned so they are *left justified*. That is, they are aligned according to the first letter of the field as shown below, where the F in Federal and the N in ND Tax are properly aligned.

Federal Tax: ND Tax:

Numeric fields are aligned so they are *right justified*. That is, they are aligned according to the last number of the field as shown below, where the 4 and the 7 are properly aligned.

329.94 13.97

Note: Text representing a field will often appear to override text for another field. This happens because the actual string used to identify a field, such as Social Security (15 characters) which is longer than the actual dollar amount that prints on the check, such as 145.46 (6 characters).

Sample checkform templates

Several sample checkform templates have been included with the program. Their names indicate the style of check (e.g., Aatrix AML-2, Quicken) and the type of printer it was created for (e.g., Laser). Any template that includes the name *Aatrix* has been designed specifically for the pre-printed check stock you can order through Aatrix Software.

Illustrated below are some examples of Laser Printer and Continuous Feed checks. Under each illustration are the names of the templates that were created for that particular style of check.

Laser Printer Checks (8.5 X 11 Page):



Aatrix ALCC-7 Laser



Aatrix AML-2 Laser



Aatrix ALP-5 Lase

Continuous Feed Checks:





To become familiar with the features in the Check Designer, you may wish to edit one of the sample checkform templates. Use the sample templates to practice adding, moving, aligning fields, etc. After experimenting, you can close the template without saving changes and the fields will return to their original positions.

The Check Designer window

To access the Check Designer, select **Utilities** > **Check Designer**. Use the commands in the menu bar at the top of the window and the graphic tools to either create your custom checkform templates or edit existing ones.



Graphic tools

On the left of the **Check Designer** window is a palette containing tools for drawing lines, boxes, or circles. These tools are similar to the tools you would find in any paint or draw program on your Macintosh.







EY: • YTC

" FYTI A HBR

∑ACC ¶PRO



The Rectangle tool is used to make rectangles (boxes) which display selected data. To make a rectangle, click the Rectangle tool (the pointer changes to a cross), mouse over to the approximate spot on the checkform you want to place the rectangle. Then click and hold the mouse button down to draw and shape the rectangle. After obtaining the proper size and shape for the rectangle, release the mouse button. To move the rectangle around on the form, use the pointer tool.

The Circle tool is used the same way as the Rectangle tool. See above.

The Diagonal line tool is used to draw lines. One such use is to separate fields and columns on the pay stub. Use it the same way the Rectangle and Circle tools are used.

The symbols on the Key represent the various types of New fields you can add to a checkform.

• This symbol signifies a YTD field.

"This symbol signifies a Fiscal YTD field.

 Δ This symbol signifies an **Hours** field.

 Σ This symbol signifies an **Accumulated** field.

¶ This symbol signifies a **Prompted** field.

Note: The Fiscal YTD field (") is not available in Aatrix PayCheck.

Viewing checkform templates

When a checkform template is too large to fit completely on the screen, select **File** > **View** and slide the cursor to the desired size to reduce the checkform to 75%, 66%, or 33% of its actual size. To return to the form's regular size, click the close box in the upper left corner of the screen.

Note: You cannot edit the form while you are in view mode.

Display Options

The Check Designer utility comes with many built-in display options. To access them, select **Edit** > **Display Options**.



Use these options to save time and effort in designing or editing your checkform template. As you make your choices, a check mark ($\sqrt{}$) will appear next to each selection.

Snap to Grid

This feature lines up the print fields on the checkform by automatically snapping the field into an exact grid location. This is useful when lining up a number of fields in a row or column. The grid is invisible and does not show up on the screen.

Show Grid

This option actually shows the checkform grid on the screen, allowing more accurate drawing and positioning of fields. The grid will not print on your checks.

Grid Size

This feature allows you to change the size of the grid squares appearing on your screen. When selecting this option, a dialog window opens in which you can adjust both the vertical and horizontal lines of the grid by entering the number of spaces, in pixels, desired. Certain lines on the grid can be darkened, giving a more detailed reference point and making the alignment of different fields easier.

Note that the **Grid Size** option affects fields differently depending on whether the fields were created using the **Snap to Grid** option.

Show Rulers

This option displays rulers at the top and the left hand side of the Check Designer window. Use the rulers to line up fields with the mouse. To turn the rulers off, select the **Show Rulers** option again. The rulers will not print on your checks.



Hide Tools / Show Tools

The **Hide Tools** option removes the tool palette from the window display. To re-display the tool palette, select **Show Tools**.

Form Setup options

The first thing to do when setting up a checkform template is to establish the size of the checkform you will be printing.

To access the Form Setup dialog, select **File** > **Form Setup**.

Form Setup						
Enter the size of your form:						
Length: Width:						
11.00 inches 8.50 inches						
🗌 Fit as many as possible on a sheet of paper						
Cancel OK						

Enter the size of your form

Carefully measure the size (in inches) of the form from top to bottom and side to side. Be as precise as possible, using decimals to express your form length and width (e.g., 8.5, 3.8). The size of the form includes both the check and any accompanying stub(s).

Fit as many as possible on a sheet of paper

Select this option only if your checkstock contains more than one check per page. This option is primarily designed for checkstock that contains two, three, or four checks on a sheet of paper.

If you need to use this option, enter a page size that represents the amount of space each paycheck will use. This way, the program will fit as many employee paychecks as it can on one page. Unless you designate it here, the program will print only one paycheck per page.

Do NOT select this option if you are using continuous feed checks.



If you are using checkstock that contains more than one check per sheet, the size of your checkform must be setup appropriately in order to print multiple checks per sheet. Also, if you plan to print these checks from the Check Queue you must setup the **When printing queue, print _____checks per page** option in Printing preferences.

Modifying existing checkform templates

If you decide to use one of the sample checkform templates to print your checks instead of creating a new one from scratch, you may find that the template needs some modification so that it prints your checks the way you want, For example, you may want to add additional fields or you may want to move a field so that it prints in a different location.

Instruction Set 9-1: Modifying an existing checkform template

- 1 From the menu bar, select **Utilities** > **Check Designer**.
- 2 If the checkform you wish to modify appears in the Check Designer window, continue to the next step.

If an Untitled checkform or a checkform you don't want to modify appears, select **File > Close**, select **File > Open**, in the window that appears select the checkform you want, then click **Open**.

3 Modify the checkform template to fit your specific needs.

Instructions for moving, adding and deleting fields are provided in the section called "Managing Check Designer fields" on page 9-34. If you want to add graphics such as lines or boxes, refer to the section called "Graphic tools" on page 9-5.

Note: To delete a field on a checkform template, select the field to delete with the pointer tool, then hit the **Delete** key.

4 (Optional) Add a MICR line to the bottom of the checkform.

If you want your checks to print with a MICR line, refer to the document called "MICR Check Printing" located in the Documentation folder on the CD-ROM disk. This document outlines the different fields you need to add to your checkform template and how to enable the MICR check printing feature in the payroll program.

5 Select File > Save As to save the modified checkform.

Save Form As						
Save layout as:	Cancel Save					

By using the **Save As** option, you maintain a copy of the original template. Once you name and save your template, you should use the **Save** command to save any further changes you may make.

- 6 Enter a descriptive name for your checkform. Use a name that will be recognizable to others (just in case you get sick).
- 7 Click the **Save** button.

The program automatically saves the checkform template to the **Checkforms** f folder of the currently open company.

- 8 Select File > Return to Payroll.
- **9** Test print your checkform. For details, refer to "Test printing checkforms" on page 9-37.



When you've completed the checkform you want to use, select it in the **Defaults** section of the **Company Setup** tab window. The program will default to the designated checkform when you print checks.

Creating new checkforms from scratch

The following instruction set is meant as a lesson to guide you through the process of designing a checkform template from scratch. The template will print one check per page in the center with some stub information at the top. To create an entirely new check layout, you need to determine which fields the check needs and where they will be placed on the template. When you are ready to design your own customized checkform template, simply use the information you learn from this lesson.

Instruction Set 9-2: Creating a new check design form

This instruction set will produce a template for pre-printed checkstock. Because most pre-printed checks come with certain text already printed on them (e.g., *Company information, Check #, Pay to the order of*) as well as graphics like the signature line, the template won't include those type of fields.

- 1 Choose Utilities > Check Designer.
- 2 If an **Untitled** checkform window appears in the Check Designer window, continue to the next step.

If a completed checkform appears, select **File** > **Close**, then select **File** > **New** to bring up a blank **Untitled** checkform window.

- 3 Select File > Save As.
- 4 In the dialog that appears, enter a title (e.g., My Test Checkform) for the checkform, then click **Save**.
- 5 Select File > Form Setup.

Form Setup						
Enter the size of your form:						
Length: Width:						
11.00 inches 8.50 inches						
🗌 Fit as many as possible on a sheet of paper						
Cancel OK						

- 6 In the Form Setup dialog that appears, setup the form as illustrated. If needed, refer to "Form Setup options" on page 9-9.
- 7 (Optional) Select Edit > Display Options. Decide if you want to activate any of the available options. Refer to "Display Options" on page 9-7.

Next you'll add fields to the checkform template. For complete details on each field type, you can refer to the section called "Fields (Text, Pic-ture, New)" on page 9-20. For information on what you can do with the fields once they are placed on a template (e.g., move, align), refer to the section called "Managing Check Designer fields" on page 9-34.

8 Add the fields for the "Check" portion of the paycheck.

To do so, select **Fields** > **New Field**.

Field Is:	
Normal	\$
	•
Paycheck Data	÷
Net Pay	\$
Text during layout:	Net Pay
	Cancel OK

The top, middle, and bottom pop-up menus are used to create fields. For example, the above illustration shows the selections needed to create a Net Pay field. When the OK button is clicked, a Net Pay field will appear in the upper left corner of the template. The data for this field will print on the paychecks wherever it's positioned on the template.

Add the following **New** fields to your checkform template and move them to their proper locations in the center of the checkform.

Top pop-up menu	Middle pop-up menu	Bottom pop-up menu
Normal	Paycheck Data	Net Pay as Text
Normal	Paycheck Data	Payroll Date

Normal	Paycheck Data	Net Pay
Normal	Personal Data	Name
Normal	Personal Data	Address
Normal	Personal Data	City
Normal	Personal Data	State
Normal	Personal Data	Zip Code

When you are done adding these fields and moving them to their proper locations, the template should look similar to the following illustration.



You can change the font and font style using the **Font** and **Style** menu commands. For details, refer to "Changing fonts and font styles" on page 9-35.



The bottom 5/8 inch of a checkform must be clear of borders, lines, or graphics of any kind. The only item that can appear on the bottom 5/8 inch of the check is your bank information, printed with the MICR font.

9 Add fields to the "Stub" portion of the paycheck.

Because a typical stub has many fields, these instructions will have you add only a few fields to give you a general idea of how to create the stub portion of your checkform. You may find it helpful to open one of the sample checkform templates to see how their stubs are setup and positioned.



It is recommended that you select **File** > **Save** frequently to save your changes. If you totally mess up, you can close the checkform without saving, then open the it again to continue setting up the template.

Add the following **New** fields to the checkform template and move them to their proper locations at the top of the checkform.

Top pop-up menu	Middle pop-up menu	Bottom pop-up menu
Normal	Personal Data	Name
Normal	Personal Data	Social Sec. Number
Normal	Paycheck Data	Payroll Date
Normal	Paycheck Data	Check Number

When you are done adding these fields and moving them to their proper locations, the template should look similar to the following illustration.



Now use the **Text Field** command in the **Fields** menu to add the Text fields that will become the headers for your columns and rows of stub data. If necessary, refer to "Adding Text fields" on page 9-20.

Refer to the following illustration for the naming of the text fields and where they should be positioned.

Name Social Sec. Number Payroll Date Check # Chk # Description Hours Current Year-to-date Description Current Y-T-D Regular Pay Overtime State Tax State Tax Y-T-D 1 D. Overtime FICA Tax State Tax 2 TOTALS TOTALS TOTALS					My Test Chec	kform		
Description Hours Current Year-to-date Description Current Y-T-D Regular Pay Federal Tax Overtime State Tax D. Overtime FICA Tax Bonus Miscellaneous TOTALS TOTALS		1		2	3	4 5	6	7 📃
	N. I. I ⁻ . I.	Description Regular Pay Overtime D. Overtime Commission Bonus	Hours			Description Federal Tax State Tax FICA Tax Local Tax Miscellaneous		

Next you will add some calculating fields to the stub. The purpose of these fields is to print paycheck data such as hours worked, regular pay amounts, and YTD amounts.

Add the following **New** fields to the checkform template and move them to their proper locations at the top of the checkform.

Top pop-up menu	Middle pop-up menu	Bottom pop-up menu
Hours	Regular Pay Types	Regular Pay
Normal	Regular Pay Types	Regular Pay
Year to Date	Regular Pay Types	Regular Pay
Normal	Deduction Groups	Federal
Year to Date	Deduction Groups	Federal

When you are done adding these fields and moving them to their proper locations, the template should look similar to the following illustration.



You should now have a general idea on how to create a variety of stub fields. Next you will add the fields needed to complete the deduction column and then you'll create a field that totals the data in the column.

Add the following **New** fields to the checkform template and move them to their proper locations at the top of the checkform.

Top pop-up menu	Middle pop-up menu	Bottom pop-up menu
Normal	Deduction Groups	State
Normal	Deduction Groups	Social Security
Normal	Deduction Groups	Local
Normal	Deduction Groups	Miscellaneous

When you are done adding these fields and moving them to their proper locations, the template should look similar to the following illustration.



Now you are ready to create a field that will total the fields in the deduction column. To create this field, select **Fields** > **New Field**. In the dialog that appears, select the **Accumulated** option in the top pop-up menu.

The following dialog will appear. Select the State item from the left list, then click the **Assign** button. The State item will be added to the Accumulating list on the right.



Continue assigning the deduction items to the Accumulating list until your dialog looks like the above illustration.

After assigning the appropriate items, click the close box and a dialog like the following will appear.

Field Is:	
rielu is.	
Accumulated	\$
Text during layout:	tot ded
i cat ani ing tayout	tot acu
	Cancel OK

In the **Text during layout** textbox, enter a brief title for the field such as **tot ded**, then click **OK**.

When you click OK, the field will appear in the upper left corner of the template. The name of the field will include a \sum character to signify that it is an Accumulated field.

Move this field to its proper location. Your template should now look similar to the following illustration.



Up to this point, you have learned how to use the options in the New Fields dialog to create many different types of fields such as the Normal, Hours, Year to Date and Accumulated types.

Finish adding the fields to the stub portion of your checkform template. When you are done, your template should look similar to the following illustration.

Name Social Sec. Number Payroll Date Check # Ch.# Description Hours Current Year-to-date Description Current Y-T-D Regular Pay ΔGeneral Pay General Pay Federal Tax Federal Tax Federal •Federal Description AUT Hrs Overtime AUT Hrs Overtime •Federal •Federal Description AUT Hrs Overtime •D. Overtime Fild Tax Fild •Fild D. Overtime AD. OT Hrs O.vertime •D. Overtime Fild Tax Fild •Local D. Overtime •D. Overtime •D. Overtime •Coral Tax Local •Local Bonus Bonus •Bonus •Bonus •Bonus Miscellaneous Misc. TOTALS △Gross Pay •Gross Pay •Gross Pay TOTALS ∑total YD				My Test Chec	kform		E E
Description Hours Current Year-to-date Description Current Y-T-D Regular Pay ΔGeneral Pay General Pay •General Pay Federal Tax Federal •Federal Overtime ΔD THrs Overtime •Overtime State •State D.Overtime ΔD.OT Hrs D.Overtime •D.Overtime FICA Tax FICA D.Overtime ΔD.OT Hrs D.Overtime •D.Overtime Local Tax FICA Domus Bonus •Bonus •Gross Pay •Gross Pay TOTALS ∑tot ded			2	3	4 5	6 1	7 📄
	- - - - - - - 2	Description Hou Regular Pay ⊿General P Overtime △DT H D.Overtime △D.OT H Commission Bonus	rs Current ay General Pay rs Overtime rs D. Overtime Commission Bonus	Year-to-date •General Pay •Overtime •D. Overtime •Commission •Bonus	Description Federal Tax State Tax FICA Tax Local Tax Miscellaneous	Current Federal State FICA Local Misc.	Y-T-D •Federal •State •FICA •Local •Misc.

- **10** (Optional) Use the tools in the tool palette to draw lines or boxes to separate the data in the columns and rows.
- 11 (Optional) Add a MICR line to the bottom of the checkform.

If you want your checks to print with a MICR line, refer to the document called "MICR Check Printing" located in the Documentation folder on the CD-ROM disk. This document outlines the different fields you need to add to your checkform template and how to enable the MICR check printing feature in the payroll program.

- 12 Select File > Save.
- **13** Select File > Return to Payroll.
- 14 Test print your checkform. For details, refer to "Test printing checkforms" on page 9-37.



When you've completed the checkform you want to use, select it in the **Defaults** section of the **Company Setup** tab window. The program will default to the designated checkform when you print checks.

Fields (Text, Picture, New)

This section provides instructions for the three different types of fields you can add to your checkform templates.

Adding Text fields

Text fields are fields that contain written text. They are used primarily for headers and identifying other types of fields. Text fields print on your checks exactly the way they appear on the checkform.

Some standard Text fields are Memo, Pay to the order of, and DOLLARS. If you are using pre-printed checkstock, you won't need to add them to your template.

Instruction Set 9-3: Adding a text field

1 Select Fields > Text Field.



- 2 Enter the text you want printed on your checks.
- 3 Click OK.

The text you entered appears in the upper left corner of the template

- 4 Move the newly created Text field to its correct position. If necessary, refer to "Moving fields" on page 9-36.
- 5 (Optional) Change the font and font style of the Text field using the **Font** and **Style** menu commands.



To enter multiple lines of text for such things as an address, do so one text line at a time. Enter one line of text in the text field, click OK, then choose the Text Field command again to enter the next line.

Adding Picture fields

Picture fields are fields that contain graphics, such as your corporate logo or your signature. They are a nice feature in that you can customize your checks with unique designs that identify your company. It is recommended that you add picture fields after all other fields have been added, positioned and tested.

Instruction Set 9-4: Adding a Picture field

- 1 While in a paint program or graphic viewer, copy your PICT Art or graphic into the Clipboard. (If needed, see your Macintosh Reference manual for instructions on using the Clipboard).
- 2 Open the checkform template to which the Picture field will be added.
- **3** Select **Fields** > **Picture Field**.

The **Picture Field** command is grayed out if there is no picture in your Clipboard.

4 Move the Picture field to the desired location on the checkform.



If the Picture field is placed on top of a text field, use the **Edit** > **Send to Back** and **Edit** > **Bring to Front** commands to re-position the fields correctly.



To make text visible over a picture, select the Text field and change the Style to **Outline**. This will white out the center of the text and make it visible on a black background.

Adding New fields

The **New Field** option allows you to add data fields onto your checkform. These may include such items as deductions, employer paid contributions, extra income, and any other items you have set up in your payroll program.

Instruction Set 9-5: Adding a New field

- 1 Open the checkform template you want to add New fields to.
- 2 Select Fields > New Field.

Field Is:	
Normal	\$
Personal Data	\$
Address	\$
Text during layout:	Address
	Cancel OK

The New field dialog allows you to select any variable in the payroll program and place them on your checkform template.

When you select an option from the top pop-up menu, the middle pop-up menu displays the categories associated with the option selected in the top pop-up menu.

As you choose categories from the middle pop-up menu, the third pop-up menu will display the categories associated with your selection in the middle pop-up menu.

Note: The above illustration shows the selections needed to create an employee Address field.

What does "Text during layout" do?

The text in the "Text during layout" text box defaults to the name of the item selected in the bottom pop-up menu. This text helps you to recognize the fields on your checkform; it does not print on your checks. You can change the text by placing the cursor in the textbox and typing the text you want.

- 3 From the pop-up menus, select the desired combination of items. For more information, refer to "New fields described" on page 9-24.
- 4 Click OK.

The New field appears in the top left corner of the checkform template.

- 5 Move the field to its desired location.
- 6 Continue adding as many New fields as you need to complete the checkform.

New fields described

This section describes many of the options available in the New field dialog. In most cases, what you select in the top pop-up menu controls which options become available in the other two pop-up menus.



Accumulated

An Accumulated field allows you to add up other fields you have already placed on the form. You can combine up to fifty (50) different fields for your own customized calculations. When you select the Accumulated field, the following dialog will appear.

Accumulator field				
Numeric fields on form:			Accumulating (Max 50):	
	4	(>> Assign >>) (Remove >>)	4	

The Accumulator field dialog allows you to select items from the left list and assign them to the accumulated fields on the right side. The items you select will be added together to produce the accumulated variable. For example, an accumulation can be used to create a total deductions field that adds up the total deductions for the pay period.

After assigning your fields to the right side, click the close box in the upper left corner. Enter a title in the **Text during layout** textbox for your "accumulator" field. Keep the title short if possible, in order not to clutter up the form template.

When you click **OK**, the field will appear on the checkform template with a " Σ " character next to it signifying that the field is an accumulated field.

Prompted

A Prompted field allows you to enter information for paychecks (e.g., memo) just before printing them. When you select this field type, the following dialog appears.

Title to prompt with: [32 chrs]
ncie co prompt wich. [32 cm s]
Default to: [50 chrs]
Cancel OK

The **Prompt** for this field is a way of reminding yourself what the field is for when you actually use the checkform to print checks. For example, the prompt could be "Enter memo". This text will appear when you actually use the checkform to print checks. The **Default** text can be something you always want to appear for this field such as "Have a Good Day!". Use the Default field if the prompted information never or rarely changes.

When you click **OK**, a "¶" (paragraph mark) character is displayed alongside the prompted field as an identification mark. Move the prompted field where you want it to print. When you use this checkform to print checks, a dialog such as the following will appear.

Enter memo:
Save for all subsequent checks
If the "Save" button is checked, you won't see this dialog again until the check form is read in again (select "Switch Template"). Abort will cancel the current print operation.
Abort OK

Notice that the prompted text "Enter memo" displayed at the top of the dialog to remind you what this field is for. Enter the text you want printed on the check. If this text will be the same for all the employees, mark the **Save** check box. The program prints the text on the checks. If you don't save, different text can be entered for each paycheck.

Pay Rate

Prints the employee pay rates on the paychecks.

Hours

Prints the YTD and Fiscal YTD Hours on the paychecks.

Applicable wages and tips

Prints the amount of applicable wages or tips applied to whatever you select in the bottom pop-up menu.

Overtime

Prints the employee's OT and DOT hours and amounts for the pay period.

Note: The Pay Rate, Hours, and Applicable wages and tips options are not available in Aatrix PayCheck.

Normal (Year to Date, Fiscal YTD and Hours)

Note: Because there as so many possible combinations for the Normal, Year to Date, Fiscal YTD and Hours field types, only the Normal type will be illustrated as well as some options that need further explanation.

Normal/Paycheck Data

The following illustration shows what options are available in the bottom pop-up menu when the **Paycheck Data** option is selected in the middle pop-up menu.

-		
F	eld is:	
	Normal 🔶	
	Paycheck Data 🔶	
	✓ Adjusted Gross	1 I
	Available Holiday	
1	Available Sick	
	Available Vacation	
	Check Number	n
	Gross Pay	
	Net Pay	
	Net Pay as Text	
	Payroll Date	
	Pay Period Ending	
	Available Medical FSA	
	Available Dep. Care FSA	
	Net pay [plain]	
	Stub detail – Income w/header	
	Stub detail – Income	
	Stub detail – Deductions w/header	
	Stub detail – Deductions	
	Stub detail – Emplr Paid w/header	I
	Stub detail – Emplr Paid	I
	Pay Period Starting Date	

- Use the **Adjusted Gross** field only when you are sheltering deductions. It is the actual gross pay that the deductions were based on.
- The **Net Pay** field prints with the characters you set up in Preferences (such as *** asterisks), while **Net pay [plain]** prints without any characters and is generally placed on the pay stub portion of the check.
- The **Stub detail** fields, when placed on a checkform, automatically calculate employee income, deductions, and employer contributions.

Normal/(Income Sources, Deduction Types, Emplr. Cont. Types) When you select either the Income Sources, Deduction Types, or Emplr. Cont. Types option from the middle pop-up menu, the bottom pop-up menu will list your "available" payroll items.

The following illustration shows an example of the options available in the bottom pop-up menu when **Income Sources** is selected from the middle pop-up menu.

Field Is:	
Normal Income Sources	¢
✓ Training Reimbursement Vacation	★ Training
	Cancel OK

Note: The Income Sources option is not available in Aatrix Paycheck.

Normal/Regular Pay Types

When you select the **Regular Pay Types** option in the middle pop-up menu, the bottom pop-up menu will list the Income items that are built into the payroll program.

Field Is: Normal	\$
Regular Pay Types	\$
✓ Regular Pay Regular Overtime Regular D. Overtime Regular Commission Regular Bonus Advance EIC	ular Pay ncel OK

Normal/Other Types

When you select the **Other Types** option in the middle pop-up menu, the bottom pop-up menu will list a variety of miscellaneous fields.

Field Is:	
Normal	\$
Other Types Company Name Company Address 1 Company Address 2 Company Address 3 Company Federal ID Company Federal ID Company Federal ID Company State ID #1 Current Time Employee File Name Report Page Number Report Period Company State ID #2 Company State ID #3 Company State ID #4 Company State #1 Company State #2 Company State #3 Company State #3 Company State #4	

• The Report Page Number and Report Period selections are not available in Check Designer and appear in gray.

Normal /(Deduction Groups, Empl. Paid Groups)

When you select either the **Deduction Groups** or **Empl. Paid Groups** option from the middle pop-up menu, the bottom pop-up menu will list all the "types" that a payroll item can be. Type fields, when placed on a checkform, total all the payroll items of the same type. For example, if you have two pension deductions, the Pension type field total the amounts of both pensions.

The following illustration shows an example of the options available in the bottom pop-up menu when **Deduction Groups** is selected from the middle pop-up menu.

Field Is: Normal	¢
Deduction Groups	\$
 ✓ Federal Social Security Pension State Local Miscellaneous Special Group 1 Special Group 2 Special Group 3 Flex Spending Account Medicare Disability Training Garnishment Child Support 	el OK

Normal/Active Income Fields

The Active Income fields will only print the extra income items that were used for this pay period. For example, if you have ten different extra income items, but only use four on a given pay period, only those four will print on the check. This way, you will not have to change your checkform each time you use different extra income items.

Note: The Active Income Fields option is not available in Aatrix PayCheck.

The following illustration shows an example of the options available in the bottom pop-up menu when **Active Income Fields** is selected from the middle pop-up menu.

Field Is:	
Normal	\$
Active Income Fields	\$
 Active Income 1 Active Income 2 Active Income 3 Active Income 4 Active Income 5 Active Income 6 Active Income 7 Active Income 8 Active Income 9 Excess Income Income Explanations Inc. Expls. [inc.rts] 	ve Income 1

- An **Excess Income** field will subtotal all extra income items after your ninth one, in case you have more than nine.
- An **Income Explanations** field will place a legend or key on the checkform to detail what the extra income items represent. Be sure to leave adequate room for the legend at the bottom of your stub portion. The program marks each item with a small case letter. For example:

a) 34.43 **b**) 54.78 **c**) 50.00

The Income Explanations field will then specify what each letter stands for. For example:

a) Overtime; b) Training; c) Travel money

• The **Inc. Expls. [inc. rts]** field works the same way as the Income Explanations field, but it also provides the hourly rate for each extra income item, if applicable. In order for this field to work properly, you must have the Active Income fields on the checkform. The legend should be placed at the bottom of the check or stub and will look something like the following when it is printed out:

a) Overtime [8.75/hr]; b) Training [12.50/hr]; c) Travel money

Normal/Liability Checks

When you select the **Liability Checks** option in the middle pop-up menu, the bottom pop-up menu will list the fields that should be used specifically for liability checkform templates.

		_	
Fi	eld is:		
	Normal	ŧ]
	Liability Checks	ŧ]
	✓ Pay to the order of Payee's address Check amount Check amount as text Check date Check number Memo		e order of
	Liability amounts column Liability titles column	n	

Editing fields

Throughout the process of creating or modifying a checkform template, there will be times when you need to edit or modify a Text field or New field that has already been placed on the template.

Instruction Set 9-6: Editing a field

- 1 Open the checkform template that has a field you want to edit.
- 2 Double-click the field (Text or New) you want to edit.
- 3 In the dialog that appears, edit the field as needed.
 - If you are editing a Text field, type in the new text or edit the existing text.
 - If you are editing a New field, select the appropriate options from the pop-up menus.
- 4 Click OK.

Managing Check Designer fields

Once a field has been placed on your template, there are many things you can do to get it to print the way you want. For example, you may want to change the font or you may need to use the Align feature to properly align a column of data. Feel free to experiment with the different methods described in this section.

Aligning fields

The Align feature allows you to align multiple fields to the left, right, top, or bottom of a checkform.

Instruction Set 9-7: Aligning a field on a checkform

- 1 On the template, select the fields you want to align.
- 2 Select Edit > Align.

ign Fields: Horizontal ec	lges:	
🔾 Right	🔾 Left	None
vertical edge	25:	
Bottom	🔾 Тор	None

3 In the dialog window that appears, choose the direction to align the selected fields.

Note: You can align fields either by column or by row, but not by both column and row simultaneously.

4 Click OK.
Changing fonts and font styles

You can further customize your paychecks by choosing the individual font and size of each field on the checkform. All fields can be the same font and size, or each field can be different. However, make sure you use fonts that your printer will recognize.

To set the font or size of a field before you place it on the checkform, use the Font and Style menus to select the desired setting before defining the field. To change a font or size after a field has been placed on the form, select that field by clicking on it and use the **Font** or **Style** menus to change the setting. Use the **Other** command in the **Style** menu to set a font size that is not available from the menu. This would be used to enter a very large font size.

Deleting fields

There may be times when you need to remove a field from a template.

Instruction Set 9-8: Deleting a field

Listed below are two ways to remove a field from a template:

- Select the field(s) to remove, then select **Edit** > **Clear**.
- Select the field(s) to remove, then press the **DELETE** key.

Duplicating fields

There may be times when you want to duplicate a field. All types of fields, including Picture and Text fields, can be duplicated.

Instruction Set 9-9: Duplicating a field

Listed below are 2 ways to duplicate a field on a template:

- Select the field(s) to duplicate, then select **Edit** > **Duplicate**. The duplicate ed field appears on the template. Move the field where you want it to print.
- Select the field(s) to duplicate, then select **Edit** > **Copy** to copy the field to the Clipboard. Select **Edit** > **Paste**. The duplicated field appears in the top left corner of the template. Move the field where you want it to print.

Moving fields

Once a field has been placed onto a template, there are several ways to move the field into its correct position.

Instruction Set 9-10: Moving fields

There are four different ways you can move a field.

• Click the mouse pointer anywhere on the text of the field. When the handles (four squares at the corners of the field, see below) appear, click the field while holding the mouse button down. Drag the field into the new position (a show box will show you where the field will be placed), and let up on the mouse button.



- You can move any item or group of items by selecting them and using the arrow keys located at the bottom right corner of your keyboard to move the item(s). This will move the item 1/72 of an inch.
- Select the field(s) to move. Then while holding down the **command** key, use the arrow keys to move the selected field(s).
- Select the field(s) to move. Select Edit > Cut (the field will be cut to the Clipboard). Use your mouse to select the new location for the field(s). Select Edit > Paste to place the field(s) back on the form.

Selecting fields

To select a single field, click the mouse pointer anywhere on the text of the field.

To select multiple fields, hold down the SHIFT key while clicking the mouse pointer on the text of the fields. You will note that each item you select has 'handles' on the corners.

Test printing checkforms

After designing or modifying your checkform template, you will need to test print the template using real data. This allows you to verify that the finished form prints exactly how you intended.

Instruction Set 9-11: Test printing a checkform

- 1 If your checkform template is open, select **File** > **Return to Payroll**.
- 2 In the **Process Payroll** tab window, select an employee in the Employee List.
- 3 Click the **Print Check** button.

	Print Check Options
	Check printing setup: Checkform: Aatrix AML-2 Laser Check Register Check Register Ch
	Starting check number: 4562 Date on check: 1/26/02 Pay period ending date: 1/26/02
	Direct deposit employees only : Direct Deposit form: None For this payroll, instead of direct deposit, print checks for employees who are
?	Cancel OK

- 4 Make sure the checkform template you want is selected from the **Checkform** pop-up menu.
- 5 Insert blank paper into your printer.
- 6 Click OK.

7 In the Print dialog that appears, click the **Print** button.



Be sure that after printing, you do NOT record any of your test check printouts.

- 8 Hold the paycheck printout over one of your pre-printed checkstock sheets. Verify that all the fields on the paycheck line up with the fields on the actual pre-printed check sheet.
- **9** If needed, make any necessary adjustments (e.g., move or align fields) to the template by opening the template in the Check Designer and making the changes you need.
- 10 Repeat steps 2 to 9 until the check prints out as needed.

If you cannot get your check to print out as intended, you can try the following suggestions to correct the problem.

- Adjust the size of the template by selecting **File** > **Form Setup**.
- Change the checkform orientation by selecting **File** > **Page Setup**.
- If your checkform requires printing beyond the normal printer boundaries, you may try selecting the Larger Print Area option in File > Page Setup to see if that corrects your problem.



Changing to a different printer can cause significant variations in the output.



CHAPTER 10

Time Card

Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Time Card vs. Time Card Remote
- The Employee Time Sheet
- Using Time Card
- Using Time Card Remote

Time Card overview

Time Card is a feature of your payroll program that allows you to store employee work information (e.g., date worked, punch in/out times) in employee time sheets. When you process payroll, simply import the Time Card data and your payroll program will automatically insert the hours into each employee's paysheet and make all the calculations for you.

Time Card vs. Time Card Remote

You can use one of two methods for entering work information (e.g., date worked, punch in/out times) into the employee time sheets. We do not recommend one method over the other. The method you choose depends on your own particular situation. The two methods are:

Time Card	With this method you use the Time Card feature within your payroll program. It is here that you <i>manually</i> enter your employee work information into the employee time sheets. For complete details, refer to "Using Time Card" on page 10-4.
Time Card Remote	With this method you use a separate application called Time Card Remote to collect your employee work information. Time Card Remote can be run on the same computer that your payroll program is installed on or you can run it on a different (i.e., remote) computer. Before processing payroll, you need to export your employee hours out of Time Card Remote and then import it into your payroll program. For complete details, refer to "Using Time Card Remote" on page 10-11.

Note: All entries remain in the employee time sheets until you close out the year.

The Employee Time Sheet

To access the Employee Time Sheet window, open your payroll program, then select **Activities** > **Time Card**.

	Emplo	yee Time S	5heet 📃			
Done			Save		Print Origin	to al
	Employ	ree: Adar	ns, Samue	en -		
Master List 🔶	Date :	In :	Out:	Hours:	Income Source :	
Adams, Samuel J	3/3/02	7:32 AM	4:30 PM	8.97	Regular Pay	
Anderson, John J Andrews, Mary M	3/4/02	8:00 AM	11:30 AM	3.50	Regular Pay	
Bartz, Theodore S	3/4/02	12:02 PM	4:30 PM	4.47	Regular Pay	
Blake, Lillith L						
Carlsón, Carol M Carpenter, Pat H						
Crosby, Michael 0						-
Dahl, Perter R						-
Dietz, Raymond R Eastman, Bonnie D						-
Ebert, Louie N						-
English, Robert A						-
Erikson, Ronald T						
Evans, Ruth K Fritz, Jon J		+				
?						T.
		1	1		1	

The payroll program stores your employee work information (e.g., date, punch in/out) in individual time sheets. How the hours get entered into the time sheets depend on which of the following methods you are using.

Time Card	If you are using Time Card from within the payroll program, manually enter the work information in each individual employee time sheet. For details, refer to "Manually entering data into time sheets" on page 10-5.
Time Card Remote	If you are using Time Card Remote, the import process automatically places your employee work information into each individual employee time sheet.

Each time sheet entry includes the following information:

• Date

- Punch In and Punch Out times.
- Number of hours and minutes worked. (The program automatically calculates the In/Out time and then displays that time in hundredths in the Hours field.)
- Name of the income item that the hours should be applied to.

Using Time Card

Time Card is a feature within your payroll program. It is here that you *manually* enter your employee work information (e.g., date worked, punch in/out times) into the employee time sheets.

			Employ	yee Time S	õheet			
Done					Save		Print R	Revert to Original
	_	Τ	Employe	e: Adan	ns, Samue	IJ		
Master List 🔶	J.	L	Date :	In :	Out:	Hours:	Income So	unce :
Adams, Samuel J	٦.	L	3/3/02	7:32 AM	4:30 PM	8.97	Regular Pay	
Anderson, John J		L	3/4/02	8:00 AM	11:30 AM	3.50	Regular Pay	
Andrews, Mary M Bartz, Theodore S		L	3/4/02	12:02 PM	4:30 PM	4.47	Regular Pay	
Blake, Lillith L		L						
Carlsón, Carol M Carpenter, Pat H		L						_
Crosby, Michael O		L	<u> </u>					_
Dahl, Perter R	L.	L	<u> </u>					_
Dietz, Raymond R Eastman, Bonnie D	L.	L	<u> </u>					_
Ebert, Louie N	L.	L	<u> </u>					_
English, Robert A		L	<u> </u>					_
Erikson, Ronald T Evans, Ruth K	•	L						=
Fritz, Jon J 🔹	-	L						▲
?		L						-
		L			•			

Before using Time Card

Before you begin using Time Card, complete the following steps:

- Open your computer's **Date & Time** Control Panel and set the **Time Format** to the 12 Hour setting.
- Set the options in the **Time Card Preferences** to your needs. For example, hours are entered in a 12 hour (AM/PM) or 24 (0-23) format. For more information, refer to *Time Card preferences* in Chapter 2.
- Make sure the option 'Default to employee hours from previous period' in **Employee Preferences** is NOT selected if you plan to use the Time Card hours for processing payroll. For more information, refer to *Employee preferences* in Chapter 2.

Manually entering data into time sheets

The following instructions guide you through the process of manually entering your employee's work information into time sheets.

Instruction Set 10-1: Manually entering data into a time sheet

1 In your payroll program, select Activities > Time Card.

	Employ	/ee Time S	iheet			
Done			Save		Print C	evert to Iriginal
	Employe	e: Adan	ns, Samue	IJ		
Master List 🔶	Date :	In :	Out:	Hours:	Income Sou	rce :
Adams, Samuel J	3/3/02	7:32 AM	4:30 PM	8.97	Regular Pay	
Anderson, John J	3/4/02	8:00 AM	11:30 AM	3.50	Regular Pay	
Andrews, Mary M Bartz, Theodore S	3/4/02	12:02 PM	4:30 PM	4.47	Regular Pay	
Blake, Lillith L						
Carlson, Carol M						
Carpenter, Pat H Crosby, Michael O						
Dahl, Perter R						
Dietz, Raymond R						_
Eastman, Bonnie D Ebert, Louie N						_
English, Robert A						_
Erikson, Ronald T						
Evans, Ruth K Fritz, Jon J						
?						
Li Li					1	



- 2 From the **Employee List** on the left, select an employee.
- 3 Enter the employee's work information in the appropriate fields.

A description of each field and how to enter your information is provided in the section called "Time sheet data fields" on page 10-6.

- 4 Click the **Save** button.
- 5 Repeat steps 2 to 4 for each employee you need to enter data for.
- 6 When you are ready to process payroll, refer to "Importing Time Card hours into payroll" on page 10-27.

Time sheet data fields



<u>Date</u>

The program always assumes you are entering hours for the current month and current year. To enter hours for the current month, enter the date of the month such as 26th, or 27th, or 28th in the **Date** field. Press the Tab key (or Enter key), and the program automatically fills in the **Date** field with the appropriate date format (e.g., 9/26/02).



To enter hours for a date other than the current month, enter both the month and the date by using a "separator" of your choice. Separators can be any character (e.g., a period, star, plus sign, space, or letter) except a number. For example, enter 6*30 for June 30th, press the Tab key (or Enter key), and the program fills in the Date field with 6/30/02.

In/Out

Basic time entry

To enter straight hours such as 7:00, 10:00, or 23:00, enter the digits for the hour such as 7, 10, or 23. Press the Tab key (or Enter key), and the program fills in the field in the appropriate format. For entries which include either minutes or hundredths (e.g., 7:22, 23:92), enter the hour, followed by a "separator" of your choosing, then enter the minutes/hundredths. For example, you could enter 7*22 (for 7:22), hit Tab or Enter, and the program would fill in the field with 7:22.

Information on 24 Hour entries

If you have the 24 Hour option selected in Time Card Preferences, the program will not add the AM/PM information like it will if you select the 12 Hour option.

Information on 12 Hour (AM/PM) entries

For entries in the **In** field, the program assumes that the times entered are AM times. If the entry is a PM time, you need to place a separator after the time entry, and then type the letter "p" for PM. For example, to enter 11:15 PM in the "In" field, you could enter 11*15*p and the program would format it as 11:15 PM when you press the Tab key (or Enter key).

For entries in the **Out** field, the program calculates whether the time entry is an AM or PM entry based upon the entry in the In field.

For example, if you entered 10:00 AM in the **In** field and 2*15 in the **Out** field, the program would format the **Out** entry as 2:15 PM when you press the Tab or Enter key. If you entered 8:00 AM in the **In** field and 10*45 in the **Out** field, the program would format the **Out** field entry as 10:45 AM when you press the Tab or Enter key.

Note: These last two examples illustrate how the program uses the noon hour in determining whether the time entry should be AM or PM

In/Out entries which involve Midnight

The program will calculate the In/Out time for entries which involve a midnight shift. The manner in which you enter a midnight value depends on which Time Format option (12 Hour or 24 Hour) you have selected in the Time Card Preferences.

The following example illustrates how you could enter hours which involve midnight using the **12 Hour** option. The midnight hour is entered as 12:00 AM.

In :	Out:	Hours:	Income Source :	
10:00PM	5:00 AM	8.02	Regular Pay	
11:00PM	4:00 AM	3.50	Regular Pay	
12:00AM	6:00AM	4.50	Regular Pay	
	10:00PM 11:00PM	10:00PM 5:00AM 11:00PM 4:00AM	10:00PM 5:00AM 8.02 11:00PM 4:00AM 3.50	10:00PM 5:00AM 8.02 Regular Pay 11:00PM 4:00AM 3.50 Regular Pay

The next example illustrates how you could enter hours which involve midnight using the **24 hour** option. Midnight is entered as 0:00 not 24:00.

Date :	In :	Out:	Hours:	Income Source :	
3/14/02	22:00	5:00	6.00	Regular Pay	
3/14/02	23:00	4 :00	5.00	Regular Pay	
3/15/02	0:00	6:00	6.00	Regular Pay	

<u>Hours</u>

The program automatically calculates each In/Out time and displays the number of hours and minutes/hundredths worked in the **Hours** field.



If you know the number of hours and minutes the employee has worked, you can enter this value in the **Hours** field and leave the In/Out fields blank. If you choose this method of time entry, the minutes value MUST be entered in hundredths.

Income Source

The information entered in the **Income Source** field tells the program which income item to apply specific hours to when you import hours for payroll processing.



If you are using the Aatrix PayCheck payroll program, your list of available income sources will include ONLY Regular Pay, Regular OT, and Regular Dbl OT.

What income source choices you have depend on whether or not the **Automatic Overtime Calculation** option is selected and set up in the Time Card Preferences.

• If the Automatic Overtime Calculation option is set up in Time Card Preferences:

When you tab to the **Income Source** field, the program fills in the field with the **Regular Pay** income type. When you import the Time Card hours for payroll processing, the program calculates the number of hours and enters these hours into the appropriate fields (regular, overtime, and double overtime) of the employee's paysheet. If you need to assign specific hours (e.g., the employee worked a holiday) to overtime or double overtime, click your mouse in the **Income Source** field. A pop-up menu will appear (see below) allowing you to select the appropriate income item.

	Date :	In :	Out :	Hours:	Income Source:	
	3/14/02	22:00	5:00	6.00	Regular Pay	Regular Pay
ļ						<u> </u>
						Regular OT
						Regular Dbl OT
					-	

If you want to assign hours to extra income items (e.g., Training) in addition to the regular income <u>AND</u> you don't have the Automatic Overtime Calculation option set up in Time Card Preferences, the program offers the following two methods for entering an income item name.

•

1) When you tab to the **Income Source** field, enter the first letter of the name of the income item you wish to apply these specific hours to. The program will search your list of available income items and automatically fill in the field with the name of the income item that it first matches. If the program selected the wrong income item, type in the next letter of the income item name and the program will search for the next closest match, and so on.

2) Press **Command-L** when you tab to the **Income Source** field. A dialog will appear listing your available income items. Select the income item you wish to apply these specific hours to, then click the **Select** button. The income item you selected will be entered into the **Income Source** field.

Printing employee time sheets

You can, at any time, print out your employees' work hours to verify the data entries and to keep a hard copy on file.

Instruction Set 10-2: Printing an employee time sheet

- 1 From the **Employees** tab window, select **Activities** > **Time Card**.
- 2 From the **Employee List** on the left, select the employee whose time sheet you want to print.
- 3 Click the **Print** button.

Print time entrie	s for the date ran	je:	
One month:	March 🖨	🔵 🔾 One quarter:	1st quarter 😫
🔾 One day:	3/8/02	🔾 Between:	3/8/02
		and	3/8/02
		Ca	ncel Print

- 4 Limit the time period to only those entries you want to print.
- 5 Click the **Print** button.
- 6 In the standard Macintosh Print dialog that appears, click **Print**.

Note: The *Hours* field of the printout displays the minutes converted into hundredths.

Using Time Card Remote

The Time Card Remote application allows you to collect punch in/punch out times outside your payroll program. When you process your payroll, all you have to do is import the Time Card Remote data into your payroll program.

When you installed your payroll program, the Installer installed two versions of Time Card Remote. Open the **Aatrix TimeCard** f folder that is located in your **Aatrix Payroll** f folder.



The Aatrix TimeCard f folder contains a Sample TimeCard Sheet and Time Card Remote applications for a 68K computer and a PowerPC computer. Which application you use depends on the type of computer you plan to run Time Card Remote on (i.e., 68K or PowerPC).

Before using Time Card Remote

Before you begin using Time Card Remote:

- Open your computer's Date & Time Control Panel and set the Time Format to the 12 Hour setting.
- Open your payroll program and complete the following steps:

(1) Set the options in the **Time Card Preferences** to your needs. For example, hours are entered in a 12 hour (AM/PM) or 24 (0-23) format. For more information, refer to *Time Card preferences* in Chapter 2.

(2) Make sure the option 'Default to employee hours from previous period' in **Employee Preferences** is NOT selected if you plan to use the Time Card hours for processing payroll. For more information, refer to *Employee preferences* in Chapter 2.

(3) (Optional) If you want your employees to punch in/out with a specific ID number, it will save you time if you first set up these IDs in the **Personal Info** dialog in your payroll program. These ID Numbers are imported into Time Card Remote at the same time as the employee names are.

• Open Time Card Remote and complete the following steps:

(1) Import your employees into Time Card Remote. For details, refer to "Importing Employee Lists into Time Card Remote" on page 10-13.

(2) Review the **Preferences** options and set them as needed. For details, refer to "Setting up preferences in Time Card Remote" on page 10-15.

(3) Review the **Time Settings** options and set them as needed. For details, refer to "Using the Time Settings in Time Card Remote" on page 10-18.

• If you will be using Time Card Remote on a remote computer (i.e., a different computer than the one you process payroll on), complete the following steps:

(1) Copy the Aatrix TimeCard *f* folder to the remote computer.

(2) Open the **Date & Time** Control Panel on the computer you will be running Time Card Remote on and verify that the date and time settings are correct.

Importing Employee Lists into Time Card Remote

Importing your Employee List(s) will save you time in setting up Time Card Remote because your employee names and associated Social Security numbers and ID numbers (if any) are automatically inserted into a time sheet file.

Instruction Set 10–3: Importing an Employee List into Time Card Remote

Note: You only need to import an Employee List <u>one time</u>. If you need to add or delete employees, you can do so from within Time Card Remote.

- 1 Open the **Aatrix TimeCard** *f* folder, then double-click the appropriate Time Card Remote application (68K or PPC).
 - Untitled

 Name:
 In/Out: Since:
- 2 Select File > New.

- 3 Select Employees > Import List.
- 4 In the **Getfile** dialog that appears, open the Employee List you want to to import. To do so:
 - a Click the **Desktop** button.
 - b Open your hard drive.
 - c Open your Aatrix Payroll f folder.
 - d Open the **Employee Files** f folder. (If you're using a multi-company program, open the company folder then the Employee Files f folder.)

- e Select the **Employee List** you want to import.
- f Click **Open**.
- 5 When you click Open, the names of your employees are imported into the time sheet window.

	Untitled		
Name:	In/Out:	Since:	
Adams, Samuel J		9:46 AM	
Anderson, John J		9:46 AM	
Andrews, Mary M		9:46 AM	
Bartz, Theodore S		9:46 AM	
Blake, Lillith L		9:46 AM	
Carlson, Carol M		9:46 AM	
Carpenter, Pat H		9:46 AM	
Crosby, Michael O		9:46 AM	
Dahl, Perter R		9:46 AM	
Dietz, Raymond R		9:46 AM	

- 6 Select File > Print.
- 7 Referring to the printout, verify that the information associated with each employee is correct.



If needed, you can change or assign new employee ID Numbers by selecting *Employees* > *Edit List*.

- 8 Select File > Save.
- **9** In the **Save** dialog that appears, name and save your time sheet information. To do so:
 - a In the text box, enter a descriptive name for the time sheet file (e.g., Company Time Sheet).
 - b Click the **Desktop** button.
 - c Locate and open the Aatrix TimeCard f folder.
 - d Click Save.

Time Card Remote is now setup with a time sheet file that contains your employee information.

Setting up preferences in Time Card Remote

The preference options that are available in the Time Card Remote affect how the Time Card Remote works. You can change these options whenever you want.

Instruction Set 10-4: Setting up preferences in Time Card Remote

- 1 From within Time Card Remote, select **Edit** > **Preferences**.
- 2 A dialog will appear asking for you to enter the supervisor password.



3 Enter the "default" supervisor password, which is 7467202.

You can set up your own supervisor password once you are in the **Preferences** dialog.

4 Click OK.

Access on Remote: —	_Log In/Out Using: —
🖲 Full menus	🖲 Mouse & Keys
Limited menus	Mouse Only
Remote Only	Keys Only
_Screen Saver:	
Disable Screen Saver	
Display current time	
🖲 Display message: 🛛 Aa	ntrix TimeCard Remote
Display after: 5	ninutes
Supervisor password:	
🔲 Forced length of access i	d: 3 characters
🔲 Warn on sessions over:	9 hours
🔲 Shut computer off on Quit	(Clear or ESC key)

5 Setup the preference options the way you want, then click **OK**.

Access on Remote

These options allow you to specify which menu commands you want available when Time Card Remote is running. Note that the **Preferences** command is always active but is only accessible with the correct password.

• Full Menus

All menu commands are available.

• Limited Menus

The Export Hours and Delete Records commands are available.

Remote Only

The **Export Hours** menu command is available. Select this option if you don't want your employees to have the ability to edit employee files or have access to the computer's Time and Date Control Panel.

LogIn/Out Using

These options allow you to specify how your employees will be punching in and out. With the **Mouse** option, employees punch in/out by using the mouse to click the **In** or **Out** button on the time sheet. With the **Keys** option, employees punch in/out using the keyboard to enter their access ID number.

Screen Saver

You can set the screen saver to display the current time or a unique message of your own. The screen saver will activate after the amount of time you specify (e.g., 5 minutes). If you wish to disable the screen saver option in Time Card Remote, select the **Disable Screen Saver** option.

Supervisor Password

Enter a Supervisor password. This password allows you to access the **Preferences** dialog. It also gives you the ability to use the Edit Sessions command to edit the punch in/out times of your employees.

Forced length of access ID

If the access ID number of all your employees is the same number of characters, click the checkbox and enter the number of characters contained in the access number. This eliminates a step in the punch in/out process because the program will know how many characters to expect when the employee is logging in/out.

Warn on sessions over

If you want your employees to be warned when the amount of time they have been logged in exceeds a specified number of hours, click this checkbox and enter the number of hours at which you want the employee to be warned. This feature is especially useful for those employees who may occasionally forget to log out.

If the amount of time an employee has been logged in exceeds the number of hours you specified in Preferences, the following dialog will appear when the employee enters his/her access ID number. If necessary, make the appropriate corrections in this dialog.

You have been logged in since 12:14 PM [7/26/99], which is over 9 hours ago.		
3 3	rking since then, click the OK e, fill in the blanks below.	
□ <u>I</u> forgot to log out at	<u> </u>	
on	7/26/99	
	ОК	

Shut computer off on Quit

If this option is selected and you choose **File** > **Quit**, the computer will automatically eject your Time Card Remote disk and display a message indicating that you can turn off your computer. This option should not be selected if you are running Time Card Remote on a computer that is not dedicated exclusively to Time Card Remote.

Using the Time Settings in Time Card Remote

You can further customize the way in which Time Card Remote handles your data (e.g., rounding times up or down) with the options available in the **Time Settings** dialog.

Instruction Set 10–5: Using the Time Settings in Time Card Remote

- 1 From within Time Card Remote, select **Edit** > **Time Settings**.
- 2 In the dialog that appears, enter your **supervisor password** (the password you set up in Preferences).
- 3 Click OK.

Time Settings
☐ Time Rounding: Round to nearest: 10 minutes ☐ Always round DOWN ☐ Always round UP
☐ Forced shift limit: Maximum shift is: 8hours ▼
With notification on log out
Allow supervisor override on log out
Cancel (Clear or ESC key)

4 Setup the **Time Rounding** and **Forced shift limit** options the way you need them.

Time Rounding rounds log in times to the nearest 5,10, 15, 20, 30, or 60 minutes. You can have a forced shift limit of 30 minutes to 12 hours, which can be overridden by the supervisor.

5 Click OK.

Punching in/out with Time Card Remote

Time Card Remote provides alternative choices for punching in/out. Depending on how you set up the preferences, your employees can use the keyboard to punch in/out, the mouse to punch in/out, or both.

Instruction Set 10–6: Punching in/out with Time Card Remote

This instruction set is divided into two sections: Using the mouse to punch in/ out and Using the keyboard to punch in/out.

Using the mouse to punch in/out:

1 Click the mouse on either the **In** or **Out** portion of the **In/Out** button.

Notice in the illustration below that Samuel J Adams is punching in by clicking the mouse pointer on the "**In**" portion of the **In/Out** button.

	Bentz & Co.	E
Name:	In/Out: Since:	
Adams, Samuel J	📃 7:11 AM	
Anderson, John J	🗋 🔟 5:15 PM	
Andrews, Mary M	🔲 4:58 PM	
Bartz, Theodore S	💷 2:50 PM	
Blake, Lillith L	📃 5:01 PM	
Carlson, Carol M	📃 5:27 PM	
Carpenter, Pat H	📃 5:09 PM	
Crosby, Michael O	📃 5:36 PM	
Dahl, Perter R	🔲 4:54 PM	
Dietz, Raymond R	🔲 5:31 PM	
		11

2 When the **In/Out** button is clicked, the time is recorded in the employee's time sheet records.

Using the keyboard to punch in/out:

1 Use the keyboard to enter the employee access ID number.

The following dialog will appear after the first number has been pressed on the keyboard.

Keyboard Entry	
Enter access code: ••	Accept
	Cancel (Clear or ESC key)
	Accept

Note: The above dialog is bypassed if, in Preferences, you forced the length of the access number to a designated number of characters.

2 After the complete access code number has been entered, press the enter or return key of the keyboard (or click the **Accept** button).

To Cancel this dialog, press the ESC" key on the keyboard or click Cancel.

3 A dialog such as the following will appear after an access number is accepted (or the designated number of characters has been entered).



4 If the information is correct, press the enter or return key on the keyboard (or click **Accept**).

The time that this employee punched in/out will be recorded in the time sheet records.

Exporting/dumping Time Card Remote data

Before processing payroll, you will need to export your employee punch in/out times *out* of Time Card Remote, and then dump this data *into* your payroll program. The following instructions will guide you through the entire procedure of "exporting then dumping" your employee hours.

Instruction Set 10–7: Exporting/dumping Time Card Remote data

1 From within Time Card Remote, select **Employees** > **Export Hours**.



- 2 Enter the date range of the in/out data you want to export.
- 3 Click OK.
- 4 A **Save as** dialog will appear allowing you to save the time records export file.



5 From the pop-up menu, select the location where you want to save the export file (e.g., floppy disk, network, Desktop).

- 6 In the **Save As** text box, enter a descriptive title for the time records export file (e.g., 12/31/02 Time Records).
- 7 Click the **Save** button.
- 8 If you use Time Card Remote on a remote computer, you will need to transfer the export file over to the computer containing your payroll program. Two options are described below:
 - Network

If your remote computer and the computer containing your payroll program are connected to a network, you can copy the export file from one computer to the other. If necessary, refer to your computer's network manual.

• Floppy disk

If you saved the export file to a floppy disk, insert it into the disk drive of the computer that contains your payroll program.

- **9** Dump the exported time records into your payroll program. To do so:
 - a Start your payroll program.
 - b Select Utilities > Time Card Remote.
 - c A **Getfile** dialog will appear allowing you to locate and open your time records export file.

The payroll program "grabs" the information in this file and "dumps" it into all the appropriate employee time sheets as "Regular Pay".

10 Now when are ready to process payroll, refer to "Importing Time Card hours into payroll" on page 10-27.

Editing Employee Lists in Time Card Remote

Occasionally you may find that you need to add, modify, or delete the employees on your remote Time Card employee lists.

Instruction Set 10–8: Editing an Employee List in Time Card Remote

1 Select Employees > Edit List.

Adams, Samuel J Anderson, John J	New #N
Andrews, Mary M	
Bartz, Theodore S	Edit #E
Blake, Lillith L	
Carlson, Carol M	
Carpentér, Pat H	Delete
Crosby, Michael O	Delete
Dahl, Perter R	
Dietz, Raymond R	
Eastman, Bonnie D	
Ebert, Lóuie N	•

Note: If the *Edit List* command in the *Employees* menu is not active, you can enable it by selecting the *Full Menus* option in the *Preferences* dialog.

- 2 Select an employee.
- 3 Depending on what you need to do, click either the New, Edit, or Delete button.

Edit

Clicking Edit allows you to modify the selected employee's information.

	Edit Employee
Employee name:	Adams, Samuel J
Social Security No:	343-34-2423
Optional Access ID:	15421
	Cancel (Clear or ESC key)

Delete

Clicking **Delete** removes the employee's name from the time sheet.

New

Clicking New brings up the following dialog.

	New Employee
Employee name: Social Security No:	
Optional Access ID:	
	Cancel OK (Clear or ESC key)

Enter the new employee's information in the appropriate fields.

• Employee Name

Enter the Employee Name with the last name first, followed by the first name, then middle name or initial (e.g. Smith, Ming L).

• Social Security No.

The employee's **Social Security Number** must be entered *exactly* like it is entered in the payroll program. Entering the SSN correctly is very important because the program matches the SSN you enter here with what is entered in your payroll program when you dump the hours into your payroll program.

• Optional Access ID

(Optional) Enter an Access ID number for this employee (i.e., the number the employee will use when punching in/out). You *must* enter an access ID number if you are requiring your employees to punch in/ out only using a keyboard.

Editing employee hours in Time Card Remote

Occasionally you may find that you need to edit or delete the punch in and/or punch out times of an employee (e.g., employee forgot to punch out, or employee accidentally logged in for someone else).

Instruction Set 10–9: Editing an employee's hours in Time Card Remote

- 1 Select Employees > Edit Sessions.
- 2 In the dialog that appears, enter your Supervisor password (the one you set up in **Preferences**).
- 3 Click **OK** to continue.



- 4 From the **Employees** list, select the employee whose data you need to edit or delete.
- 5 From the **Sessions** list, select the session you need to edit or delete.

6 Depending on what you need to do, click either the Edit or Delete button.

Delete

If you click **Delete**, the session will be removed from the selected employee's time sheet.

Edit

Clicking **Edit** brings up the following dialog.

	Edit Se	ession	1 	
Adams, Samuel J				
Logged in on	12/18/02	at	8:00	● AM 🍚 PM
Logged out on	12/18/02	at	11:57	🖲 AM 🔘 PM
			Canc (Clear or ES	

Make the changes you need, then click **OK** to return to the Edit Sessions dialog.

7 When you have finished editing the session(s), click **Done** to return to the time sheet window.

Other Tasks

This section includes the following information:

- Importing Time Card hours into payroll
- Printing time cards
- Time Card Reports

Importing Time Card hours into payroll

When you process payroll, you'll find that importing the individual employee's Time Card hours is an easy process. Please read through the following instructions *before* you begin.

Instruction Set 10–10: Importing Time Card hours into payroll



The Import Time Card feature will not work correctly if the "**Default to** employee hours from previous period" option is selected in Employee Preferences. Before continuing, verify that this option is not selected.

- 1 In the **Process Payroll** tab window, select an employee from your Employee List.
- 2 Select File > Import Time Card Hours.

Import time ent	ries for the date ran	ige:	
One month:	March 🗘	🔾 One quarter:	1st quarter 🔶
🔾 One day:	3/8/02	🔾 🔾 🔾 🔾 🔾 🔾 🔾 🔾	3/8/02
		and	3/8/02
		Ca	ncel Import

- 3 Set the date range for the hours you want to import.
- 4 Click the **Import** button.

The specified Time Card hours will be imported and assigned to the appropriate income items of the selected employee's paysheet. If the Time Card entries are time formatted to Minutes, the program automatically converts the minutes to fractions of hours in hundredths. This happens because the payroll program only handles fractions of hours in hundredth.



If you change the number of hours in the **Process Payroll** window, the hours in the employee time sheet do not change accordingly.

Printing time cards

A feature called the Time Card Printer can be used to print time cards. These time cards include your employee's names and identification numbers.

You have a choice of three different time card formats which can be printed on plain paper or card stock that is available from Aatrix Software. You can then use these time cards to either manually enter the times or for machine time clocks.

Instruction Set 10-11: Printing a time card

1 In your payroll program, select Utilities > Time Card Printer.

Time Card Printer		
Print time cards for: Adems, Sanuel J Andreson, John J Andrews, Mary M Bartz, Theodore S Blake, Lillith L Carlson, Carol M	-Printer: LaserWriter Pro 💠 Adjust Printing	
Time Card format: Aatrix TC-01 (1-week pa Aatrix TC-02 (Daily job p Aatrix TC-03 (Weekly job	roduction)	
Printing Options: Date to print on time cards For employee number, use		
Test Print	Cancel Print	

2 From the **Print time cards for** list, select the names of the employees whose time cards you wish to print.

3 From the **Printer** pop-up menu, select the type of printer on which you will be printing time cards.

If your printer type is not listed in the **Printer** pop-up menu, select the **Adjust Printing** option.

- 4 From the **Time Card Format** options, click the button that represents the type of time card you want to print.
- 5 Set up the time card **Printing Options**.

Date to print on time cards

Enter a date to print on the time cards. If you don't want a date printed on your time cards, leave the text box blank.

For employee number, use

Depending on which type of number you want printed on the time cards, click either the **Social Security Number** or **ID#** radio button. Select the **None** option if you don't want any type of employee number printed on the time cards.

6 Click the **Print** or **Test Print** button.

Print

Click the **Print** button if you have already tested your printing settings and your time cards print out correctly on your printer. The standard Macintosh print dialog will appear allowing you to print out your time cards.

Test Print

Test printing allows you to print a blank sample time card to determine whether any adjustments need to be made to your printing settings. If, after printing out a sample time card, you find that some printing adjustments are needed, refer to the following section. Continue test printing until your time cards looks the way you want.

Adjusting time card printing settings

If the time cards are not printing out correctly on your printer, click the **Adjust Printing** button.

Printing Adjustments		
Adjust these printing settings if the time cards aren't printing out correctly on your printer.		
–Vertical adjustment: ––––––––––––––––––––––––––––––––––––		
Move top margin down 10 pixels.		
Vertical printing is 72 pixels per inch.		
– Horizontal adjustment: – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –		
Move left margin over 10 pixels.		
Horizontal printing is 80 pixels per inch.		
☑ Printing to a "Page" printer (ie: LaserWriter)		
Cancel OK		

Use the **Printing Adjustments** dialog to adjust the printing settings of the top and left margins of your time cards. For example, if your printer requires you to "center" feed time card stock, you could move the left margin over by the number of appropriate pixels.

If you are printing to a page feed printer, such as a LaserWriter, click the **Printing to a "Page" printer** checkbox.

Note: If you select one of the available printers in the **Printer** pop-up menu (e.g., Style Writer, LaserWriter Pro), and you alter the settings in the **Printing** *Adjustments* dialog, the program will automatically change your selection in the **Printer** pop-up menu to the **Custom Settings** option.

Time Card reports

Pre-designed reports have been created for your Time Card data. Refer to the Time Card Reports in Appendix B.



Setting Up Reminders

Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- The Reminders Calendar •
- Creating reminders •
- Printing reminder calendars •

The Reminders Calendar overview

The **Reminders Calendar** feature allows you to set up important events you wish to be reminded of such as Federal Tax deposits, Health Insurance payments, State Taxes, Unemployment payments, and even employee birthdays and anniversaries. You can even print out monthly calendars listing all the things you need to remember.

Opening the Reminders Calendar

There are two ways in which you can access the Reminders Calendar:

- From the Company Set Up tab window, click the Calendar button
- From the **Employee** tab window, select **Activities** > **Calendar**.

Note: The first time you open the Reminders Calendar, the following dialog appears. It allows you to select certain types of reminders to automatically add to your **Reminders** file. Make sure the option(s) you select are the ones you want because you will not see this dialog again.

Auto Create Reminders
Select from the following options those reminders you want automatically created for your Calendar.
🗹 Known US Federal deadlines
Employee "Anniversary" dates
🗹 Employee birthdays
This dialog will not appear again. You can add additional reminders to the Calendar at any time by clicking the Calendar button.
Cancel Create

To create the calendar, select the option(s) you want, then click **Create**.


The **Reminders Calendar** displays.



The Reminders Calendar buttons

Year Clicking the arrow buttons next to the year allows you to change calendar years. The program limits the range of years from 1980 to 2050.
Month Clicking the month buttons bordering the window brings up the calendar for that particular month.
Day Clicking the day button causes the Reminder Setup dialog for that day to appear. Days displayed in bold indicate that reminders have been set up for those specific dates. For instructions on setting up reminders, refer to "Setting up reminders" on page 11-4.

Setting up reminders

Creating reminders is fast and easy. And once they are set up, you never have to worry about remembering an important event ever again.

Instruction Set 11-1: Setting up a reminder

- 1 Open the **Reminders Calendar**.
- 2 Click a **month** button (for example, April).
- 3 Click a **day** button (for example, 15th).

	Reminder Setup	
April 15 Title for Reminder List: Message Pad: Reminder Occurs: Monthly Starting Date: 4/15/02 Pre-warn: 3 days	Save »» Delete Disable Done	Reminder List: - April 15 - 1040 form due
Clear Text		

The pad on the left is used to set up a reminder, which includes a **Title** for the reminder as well as its **description**.

The scrolling list pad on the right displays the **titles** of the reminders already setup for the selected day.



If there is text displayed in the **Title** and **Message Pad** fields, you can click the **Clear Text** button to clear the fields for the new reminder.

4 Enter the information for the reminder.

Title for Reminder List

Enter a name for this reminder (limited to 31 characters).

Message Pad

Enter the text for this reminder.

The text entered here is the text that will be displayed in the **Reminders Due** window and printed on a calendar printout.

Note: If the Message Pad field is left blank, the program will use the text from the Title field for the **Reminders Due** window and calendar printout.

Reminder Occurs

From the **Reminder Occurs** pop-up menu, select the time period for which you want to be reminded of this event such as, monthly, quarterly, annually.

Starting Date

Enter the date that the program should start reminding you of this event.

Pre-warn

Enter how many days in advance you wish to be reminded.

5 After setting up your reminder, click Save.

When you click **Save**, the **Title** of this reminder appears in the **Reminder List** on the right. The text you entered in the **Message Pad** field is displayed in the **Reminders Due** window when it comes due. For details refer to "The Reminders Due window" on page 11-8.

6 Click Done.



You can create all your reminders from one **Reminder Setup** window. Simply enter the correct **Starting Date** for each new reminder. When you click **Save** the program automatically places the reminder in the Reminder List for the appropriate date(s).

Editing reminders

Sometimes after you create a reminder, you may need to go back and make certain changes. You can edit reminders quickly and easily.

Instruction Set 11-2: Editing a reminder

- 1 Open the **Reminders Calendar**.
- 2 Click the buttons (e.g., month and day) for the desired reminder.
- 3 In the **Reminder List** on the right, select the title of the reminder you want to edit.
- 4 Make the changes you want in the pad on the left.
- 5 Click Save.
- 6 Click **Done** to return to the Reminders Calendar.

Deleting reminders

At some point, you may determine that you no longer need certain reminders. When that happens, you can easily remove the reminder by deleting it.

Instruction Set 11–3: Deleting a reminder

- 1 Open the **Reminders Calendar**.
- 2 Click the buttons (e.g., month and day) for the desired reminder.
- 3 From the **Reminder List** on the right, select the title of the reminder you want to delete.
- 4 Click **Delete**.
- 5 A dialog appears asking if you are sure you want to delete the reminder. Clicking **Yes** deletes the reminder from every day it is set up for.
- 6 Click **Done** to return to the **Reminders Calendar**.

Disabling reminders

Disabling a reminder will make a reminder inactive without deleting it.

Instruction Set 11-4: Disabling a reminder

- 1 Open the **Reminders Calendar**.
- 2 Click the buttons (e.g., month and day) for the desired reminder.
- **3** From the **Reminder List** on the right, select the title of the reminder you want to disable.
- 4 Click Disable.
- 5 Click **Done** to return to the Reminders Calendar.

Enabling reminders

Enabling a reminder allows you to select a reminder that you have previously disabled, and make it active again.

Instruction Set 11-5: Enabling a reminder

- 1 Open the **Reminders Calendar**.
- 2 Click the buttons (e.g., month and day) for the desired reminder.
- 3 From the **Reminder List** on the right, select the title of the disabled reminder.
- 4 Click Enable.
- 5 Click **Done** to return to the Reminders Calendar.

The Reminders Due window

If you have any reminders that have come due, the following **Reminders Due** window will appear when you start up the program.

			E
January	February	March	April
The follow	ving reminder	s have come d	ue; 2 3 4 5 6 7 9 10 11 12 13 14
29 30 8/10/2002 8/15/2002	Federal form 4070 () Four month extension	1, 942 and 943 are du reported tip income) du of form 1040 expires porporate income tax) e	e today. today.
1 Z * 9 15 16 22 23 29 30			6 7 13 14 20 21 27 28
Se 1 z			r 6 7 13 14
15 16 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30	22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31	22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30	20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31
		Remove	
		Disable	Done

Once the program is open, you can access this window by opening the Employees tab window, then choosing **Activities** > **Show Reminder Due**.

Removing reminders

Once you have been reminded of an event and no longer need the reminder until the next time period, you can remove it from the **Reminders Due** window.

```
Instruction Set 11-6: Removing a reminder
```

- 1 From the **Reminders Due** window, select the reminder you want to remove from the list.
- 2 Click Remove.

The reminder is removed from the Reminders Due window and is moved to the next appropriate date.

3 Click Done.

Disabling reminders

You can easily disable a reminder in the Reminders Due window.

Instruction Set 11-7: Disabling a reminder

- 1 From the **Reminders Due** window, select the reminder you want to disable.
- 2 Click Disable.
- 3 Click Done.

The reminder will not appear as long as it is disabled.



To activate a disabled reminder, go to the Reminder Setup window and enable it.

Reminders at startup

When you install the payroll program onto your hard disk, a Payroll Reminders application is installed in the **Startup Items** folder of your **System** folder. When you start up your computer the Payroll Reminders program will display the **Reminders Due** window if any reminders have come due. If you don't want this window to appear when you start up your computer, drag the **Payroll Reminders** application out of the **Startup Items** folder of your **System** folder.

Printing reminder calendars

You may also want to have a printout of your reminders either for yourself or to pass around the office. You can very quickly and easily get an entire printout of all your reminders and choose from several different formats.

Instruction Set 11-8: Printing a reminders calendar

- 1 Open the **Reminders Calendar**.
- 2 Click the **Print Calendar** button.



3 Select the type of calendar you want to print.

Date

The **Current month** option prints the reminders for the month that is currently selected in the Reminders Calendar. The **Current year** option, prints the reminders for all 12 months (January to December) of the current year, with each month printed on a separate page. The **Next 12 months** option prints out 12 months of reminder calendars, on separate pages, starting with the current month. For example, if the current month is May 2002, the program prints calendars for May 2002 through May 2003.

Calendar format	The Calendar format prints your reminders on a standard grid calendar.
Line Listing format	The Line Listing format prints a list of only those days in which reminders occur.

- 4 Click Print.
- 5 In the print dialog that appears, click **OK**.



Calendars can be printed in landscape (sideways) orientation by selecting **File** > **Page Setup** and choosing **Landscape**. Page Setup also allows you to reduce or enlarge the size of the calendar printout.

Notes:



CHAPTER 12

Maintenance

Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Backing up
- Restoring
- Moving files to a new computer
- Purging payroll data

Backing up and restoring

Maintenance of your company payroll files is important in order to maintain current as well as historical data of your payroll records. Payroll records are the most complex and costly aspect of operating a business. Federal and state law is very stringent in regards to complying with payroll reporting and payroll tax payments. For all these reasons, it is very prudent to maintain your payroll files.

Maintenance of your payroll files involves backing up payroll files on a regular basis, so that you can restore data that is lost or move files to a new computer system. Also, it is important to back up all payroll records just prior to performing the Year End Procedures.

Backing up payroll data

As in any computer program, the data contained in your company and employee files should be backed up every time you process payroll. Performing regular backups to removable media or external drives protects important payroll information from loss or corruption due to hard disk problems or crashes.

When using removable media, such as zip drives, we recommend using at least two separate disks, alternating between them each time you back up. In the event one of the backup disks ever becomes corrupted.

Consider keeping a backup disk or backup file in a location remote from your place of business. In the event of a catastrophe such as fire or theft, having a recent backup safe and available is like having an extra insurance policy.



If you have **SAM** (Symantec AntiVirus for Macintosh) installed on your computer, the SAM Intercept Suspicious Activity Alert dialog will appear when you use Automatic or Program Backup. After selecting Allow, Deny, or Remember in the Alert dialog, the Backup dialog will not be redrawn.

Instruction Set 12-1: Backing up payroll data

1 In your payroll program, open the company you want to backup.

2 Select File > Backup.



Note: If the option **Automatic backup if checks are printed or edited** is selected in **Program Preferences**, the above dialog will appear when you quit the payroll program.

3 Select the backup option you want.

Hard disk, network disk, tape drive, or other

This option places your backup files on external disk drives, network servers, or removable media. Selecting this option spawns a Getfile dialog in which you specify the backup destination.

Aatrix Payroll backup folder (on this computer)

With this option, a folder containing your company backup files is created and placed within the Aatrix Payroll f folder.

~	🌂 Payroll Backups	Today, 3:34 PM
~	🏹 Bentz & Co.	Today, 3:36 PM
~	🐧 11/26/2001 backup	Today, 3:36 PM
	📄 Aatrix Payroll Backup	Today, 3:36 PM
	🐧 Simeoneums	Today, 1:22 PM

4 Click the **Backup** button.

The amount of time the backup takes to complete depends on the size of your company payroll files.

Restoring from a backup

The program offers a broad array of choices for file restoration. From an individual file, to a category (e.g., Register Files, Employee Evaluations), to a full install, you can tailor the restoration process to fit for your needs.

Instruction Set 12-2: Restoring from a backup

1 Select File > Restore.

kup sources: 12/26/02	¢			an install stall to new folder
✓ <u>File name</u>	Size	Created	Modified	File type
Bentz & Co.	6k	7/12/01	12/21/01	Company file
Check Register	3k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Register file
Flex Register	1k	7/3/01	7/3/01	Register file
Stored Payments	1k	6/21/01	6/21/01	Preferences file
Employees	1k	8/29/01	8/29/01	Employee list
Active Employees	1k	12/26/02	12/26/02	Employee list
Adams, Samuel J	Зk	6/21/01	12/26/02	Employee data
Adams, Samuel J.EVAL	1k	7/10/01	7/10/01	Employee evaluation
Adams, Samuel J.Logs	1k	9/19/01	12/19/01	Time card logs
Adams, Samuel J.RECS	2k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Pay history
Adams, Samuel J.TXT	1k	6/22/01	6/22/01	Text file
Anderson, John J	3k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Employee data
Anderson, John J.RECS	1k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Pay history
Andrews, Mary M	3k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Employee data
Andrews, Mary M.RECS	1k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Pay history
Bartz, Theodore S	3k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Employee data
Bartz, Theodore S.RECS	1k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Pay history
Blake, Lillith L	3k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Employee data
Blake, Lillith L.RECS	1k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Pay history
Carlson, Carol M	3k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Employee data
Carlson, Carol M.RECS	1k	6/21/01	12/26/02	Pay history
Mark:		fark all mark all	[Files to restore: O files O k

2 From the **Backup Sources** pop-up menu, select the source of the backup files from which the data will be restored.

Restore from other...

This option opens a Getfile dialog in which you specify the location of the backup files.

DD/MM/YYYY

By default, the program will automatically display the most recent backup it made (if available to the system or on a local drive).

3 (Optional) Under **Options** in the upper right corner of the window, select an install option.

For detailed information, refer to "Install options" on page 12-6.

4 Mark the files you want to restore. Checkmarks ($\sqrt{}$) appear next to the file names of marked files.

Individual Files

To restore an individual file or group of files, mark your choices by moving the mouse pointer over the filename you want and then clicking.

All Files

To restore all the files, click the Mark All button.

Mark by category

Use the pop-up menu to select (or de-select) a specific category of files to restore (e.g., pay history files, time card logs).

Emplovee data files Pay history files Time card logs Misc. employee data Employee evaluations Text files Encrypted text files Income source files Deduction files Emplover paid item files Company files Employee lists Preferences Default information Oueue files **Register files**

The number of files and the total file size of your selections display in the **Files to restore** box in the lower right corner.



5 When selections are made, click **Restore**.

Install options

Again, the **Restore** feature offers a fully customizable array of choices for you to make, from the most basic, as described in the instructions above, to the more exact and customized, we cover next.



Clean install

This is an excellent choice to make if you're not certain which files were corrupted, damaged, or accidentally deleted and emptied from the Trash.

When this option is marked and you click Restore, an alert message will appear informing you that a clean install will delete everything in the existing Employees f folder. If you have data in this folder that is up to date and you know for sure is not damaged or lost, do **NOT** perform a clean install.



Install to a new folder

When you mark this option, the following dialog appears allowing you to restore your data to a new folder.

Create New Folder Opt	ions
What kind of new folder do you want?	
Just make a backup of the "Employees File	s j " folder
O Create a whole new company and call it:	
	Cancel OK

Just make a backup of the "Employee Files f" folder

Selecting this option creates a duplicate/backup Employee Files f folder, called Employee Files f.1, using the most recent data. The program places this new folder in the company folder of the currently open company.

Create a whole new company and call it ...

If you select this radio button, fill in the name of your new company in the text box, then click **OK**. In the Restore Payroll Files window, make sure all the files are selected before clicking **Restore**.

A message similar to the following will appear when the process completes. In the Company tab window, note that the original company information is intact. Edit fields as needed to match the new company name. Likewise, in the Liabilities tab window, the check register and pay history records are also intact as of the last backup date.



Moving files to a different computer

A frequently asked question from users who have upgraded to a new computer is, "How do I copy my payroll data onto my new computer?" The following sets of instructions outline how to use large capacity disks, networks, or floppy diskettes to move payroll files from one computer to another.

Using large capacity disks to move files

This option allows you to move your files from one computer to another using large disks, such as Imation (120MB) or Iomega (100MB-250MB). These instructions can also be used if you have the capability to burn your data to a CD-ROM.

Instruction Set 12-3: Using large capacity disks to move files

- 1 Copy the entire **Aatrix Payroll** *f* folder to the disk (or burn it onto a CD-ROM).
- 2 Copy the **Aatrix Payroll** *f* folder from the disk (or CD-ROM) to the hard drive of your new computer.
- 3 When you open your payroll program on the new computer, you will be prompted for a password. Enter the default password, which is: **password** (one word, all lower case letters).
- 4 Reset your password protection by selecting: Edit > Preferences > Security Options.

Using a network to move files

This option allows you to move your files from one computer to another using your network.

Instruction Set 12-4: Using a network to move files

- 1 Copy the entire **Aatrix Payroll** *f* folder from the old computer to the new computer over the network. If necessary, refer to your computer's network manual.
- 2 On the new computer, open your payroll program.
- 3 When you open your payroll program on the new computer, you will be prompted for a password. Enter the default password, which is: **password** (one word, all lower case letters).
- 4 Reset your password protection by selecting: Edit > Preferences > Security Options.

Using floppy disks to move files

This feature allows you to move your files from one computer to another using 3.5 inch diskettes.

Instruction Set 12-5: Using floppy disks to move files

- 1 Copy each folder in your **Aatrix Payroll** *f* folder to the diskette(s).
- 2 On the hard drive of your new computer, create a folder called **Aatrix Payroll f**. (Note: The "f" character is created by pressing the Optionf keys on your keyboard.)
- 3 Copy the folders on each diskette into the newly created **Aatrix Pay**roll *f* folder.

- 4 Install your latest payroll program update. To do so:
 - a Insert the CD-ROM disc that contains your latest payroll program update into the computer's CD-ROM drive.
 - b Install the payroll program to the new **Aatrix Payroll** f folder. If necessary, refer to the installation instructions that came with your payroll update package.
 - c Eject the CD-ROM from the CD-ROM drive.
- 5 Open the Aatrix Payroll f folder on your new computer.
- 6 View the contents of the **Aatrix Payroll** *f* folder. Verify that it is set up exactly like it was on the old computer by checking to make sure it contains the same folders.
- 7 On the new computer, open your payroll program.
- 8 When you open your payroll program on the new computer, you will be prompted for a password. Enter the default password, which is: **password** (one word, all lower case letters).
- 9 Reset your password protection by selecting: Edit > Preferences > Security Options.

Purge Data

There may be times in which you want to purge (i.e., delete) particular records from your payroll program, such as your Time Card records. For example, you may find that your records are getting very large and you want to clear up some hard disk space.

Purging payroll data

You are not required to purge your payroll data. In fact, you can maintain your payroll data indefinitely within the payroll program. We recommend that you maintain your payroll data for at least three years.

Instruction Set 12-6: Purging payroll data

- 1 Select Utilities > Purge Data.
- 2 Read the information in the dialog that appears, then click **Continue**.

Purge Data				
Use this command carefully – it vill permanently delete the records from your employee files. Be sure you have a backup before continuing.				m
Delete: ———————————————————————————————————	☑ Check Regi ☑ Liability Re ☑ FSA Registe	gister:	Check Register All All	\$ \$ \$
Delete: Records dated before: All records	1/1/02		e from: Master List o employee select	¢ ted
		Cont	tinue Cano	el

Depending on which Aatrix payroll program you are using, some options are grayed out. For example, the FSA Register option is grayed out for all payroll programs except Ultimate Payroll. 3 Select the types of records you want to delete by clicking the desired checkboxes. If applicable, select the appropriate options from the pop-up menus.

If you are deleting pay history records, only the employee .RECS files will be deleted. If you are deleting Time Card records, only the .LOGS files will be deleted. Employee information such as name, address and tax status will remain intact.

The .RECS files contain the employee payroll records and .LOGS files contain Time Card information.

4 Choose whether you want to delete the records before a date you specify or all of the records.

If you've processed payroll into the new year, be sure to enter the appropriate date so as not to delete records you need to keep.

5 Choose whether you want the records deleted from an employee list or from an individual employee (the one currently open).

If you are deleting from an employee list, it is recommended that you use the Master List for this process.

- 6 Click Continue.
- 7 A dialog will appear asking if you wish to delete the selected items. Click **Yes** to delete the records you specified, or **No** to return to the Purge Data window.



CHAPTER 13

Direct Deposit

Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Setting up a company for direct deposit
- Setting up employees for direct deposit
- Sending a prenotification file
- Processing payroll and creating an ACH transmission file

Direct Deposit overview

Direct Deposit is the electronic transfer of a payment from a company's bank account into the checking or savings account of certain individuals or businesses. Because of its convenience and time saving ability, Direct Deposit is widely used by employers who process their own payroll.

With Direct Deposit, the employer does not need to sign paychecks, re-issue paychecks damaged from printing, separate and stuff paychecks into envelopes, or mail paychecks. This is a cost savings to the employer because no money is spent on such things as check stock, envelopes, postage or stop payment fees.

Direct Deposit also provides advantages to the employee. For example, paychecks are always deposited on payday regardless of vacation or sickness. There are no trips to their bank or the risk of lost or stolen checks.



How does it work?

Note: You can print payment stubs in your payroll program that are similar to the paychecks you provide to employees who want paper checks.

Setting up for direct deposit

Setting up for direct deposit consists of three steps:

- Setting up your company •
- Setting up employees for direct deposit ٠
- Sending a pre-notification file

Setting up companies for direct deposit

Use the following instructions for each company that has employees who want to be paid through direct deposit.

Instruction Set 13–1: Setting up a company for direct deposit

	ACH Direct	Deposit Setup
lease fill in this window i	f you will be using t	he ACH Direct Deposit features of this program.
Account information for	YOUR account:	
Bank routing number:		9 digits)
Account number:		This is a savings account
Processing window:	3 day	Your bank will give you this information. It's the length of time between when you submit the Direct Deposit, and the money gets transferred to your employees.
- Supplemental data: —		
Description:		This will appear on your employees' bank statements, so make it as descriptive as you can with the 10 characters you're allowed ("DirectPay" is a good choice.)
Discretionary data:		Your bank may request information in this field. If not, leave it blank.
ACH Routing Information		
Immediate destinatio	n: This is the bank or	Automated Clearing House that you're sending this file to.
Routing #	Name:	
Immediate origin:	 This is vou. Your b	ank will provide this information.
	Name:	

1 m.

Enter the bank account information for this company. 2

Bank routing number

Enter the bank's routing number. This number is sometimes referred to as the transit number.

Account number

Enter the number of the bank account from which the payroll funds are to be withdrawn from.

Savings account

Click this checkbox if the account is a savings account.

Processing window

Your bank will provide you with this information.

3 Enter any Supplemental data.

Description

The text you enter here will appear on your employee's bank statements. You are limited to 10 characters, so you may want to enter something such as DIRECT PAY.

Discretionary data (Optional)

This optional text field, which is limited to 20 characters, allows Originators and/or Originating Depository Financial Institutions to include codes (one or more), of significance only to them, to enable specialized handling of all subsequent entries in the transmission file. There is no standardized interpretation for the value of the field.

4 Enter the ACH Routing Information.

Immediate Destination/Name

The information you enter here is used to identify the party to which the transmission file is being delivered. In the **Destination Routing** # field, enter the Routing Number of the party receiving the ACH file. If you wish, you can enter the name of this party in the Name field (limited to 23 characters).

Immediate Origin/Name

The information you enter here is used to identify the sender of the transmission file. In the **Origin Routing #** field, your bank's Routing Number. If you wish, you can enter your company name in the Name field (limited to 23 characters).

5 Click OK.

Setting up employees for direct deposit

Before you can pay your employees through direct deposit, you must first set them up so the program knows which employees get paid via direct deposit and those employees who are paid with a regular paycheck.



You will need to gather the banking information of those employees who want direct deposit. A convenient way to get this information is to have your employees provide you with a voided check from the bank they want their paychecks deposited into.

Instruction Set 13-2: Setting up an employee for direct deposit

		Bentz & Co.
Company Setup	Employees	Payroll Items Process Payroll Reports Liabilities
Employee List: Master List	? \$	New Deteters Personal Employee Employee History Notes Save
New Employee Settings <u>Addroms 3-Aronal J</u> Andrevson, John J Andrevso, Harv M Bartz, Theodore S Blake, Lillith L Carlson, Carol M Carpenter, Pat H Crosby, Michael O Dahl, Perter R Dietz, Raymond R Eastram, Sonnie D Ebert, Louie N English, Robert A Erikson, Roneld T Evans, Ruth K Fritz, Jon J Grange, Jerri J Hovard, Lindsey P Hudson, Pamela Jo Jensen, Jay L Johnson, Hovard M	Pay Paj	nployee Info: Name Samuel J Adams Address Box 15 City Grand Forks State ND Zip 58203 Direct Deposit Direct Deposit Salary 10.50 per hour Salary 10.50 per hour Salary 10.50 per hour Salary 10.50 per hour Salary 10.90 Annual salary Federal: 0 Doll. Overtime: 20 C Raise the 'Per hour rate' to \$ 0 on Local: Last raise: Vacation, Sick, Holiday
Kramer, Joshua W Larson, Larry A Lenz, Gabriella W Martin, Terrance J Mertz, Angella A Messinger, Michael D Mott, Tracy E Nelson, Sarah D		Income Credit: Evaluate Employee: EIC Payment Eligible Last review date : Both spouses filing Next review date: tes: - Hired: 1/7/94

1 Open the **Employees** tab window.

- 2 In the Employee List, select an employee who wants to be paid via direct deposit.
- 3 Select the **Direct Deposit** checkbox.

4 Click the **Direct Deposit Settings** button.

Employee Direct Deposit Setup		
This information is required to allow the employee to use Direct Deposit. This information is about the EMPLOYEE'S bank, not yours! Bank routing number: (9 digits) Account number: This is a savings account		
This employee has been "pre-noted"]	
Banks require that you "pre-notify" them before sending live transactions through the system. This protects you, the employee and the bank from errors.		
If this box is NOT checked, the first time you do Direct Deposit for this employee, a "zero value" transaction will be sent, a normal paycheck will be printed, and this box will be checked.		
DO NOT change this box, unless:		
 The employee has already been pre-noted by another means The bank does not require a pre-note (highly unlikely) The employee switches banks and needs to be pre-noted again The pre-note was rejected due to an error and needs to be sent again 		
Cancel OK)	

5 Enter the employee's bank information.

Bank routing number

Enter the employee's bank routing number.

Account number

Enter the employee's bank account number.

This is a savings account

If the account is a savings account, indicate this by selecting the checkbox.

This employee has been "pre-noted"

Read the instructions in the window to determine if you need to check this box.

6 Click OK.

The program returns you to the Employees tab window.

- 7 Click the **Save** button.
- 8 Continue setting up your direct deposit employees following the instructions in steps 2 to 7.

Creating prenotification files

Once your company and employees are setup for direct deposit but before you actually use the Direct Deposit feature, you must create a prenotification (prenote) file and have it verified as to the accuracy of your setup information.

A Prenotification is a non-dollar transmission file that is sent through the ACH (Automated Clearing House) Network to a Receiving Depository Financial Institution. It contains the same information (with the exception of the dollar amount and transaction code) that will be used in subsequent ACH transmission files. It allows the Receiving Depository Financial Institution to verify your company and employee information.

Instruction Set 13-3: Creating a prenotification file



You may issue a prenotification at any time. However, you may not initiate your first "live" transmission with dollar entries until 10 calendar days after the date of the prenote.

- 1 In the **Company Setup** tab window, click the **Direct Deposit** button (or select Edit > ACH Direct Deposit).
- 2 Click the **Create Prenotification File** button.
- 3 Read the information in the window that appears, then click **Continue**.
- 4 The following dialog will appear telling you where you can find the prenotification file.



5 Click OK.

- 6 In the Direct Deposit window, click **OK** to return to the Company Setup tab window.
- 7 On your hard drive, open the Aatrix Payroll *f*, open the appropriate company folder, then open Employee Files *f* folder.
- 8 Locate the file called **ACH Transmit File.txt** and take it to your bank or other ACH provider.

Your bank or other ACH provider will tell you how they want you to deliver this file (e.g., floppy diskette, modem, ftp).

9 Once your prenote has been verified as to its accuracy, you can use the payroll program to pay your direct deposit employees. Each time you process payroll, the program will create an ACH transmission file for you. Refer to the next section for details.

Processing direct deposit payroll

Once your company and direct deposit employees are set up and you have verified the setup with an ACH Prenotification file, you can use the Direct Deposit feature to pay your direct deposit employees.

```
Instruction Set 13-4: Processing direct deposit payroll
```

- 1 Process and queue paychecks for all your employees (i.e., both regular and direct deposit employees).
- 2 Click the **Print/View Queue** button.
- 3 Click the **Print All** button.
- 4 In the **Print Check Options** dialog, setup the options as needed.

	Print Check Options
ſ	Check printing setup:
	Checkform: Aatrix AML-2 Laser
	Check Register: Check Register 🗢
	Starting oheck number: 5190
	Date on check: 2/15/02 • Checks will be stored by this date. You can change this setting in Employee Preferences
	Pay period ending date: 2/15/02
L F	Direct deposit employees only:
	Direct Deposit form: Direct Deposit Stub
	For this payroll, instead of direct deposit, print checks for employees who are marked for Direct Deposit
?	Cancel OK

Notes about direct deposit checks:

Selecting a form from the **Direct Deposit form** pop-up menu allows you to print a "pay stub" for any employee who is marked for direct deposit.

When you record a direct deposit check, the letters DD are inserted in the Check Number field of the Pay History window.

If you ever need to print regular paychecks for your direct deposit employees, select the **For this payroll, instead of direct deposit, print checks...** option.

- 5 Click OK.
- 6 When the paychecks are recorded, the following dialog will appear.

Direct Deposit Dates				
Enter the dates required for Direct Deposit processing:				
Transmittal date:	2/18/02	This is the date on which you will be sending the data to the Direct Deposit processor. It defaults to today, but may be any business day in the future.		
Effective date:	2/21/02	This is the date on which the payments will go into your employees' accounts. This date is based on the "Window" you entered in the ACH Setup dialog. Unless your bank says it's ok, do NOT change this date to be SOONER than it is.		
Descriptive date:		This 6 character field can be anything you want (ie:101101, 0CT11, etc) as it has no effect on processing. It is solely a descriptive date.		
		Continue		

- 7 Enter the dates required to process your direct deposit file, then click **Continue**.
- 8 When you quit the program or switch to a different company, the program will create a file called **ACH Transmit File.txt** in the **Employee Files** *f* folder for this company.
- **9** Deliver the file to your financial institution in the format they require (e.g., ftp, floppy diskette, modem).

Your financial institution will take the file and credit the deposits of employees who bank there and then forward the remainder of the paychecks to the ACH network. The ACH will sort the records and immediately distribute them to the appropriate financial institutions designated by your employees, crediting employee accounts with their payroll amounts on pay day.



CHAPTER 14

Aatrix EFTPS

Chapter overview

The following information is covered in this chapter:

- Overview of Aatrix EFTPS
- Setting up and using Aatrix EFTPS
- Connecting to the Aatrix EFTPS Server

Aatrix EFTPS overview

Questions and Answers

Following is a brief question and answer section that is meant to provide helpful information concerning EFTPS.

Q What is EFTPS?

A Electronic Federal Tax Payment System (EFTPS) is a system whereby federal tax payments are transmitted electronically to the Internal Revenue Service. It is managed by two financial agents First National Bank of Chicago and NationsBank, on behalf of the Department of Treasury. EFTPS is meant to replace all paper deposit coupons.

Q Who has to use EFTPS?

A Under the proposed EFTPS requirements that took effect on January 1, 2000. Taxpayers with aggregate Federal tax deposits exceeding \$200,000 during calendar year 1999 will become subject to the requirement to deposit by EFTPS beginning January 1, 2001.

Taxpayers with aggregate Federal tax deposits exceeding \$200,000 during calendar year 2000 will become subject to the requirement to deposit by EFTPS beginning January 1, 2002.

Q How do I get enrolled with the Aatrix EFTPS Service?

A Before you can use the Aatrix EFTPS Server to transmit your EFTPS Federal tax payments, you must enroll with the Aatrix EFTPS Service.

To do so, click the **Enroll EFTPS** button in the **Company Setup** tab window. Fill out and print the Aatrix EFTPS Enrollment Form which appears. Fax or mail the enrollment form and all other required information to Aatrix Software. Your enrollment information is entered into the Aatrix EFTPS system. Within approximately 2 weeks, Aatrix will email your P.I.N. and Acceptance Form indicating that you can begin using Aatrix EFTPS to transmit your EFTPS federal tax payments.

Q What happens when I transmit my tax payments via Aatrix EFTPS?

A You will use your payroll program and your modem to transmit the federal tax payment information to the Aatrix EFTPS Server. The Aatrix EFTPS Server will validate your tax payment information and forward it to a Financial Agent using the ACH Debit option. Once the IRS verifies/accepts your tax payment information, an ACH debit transaction will be initiated against your bank account (i.e., the bank account you designated in your enrollment information). In addition, for each transaction the Aatrix EFTPS Server transmits for you, a monthly fee will be billed to the credit card you have provided to Aatrix Software for EFTPS.

Requirements

To use Aatrix EFTPS, you need a 100% Hayes compatible modem. If you are not sure if your modem is Hayes compatible, refer to the user manual that came with your modem.

Opening Aatrix EFTPS

Use the following instructions to launch (i.e., open) the Aatrix EFTPS program.

Instruction Set 14-1: Opening Aatrix EFTPS

1 Open the Aatrix Payroll f folder, then open the Aatrix EFTPS f folder.



2 Double-click the Aatrix EFTPS icon.

Aatrix EFTPS		
Please log in:		
User name:		
Password:		
Date and time:	1/29/02 2:45 PM	
If date or time is incorrect, use the Control Panel to correct it. EFTPS will not work correctly if you have the wrong date or time entered on your computer.		
	Quit Continue	

3 Enter the default user name (admin) and password (eftps).

For more information on security, refer to "Setting up security" on page 14-13.

4 Click Continue.

The Aatrix EFTPS program opens to the following window.

Aatrix EFTPS		
Company Setup VEFTPS Values V Connection V History	\neg	
Company Name :		
EFTPS Geographical Location :		
North (First National Bank of Chicago) O South (NationsBank)		
Identification Information:		
Enter your Taxpayer ID Number (TIN):		
2		
The Aatrix EFTPS tab windows

Before you begin using the Aatrix EFTPS program for the electronic transmission of your federal tax payments, you should familiarize yourself with the four main windows in the Aatrix EFTPS program.

- Company Setup
 Connection
- EFTPS Values
 History



To access any of the four main windows, click the tab associated with the window you want to open. When you click a tab, the window associated with the tab is displayed.

Company Setup window

When you open the Aatrix EFTPS program, the following **Company Setup** window displays. It is in this window that you enter the company information required in an EFTPS transmission file.

🗆 🛛 Bentz & Co. 🛛 🗧
Company Setup VEFTPS Values V Connection V History
Company Name : Bentz & Co.
FFTPS Geographical Location:
North (First National Bank of Chicago) South (NationsBank)
Identification Information: Enter the Site Identification you were given from EFTPS: Enter your Taxpayer ID Number (TIN): 12-3456789
2

EFTPS Values window

Click the **EFTPS Values** tab to indicate the type and amount of tax payment you are transmitting plus any additional information the program needs to complete the EFTPS transmission file, such as the Effective date.

🔲 Bentz & Co.	
Company Setup EFTPS Values Connection	History
Deposit Type: 941 EFTPS Effective Date: 3/28/02 Tax Period: 1st Quarter, 2002 Tax Reason: Federal Tax Deposit	
EFTPS Values:]
Income Tax 1190.68	
Social Security 1332.62	
Medicare 311.64	
Totals: 2834.94	
Total EFTPS Payment: 2834.94	
?	

The above illustration displays the **EFTPS Values** window setup to transmit a 941 tax deposit.



The values for your EFTPS federal tax payments can be automatically filled in for when you use the payment feature in the **Liabilities** tab window of your payroll program.

Connection window

Clicking the Connection tab allows you to transmit your EFTPS data.

🗆 🛛 Bentz & Co.	
Company Setup Connection	History
Enter your EFTPS PIN:	Connect Now Test transmission Message to Aatrix
EFTPS Message: Ready for EFTPS connection.	
?	

History window

Clicking the **History** tab allows you to view relevant information about each EFTPS transaction you have transmitted to the Aatrix EFTPS Service.

			Bentz &	Co.			
\mathbf{V}	Company Setup	EFTPS Valu	Jes V	Connection		History	
Г	EFTPS History:						
	Who:	Transmitted:	Effective :	Amount: Wh	at:		
Ш.,	Administrator		8/12/02	Cle	ared history		
Ш.,	Administrator	8/12/02	8/13/02	330.00 72	O send accepted	1	
Ш.,	Administrator	8/26/02	8/27/02	3232.00 94	5 send accepted	1	
							*
	? Clear	History			Print H	listory	



Setting up Aatrix EFTPS

Before you can use Aatrix EFTPS to electronically transmit your EFTPS tax payments, you need to complete a three step process. Once all the relevant information is entered and saved in your **EFTPS** company setup file, you can use Aatrix EFTPS to transmit your tax payments. The three steps are:

Step 1: Creating an EFTPS company file.

Step 2: Setting the EFTPS Preferences.

Step 3: (Optional) Securing the program with password protection.

If at any time during the setup process you have to quit, simply select **File** > **Save** to save what you've already entered. When you return to Aatrix EFTPS, continue setting up where you left off.

Note: The multi-company requirement is that each company be set up separately following the steps outlined on the next pages.

Before you begin

The setup process requires that you have certain information organized and readily available. The following information will be required for setup.

- Your 9 digit Taxpayer Identification Number (T.I.N.).
- Your 4 digit Personal Identification Number (P.I.N.).



Before the Aatrix EFTPS Server can process your EFTPS tax payments, you must be enrolled with the **Aatrix EFTPS Service**. To do so, fill out the **Aatrix EFTPS Enrollment Form** and fax or mail it (and all other required information listed on the enrollment form) to Aatrix Software, Inc. as soon as possible. The Enrollment Form can be accessed by clicking the **Enroll EFTPS** button in the **Company Setup** tab window.



If more than one person is going to be using Aatrix EFTPS, you may want to determine a user name and password for each user. Only those users with a valid password will then be allowed access to Aatrix EFTPS. For details, refer to "Setting up security" on page 14-13.

Creating EFTPS company files

For each new company you set up, Aatrix EFTPS requires certain company information to be included in your EFTPS transmission files.

Instruction Set 14-2: Creating an EFTPS company file

- 1 Open the Aatrix EFTPS program.
- 2 Select File > New.
- 3 Click the Company Setup tab.

Aatrix EFTPS	
Company Setup V EFTPS Values V Connection V History	$ \setminus $
Company Name:	
FEFTPS Geographical Location:	
North (First National Bank of Chicago) South (NationsBank)	
Enter the Site Identification you were given from EFTPS:	
2	

4 Enter all the required information for this company.

Company Name

Enter the name of your company (limited to 32 characters). You can abbreviate the company name if it is more than 32 characters long

EFTPS Geographical Location

Select the **Treasury Financial Agent** that serves your geographical location.

• North (First National Bank of Chicago)

Alaska, California (all other counties not listed under NationsBank), Colorado, Connecticut, Hawaii, Illinois, Idaho, Indiana, Iowa, Kansas, Maine, Massachusetts, Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, Montana, Nebraska, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New York, North Dakota, Oregon, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Utah, Vermont, Washington, Wisconsin, Wyoming, Other International.

• South (NationsBank)

Alabama, Arizona, Arkansas, California (Los Angeles, Orange, San Bernadino, Riverside, San Diego, and Imperial Counties), Delaware, District of Columbia, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, Maryland, Mississippi, Nevada, New Mexico, North Carolina, Ohio, Oklahoma, Pennsylvania, Puerto Rico, South Carolina, Tennessee, Texas, Virginia, West Virginia, Other US Territories.

Identification Information

If your geographical location is North (First National Bank of Chicago), enter the Site Identification they provided you. Enter the number zero if you don't know what your Site Identification is.

Enter your **Taxpayer Identification Number** (T.I.N.). If the number includes a dash, be sure to enter it here.

- 5 Select File > Save.
- 6 The first time you select the **Save** command, a **Putfile** dialog will appear allowing you to name and save the company setup file.
- 7 Name your EFTPS company setup file with a descriptive name (e.g., your company name) and save it in the **Aatrix EFTPS** *f* folder.

Setting the preferences in Aatrix EFTPS

It is necessary to enter in **Preferences**, the information that is unique to your company (e.g., time zone, communication settings).

Instruction Set 14-3: Setting the preferences in Aatrix EFTPS

1 From within Aatrix EFTPS, select **Edit** > **Preferences**.

Preferences
☑ Automatically re-open the last company file used
Communication: Port: Modem Printer Speed: Initialization string: Precede phone number with: Follow phone number with: I am calling from the Grand Forks, ND local dialing area
? Cancel OK

2 Setup the re-open and time settings options as needed.

Automatically re-open the last company file used

Check this box, if you want the last company you were in <u>before</u> quitting the program to automatically open the next time you launch Aatrix EFTPS.

Time information

Select the appropriate time zone for your geographical region from the pop-up menu. Click the Daylight savings time checkbox, if applicable.

3 Select the communication options for your modem.

Port type

Modem: Select this option, unless the printer option applies.

Printer: Select the Printer option if your modem is connected to the printer port on your computer.

Speed: From the Speed pop-up menu, select the modem speed (should not exceed 2400 baud).

Initialization string

Enter ATM1. If this string doesn't work, refer to your modem user manual for the one that is specific to your modem.

Precede phone number with

Enter the long distance access number or sequence, if any. Also, enter the number that allows access an outside line (e.g., 9).



Adding a comma to the string will pause the dialing process for a brief moment. You may find that you need to add more than one comma in order for a successful dial out.

Follow phone number with

Enter the number required after you dial the long distance telephone number, if any. For example, a long distance dialing code (preceded by commas, if necessary).

I am calling from the Grand Forks, ND local dialing area

Click the **Calling from Grand Forks** checkbox if you are calling from the Grand Forks local dialing area. This tells the Aatrix EFTPS that your transmission to the EFTPS Server is not a long distance call.

- 4 Click OK.
- 5 Select File > Save.

Setting up security

If security is an issue in your company, you will want to assign a user name and password to each person who will be using the Aatrix EFTPS program. You have the options adding, editing and deleting users from the list

Instruction Set 14-4: Setting up security

1 From within Aatrix EFTPS, Select Edit > User List.

The **EFTPS User List** window appears displaying all users who currently have access to the EFTPS Program.

EFTPS User List
Current EFTPS Users:
Administrator 🔂
User: Administrator
Password
Delete New Add
Done
<u></u>

Note: The User List command is available in the Edit menu only when the default user name and password (admin and eftps, respectively) is entered in the log in window at start up.

2 Click the New button.

- 3 Enter the new User's name and Password in the text boxes. (Must use at least 5 characters for both User Name and Password).
- 4 Click the Add button. The new "user" is added to the user list.
- 5 Click **Done**, when you are finished adding all your users.

Note: Use the Edit and Delete buttons to modify or remove users from the list.

Opening EFTPS company files

Company files can be opened by using the following instructions.

Instruction Set 14-5: Opening an EFTPS company file

- 1 Open the Aatrix EFTPS program.
- 2 Select File > Open.
- 3 A Getfile dialog will appear displaying the names of your companies.
- 4 Select the company you want.
- 5 Click Open.

Note: Select *File* > *Close* to close the currently open company.

Quitting Aatrix EFTPS

To quit out of the Aatrix EFTPS program, select **File** > **Quit**.

Connecting to the Aatrix EFTPS Server

The information is this section is relevant only after you've set up and saved your EFTPS company file. It includes three topics:

- Transmitting an EFTPS Tax Payment
- EFTPS Tax Payment History
- Troubleshooting

Transmitting EFTPS tax payments

Instruction Set 14–6: Transmitting an EFTPS tax payment

- 1 Open the **Aatrix EFTPS** program to the company you are transmitting a tax payment for.
- 2 Open your payroll program, then click the Liabilities tab.

3	Calculate	the tax	payment	(e.g.,	941	Tax	Deposit)	for	vour	pavroll.
•	Curcurate	the tun	payment	(0.5.,	· · ·	1 un	Deposit	101	<i>j</i> 0 0 1	paj 1011.

	Bentz & Co.		======
Company Setup Employee	es 🍸 Payroll Items 🎽 Process Pa	yroll Repo	o rts Liabilities
Register: ? Check Register 💠	Tew Payment Deposit Withdraw Nem		end Print TPS Check Check
To vrite a Check: 1) Select or Create a Payment Od Liability FUTA Liability Health Insurance New Edit Delete	Bentz & Co. 1127 N. Columbia Rd. Grand Forks, NO 58201 Pay To: First Bank Address 5177 S Washington Grand Forks, ND 58201 Memo	9/11/02 (heck # 7227
2) Master List 🔶	Selected items for this check	Type	Amount
	Federal Income Tax	Emple.	500.00
3) Quarter 🔶	Medicare 😫	Emple.	111.98
3rd qu \$ 2002	Social Security 🖨	Emple.	478.85
	Medicare Match 😫	Emplr.	111.98
4) Calculate	Social Security Match 🖨	Emplr.	478.85
Amounts	Amount Not Allocated 🖨		0.00
	Amount Not Allocated 🔷		0.00

Refer to "Creating liability payments" on page 7-4 for details on creating payments and using them to write/calculate liability checks.

Note: The Pay to and Address fields are not used by Aatrix EFTPS.

4 Click the Send EFTPS button.



The EFTPS program must be open when you select **Send ETPS**. If the appropriate payroll company is not open in **Aatrix EFTPS**, a **Getfile** dialog will appear allowing you to locate and open it.

5 Click the EFTPS Values tab.

Aatrix EFTP	PS
Company Setup EFTPS Values V	Connection V History
Deposit Type : 941	ve Date : 9/11/02
Tax Reason : Federal Tax Deposit	*
EFTPS Values:	
Income Tax 500.00	
Social Security 957.70	
Medicare 223.96 Totals: 1681.66	
Total EFTPS Payment: 1681.66	
?	

6 Set up your tax payment.

Deposit Type

Select the type of federal tax deposit you are making.

EFTPS Effective Date

Enter the date you want your federal tax payment transfer to occur. This is the date on which your designated bank account will be debited. For most users, this will be the tax due date. Your tax payment must be reported **at least one business day prior** to the Effective date.



The Aatrix EFTPS daily tax payment deadline is 3:00 p.m. Central Time. All tax payments received by the Aatrix EFTPS Server after 4:00 p.m. will be sent the next day, which ultimately adds an additional day to the effective date of payment.

Tax Period

Enter the liability period for which the tax payment is being made.

Tax Reason

Select the reason for this tax payment.

EFTPS Values

If you used the Payment and Send EFTPS features in the **Liabilities** tab window of your payroll program, the values are automatically filled in for you. Otherwise, fill in the correct values.

7 Click the **Connection** tab.

🗖 👘 Bentz & Co.	E
Company Setup CEFTPS Values Connection	History
Enter your EFTPS PIN:	Connect Now Test transmission Message to Aatrix
Ready for EFTPS connection.	
2	

8 Setup and transmit your tax payment.

Note: The *EFTPS Message* portion of the *Connection* window indicates the status of the tax payment setup. If the tax payment setup is complete, the message ''*Ready for EFTPS connection''* will appear.

EFTPS PIN

Enter your four-digit **Personal Identification Number** (PIN) in the text box.

Test Transmission (Optional)

If you wish to check the information in your tax payment setup (such as whether the payment will put you over the threshold amount, or if the effective date is valid), check the **Test transmission** checkbox, then click the **Connect Now** button to do a **Test Transmission** of your payment.

Your tax payment information is transmitted to the **Aatrix EFTPS Server** for verification. While online, the Server will respond with a message as to whether the tax payment setup is valid or not.

If the setup is invalid, make the necessary corrections and test the transmission again. If the setup is valid, deselect the **Test transmission** checkbox and continue to the next step.

Note: The information in your transmission test does not go any further than the Aatrix EFTPS Server.

Message to Aatrix (Optional)

The **Message to Aatrix** option can be used to communicate with the Aatrix EFTPS operator. When you click the **Message to Aatrix** check box, the following dialog appears allowing you to enter a brief message (up to 32 characters).

Message to Aatrix Software
To send a message to the EFTPS operator, enter it below. To remove the message, simply delete it and click OK.
DO NOT use this to ask a technical support question: call (701) 746-7202 instead.
Unless sent with a "Test Transmission", a message may delay your EFTPS payment.
Message (up to 32 characters):
Cancel OK

9 Click the **Connect Now** button to send your tax payment. (Make sure the Test Transmission checkbox is not checked.)

When you click the **Connect Now** button, the Aatrix EFTPS program transmits your tax payment to the **Aatrix EFTPS Server** and verifies the following information:

- The Aatrix EFTPS Server looks up your account and verifies that your **T.I.N.** and **P.I.N**. are valid. If there is a message relative to your account, it is sent at this time. If the **T.I.N**. and **P.I.N**. do not match, you will be given this information and logged off.
- The Effective date is verified that it is not an EFTPS Holiday Date or weekend date. If the Aatrix EFTPS Server determines that your Holiday file is invalid, the Server will automatically update it for you.
- If applicable, the amount is checked that it does not exceed your designated threshold. If it does, you have 30 seconds to decide (while online) if you want to override the limit. If not, the transmission is rejected and you will be logged off.

Once the Aatrix EFTPS Server accepts your tax payment, it is sent to the Financial Agent. An **ACH debit** transaction is then initiated against your bank account based on your designated effective date and specified amount.

In addition, for each transaction the Aatrix EFTPS Server transmits for you, a monthly fee is automatically charged to the credit card you have provided Aatrix Software for EFTPS.



If you provide Aatrix Software with your email address, we can email you the details of the payment sent and a confirmation number indicating that the payment was accepted by the institution.

		Bentz &	Co.		
Company Setup 🗸	EFTPS Valu	Jes V	Connect	tion	History
EFTPS History:					
Who:	Transmitted:	Effective :	Amount :	What:	
Administrator		8/12/02		Cleared history	
Administrator	8/12/02	8/13/02	330.00	720 send accept	ed
Administrator	8/26/02	8/27/02	3232.00	945 send accept	ed
					4
? Clear H	listory			Print	History

10 Click the **History** tab.

The **EFTPS History** window displays detailed information for each EFTPS transaction that has been transmitted to the **Aatrix EFTPS Server**.

- 11 Click the **Print History** button.
- **12** The standard Macintosh dialog appears allowing you to print all the information in the History window.

Note: Clicking the *Clear History* button allows you remove all the transactions displayed in the scrolling list or only those transactions recorded before a date you designate.

13 When you are done transmitting tax payments, select File > Quit.

Troubleshooting

Q I try to send payments but nothing happens.

- A Make sure that your modem is turned on and properly connected to your computer. Verify that you have the proper initialization string and modem speed assigned in the **Preferences** window (refer to your Modem manual, if necessary).
- **Q** When I attempt to transmit a tax payment to the Aatrix EFTPS Server, I get a message that my Taxpayer ID Number (TIN) is not registered with Aatrix Software.
- A If you are already registered with the Aatrix EFTPS Service, make sure your Taxpayer ID Number (TIN) is entered correctly in the Company Setup window.

If you have not yet registered with the Aatrix EFTPS Service, you can do so by filling out the Aatrix EFTPS Enrollment Form. To do so, click Enroll EFTPS in the Company Setup tab window of your payroll program. Fax or mail this form (and all other required information listed on the enrollment form) to Aatrix Software, Inc. as soon as possible. If you need an enrollment form, call Aatrix Software at 1-800-426-0854

Q I get the message, "You can't connect because I can't open the port for the modem connection." How do I correct this?

A Check that there are no other program (e.g., American Online) currently using the modem. Also, check that the correct port option is selected in Preferences.

Q I'm using my PowerBook with Aatrix EFTPS and my modem won't dial out. How do I correct this?

A Change the modem setting in the **Teleport** control panel to "compatible".

Notes:



States Requiring Special Attention

Appendix overview

047E003

123 1233000

PN hard afartar bila an 200

muel J. Adams

61

The following information is covered in this appendix:

Making adjustments for unique state tax deductions

Overview

Some states require a special employee tax status setup. These particular states are listed below along with instructions for setting up the special requirements.

Alabama	To set the withholding status of your Alabama employees, select an Alabama employee from your Employee List. Choose the Alabama module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to select the withholding status (Single, Married, Other, Head of Family) for the selected employee. Repeat this procedure for all Alabama employees.
Arizona	To set the tax rate for each of your Arizona employees, select an Arizona employee from your Employee List. Choose the Arizona module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to select the appropriate tax rate for the selected employee. Repeat this pro- cedure for all Arizona employees.
Arkansas	To set the withholding status of your Arkansas employees, select an Arkansas employee from your Employee List. Choose the Arkansas module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to set the tax status of the selected employee. Repeat this procedure for all Arkansas employees.
California	To enter the number of additional allowances claimed on the DE-4 or W-4 Form by your Califor- nia employees, select (highlight) a California employee from your Employee List. Choose the California module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to enter the number of additional allowances the selected employee claimed on the DE-4 or W-4 Form. Repeat these steps until the number of addi- tional allowances for each of your California employees has been entered.

Connecticut	To set the withholding status of your Connecticut employees, select a Connecticut employee from your Employee List. Choose the Connecticut module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to select the standard withholding table declared on form CT-W4 Line 1 for the selected employee. Repeat these steps for all Connecticut employees.
Georgia	If a Georgia employee is married and filing jointly, select the employee from the Employee List. Choose the Georgia module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to select whether the employee's taxes are based on only one income or two incomes. Repeat these steps until all Georgia employees that are married and filing jointly have been set up.
Illinois	To enter the number of withholding allowances claimed on Line 1 of the IL-W-4 form, select (highlight) an Illinois employee from the Employee List. Choose Illinois from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to enter the number of withholding allowances claimed for the selected employee. Repeat these steps for all Illinois employees.
Indiana County	Note: The Indiana county withholding amount is included in the Indiana state withholding.
	To set the Indiana county tax rate, select an Indiana employee from the Employee List. Choose Indi- ana County from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to enter the tax rate for the selected employee. Enter the rate as a decimal equivelant (e.g., $.01 = 1\%$). Repeat this step for each Indiana employee.
	If the tax does not calculate correctly, verify that the number of local exemptions and tax rate is entered correctly for each employee.

Iowa	To set up the bonus configuration of your Iowa employees, select an Iowa employee from your Employee List. Choose the Iowa module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to set up the bonus type of the selected employee as regular income or infrequent bonuses (Monthly, Quarterly, SemiAnnually, or Annually). Repeat these steps until the bonus con- figuration has been set for all Iowa employees.
Louisiana	To set the number of personal exemptions of your Louisiana employees, select a Louisiana employee from your Employee List. Choose the Louisiana module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to enter the number of personal exemptions (two, one, or zero) for the selected employee. Repeat these steps until the personal exemption has been set for all Louisiana employees.
Maryland	To set the tax status of your Maryland employees, select a Maryland employee from your Employee List. Choose the Maryland module from the Mod- ules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to select from a pop-up menu the local % rate of the selected employee. Repeat these steps until the tax status has been set for all Maryland employees.
Massachusetts	To set the special status deduction (employee or spouse is blind, employee and spouse is blind, no blindness) of your Massachusetts employees, select (highlight) a Massachusetts employee from your Employee List. Choose the Massachusetts module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to select the deduction status of the selected employee. Repeat these steps until the status has been set for all Massachusetts employees.

Mississippi	To enter the amount of line 6 from the Mississippi Withholding Exemption Certificate Form 89-350, select a Mississippi employee from your Employee List. Choose the Mississippi module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to enter the amount for the selected employee. Repeat these steps until all amounts of line 6 from the Mississippi Withhold- ing Exemption Certificate Form 89-350 have been entered for each Mississippi employee.
Montana	To set up a married employee who wants to use the single rate, select the employee from your Employee List. Choose the Montana module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to select the Married , but use single rate checkbox.
New Jersey	To set the withholding status of your New Jersey employees, select a New Jersey employee from your Employee List. Choose the New Jersey mod- ule from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to select the standard withholding table declared on form NJ- W4 for the selected employee. Repeat these steps for all New Jersey employees.
New York Local	To set the tax status of your New York City and Yonkers employees, select a New York City or Yonkers employee from your Employee List. Choose the New York Local module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to set the local tax option for the selected employee. Repeat these steps for each of your New York City and Yonkers employees.

Ohio Schools	Create an Ohio Schools deduction. The deduction Type is Local ; the Calculation Method is Tax Cal- culation and then choose Ohio Schools from the pop-up menu.
	To set the Ohio School Tax Rate, select an Ohio employee from the Employee List. Choose Ohio from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to enter the per- cent rate for the selected employee. Repeat this step for each of your Ohio employees.
	If the tax does not calculate correctly, verify that the number of local exemptions and percent rate is entered correctly for each employee.
Puerto Rico	To set the exemption status of your Puerto Rico employees, select a Puerto Rico employee from your Employee List. Choose the Puerto Rico module from the Modules sub-menu in the File menu. A dialog will appear allowing you to enter the number of allowances claimed based on deduc- tions (not dependents), and if married, the amount of personal exemptions the selected employee is claiming. Repeat these steps for all Puerto Rico employees.



Appendix **B**

Sample Reports

Appendix overview

The following information is covered in this appendix:

- Payroll reports
- Time Card reports
- Miscellaneous reports

Overview

There are several reports already built into your payroll program. These predesigned reports are listed in the **Reports** scrolling list of the Reports Main Dialog. This appendix describes and provides samples of many of these reports.

Some reports (e.g., Regular Deduction, Regular Contribution) have been designed to print in *landscape* mode: printing across the longer side of an 8.5 x 11 inch sheet of paper. In order to view all the report information, you will need to select the Page Setup command from the File menu before printing the report.

LaserWriter 8 Page Setup	8.7
Page Attributes 😫	
For	mat for: Sales4000 printer 🔶 Paper: US Letter 🗢
	scale: 100 %
	Cancel OK

In the Page Setup dialog, select the landscape mode option (see below).



Payroll Reports

New Employee Settings Summary

The information displayed in the **New Employee Settings Summary** report is the current setup of your Default Information File. This setup is what the program will automatically assign to each new employee file created.

It is recommended that the information in this report is reviewed for accuracy before employee files are created. Another verification should take place whenever information is changed in the Default Information File.

An example of the New Employee Settings Summary report is illustrated below.

Report Preview	
New Employee Settings Summary Reporting on: New Employee Settings Bentz & Co. Printed on 2/26/02 Pa	ge 1
Grand Forks, ND 58201	
Income: Regular Pay \$0.00 (per hour)	
Extra Income : Vacation \$0.00 (hourly rate)	
Deductions : Federal Income Tax Linked to "XFE 2002 US Federal" in Aatrix Taxbase. This is categorized as a "Federal Income Tax" deduction.	
ND 2002 North Dakota Linked to "ND 2002 North Dakota" in Aatrix Taxbase. This is categorized as a "State Income Tax" deduction.	
Social Security 6.20 % This has an "Upper Limit" applied to it: \$84,900.00 per year This is categorized as a "Social Security" deduction.	
Medicare 1.45 % This is categorized as a "Medicare" deduction.	
Employer Pais: FUTA D.80 % of gross This has an "Upper Limit" applied to it: \$7,000.00 per year This is oategorized as a "FUTA" employer paid item.	
Medicare Match 1.45 % of gross This is categorized as a "Medicare Match" employer paid item.	
Social Security Match 6.20 % of gross This has an "Upper Limit" applied to it: \$84,900.00 per year This is categorized as a "Social Security Match" employer paid item.	
SUT ▲ 0.30 % of gross This is categorized as a "SUT A" employer paid item.	_
	• •

Employee Data Summary Report

The **Employee Data Summary report** details all income sources, assigned deductions and employer paid contributions for a single employee or an entire Employee List. The report lists an employee's pay, as well as all limit amounts and percentages on all pay items. Use this report to check the correctness of your employee files after they have been created or at any time that an employee's pay items are in question. Check the report for properly assigned and personalized payroll items.

An example of the information contained in an Employee Data Summary report is illustrated below.

	Report Preview		
_	Employee Data Summary Reporting on : Adams, Samuel J Bentz & Co. Printed on 2/22/02	Page 1	III
Samuel J Adams		SSN: 343-34-2423	
Box 15		ID #: 101001010	
Grand Forks, ND 58203	Group: Other		
Income :			
Regular Pay \$10.50 (per hour)			
Extra Income : Vacation \$0.00 (hourly	rate)		
<i>Deductions :</i> Federal Income Tax Linked to "*FE 2002 US Federal" This is categorized as a "Federal			
Social Security 6.20 9 This has an "Upper Limit" applied \$84,900.00 per year			
This is categorized as a "Social S	ecurity" deduction.		
Medicare 1.45 % This is categorized as a "Medicar	e" deduction.		
ND 2002 North Dakota Linked to "ND 2002 North Dakota'			
This is categorized as a "State Inc	come Tax" deduction.		
Employer Paid:			
FUTA 0.80 % of gross			
This has an "Upper Limit" applied \$7,000.00 per year	to it:		
Medicare Match 1.45 S	76 of gross		
This is categorized as a "Medicar	e Match" employer paid item.		
Social Security Match This has an "Upper Limit" applied \$84,900.00 per year			
This is categorized as a "Social S	ecurity Match" employer paid item.		
			÷
		4	•
		1	

Employee Personal Data Summary Report

The **Personal Data Summary report details** all the personal data you have entered in your employee's files.

If the Line Summary option is selected, all employee personal data is displayed across the width of the screen. Due to the width of the report when setup as a line summary, you may want to print it in **landscape** (sideways) mode. If the Line Summary option is not selected, the personal data of each employee will be displayed one employee per page (see below).

	Rep	oort Preview	
	Personal Dat Reporting on : Ac Printed on	lams, Samuel J	Page 1
Samuel J Adams Box 15 Grand Forks, ND 58203			SSN: 343-34-2423 ID #: 101001010
	Phone Number : Contact : Contact Phone :	701-746-5555 John Q. Adams 701-746-5555	
	Hired on : Birthday :	1/7/94	
	Marital Status : Pay Period :	Married, filing separately Semimonthly	
	Federal: State: Local:	<u>Claims: Extra Withholding:</u> 0 0.00 0 0.00 Tax not assigned	

An example of the Personal Data Summary report is illustrated above. Below, the same report using the Line Summary option.

		eview			
	Personal Data S	iummary			
Name <u>SSN</u> Samuel J Adams 343	N <u>Marital Status</u> Pay Period 5-34-2423 Married, filing separ Stany monthly	Federal <u>Claims</u> <u>Extra With.</u> 0 0.00	State <u>Claims</u> <u>Extra With.</u> 0 0.00	Local <u>Claims</u> <u>Extra With.</u> None found	
					•

Note: Using this method doesn't list employees' phone numbers, contacts, contact phone numbers, hired dates, or birth dates.

Estimated Annual Wage Report

The **Estimated Annual Wage report** displays the estimated annual income of your employees.

The method of calculation is:

Salary employees annual wage = ((# pay periods in year) * rate)

Full-time hourly employees annual wage = ((# hours in year, which is 2080) * rate)

An example of the Estimated Annual Wage report, based on the status of full time employees, is illustrated below.

	n	eport Pro	-view			
			Wage Report			
	P	rinted on : 2				
		Bentz &	Co.			
		Salary/				
Employee Name	SSN	Hourly	Pav Period	Pay Rate	Annual Wage	
Samuel J Adams	343-34-2423	Hourly	Semimonthly	10.50	21,840.00	
John J Anderson	501-99-9199	Hourly	Semimonthly	10.00	20,800.00	
Mary M Andrews	501-99-9299	Salary	Semimonthly	1,125.00	27,000.00	
Theodore S Bartz	501-99-9399	Salary	Semimonthly	1,104.16	26,499.84	
Lillith L Blake	501-99-9959	Salary	Semimonthly	1,229.16	29,499.84	
Carol M Carlson	501-99-9699	Salary	Semimonthly	1,122.91	26,949.84	
Pat H Carpenter	501-00-9899	Salary	Semimonthly	1,102.08	26,449.92	
Michael O Crosby	501-00-9999	Salary	Semimonthly	823.33	19,759.92	
Perter R Dahl	501-00-9099	Salary	Semimonthly	831.66	19,959.84	
Raymond R Dietz	501-00-9919	Salary	Semimonthly	1,260.41	30,249.84	
Bonnie D Eastman	501-99-0000	Salary	Semimonthly	909.58	21,829.92	
Louie N Ebert	501-00-9909	Salary	Semimonthly	1.242.91	29,829.84	
Robert A English	501-99-0099	Salary	Semimonthly	1,364.58	32,749.92	
Ronald T Erikson	501-99-9900	Salary	Semimonthly	1,193.75	28,650.00	
Ruth K Evans	501-99-0000	Salary	Semimonthly	1,197.91	28,749.84	
Jon J Fritz	501-00-0002	Salary	Semimonthly	854.16	20,499.84	
Jerri J Grange	501-00-0004	Salary	Semimonthly	1,164.58	27,949.92	
Lindsey P Howard	501-99-0005	Salary	Semimonthly	1,260.41	30,249.84	
Pamela Jo Hudson	501-99-9902	Salary	Semimonthly	1,135.41	27,249.84	
Jay L Jensen	501-00-0010	Salary	Semimonthly	1,207.08	28,969.92	
Howard M Johnson	502-99-0010	Salary	Semimonthly	1,260.41	30,249.84	
Joshua W Kramer	501-99-8999	Salary	Semimonthly	1,221.66	29,319.84	
Larry A Larson	502-00-9991	Salary	Semimonthly	1,229.16	29,499.84	
Gabriella W Lenz	501-99-9989	Salary	Semimonthly	1,236.66	29,679.84	
Terrance J Martin	502-99-0012	Salary	Semimonthly	1,232.91	29,589.84	
Angella A Mertz	502-00-9909	Salary	Semimonthly	1,239.58	29,749.92	
Michael D Messinger	502-99-9907	Salary	Semimonthly	1,260.41	30,249.84	
Tracy E Mott	502-00-9927	Salary	Semimonthly	1,247.50	29,940.00	
Sarah D Nelson	502-99-9979	Salary	Semimonthly	1,254.16	30,099.84	
Jack O Preston	502-00-9996	Salary	Semimonthly	1,229.16	29,499.84	
Terry R Primrose	502-99-8899	Salary	Semimonthly	1 ,270.83	30,499.92	
				Total	854,116.48	
Estimated Annual Wage Report					Page: 1	
estimated minual maye Report					raye. I	
						4

Pay History Summary Report

The **Pay History Summary report** can be used to show the amounts deducted (e.g., Federal, State, etc.) in the Pay History records of an individual employee or an entire Employee List.

The following dialog appears when you click the **Preview** or **Print Report** buttons.

Pay Histor	ry Summary Option	s
Include:	rocords	Print Options: Under
⊠ Individual Pay History ⊠ Monthly subtotals	Skip if zero	Plain Bold Italio Line
Quarterly subtotals	Skip if zero	
⊠ Totals	Skip if zero	
☐ Total of all employees ☐ Separate pages	only Cancel	Continue

The above dialog allows you to select which values you want displayed on the report (individual employee Pay History amounts, monthly subtotals, quarterly subtotals, and/or annual totals). To print one employee per page, click the **Separate pages** checkbox. To display the totals only, select the **Totals of all employees only** (the **Separate pages** and **Individual Pay History** records options will become inactive). Use **Print Options** to display report values in the format of your choosing (plain, bold, italic, or underlined).

An example of a Pay History Summary report is illustrated below.

			'ay History Sum mited to the mo				
Samuel J Adam	s					SSN: 34	3-34-2423
<u>Date</u> 1/15/02	Number 4190	<u>Gross</u> 960.80	Federal 76.00	<u>State</u> 10.64	Local 0.00	FICA 72.03	<u>Misc</u> 109.69
1/31/02	6204	932.32	71.00	9.94	0.00	69.62	106.02
January		1,893.12	147.00	20.58	0.00	141.65	215.71
Total		1,893.12	147.00	20.58	0.00	141.65	215.71

Pay History Detail Report

The **Pay History Detail report** can be used for a comprehensive look at the Pay History records of a single employee or an entire Employee List. The report will list each pay period and detail all the payroll information for that pay period. Use this report to review your past paychecks for proper income, deductions, or employer paid contribution assignment and calculation.

If the Preview option is selected, a **Yes/No** dialog asks if you want to skip employee reports and only view totals. This is applicable only if printing or viewing the entire Employee List. The report combines all payroll check information from the selected period.

An example of the information contained in a Pay History Detail report is illustrated below.

All Periods	Pay History De Printed on 2/26 For the Employee List: "Modi	Page 1		
Final totals:				
Income :		Hours/Units/s:	Amount:	
Regular Pay		10,660.41	141,123.88	
Regular Overtime		16.0	320.03	
EIC Payment		0.0	93.58	
Vacation		1.0	10.00	
		10,677.41	141,547.49	
Deductions:	App. Tips :	App. Wages:	Amount:	
Federal Income Tax		141,453.91	17,698.00	
Social Security	0.00	141,453.91	8,770.23	
Medicare		141,453.91	2,051.15	
ND 2002 North Dakota		141,453.91	2,477.72	
Health Insurance		141,453.91	2,829.04	
			33,826.14	
Employer Paid:		App. Wages:	Amount:	
FUTA		141,453.91	1,131.49	
Medicare Match		141,453,91	2,051.15	
Social Security Match		141,453.91	8,770.23	
SUTA		141,453.91	424.30	
			12,377.17	
Net Pay			107,721.35	

Regular Contribution Summary Report

The **Regular Contribution Summary report** will display each employee on the selected Employee List and detail all the employer paid contributions as well as the contribution totals.

This report can be used to check the correctness of an employer paid contribution or whenever the totals of a contribution are in question. Due to the width of this report, you may wish to print it in **landscape** (sideways) mode.

An example of a Regular Contribution Summary report is illustrated below.

			Report Prev	view			
			Employer Paid				
		Report	ing on: Modifi All Perio				
			All Perio	as			
Name :	SSN:	FUTA:	Medicare	Social Sec	SUTA:	Total:	
Samuel J Adams	343-34-2423	29.37	53.25	227.64	11.01	321.27	
John J Anderson	501-99-9199	27.72	50.28	214.96	10.40	303,36	
Many M Andrews	501-99-9299	36.00	65.24	279.00	13.52	393.76	
Theodore S Bartz	501-99-9399	35.63	64.59	276.21	13.36	389,79	
Lillith L Blake	501-99-9959	29.66	53.77	229.95	11.13	324,51	
CarolMCarlson	501-99-9699	35.92	65.12	278.48	13.48	393.00	
PatHCarpenter	501-00-9899	35.73	64.75	276.87	13.41	390.76	
Michael 0 Crosby	501-00-9999	26.36	47.76	204.20	9,88	288.20	
Perter R Dahl	501-00-9099	26.60	48.24	206.24	9.96	291.04	
Raymond R Dietz	501-00-9919	40.32	73.12	312.60	15.12	441.16	
Bonnie D Eastman	501-99-0000	29.12	52.76	225.56	10.92	318.36	
Louie NEbert	501-00-9909	39.84	72.23	308.96	14.95	435.88	
Robert A English	501-99-0099	43.68	79.16	338.40	16.36	477.60	
Ronald TErikson	501-99-9900	38,20	69.24	296.04	14.32	417.80	
Ruth KEvans	501-99-0000	38.32	69.48	297.08	14.36	419.24	
Jon J Fritz	501-00-0002	27.32	49.56	211.84	10.24	298.96	
JerriJGrange	501-00-0004	37.28	67.56	288.80	13.96	407.60	
Lindsev P Howard	501-99-0005	40.32	73.12	312.60	15.12	441.16	
Pamela Jo Hudson	501-99-9902	36.32	65.84	281.60	13.64	397,40	
Jay L Jensen	501-00-0010	38.64	70.00	299.36	14.48	422.48	
Howard M Johnson	502-99-0010	40.32	73.12	312.60	15.12	441.16	
Joshua W Kramer	501-99-8999	39.08	70.84	302.96	14.64	427.52	
Larry ALarson	502-00-9991	39.32	71.28	304.84	14.76	430.20	
Gabriella W Lenz	501-99-9989	39.56	71.72	306.68	14.94	432,90	
Terrance J Martin	502-99-0012	40.30	73.06	312.38	15.12	440.96	
Angella A Mertz	502-00-9909	39.68	71,88	307.40	14.88	433.84	
Michael D Messinger	502-99-9907	40.32	73.12	312.60	15.12	441.16	
Tracy E Mott	502-00-9927	39.92	72.36	309.40	14.96	436.64	
Sarah D Nelson	502-99-9979	40.64	73.70	315.08	15.24	436.64	
Jack OPreston	502-00-9996	40.64 39.32	75.70	304.84	13.24	430.20	
TerryRPrimrose	502-99-8899	40.68	73.72	315.16	15.24	430.20	
ier yn mit 69	302-77-0077	-0.00	10.12	313.16	1324		
Totals:		1,131.49	2,051.15	8,770.23	424.30	12,377.17	
		.,101.42		0,11020	424.00		

Regular Deduction Summary Report

The **Regular Deduction Summary report** will show each employee on the selected Employee List and detail all their deductions as well as the deduction totals.

This report can be used to check the correctness of an employee deduction or whenever the totals of a deduction type are in question. Due to the width of this report, you may wish to print it in **landscape** (sideways) mode.

An example of a Regular Deduction Summary report is illustrated below.

Jamuel Johans 343-34-2423 120.49 119.78 100.00 16.86 0.00 0.00 357.13 John J Anderson 321-23-113 84.02 76.96 100.00 9.71 0.00 0.00 237.74 Hary M Andrews 849-43-2433 69.32 69.47 100.00 9.71 0.00 0.00 247.27 Hary M Andrews 849-43-2433 69.32 69.47 100.00 9.71 0.00 0.00 248.50 Theodore S Bartz 323-43-2243 211.47 166.18 100.00 9.71 0.00 0.00 507.26 JiffhL Blake 342-345-2453 32.24 45.91 50.00 9.14 0.00 0.00 259.08 At H Carpenter 342-345-3333 85.91 102.15 100.00 1.203 0.00 0.00 259.08 At H Carpenter 347-345-35333 85.91 102.15 100.00 7.33 0.00 0.00 217.54 Augmond R Dietz 272-12-1121 52.37 60.82 <th colspan="10">Deductions Report Reporting on: Master List Limited to the month Jan 2002</th>	Deductions Report Reporting on: Master List Limited to the month Jan 2002									
Juhu J Anderson 251-23-1113 64.02 76.96 100.00 11.76 0.00 0.00 272.74 Mary M Andrews 849-43-2433 69.32 69.47 100.00 9.71 0.00 0.00 248.50 Theodore S Barts 523-443-2243 211.47 166.18 100.00 29.61 0.00 0.00 248.50 Theodore S Barts 523-44-23-243 211.47 166.18 100.00 29.61 0.00 0.00 133.35 Carol M Carison 522-34-234 513 84.65 100.00 9.14 0.00 0.00 287.40 Pat H Carpenter 342-34-2543 78.22 98.23 100.00 10.95 0.00 0.00 287.40 Whchael O Crobust 343-55-333 85.91 102.15 100.00 7.33 0.00 0.00 20.52 Bonnie D Eastman 121-23-1232 78.64 98.44 100.00 7.33 0.00 0.00 20.52 Bonnie D Eastman 121-23-1232 78.64 <td< th=""><th>Name :</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th></td<>	Name :									
Mary H Andrews 849-43-2433 69 32 69 47 100.00 9.71 0.00 0.00 248 50 Theodore S Bartz 323-43-2243 211 47 166.18 100.00 9.71 0.00 0.00 507.26 Lillith L Blake 342-43-2243 214 47 166.18 100.00 9.14 0.00 0.00 507.26 Lillith L Blake 342-43-2243 32.84 45.91 50.00 9.14 0.00 0.00 259.08 Pat H Carpenter 342-34-3233 85.91 102.15 100.00 1.93 0.00 0.00 300.09 Peter R Dah 473-46-6998 25.45 88.53 100.00 7.33 0.00 0.00 220.52 Bonine D Eatrina 121-23-123 78.64 98.44 100.00 1.00 0.00 220.52 Bonine D Eatrina 121-23-1242 212.58 85.56 100.00 3.02 0.00 244.66 Louis N Ebert 121-12-1212 220.98 82.55 100.00 3.00 </td <td>Samuel J Adams</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Samuel J Adams									
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	John J Anderson									
Lillithe Islake 342-43-243 52.84 45.91 50.00 4.60 0.00 0.00 133.85 Carol M Carlson 322-34-2243 65.31 84.63 100.00 9.14 0.00 0.00 259.08 Pat H Carpenter 342-34-2543 78.22 99.23 100.00 10.95 0.00 0.00 259.08 Pat H Carpenter 342-34-2543 78.22 99.23 100.00 12.03 0.00 0.00 287.40 Michael D Crosby 543-53-333 85.91 102.15 100.00 12.03 0.00 0.00 200.03 300.09 Peter R Dah 473-46-598 25.45 88.53 100.00 7.33 0.00 0.00 220.52 Bonie D Eastman 121-25-123 78.64 98.44 100.00 11.00 0.00 0.00 248.08 Louis N Ebert 121-24-12342 215 85.65 100.00 3.02 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 211.11 86.88 <td></td>										
Carol M Carlson 322-34-2243 65.31 84.63 100.00 9.14 0.00 0.00 259.08 Pat H Carpenter 342-34-2543 78.22 98.23 100.00 10.95 0.00 0.00 287.40 Mtchael 0 Crosby 343-53-333 85.91 102.15 100.00 10.95 0.00 0.00 287.40 Mtchael 0 Crosby 343-55-333 85.91 102.15 100.00 3.56 0.00 0.00 217.54 Raymond R Dietz 272-121 52.37 60.82 100.00 11.00 0.00 0.00 288.08 Louie N Ebert 121-12-1212 220.98 82.55 100.00 3.02 0.00 0.00 434.46 Louie N Ebert 121-24-113 0.00	Theodore S Bartz	323-43-2243	211.47	166.18	100.00	29.61	0.00	0.00	507.26	
Pat H Carpenter 342-34-254-2543 78-22 98-23 100.00 10.95 0.00 0.00 287.40 Michael 0 Crosby 343-53-3333 85.91 102.15 100.00 12.03 0.00 0.00 300.09 Peter R Dahl 473-46-6998 25.45 88.53 100.00 7.33 0.00 0.00 217.54 Raymond R Dietz 272-12-1121 52.37 60.82 100.00 7.33 0.00 0.00 220.52 Bonnie D Eastman 121-23-123 78.64 98.44 100.00 11.00 0.00 434.46 Covie N Ebert 121-12-1212 220.98 82.55 100.00 3.02 0.00 0.00 434.46 Romald E Frikson 121-24-113 0.00	Lillith L Blake	342-43-2435	32.84	45.91	50.00	4.60	0.00	0.00	133.35	
Michael D Crosby 543-55-3333 85 91 102.15 100.00 12.03 0.00 0.00 300.09 Peter R Dahl 473-46-8998 25.45 88.53 100.00 3.56 0.00 0.00 217.54 Raymond R Dietz 272-12-112 52.37 60.82 100.00 7.33 0.00 0.00 220.52 Bonnie D Eastman 121-23-1323 78.64 98.44 100.00 11.00 0.00 288.08 Louie NEbert 121-12-2122 220.88 82.55 100.00 3.02 0.00 0.00 243.44 Robert A English 142-12-3424 21.55 86.54 100.00 3.02 0.00 288.08 3.	Carol M Carlson	322-34-2243	65.31	84.63	100.00	9.14	0.00	0.00	259.08	
Peter R Dahl 473-46-6998 25.45 88.53 100.00 3.56 0.00 0.00 217.54 Raymond R Dietz 272-12-1121 52.37 60.82 100.00 7.33 0.00 0.00 220.52 Bonnie D Eastman 121-23-1323 78.64 98.44 100.00 11.00 0.00 0.00 220.52 Louie N Ebert 121-12-1212 220.98 82.55 100.00 30.93 0.00 0.00 434.46 Robert A Engits 142-12-32424 2155 85.54 100.00 3.02 0.00 0.00 1.00 0.00	Pat H Carpenter	342-34-2543	78.22	98.23	100.00	10.95	0.00	0.00	287.40	
Raymond R Dietz 272-12-1121 52.37 60.82 100.00 7.33 0.00 0.00 220.52 Bonnie D Eastman 121-23-1325 78.64 98.44 100.00 11.00 0.00 280.08 Louie N Ebert 121-12-1212 220.98 82.55 100.00 3.03 30.00 0.00 280.08 Robert A English 142-12-3424 21.55 86.54 100.00 3.02 0.00 0.00 211.11 Ronal E Erikson 121-24-1131 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 288.08 Jon J Fritz 121-24-123 78.64 98.44 100.00 11.00 0.00 288.08 Jon J Fritz 121-24-123 89.04 79.51 100.00 12.47 0.00 281.02 Jerrit J Grange 121-42-1123 33.30 75.32 100.00 4.66 0.00 213.28	Michael O Crosby	343-53-3333	85.91	102.15	100.00	12.03	0.00	0.00	300.09	
Bonnie D Eastman 121-23-1323 78.64 98.44 100.00 11.00 0.00 0.00 288.08 Louie N Ebert 121-12-1212 220.98 82.55 100.00 30.93 0.00 0.00 434.46 Robert A English 142-12-3424 21.55 85.54 100.00 3.02 0.00 0.00 434.46 Robert A English 142-12-3424 21.55 85.54 100.00 3.02 0.00 288.08 0.00 0.00 281.02 0.00 281.02 0.00 281.02 0.00 281.02 0.00 281.02 0.00 <td>Peter R Dahl</td> <td>473-46-8998</td> <td>25.45</td> <td>88.53</td> <td>100.00</td> <td>3.56</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>217.54</td> <td></td>	Peter R Dahl	473-46-8998	25.45	88.53	100.00	3.56	0.00	0.00	217.54	
Louis N Ebert 121-12-1212 220.98 82.55 100.00 30.93 0.00 0.00 434.46 Robert A English 142-12-3424 21.55 86.54 100.00 3.02 0.00 0.00 211.11 Ronald T Erikson 121-24-131 0.00 288.08 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 288.08 0.00 0.00 24.02 0.00 24.02 0.00 24.02 0.00 24.02 0.00 24.02 0.00 24.02 0.00	Raymond R Dietz	272-12-1121	52.37	60.82	100.00	7.33	0.00	0.00	220.52	
Robert A English 142-12-3424 21.55 86.54 100.00 3.02 0.00 0.00 211.11 Ronald T Erikson 121-24-1131 0.00 281.02 0.00 1.00 0.00 210.22 1.02 Jerri J Grange 121-42-1123 33.30 75.32 100.00 4.66 0.00 0.00 213.28	Bonnie D Eastman	121-23-1323	78.64	98.44	100.00	11.00	0.00	0.00	288.08	
Ronald T Errison 121-24-1131 0.00 0.	Louie N Ebert	121-12-1212	220.98	82.55	100.00	30.93	0.00	0.00	434.46	
Ruth K Evans 121-23-1423 78.64 98.44 100.00 11.00 0.00 0.00 288.08 Jon J Fritz 121-25-1243 89.04 79.51 100.00 12.47 0.00 0.00 281.02 Jerri J Grange 121-42-1123 33.30 75.32 100.00 4.66 0.00 0.00 213.28	Robert A English	142-12-3424	21.55	86.54	100.00	3.02	0.00	0.00	211.11	
Jon J Fritz 121-25-1243 89.04 79.51 100.00 12.47 0.00 0.00 281.02 Jerri J Grange 121-42-1123 33.30 75.32 100.00 4.66 0.00 0.00 213.28	Ronald T Erikson	121-24-1131	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	
Jerri J Grange 121-42-1123 33.30 75.32 100.00 4.66 0.00 0.00 213.28	Ruth K Evans	121-23-1423	78.64	98.44	100.00	11.00	0.00	0.00	288.08	
	Jon J Fritz	121-25-1243	89.04	79.51	100.00	12.47	0.00	0.00	281.02	
Totals: 1,347.55 1,433.46 1,550.00 188.63 0.00 0.00 4,519.64	Jerri J Grange	121-42-1123	33.30	75.32	100.00	4.66	0.00	0.00	213.28	
	Totals:		1,347.55	1,433.46	1,550.00	188.63	0.00	0.00	4,519.64	

Regular Income Summary

The **Regular Income Summary** report displays each employee on the selected Employee List and details all the regular income types, as well as the income totals.

Use this report to check the correctness of an employee's income or whenever the income totals are in question. Due to the width of this report, you may wish to print it in **landscape** (sideways) mode. An example of a Regular Income Summary report is illustrated below.

Regular Income Report Reporting on: Master List Limited to the month Jan, 2002									
Name :	SSN:	<u>Reg P</u>	<u>Overti</u>	DELOT :	Comm :	Bonus :	EIC:	<u>Total:</u>	
Samuel J Adams	343-34-2423	1,820.08	31.50	0.00	0.00	0.00	41.54	1,893.12	
John J Anderson	501-99-9199	1,733.40	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1,733.40	
Mary M Andrews	501-99-9299	2,250.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,250.00	
Theodore S Bartz	501-99-9399	2,208.32	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,208.32	
Lillith L Blake	501-99-9959	1,229.16	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1,229.16	
Carol MCarlson	501-99-9699	2,245.82	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.74	2,249.56	
PatHCarpenter	501-00-9899	2,204.16	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,204.16	
Michael O Crosby	501-00-9999	1,646.66	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1,646.66	
Perter R Dahl	501-00-9099	1,663.32	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1,663.32	
Raymond R Dietz	501-00-9919	2,520.82	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,520.82	
Bonnie D Eastman	501-99-0000	1,819.16	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1,819.16	
.ouie NEbert	501-00-9909	2 485.82	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,485.82	
Robert A English	501-99-0099	2,729.16	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,729.16	
Ronald T Enikson	501-99-9900	2,387.50	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,387.50	
Ruth KEvans	501-99-0000	2,395,82	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,395.82	
Jon J Fritz	501-00-0002	1,708.32	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1,708.32	
Jerri J Grance	501-00-0004	2,329.16	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,329.16	
Lindsev P Howard	501-99-0005	2,520.82	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,520.82	
Pamela Jo Hudson	501-99-9902	2,270.82	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,270.82	
Jay L Jensen	501-00-0010	2,414.16	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,414.16	
Howard Multibriston	502-99-0010	2,520,82	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,520.82	
Joshua W Kiramer	501-99-8999	2,443,32	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,443.32	
Larry ALarson	502-00-9991	2,458,32	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,458.32	
Gabriella W Lenz	501-99-9989	2,473,32	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,473.32	
Terrance J Martin	502-99-0012	2,465.82	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,465.82	
Angella A Mertz	502-00-9909	2,479.16	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,479.16	
Michael D Messinger	502-99-9907	2,520.82	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,520.82	
Tracy E Mott	502-00-9927	2,495.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,495.00	
Barah D Nelson	502-99-9979	2,508.32	0.00	0.00	0.00	000	0.00	2,508.32	
Jack O Preston	502-00-9996	2,458.32	000	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,458.32	
Terry R Primose	502-99-8899	2,541.66	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2,541.66	
nar y strant de	332 99 0099	2,041,00	0.00	0.00	5.00	5.00	5.00	2,041,00	
Totals :		69,947.36	31.50	0.00	0.00	0.00	45.28	70,024.14	

Note: Regular incomes lists only income built into the program. It does not include extra income sources.

Pension reports

Pension reports such as the following can be generated if you use the Pension deduction type to group employee pension funds together, and the Pension Match employer paid type to group your employer contribution matches to the employee pension funds.

An example of the Pension Summary Report is illustrated below.

		imary Report Company nonth Jan 20	02	
Employee Name	Employee Cont.	Pct.	Employer Cont.	Pct.
Samuel J Adams	100.00	6.00	100.00	6.00
John J Anderson	100.00	9.04	100.00	9.04
Mary M Andrews	100.00	9.92	100.00	9.92
Theodore S Bartz	100.00	4.40	100.00	4.40
Lillith L Blake	50.00	7.69	50.00	7.69
Carol M Carlson	100.00	8.29	100.00	8.29
Pat H Carpenter	100.00	7.23	100.00	7.23
Michael O Crosby	100.00	6.97	100.00	6.97
Peter R Dahl	100.00	7.95	100.00	7.95
Raymond R Dietz	100.00	11.17	100.00	11.17
Bonnie D Eastman	100.00	7.21	100.00	7.21
Louie N Ebert	100.00	8.48	100.00	8.48
Robert A English	100.00	8.12	100.00	8.12
Ronald T Erikson	0.00	0	0.00	0
Ruth K Evans	100.00	7.21	100.00	7.21
Jon J Fritz	100.00	8.78	100.00	8.78
Jerri J Grange	100.00	9.22	100.00	9.22
	\$ 1,550.00	7.64 %	\$ 1,550.00	7.64 %
				Page 1

An example of the Pension Detail Report is illustrated next.

	Rej	port Previ	ew						
		ion Detail Rep			=				
Bentz & Company Limited to the month Jan 2000									
	Limited t	o the month c	Jan 2000						
Samuel J Adams	muel J Adams 343-34-2423								
Date	Employee Cont.	Pct.	Employer Cont.	Pot.					
1/15/98	50.00	6.07	50.00	6.07					
1/30/98	50.00	5.94	50.00	5.94	-				
					4 1				
Federal Tax Summary Report

The **Federal Tax Summary report** is a two page report that lists the wages (Federal, EIC, SS, SS Tips, Medicare) and taxes (Federal, SS, SS Match, Medicare, Medicare Match) of each employee on the Employee List and provides the Total Wage and Total Tax amounts.

When selected, a dialog will appear prompting you to select the proper item names from the pop-up menus to match the required fields. For example, the Social Security withholding deduction must be selected for the Social Security (FICA) withholding field.

John J. Anderson 404.00 214.96 214.96 50.28 50.28 934.48 Mary M. Andrews 560.00 279.00 65.24 65.24 1,248.48 Theodore S. Bartz 554.00 279.00 65.24 64.59 1,223.60 Lillith. Blake 473.00 229.95 53.77 53.77 1,040.44 Carol M. Carlson 550.00 276.87 276.87 64.75 64.75 1,235.24 Michael O. Crosby 380.00 206.24 206.24 48.24 482.92 88 392.96 Raymond R. Distc 652.00 312.60 73.12 71.425.44 892.96 Raymond R. Distc 652.00 326.84 308.86 72.23 1,897.18 Louie N. Ebert 635.00 308.86 308.86 72.23 1,897.18 Corr P. OB 396.00 214.84 49.56 49.24 1,330.56 Ruymond R. Distc 652.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Don J. Fritz 396.00			Federal 1	Report Previ Fax Summa Bentz & Co 2/26/02 All Periods	ry Report -			Page 2
Name Federal SS Match Medicare Match Total Taxes Samuel J Adams 289:00 227:64 227:64 53:25 53:25 850.78 John J Andrevon 40:00 214:96 52:25 50:28 934:48 Mary M Andrevos 560:00 279:00 279:00 65:24 65:24 1,248:48 Ineadors S Bartz 550:00 279:00 279:25 53:77 1,040:44 Carol H Carlson 560:00 278:48 278:48 68:12 65:12 1,247:20 Path Carpenter 535:00 276:87 276:87 64:75 1,236:24 Michael D Crosby 380:00 204:20 204:20 47:76 47:76 838:92 Perter R Dah 384:00 206:24 48:24 882:92 66 Raymod R Dietz 652:00 312:60 371:2 73:12 1,325:44 Louie N Ebert 635:00 296:04 69:24 69:24 1,330:56 Raymod R Dietz 39:0					TAXES			
John J. Anderson 404.00 214.96 214.96 50.28 50.28 934.48 Mary M. Andrews 560.00 279.00 65.24 65.24 1,245.48 Theodore S. Bartz 554.00 279.00 65.24 64.59 1,235.60 Lillith. Blake 473.00 229.95 53.77 33.77 1,040.44 Carol M. Carlson 560.00 276.87 276.87 64.75 64.75 1,235.60 Patt H. Garpenter 553.00 276.87 276.87 64.75 64.75 1,235.24 Michael D. Crosby 380.00 206.24 206.24 48.24 482.96 883.92 Perter R Dahl 384.00 206.24 206.24 48.24 892.96 Raymond R. Dietz 652.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,425.44 Bonie D. Extman 432.00 225.56 52.76 52.76 988.64 Louie N. Extma 63.00 388.40 73.16 73.12 7,425.44 Part A. English 764.	Name	Federal	SS		Medicare		Total Taxe	5
Mary H Andrews 560.00 279.00 279.00 65.24 65.24 1,248.48 Ineodore S Bartz 554.00 2276.21 276.21 64.59 1,235.60 Lillith L Blake 475.00 229.95 53.77 53.77 1,040.44 Carol M Carlson 560.00 278.48 276.48 65.12 65.12 1,247.20 Path Garpenter 533.00 204.20 204.20 47.76 47.76 883.92 Perter R Dahl 384.00 206.24 206.24 48.24 482.4 482.96 Raymod R Dietz 652.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Bonie D Estman 432.00 225.55 52.76 52.76 998.64 Louie N Ebert 635.00 308.86 72.23 72.23 1,337.18 Robert A English 76.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Jon J Fritz 396.00 211.84 219.86 69.48 69.48 1,330.56 Lotik N Ebert	Samuel J Adams	289.00	227.64	227.64	53.25	53.25	850.78	
Theodore S Bartz 554.00 276.21 276.21 64.99 64.59 1,235.60 Lillith L Biake 473.00 229.95 229.95 53.77 53.77 1,040.44 Carol M Carlson 560.00 278.48 278.48 65.12 65.12 1,247.20 Pat H Carlson 530.00 276.87 276.87 64.75 64.75 1,236.24 Michael D Crosby 380.00 206.24 206.24 48.24 48.29.95 829.96 Raymond R Dietz 652.00 312.60 371.2 71.423.44 809.96 Robert A English 764.00 338.40 275.56 52.76 52.76 988.64 Louie N Ebert 635.00 308.86 308.86 72.33 71.6 1,537.12 Robert A English 764.00 338.40 73.16 79.16 79.916 1,537.12 Jon J Fritz 396.00 211.84 211.84 49.56 49.56 918.80 244 258.80 244 258.80 288.80 <t< td=""><td>John J Anderson</td><td>404.00</td><td>214.96</td><td>214.96</td><td>50.28</td><td>50.28</td><td>934.48</td><td></td></t<>	John J Anderson	404.00	214.96	214.96	50.28	50.28	934.48	
Lillith. Blake 475.00 229.95 229.95 53.77 53.77 1,040.44 Carol M Carlo M Carl	Mary M Andrews	560.00	279.00	279.00	65.24	65.24	1,248.48	
Carol III Carlson 560.00 278.48 278.48 65.12 65.12 1,247.20 Pat H Carpenter 553.00 276.87 276.87 64.75 1,236.24 Nichael D Crosby 380.00 204.20 276.87 64.75 64.75 1,236.24 Nichael D Crosby 380.00 204.20 204.20 47.76 47.76 883.92 Perter R Dahl 652.00 312.60 371.2 71.32 1,423.44 Bonnie D Eastman 452.00 225.56 52.76 52.76 988.64 Louie N Ebert 635.00 308.86 308.86 72.37 72.23 1,397.18 Robert A English 764.00 338.40 388.40 79.16 79.16 1,599.12 Jon J Fritz 396.00 297.08 69.48 69.48 69.48 1,337.12 Jon J Fritz 396.00 211.84 211.84 49.56 918.80 Jorr I Grange 584.00 228.80 289.36 70.00 70.00 1,345.72 <td>Theodore S Bartz</td> <td>554.00</td> <td>276.21</td> <td>276.21</td> <td>64.59</td> <td>64.59</td> <td>1,235.60</td> <td></td>	Theodore S Bartz	554.00	276.21	276.21	64.59	64.59	1,235.60	
Pat H Carpenter 553.00 276.87 276.87 64.75 64.75 64.75 1.236.24 Michael O Crosby 380.00 204.20 204.20 47.76 487.56 487.56 Perter R Dahl 384.00 206.24 206.24 48.24 48.24 892.96 Raymod R Dietz 652.00 312.60 312.60 75.12 73.12 1,423.44 Donie D Eastman 432.00 225.56 52.76 598.64 10.99.12 1,397.18 Robert A English 764.00 338.40 338.40 79.16 7.99.12 1,330.56 Ronald T Erikson 600.00 296.04 296.04 69.24 69.24 1,330.56 Jon J Fritz 396.00 211.84 211.84 49.56 495.6 918.80 Jorri J Grange 564.00 281.60 731.2 731.2 1,423.44 Pamela Jo Hudson 564.00 291.60 231.60 731.2 731.2 1,423.44 Pamela Jo Hudson 562.00 312.60 <td>Lillith L Blake</td> <td>473.00</td> <td>229.95</td> <td>229.95</td> <td>53.77</td> <td>53.77</td> <td>1,040.44</td> <td></td>	Lillith L Blake	473.00	229.95	229.95	53.77	53.77	1,040.44	
Michael Orosby 380.00 204.20 204.20 47.76 47.76 483.92 Perter R Dahl 384.00 206.24 206.24 48.24 892.96 Raymond R Dietz 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Bonnie D Eastman 452.00 225.56 52.76 52.76 988.64 Louie M Ebert 635.00 308.86 308.86 72.23 1,397.18 Robert A English 764.00 338.40 338.40 79.16 79.16 1,599.12 Ronald T Erikson 600.00 296.04 69.24 69.24 1,30.56 Ruth K Evans 604.00 297.08 297.08 69.48 69.48 1,337.12 Jon JFritz 396.00 211.84 211.84 49.56 918.80 Jarri J Grange 584.00 288.80 67.56 67.56 1,256.82 Jay L Lensen 608.00 299.36 70.00 70.00 1,346.72 Joward H Johnson 652.00 <	Carol M Carlson	560.00	278.48	278.48	65.12	65.12	1,247.20	
Partiar R Dahl 394.00 206.24 206.24 48.24 48.24 892.96 Raymond R Dietz 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Bonnie D Eastman 432.00 225.56 52.76 52.76 988.64 Louie N Ebert 635.00 308.86 72.23 72.23 1,397.18 Robert A English 764.00 338.40 338.40 79.16 79.912 Ronald T Erikson 600.00 296.04 292.44 69.24 69.38 1337.12 Jon J Fritz 396.00 211.84 211.84 49.56 49.56 918.80 Jorr J Grange 594.00 288.80 67.56 6.756 1.996.72 Lindsey P Howard 652.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1.423.44 Jost J Fritz 396.00 299.36 70.00 70.00 1.546.72 Howard H Johnson 652.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1.423.44 Josha W Kramer 616.00	Pat H Carpenter	553.00	276.87	276.87	64.75	64.75	1,236.24	
Raymond R Dietz 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Bonnie D Eastman 432.00 225.56 225.56 52.76 52.76 988.64 Louie N Ebert 635.00 308.86 308.86 72.23 1,397.18 Robert A English 764.00 338.40 338.40 79.16 79.16 1,599.12 Robert A English 764.00 238.40 338.40 79.16 79.16 1,599.12 Roubd T Erkinso 604.00 297.08 297.08 69.48 69.24 1,337.12 Jon J Fritz 396.00 211.84 49.56 49.56 19.80 Jerri J Grange 584.00 288.80 288.80 67.56 67.56 1,296.72 Lindsey P Howard 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Jay L Jensen 608.00 299.36 70.00 70.00 73.12 1,242.44 Joshua W Kramer 616.00 302.96 73.12	Michael 0 Crosby	380.00	204.20	204.20	47.76	47.76	883.92	
Bornie D Eastman 432.00 225.56 52.76 52.76 52.76 988.64 Louie N Ebert 635.00 308.86 308.86 72.23 1,997.18 Robert A English 764.00 338.40 73.86 72.23 1,997.18 Robert A English 764.00 338.40 338.40 79.16 7.916 1,599.12 Ronald T Erikson 600.00 296.04 2924.08 69.24 69.24 1,330.56 Jon J Fritz 396.00 211.84 211.84 49.56 49.56 918.80 Jorri J Grange 594.00 288.80 67.56 67.56 1,296.72 Lindsey P Howard 652.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Jay Lensen 608.00 299.36 70.00 70.00 1,346.72 Joshu A' Kramer 616.00 302.96 302.96 73.12 71.28 1,356.20 Larry A Larson 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 73.84.80 Cabriella V Lanz	Perter R Dahl	384.00	206.24	206.24	48.24	48.24	892.96	
Bonnie D Eastman 432.00 225.56 52.76 52.76 52.76 988.64 Louie N Ebert 635.00 308.86 308.86 72.23 7.237 1.397.18 Robert A English 764.00 338.40 338.40 79.16 79.16 19.599.12 Ronald T Errikson 600.00 296.04 296.04 69.24 69.24 1,330.56 Ruth K Evans 604.00 297.08 69.48 69.48 1,337.12 Jon J Fritz 396.00 211.84 211.84 49.56 49.56 9126.02 Jorri J Grange 584.00 288.80 67.56 67.56 1,258.88 Jayu Lensen 606.00 299.36 291.60 65.84 65.84 1,258.88 Jayu Lensen 606.00 299.36 70.00 70.84 1,263.44 Jostu A Kramer 616.00 302.96 302.96 70.84 70.84 1,263.40 Jayu Lensen 624.00 304.64 304.84 71.28 71.88.60 1,3	Raymond R Dietz	652.00	312.60	312.60	73.12	73.12	1,423.44	
Robert A English 764.00 338.40 388.40 79.16 79.16 79.12 Ronald T Erikson 600.00 296.04 296.04 69.24 69.24 1,330.56 Ruth K Evans 604.00 297.08 297.08 69.48 69.48 69.48 1,337.12 Jon J Fritz 336.00 211.84 211.84 49.56 49.56 918.80 Jerri J Grange 584.00 288.80 288.80 67.56 67.56 1,296.72 Lindsep P Howard 652.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Pamela Jo Hudson 668.00 299.36 299.36 70.00 70.00 1,346.72 Howard M Johnson 652.00 312.60 73.12 71.28 1,357.24 Joshus W Kramer 616.00 302.96 70.84 70.84 1,565.80 Larry A Larson 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 71.88 1,305.6 Herraree J Martin 653.00 312.38 312.36 73.12	Bonnie D Eastman	432.00	225.56		52.76	52.76		
Ronald Terkson 600.00 296.04 296.04 69.24 69.24 1,330.56 Ruth K Evans 604.00 297.08 69.48 69.48 1,337.12 Jon J Fritz 396.00 211.84 211.84 49.55 49.56 918.80 Jerri J Grange 594.00 228.80 288.80 67.56 67.56 1,296.72 Lindsey P Howard 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Pamela Jo Hudson 564.00 281.60 281.60 65.84 65.84 1,258.88 Jay L Jenson 608.00 29.93.66 70.00 70.00 1,346.72 Joshua W Kramer 616.00 302.96 70.84 70.84 1,365.60 Larry A Larson 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 71.38.40 Terrane J Martin 653.00 312.80 312.80 73.06 73.60 1,423.84 Angelia A Mertz 652.00 312.60 312.83 73.06 73.06 1,423.83	Louie N Ebert	635.00	308.86	308.86	72.23	72.23	1,397.18	
Ronald Terkson 600.00 296.04 296.04 69.24 69.24 1,330.56 Ruth K Evans 604.00 297.08 69.48 69.48 1,337.12 Jon J Fritz 396.00 211.84 211.84 49.55 49.56 918.80 Jerri J Grange 594.00 228.80 288.80 67.56 67.56 1,296.72 Lindsey P Howard 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Pamela Jo Hudson 564.00 281.60 281.60 65.84 65.84 1,258.88 Jay L Jenson 608.00 29.93.66 70.00 70.00 1,346.72 Joshua W Kramer 616.00 302.96 70.84 70.84 1,365.60 Larry A Larson 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 71.38.40 Terrane J Martin 653.00 312.80 312.80 73.06 73.60 1,423.84 Angelia A Mertz 652.00 312.60 312.83 73.06 73.06 1,423.83	Robert A English	764.00	338.40	338.40	79.16	79.16	1,599.12	
Ruth K2vans 604.00 297.08 297.08 69.48 69.48 69.48 1,337.12 Jon JFritz 396.00 211.84 211.84 49.56 49.56 918.80 Jerri J Grange 584.00 288.80 288.80 67.56 67.56 1,296.72 Lindsey P Howard 652.00 312.60 312.60 75.12 73.12 1,423.44 Pamela Jo Hudson 668.00 299.36 70.00 70.00 1,346.72 Jovard H Johnson 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 71.28 1,325.88 Jay L Jensen 608.00 299.36 302.96 70.84 70.84 1,365.80 Jay L Jensen 616.00 302.96 304.84 71.28 1,376.24 Joshua W Kramer 616.00 302.96 304.84 71.28 1,365.80 Larry A Larson 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 1,376.24 Babriella W Ienz 623.00 312.80 312.38 73.06 73.06 <		600.00	296.04		69.24	69.24		
Jon J Fritz 396.00 211.84 211.84 49.85 49.56 191.80 Jerri J Granpe 584.00 228.80 228.80 67.56 67.56 1.296.72 Lindsey P Howard 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1.423.44 Pamela Jo Hudson 564.00 281.60 281.60 65.84 65.84 1.258.88 Jay L Jenson 608.00 299.36 70.00 7.346.72 1.423.44 Joshua W Kramer 616.00 302.96 70.00 7.346.72 1.425.44 Joshua W Kramer 616.00 302.96 70.84 71.82 1.425.44 Joshua W Kramer 652.00 306.68 306.68 71.72 1.384.80 Terrane J Martin 653.00 312.80 73.12 71.72 1.384.80 Terrane J Martin 653.00 312.83 73.06 73.06 1.423.84 Angella A Mertz 652.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1.423.44 Trane J Martin 65								
Jerri J Grange 584.00 288.80 67.56 67.56 1,296.72 Lindsey P Howard 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Pamela Jo Hudson 564.00 281.60 584.6 65.84 65.84 1,258.88 Jay L Jensen 608.00 299.36 70.00 70.00 1,346.72 Howard M Johnson 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 1,423.44 Joshu W Kramer 616.00 302.96 70.04 70.84 1,365.60 Larry A Larson 624.00 304.84 71.28 1,376.24 Gabriella W Lenz 628.00 306.68 306.68 71.72 71.72 1,584.60 Terranoe J Martin 653.00 312.83 312.38 73.06 73.06 1,423.84 Angella A Mertz 632.00 312.40 73.12 74.23.88 1,423.84 Sarabi D Messinger 652.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.84 Traey E Midut 640.00 <	Jon J Fritz							
Lindsey P Hovard 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Pamela Jo Hudson 564.00 281.60 65.84 1,258.88 Jay L Jensen 608.00 299.36 299.36 70.00 1,546.72 Howard H Johnson 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Joshua W Kramer 616.00 302.96 302.96 70.84 70.84 1,365.60 Larry A Larson 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 71.72 1,384.80 Terrance J Martin 653.00 312.80 312.80 73.06 73.64 Angella A Mertz 653.00 312.38 312.38 73.06 73.06 1,423.84 Trarance J Martin 653.00 312.38 312.38 73.06 73.12 1,423.84 Travey E Mother 652.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.84 Travey E Mother 652.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.84 Travey E								
Pamela Ju Hudson 564.00 281.60 281.60 65.84 65.84 1,258.88 Jay L Jensen 608.00 299.36 299.36 70.00 70.00 1,346.72 Howard H Johnson 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 7,342.74 1,346.72 Joshua W Kramer 616.00 302.96 302.96 70.84 70.84 1,365.60 Larry A Larson 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 1,376.24 Gabriella W Lenz 628.00 306.68 71.72 71.72 1,384.80 Terrance J Martin 653.00 312.38 310.740 73.12 1,423.84 Angella A Mertz 632.00 307.40 307.40 73.12 1,423.84 Tracy E Morti 640.00 309.40 73.12 73.12 1,423.84 Sarah D Melson 655.00 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.84 Sarah D Melson 665.00 315.08 73.70 73.70 1,442.56 Jak C Preston								
Jay Lensen 606:00 299:36 70:00 70:00 1,246:72 Howard H Johnson 652:00 312:60 312:60 73:12 74,323.44 Jayu J Kramer 616:00 302:96 302:96 70:84 70:84 1,563:60 Larry A Larson 624:00 304:34 304:84 71:28 71:22 1,376:24 Babriella V Lonz 628:00 306:68 306:68 71:28 71:72 1,384:80 Terrance J Martin 653:00 312:38 73:06 73:06 1,423:84 Michael D Messinger 652:00 312:60 312:12 73:12 1,423:44 Tracey E Mortt 640:00 309:40 72:36 72:36 1,403:52 Sarah D Nelson 665:00 315:08 73:70 73:70 1,442:56 Jack O Preston 624:00 304:84 304:84 71:28 1,376:24 Trace J Fertimorose 624:00 315:16 315:16 73:70 73:70 1,442:56 Jack O Preston <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>								
Howard M Johnson 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Joshua W Kramer 616.00 302.96 302.96 70.84 1,365.60 Larry A Larson 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 71.28 1,376.24 Gabriella W Lenz 628.00 306.68 306.68 71.72 71.72 1,384.80 Terranee J Martin 635.00 312.38 73.06 74.22.88 Angella A Mertz 632.00 307.40 71.88 71.88 1,390.56 Michael D Messinger 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.84 Tracy E Mortin 652.00 312.46 73.12 73.12 1,423.84 Michael D Messinger 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.21 1,423.84 Sarah D Melson 665.00 315.08 73.70 73.70 1,442.56 Jack D Preston 624.00 315.16 315.16 73.72 73.72 1,441.76								
Joshua W Kramer 616.00 302.96 302.96 70.84 70.84 1,563.60 Larry A Larson 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 1,376.24 Dabriella W Lenz 628.00 306.68 306.68 71.27 71.72 1,384.80 Terrance J Martin 653.00 312.38 312.38 73.06 73.06 1,423.88 Angella A Mertz 632.00 307.40 307.40 71.12 71.22 1,390.56 Michael D Messinger 652.00 312.38 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.84 Tracy E Mott 640.00 309.40 73.37 72.36 1,403.52 Sarah D Melson 665.00 315.08 73.70 73.70 1,442.56 Jack O Preston 624.00 304.84 71.28 71.28 1,376.24 Terry R Primose 664.00 315.16 315.16 73.72 73.72 1,441.76								
Larry A Larson 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 71.28 1,576.24 Gabriella V Lenz 628.00 306.68 306.68 71.72 71.28 1,576.24 Gabriella V Lenz 628.00 306.68 306.68 71.72 71.72 1,384.80 Terranee J Martin 633.00 312.38 73.06 73.06 1,423.88 Angella M Mertz 632.00 307.40 307.40 71.88 71.88 1,390.56 Michael D Messinger 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 1,423.44 Tracey E Mott 640.00 309.40 72.86 72.36 1,403.52 Sarah D Melson 665.00 315.08 73.70 73.70 1,442.56 Jack D Preston 624.00 315.16 73.72 73.72 1,441.76								
Gabriella W Lenz 628:00 306.68 306.68 71.72 71.72 1,284.80 Terranoe J Martin 653.00 312.38 312.38 73.06 74.28.88 Angella A Mertz 652.00 307.40 307.40 71.88 71.88 1,390.56 Michael D Messinger 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.88 Angella A Mertz 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.88 Michael D Messinger 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Tracy E Michael D Messinger 652.00 315.08 37.30 72.36 1,440.52 Sarah D Melson 665.00 315.08 315.08 73.70 73.70 1,442.56 Jack D Preston 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 1,376.24 Terry R Primrose 664.00 315.16 315.16 73.72 73.72 1,441.76								
Terrance J Martin 653.00 312.38 312.38 73.06 73.06 1,423.88 Angela A Mertz 632.00 307.40 307.40 71.82 71.84 1,390.56 Minhael D Messinger 652.00 312.60 307.40 73.12 1,423.44 Tracy E Mott 640.00 309.40 309.40 72.36 72.36 1,403.52 Sarah D Melson 665.00 315.08 375.08 73.70 7,422.64 Jack D Preston 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 1,376.24 Terry R Primrose 664.00 315.16 73.72 73.72 1,441.76								
Angelia A Mertz 632.00 307.40 307.40 71.88 71.88 1,590.56 Michael D Messinger 652.00 312.60 312.60 73.12 73.12 1,423.44 Travg E Molto 640.00 309.40 72.36 72.36 1,403.52 Sarah D Melson 665.00 315.08 373.70 73.70 1,442.56 Jack D Preston 624.00 304.84 71.28 71.28 1,376.24 Terry R Primrose 664.00 315.16 73.72 73.72 1,441.76								
Minhael D Messinger 652:00 312:60 312:60 73:12 73:12 1,423:44 Tracy E Moto 640:00 309:40 72:36 1,403:52 53:42 53:42 53:42 53:42 53:42 53:42 53:42 53:42 53:42 53:42 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:44 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:44 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:43 53:44 53:44 53:44 53:44 53:43 53:44 53:44 53:44 53:44 53:44 53:44 53:44 53:44 53:44 53:44 53:44 53:44								
Tracy E Mott 640.00 309.40 309.40 72.36 72.36 1/403.52 Sarah D Nelson 665.00 315.08 315.08 73.70 1/42.56 Jack D Preston 624.00 304.84 71.28 7376.24 Terry R Primrose 664.00 315.16 73.72 73.72 1/441.76								
Sarah D Nelson 665.00 315.08 315.08 73.70 73.70 1,442.56 Jack D Preston 624.00 304.84 71.28 1,376.24 Terry R Primose 664.00 315.16 315.16 73.72 73.72 1,441.76								
Jack 0 Preston 624.00 304.84 304.84 71.28 71.28 1,376.24 Terry R Primrose 664.00 315.16 73.72 73.72 1,441.76								
Terry R Primrose 664.00 315.16 315.16 73.72 73.72 1 441.76								
,								
	TOTAL TAXES	17.698.00	8.770.23	8,770.23	2,051.15	2,051.15	39,340.76	

An example of Page 2 of the Federal Tax Summary report is illustrated below.

Unemployment Summary Report

The **Unemployment Summary report** lists the amount of wages (FUTA and SUTA) and taxes (FUTA and SUTA) of each employee on the Employee List and provides Total Wage and Total Tax amounts.

When selected, a dialog will appear prompting you to select the proper item names from the pop-up menus to match the required fields. For example, FUTA should be selected for the Federal Unemployment field.

uth K Evans 4/791.64 4/791.64 38.22 14.36 52.68 lon J Fritz 3/416.64 3/416.64 27.32 10.24 37.56 lor J Grange 4/658.32 4/659.32 37.28 13.96 51.24 indsey P Howard 5/041.64 5/041.64 40.82 15.12 55.44 amela Jo Hudson 4/541.64 4/584.22 37.86 14.99.6 49.96 ay L Jensen 4/828.32 4/828.32 38.64 14.48 55.12 Vavard M Johnson 5/041.64 5/041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 loshua V Kramer 4/866.64 39.08 14.64 53.72 arry A Larson 4/916.64 4/946.64 39.35 14.76 54.08 abriella V Lenz 4/946.64 39.35 14.76 55.42 54.42 ierranee J Martin 5/041.64 4/946.64 39.36 14.88 54.56 iohabriella V Lenz 4/958.32 39.68 14.88 54.56 iohabriel V		2	nt Summar ntz & Co. /26/02 I Periods	y Report			Page 1
anuel J Adams 3,671,66 3,671,66 29,37 11,01 40,38 ohn J Anderson 3,466,80 3,466,80 27,72 10,40 38,12 hary M Anderson 4,500,00 4,500,00 35,52 49,52 heodore S Bartz 4,500,00 4,500,00 35,52 49,52 heodore S Bartz 4,494,86 4,454,86 35,63 13,36 48,99 illith L Blake 3,708,75 3,708,75 3,266,61 11,3 40,79 arol M Carlson 4,491,64 4,491,64 35,92 13,48 49,40 at H Carpenter 4,465,55 3,526,64 26,60 9,96 36,56 aymond R Dietz 5,041,64 40,322 15,12 55,44 onnie D Eastman 3,638,32 3,683,32 29,84 14,95 54,79 obert A English 5,458,32 4,568,12 44,58 66 60,04 onaid T Erikson 4,775,164 4,791,64 4,322 52,52 uth K Evans 4,775,00 38,20		WAG	ES		TAXES	-	
ohn J Anderson 3 / 466 80 3 / 466 80 2 / 72 10.40 38.12 Jary M Andrews 4 / 500 00 4 / 500 00 3 600 1 3 .52 49.52 Jary M Andrews 4 / 500 00 4 / 500 00 3 600 1 3 .52 49.52 Jary M Andrews 4 / 454 86 35 65 1 3 .36 49.52 Jill th Blake 3 / 708 .75 3 / 708 .75 29.66 11.13 40.79 arol M Carlson 4 / 451 .53 3 / 46.68 35 .53 35 .73 1 3 .41 49.14 Jibhael O Crosby 3 / 266 .43 3 / 266 .42 26 .60 9.96 36 .56 aymond R Dietz 5 / 041 .64 3 / 326 .64 26 .60 9.96 36 .56 aymond R Dietz 5 / 041 .64 4 / 981 .64 40 .32 15 .12 56 .44 ouir N Ebert 4 / 981 .64 4 / 981 .64 30 .20 1 4 .32 52 .62 on J Fritz 3 / 416 .64 3 / 416 .64 27 .32 10 .24 37 .56 erri J Orange 4 / 541 .64 3	lame	FUTA	SUTA	FUTA	SUTA	Total Taxes	
ary H Andrews 4 500.00 4 500.00 36.00 13.52 49.52 weders S Bartz 4 454.86 4 454.86 35.63 13.36 49.99 Ith L Blake 3,708.75 29.66 11.13 40.79 arci H Carlson 4,491.64 4,454.86 35.63 13.341 49.10 tt H Carpenter 4,465.53 4,465.53 32.73 13.41 49.14 ichael D Crosby 3,293.82 3,226.64 3,326.64 39.84 26.56 symonk D Letz 5,041.64 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 wine D Eatman 5,638.32 3,638.32 29.82 14.95 54.79 wine N Ebert 4,981.64 4,981.64 29.82 14.32 52.52 th K Evans 4,775.00 4,775.00 38.20 14.32 52.52 th K Evans 4,791.64 4,791.64 27.32 10.24 37.56 mol J Critz 3,416.64 3,716.4 35.32 14.32 52.52							
verdence S Bartz 4,454,86 4,454,86 35,63 13,36 49.99 lith L Blake 3,708,75 3,708,75 29,66 11,13 40,79 nor I M Carlson 4,491,64 35,92 13,48 49,40 t H Carpenter 4,465,53 35,73 13,41 49,14 ishael O Crosby 3,226,64 2,293,32 23,36 9,88 36,24 ymond R Dietz 5,041,64 40,32 15,12 55,44 ymond R Dietz 5,041,64 39,82 25,66 14,95 54,79 wie N Ebert 4,981,54 4,981,64 39,82 16,36 60,04 wie N Ebert 4,971,64 4,791,64 39,82 14,32 52,52 on J Fritz 3,416,64 3,416,64 27,32 10,24 37,56 wir J Orange 4,658,32 4,688,32 13,64 49,65 12,4 37,56 wir J Orange 4,658,32 4,688,64 37,32 10,24 37,56 wir J Orange 4,92	ohn J Anderson	3,466.80					
lith L Blake 5,708,75 3,708,75 29,66 11.1 40,79 voi IN Carison 4,491,64 4,491,64 35,92 13,48 49,40 th Carpenter 4,465,53 35,73 13,41 49,14 tohael D Crosby 3,293,82 3,293,82 26,86 9,88 36,24 triter R Dahl 3,226,64 3,326,64 2,680 9,96 36,556 symond R Dietz 5,041,64 5,041,64 40,32 15,12 55,44 uie N Ebert 4,981,64 4,981,64 39,84 14,95 54,79 bert A English 5,458,32 3,728 13,266 3,216,64 27,82 10,32 52,58 on J Frikzon 4,775,00 4,775,00 38,20 14,32 52,68 on J Frikzon 4,775,00 4,775,00 38,22 14,36 52,68 on J Frikzon 4,581,64 4,581,64 27,32 10,24 37,56 orr J Orange 4,581,64 4,581,164 40,32 15,12							
arol H Carlson 4 /491 64 35 92 13 48 49.40 at H Carpone 4 /491 64 35 92 13 48 49.40 th Carpone 4 /455 33 145 53 57 31 3 41 49.14 tohal D Crosby 3 /293 32 3 /293 32 26.36 9.96 36.56 symod R Dietz 5 /041 64 3 /326 64 3 /326 64 26.60 9.96 36.56 symod R Dietz 5 /041 64 5 /041 64 40.32 15 12 55.44 usin N Ebert 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /981 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 65 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 4 /98 64 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>							
at H Carpenter 4/465 53 4/465 53 35, 73 13, 41 49,14 lichael O Crosby 3, 293, 32 3, 293, 32 26, 36 9, 88 36, 24 refter R Dahl 3, 326, 64 3, 526, 64 26, 60 9, 96 36, 56 symond R Dietz 5, 041, 164 5, 041, 164 40, 32 15, 12 55, 44 oniel D Estman 5, 041, 164 5, 041, 164 39, 94 14, 95 54, 79 obert A English 5, 945, 164 4, 981, 164 39, 84 14, 95 54, 79 obert A English 5, 478, 32 4, 775, 00 38, 20 14, 32 52, 52 th K Evans 4, 775, 00 4, 775, 00 38, 20 14, 32 52, 52 th K Evans 4, 775, 00 4, 74, 64 38, 32 14, 32 52, 52 th K Evans 4, 775, 00 4, 74, 64 38, 32 14, 36 52, 68 on J Fritz 3, 416, 64 3, 416, 64 27, 32 10, 24 37, 56 erri J Grange 4, 564, 32 4, 514, 64 35, 22 15, 12 55, 44 amela Jo Hudson 5, 041, 64 5, 041, 64 39, 32 14, 48 51, 24 oward M Johnson 5, 041, 64 4, 986, 64 4, 98							
lichael O'crosby 5 293 32 3 293 32 2 6 36 9.88 3 6 2 4 erter R Dahl 3 236 64 3,236 64 3,236 64 26 60 9.96 35 56 aymond R Dietz 5,041 64 5,041 64 40.32 15.12 55.44 onnie D Eastman 3,638.32 3,638.32 29.12 10.04 200 uier NEbert 4,981.64 4,981.64 38.84 14.95 54.79 obert A English 5,458.32 45.68 16.36 60.04 onald T Erikson 4,775.00 4,775.00 38.20 14.36 52.52 ort K Evans 4,791.64 37.86 32.68 16.36 60.04 on J Fritz 3,416.64 27.32 10.24 37.56 on J Fritz 3,416.64 27.32 10.24 37.56 on J Aritz 3,416.64 3.23 37.28 13.96 51.24 ondsey P Movard 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 oshu B Ward 5,041.64 39.5							
erter RDahl 5,226,64 3,326,64 26,60 9.96 365,66 aymond R Dietz 5,041,64 5,041,64 40,322 15,12 55,44 nule D Eastman 3,638,32 29,12 10,92 40,04 nule N Ebert 4,981,64 39,84 14,95 54,79 obert A English 5,458,32 29,12 10,92 40,04 onald T Erikson 4,775,00 4,775,00 38,20 14,32 52,68 on JFritz 3,416,64 3,416,64 27,32 10,24 37,56 erri J Orange 4,558,32 4,588,32 15,12 55,44 amela Jo Hudson 5,041,64 40,322 15,12 55,44 amela Jo Hudson 4,541,64 3,946 43,92 15,12 55,44 oward M Johnson 5,041,64 40,322 15,12 55,44 oward M Johnson 5,041,64 49,352 14,48 53,12 oward M Johnson 5,041,64 4,946,64 39,32 14,48 54,26							
aymond R Dietz 5 (041 64 5 (041 64 40.32 15 12 55 44 onnie D Estrman 3,638 32 3,638 32 29,12 10,92 40.04 ouie N Ebert 4,981 64 39,84 14.95 54,79 obert A English 5,458 32 54,583 32 43,68 16,36 60.04 onial T Erikson 4,775 00 47,775 00 38,20 14,32 52,52 uth K Evans 4,791 64 4,791,64 27,32 10,24 37,56 on J Fritz 3,416,64 3,416,64 27,32 10,24 37,56 indsey P Movard 5,041,64 4,583,22 37,28 13,96 51,12 onlads V Lenson 4,581,42 4,828,32 37,82 13,64 49,96 ay L Jenson 4,581,64 4,584,64 4,986,64 4,986 11,4 48 53,12 55,44 oward M Johnson 5,041,64 4,986,64 39,96 14,64 53,72 14,76 54,08 arry A Larson 4,946,64	1ichael O Crosby	3,293.32	3,293.32	26.36	9.88	36.24	
omie D Eastman 5 (58.32) 3 (58.32) 2 9.12 10.92 40.04 ouie N Ebert 4,981.64 4,981.64 39.84 14.95 54.79 obert A English 5,458.32 5,458.32 45.68 16.36 60.04 onald T Erikson 4,775.00 4,775.00 38.20 14.32 52.52 uth K Evans 4,775.00 4,775.00 38.20 14.32 52.68 on J Fritz 3,416.64 2,475.20 37.28 13.96 51.24 indsey P Movard 5,041.64 40.52 151.2 55.44 amela Jo Hudson 4,541.64 2,041.64 40.32 151.2 55.44 amela Jo Hudson 5,041.64 4,986.64 39.98 14.48 53.12 oward H Johnson 5,041.64 4,986.64 39.92 14.76 54.08 aptirelia V Lenz 4,946.64 4,946.64 39.82 14.64 53.72 arry A Larson 4,916.64 4,946.64 39.82 14.84 54.20 <	erter R Dahl	3,326.64	3,326.64			36.56	
ouise NEbert 4/981.64 4/981.64 39.94 14.95 54.79 obert A English 5,459.32 5,459.32 5,459.32 5,459.32 43.68 16.36 60.04 onald T Erikson 4,775.00 38.20 14.32 52.52 uth K Evans 4,771.64 4,775.00 38.20 14.32 52.52 uth K Evans 4,771.64 4,771.64 27.82 10.24 52.52 uth K Evans 4,741.64 4,731.64 27.82 10.24 52.52 uth K Evans 4,581.32 4,658.32 37.28 13.96 51.24 indsey P Novard 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 amela Jo Hudson 4,541.64 4,581.64 49.96 39.22 14.76 54.08 owhard M Johnson 5,041.64 4,986.64 4,986.64 4,986.64 4,986.64 4,986.64 4,986.93.22 15.12 55.44 oward M Johnson 5,038.34 5,038.34 40.30 15.12 55.42 arry	aymond R Dietz	5,041.64	5,041.64	40.32	15.12	55.44	
obert & English 5,458.32 5,458.32 43.68 16.36 60.04 onald T Erikson 4,775.00 4,775.00 38.20 14.32 52.52 uth K Evans 4,775.00 4,775.00 38.20 14.32 52.52 on J Fritz 3,416.64 3,416.64 27.32 10.24 37.56 erri J Grange 4,658.32 4,658.32 33.96 51.24 37.56 anela Jo Hudson 5,041.64 50.041.64 40.32 151.2 55.44 amela Jo Hudson 4,541.64 4,581.32 38.64 14.48 53.12 oward If Johnson 5,041.64 5,041.64 39.08 14.64 53.72 oward If Johnson 5,041.64 4,986.64 39.08 14.64 53.72 atri Larson 4,916.64 4,946.64 39.32 14.84 53.12 oward If Johnson 5,038.34 40.30 151.12 55.42 appella A Mertz 4,946.64 4,946.64 39.92 14.84 54.56	onnie D Eastman	3,638.32	3,638.32			40.04	
onald Terkson 4/775 00 4/775 00 38.20 14.32 52.52 uth K Evans 4/775 00 4/775 00 38.20 14.32 52.52 uth K Evans 4/771 64 4/715 00 48.20 14.36 52.68 on J Fritz 3/416.64 3/416.64 27.32 10.24 37.56 erri J Orange 4.658.32 3/56.53.2 37.28 13.396 51.24 indsey P Hovard 5/041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 amela Jo Hudson 4,541.64 3/6.82 38.64 14.48 53.12 oward M Johnson 5/041.64 5/041.64 39.32 14.64 53.72 oward M Johnson 5/041.64 4/946.64 39.93 14.64 53.72 oward M Johnson 5/041.64 4/946.64 39.32 14.76 54.08 abriella W Lenz 4/946.64 4/946.64 39.68 14.84 54.40 iohael O Messinger 5/041.64 40.30 15.12 55.42 ray E Mott <td>ouie N Ebert</td> <td>4,981.64</td> <td>4,981.64</td> <td>39.84</td> <td>14.95</td> <td>54.79</td> <td></td>	ouie N Ebert	4,981.64	4,981.64	39.84	14.95	54.79	
uth K Evans 4/791 64 3/81 64 2/91 64 3/8 32 14.36 52.68 on J Fritz 3/416.64 3/416.64 27.32 10.24 37.56 indsey P Howard 5/041.64 5/041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 amela Jo Hudson 5/041.64 5/041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 indsey P Howard 5/041.64 5/041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 ioward M Johnson 5/041.64 5/041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 loshua V Kramer 4/886.82 4/828.32 38.64 14.48 53.12 vard M Johnson 5/041.64 5/041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 loshua V Kramer 4/886.64 4/96.64 39.93 14.64 53.72 arry A Larson 4/916.64 4/946.64 39.52 14.76 54.08 anriella A Mertz 5/383.34 5/038.34 40.30 15.12 55.42 ingella A Mertz 4/950.00 4/950.00 39.92 <t< td=""><td>lobert A English</td><td>5,458.32</td><td>5,458.32</td><td>43.68</td><td>16.36</td><td>60.04</td><td></td></t<>	lobert A English	5,458.32	5,458.32	43.68	16.36	60.04	
Ion J Fritz 3/416.64 3/416.64 27.32 10.24 37.56 Iprri J Grange 4,658.32 4,658.32 37.26 13.96 51.24 Indsey P Howard 5,041.64 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 Indsey P Howard 5,041.64 4,032 15.12 55.44 Indsey P Howard 4,541.64 36.52 13.64 49.96 Jay L Jensen 4,281.82 4,828.32 38.64 14.48 55.12 Ioward M Johnson 5,041.64 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 Ioward M Johnson 5,041.64 4,986.64 39.98 14.64 53.72 Ioward M Johnson 5,041.64 4,946.64 39.32 14.76 54.08 Jahriella V Lenz 4,946.64 4,946.64 39.32 14.84 54.40 Vingella A Mertz 4,958.32 4,958.32 39.68 14.88 54.56 Inhele D Hessinger 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 insarb D Nelson	Ronald T Erikson	4,775.00	4,775.00	38.20	14.32	52.52	
Ierri J Grange 4 (58.32 4 (58.32 37.28 13.96 51.24 indsey P Howard 5,041.64 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 amela Jo Hudson 4,541.64 40.32 13.64 49.96 ay L Jensen 4,828.32 4,828.32 38.64 14.48 53.12 loward M Johnson 5,041.64 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 loward M Johnson 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 loward M Johnson 5,041.64 49.36 44.95 54.08 abrila W Kramer 4,886.64 4,906.64 39.08 14.64 53.72 arry A Larson 4,916.64 4,946.64 39.36 14.84 54.40 errance J Martin 5,038.34 5,038.34 40.30 15.12 55.44 racy E Mott 5,041.64 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 racy E Mott 5,081.77 5,081.77 40.64 15.24 55.88 alak O Freston 5,08	tuth K Evans	4,791.64	4,791.64	38.32	14.36	52.68	
indsey P Howard 5 041.64 5 041.64 40.82 15.12 55.44 'amela Jo Hudson 4,541.64 4,541.64 36.82 13.64 49.96 taya Lensen 4,283.32 38.64 14.48 53.12 55.44 toward M Johnson 5,041.64 4,628.32 38.64 14.48 53.12 toward M Johnson 5,041.64 40.82 37.12 55.44 toshua' Kramer 4,986.64 4,916.64 39.93 14.64 53.72 arry A Larson 4,916.64 4,946.64 39.95 14.84 54.40 barrella V Lenz 4,946.64 4,946.64 40.30 15.12 55.42 ingella A Mertz 4,958.32 39.83 40.30 15.12 55.42 ingella A Mertz 4,959.32 4,959.32 39.92 14.96 54.88 arah D Nelson 5,081.77 5,081.77 39.92 14.96 54.98 arah D Nelson 4,916.64 4,916.64 39.32 14.76 55.92	lon J Fritz	3,416.64	3,416.64	27.32	10.24	37.56	
amelá uo Hudson 4 541 64 4 541 64 36 32 13.64 49.96 ayu J. Jensen 4 528 32 4 828 32 38.64 14.48 53.12 toward M Johnson 5,041 64 5,041 64 40.82 15.12 55.44 toshua W Kramer 4,886 64 4,886 64 39.08 14.64 53.72 atry A Larson 4,916 64 4,916 64 39.32 14.76 54.08 abriella W Lenz 4,946 64 4,946 64 39.36 14.84 54.40 errance J Martin 5,038.34 40.30 15.12 55.44 tohael O Messinger 5,041.64 39.36 14.84 54.40 racy E Mott 4,950.32 4,958.32 39.68 14.84 54.56 tohael O Messinger 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 racy E Mott 4,990.00 4,990.00 39.92 14.96 54.88 tarab D Nelson 4,916.64 39.32 14.76 55.92 59.92 tary R Primose 5	lerri J Grange	4,658.32	4,658.32	37.28	13.96	51.24	
Jay L Jensen 4 (228 32 4 (228 32 38 64 14 48 53.12 toward M Johnson 5 (041 64 5 (041 64 39.02 15.12 55.44 toward M Johnson 5 (041 64 5 (041 64 39.02 15.12 55.44 toward M Johnson 5 (041 64 5 (041 64 39.02 15.12 55.44 oshua W Kramer 4 (286 64 4 (986 64 39.02 14.64 53.72 arry A Larson 4 (916 64 4 (946 64 39.52 14.76 54.08 abriella W Lenz 4 (946 64 4 (946 64 39.56 14.84 54.60 inpella A Mertz 4 (958 32 4 (958 32 39.68 14.88 54.56 inpella A Mertz 5 (041 64 5 (041 64 40.32 15.12 55.44 ravy E Mott 4 (990 00 4 (990 00 39.92 14.96 54.88 arah D Nelson 5 (081 77 5 (081 77 40.64 15.24 55.92 TOT AL WAGES 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91	indsey P Howard	5,041.64	5,041.64	40.32	15.12	55.44	
Joward M Johnson 5,041,64 5,041,64 40,82 15,12 55,44 Joshua W Kramer 4,866,64 4,866,64 39,08 14,64 58,72 arry A Larson 4,916,64 4,916,64 39,32 14,76 54,08 abriella W Lenz 4,946,64 4,966,64 39,35 14,84 54,40 errane J Martin 5,028,34 40,300 15,12 55,44 Inbale D Hessinger 5,028,34 40,300 15,12 55,42 inbale D Hessinger 5,041,64 4,946,64 39,368 14,488 54,56 inbale D Hessinger 5,041,64 40,322 15,12 55,44 ravy E Mott 4,990,00 4,990,00 39,92 14,96 54,88 arak D Nelson 5,081,77 50,81,77 40,64 15,24 55,92 lack O Preston 4,916,64 39,32 14,76 54,08 erry R Primose 5,083,32 50,83,32 145,24 55,92 TOTAL W AGES 141,453,91 141,453,91	'amela Jo Hudson	4,541.64	4,541.64	36.32	13.64	49.96	
ostus W Kramer 4/886.64 4/886.64 39.08 14.64 53.72 arry A Larson 4/916.64 4/916.64 39.32 14.76 54.08 atriella W Lenz 4/916.64 4/916.64 39.56 14.84 54.40 errane J Martin 5/38.34 4/958.32 39.68 14.76 54.08 apriella V Lenz 4/946.64 4/958.32 39.68 14.84 54.40 mapella A Hertz 4/958.32 4/958.32 39.68 14.88 54.56 liohael D Messinger 5/041.64 5/041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 raoy E Mott 4/990.00 4/990.00 39.92 14.96 54.88 arb D Meson 5/081.77 5/081.77 40.64 15.24 55.88 ack D Preston 4/916.64 4/916.64 39.32 14.76 54.08 TOT AL W A0ES 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91	ay L Jensen	4,828.32	4,828.32	38.64	14.48	53.12	
arry A Larson 4 (916,64 4 (916,64 39,32 14,76 54,08 abrilla V Lenz 4 (946,64 4 (946,64 39,355 14,84 54,40 abrilla V Lenz 4 (946,64 4 (946,64 39,355 14,84 54,40 abrilla V Lenz 4 (936,84 5,038,34 40,30 15,12 55,42 angelia A Mertz 4 (958,32 39,968 14,88 54,56 tiohael D Messinger 5,041,64 40,32 15,12 55,42 arah D Melson 5,081,77 5,081,77 40,64 15,24 55,88 alak D Preston 4,916,64 4,916,64 39,32 14,76 54,08 erry R Primorse 5,083,32 5,083,32 14,76 54,08 55,92 TOTAL W AGES 141,453,91 141,453,91 141,453,91 141,453,91 141,453,91	loward M Johnson	5,041.64	5,041.64	40.32	15.12	55.44	
iabriella W Lenz 4 (946,64 39,56 14,84 54,40 errance J Martin 5,038,34 5,038,34 40,30 15,12 55,42 ngella A Hertz 4,958,32 39,68 14,88 54,56 tiohael D Messinger 5,041,64 5,041,64 40,322 15,12 55,44 raoy E Mott 5,091,044 4,990,00 39,92 14,96 54,88 arah D Nelson 5,081,77 5,081,77 40,64 15,24 55,88 alok O Preston 4,916,64 39,32 14,76 54,08 TOTAL WAGES 141,453,91 141,453,91 54 54,24	loshua W Kramer	4,886.64	4,886.64	39.08	14.64	53.72	
"errance J Martin 5/038.34 5/038.34 40.30 15.12 55.42 vngella A Mertz 4,958.32 4,958.32 39.68 14.88 54.56 tinhel D Hessinger 5,041.64 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 racy E Mott 4,990.00 39.92 14.96 54.88 arah D Nelson 5,081.77 40.64 15.24 55.94 Jack D Preston 4,916.64 39.32 14.76 54.08 rry R Primorse 5,083.32 50.83.32 40.69 15.24 55.92 TOTAL WAGES 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91 141.453.91 141.453.91	arry A Larson	4,916.64	4,916.64	39.32	14.76	54.08	
Angella A Mertz 4,958.32 4,958.32 39.68 14.88 54.56 Icinael D Messinger 5,041.64 5,041.64 40.82 15.12 55.44 racy E Mott 4,990.00 4,990.00 39.92 14.96 54.88 sarah D Nelson 5,061.77 5,081.77 40.64 15.24 55.88 Jack O Preston 4,916.64 4,916.64 39.32 14.76 54.08 TOTAL WAGES 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91 55.92 55.92	abriella W Lenz	4,946.64	4,946.64	39.56	14.84	54.40	
Michael D Messinger 5,041.64 5,041.64 40.32 15.12 55.44 ravy E Mott 4,990.00 39.92 14.96 54.88 arah D Nelson 5,081.77 40.64 15.24 55.88 Jack O Preston 4,916.64 39.32 14.76 54.08 rry R Primose 5,083.72 50.83.27 50.83 15.24 55.92 TOTAL WAGES 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91	errance J Martin	5,038.34	5,038.34	40.30	15.12	55.42	
Fracy E Mott 4,990.00 4,990.00 39.92 14.96 54.88 Jarah D Nelson 5,081.77 5,081.77 40.64 15.24 55.88 Jack O Preston 4,916.64 4,916.64 39.32 14.76 54.08 erry R Primrose 5,083.32 5,083.32 40.68 15.24 55.92 TOTAL WAGES 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91	Angella A Mertz	4,958.32	4,958.32	39.68	14.88	54.56	
Sarah D Nelson 5,081.77 5,081.77 40.64 15.24 55.88 Jack D Preston 4,916.64 4,916.64 39.32 14.76 54.08 rerry R Primose 5,083.32 50.83.23 24.68 15.24 55.92 TOTAL WAGES 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91 141,453.91	1ichael D Messinger	5,041.64	5,041.64	40.32	15.12	55.44	
Jack 0 Preston 4,916.64 4,916.64 39.32 14.76 54.08 Terry R Primrose 5,083.32 5,083.32 40.68 15.24 55.92 TOTAL WAGES 141,453.91 141,453.91	racy E Mott	4,990.00	4,990.00	39.92	14.96	54.88	
Frimose 5,083.32 5,083.32 40.68 15.24 55.92 TOTAL WAGES 141,453.91 141,453.9	Sarah D Nelson	5,081.77	5,081.77	40.64	15.24	55.88	
ierry R Primrose 5,083.32 5,083.32 40.68 15.24 55.92 TOTAL WAGES 141,453.91	Jack O Preston	4,916.64	4,916.64	39.32	14.76	54.08	
	erry R Primrose			40.68	15.24	55.92	
	TOTAL WAGES	141,453.91	141,453.91				
	TOTAL TAXES	,		1,131.49	424.30	1,555.79	

An example of an Unemployment Summary report is illustrated below.

Income History Report

The **Income History report** provides the amounts of all income sources for each employee on the Employee List.

Salary amounts are all salaries including those extra income sources that are of a Salaried type. Per Hour amounts include anything that is on a per hour basis including overtime and double overtime. Commission amounts include both regular commission and those extra income sources that are of a Commission type. Bonus amounts include both regular bonus and those extra income sources that are of a Bonus type. Minimum Pay includes the salaried minimum pay amount and/or hourly minimum pay amount.

An example of an Income History report is illustrated below.

Samuel J Adams 86:10 3,671.66 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 3,757.76 John J Anderson 0.00 3,466.80 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 3,466.80 Mary M Anderson 0.00 <tdt< th=""><th colspan="8">Income History Report Page 1 Bentz & Co. 2/26/02 All Periods</th><th></th></tdt<>	Income History Report Page 1 Bentz & Co. 2/26/02 All Periods									
John J Anderson 0.00 2,466.80 0.00 </th <th>Name</th> <th>Salary</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>Comm.</th> <th>Bonus</th> <th></th> <th>Tips</th> <th>Total</th>	Name	Salary				Comm.	Bonus		Tips	Total
Hary M Andrews 4,500.00 0.00 <td>Samuel J Adams</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>3,757.76</td>	Samuel J Adams									3,757.76
Theodore S Bartz 4 (416 64 33 22 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 4 (491 Carol M Carlson 4 (499 12 0.00										
Lillith. Ellake 5,687.48 21.27 0.00<										4,500.00
Carol M Carlson 4 (499.12 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 4 (499.12 Path H Carpenter 4) 408.32 57.21 0.00 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>4,454.86</td>										4,454.86
Path Carpenter 4,408 32 57.21 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 4,465 32 Perter R Dahl 3,326 64 0.00										3,708.75
Hichael O'Drosby 3/293 32 0.00<										4,499.12
Perter R Dahl 3,326,64 0.00 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>4,465.53</td>										4,465.53
Raymond R Dietz 5,041 64 0.00 </td <td></td>										
Bonie D Eastman 3,688 32 0.00 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>3,326.64</td>										3,326.64
Louie NEbert 4,981 64 0.00										5,041.64
Robert A English 5,458,32 0.00<										3,638.32
Ronald T Erikson 4,775.00 0.00<										
Ruth K vans 4,791 64 0.00										
Jon J Fritz 3,416,64 0.00	Ronald T Erikson					0.00			0.00	4,775.00
Jerri J Orange 4,558 32 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 4,588 32 Lindey P Howard 5,041 64 0.00										4,791.64
Lindsey P Hovard 5,041.64 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 5,041.64 Panela Jo Hudson 4,541.64 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 4,828.32 Howard M Johnson 5,041.64 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 4,828.32 Howard M Johnson 5,041.64 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 4,828.32 Joshua Y Kramer 4,866.64 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00										
Panela Jo Hudson 4,541 64 0.00<										
Jay Lensen 4,828 32 0.00						0.00	0.00			5,041.64
Howard M Johnson 5,041 64 0.00<										4,541.64
Joshua V Kramer 4,586,64 0.00 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>4,828.32</td>										4,828.32
Larry A Larson 4,916.64 0.00 <td>Howard M Johnson</td> <td>5,041.64</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.00</td> <td></td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.00</td> <td></td> <td>0.00</td> <td>5,041.64</td>	Howard M Johnson	5,041.64	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00	5,041.64
Gabriella V Lenz 4,946 64 0.00<	Joshua W Kramer					0.00				4,886.64
Terrance J Martin 4,931.64 106.70 0.00 0.										4,916.64
Angelia A Mertz 4,958 32 0.00 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>4,946.64</td>										4,946.64
Minhael D Messinger 5,041.64 0.00 0.	Terrance J Martin	4,931.64	106.70	0.00		0.00	0.00		0.00	5,038.34
Tracy E Mott 4,990.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 4,990.00 Sarah D Nelson 5,016.64 65.13 0.00 1,916.44 0.00	Angella A Mertz	4,958.32	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4,958.32
Sarah Delson 5,016.64 65,13 0.00 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>5,041.64</td>										5,041.64
Jack 0 Preston 4,916.64 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00										4,990.00
Terry R Primrose <u>5,083.32 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 </u>										5,081.77
				0.00		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	4,916.64
TOTALS: 134,120.50 7,426.99 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 141,547.49	Terry R Primrose	5,083.32	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	5,083.32
	TOTALS:	134,120.50	7,426.99	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	141,547.49
										4

Certified Payroll Summary Report

The following dialog will appear when you select the **Certified Payroll Summary Report** option in the Reports list.

Your :	state may only require certain items. Select them here:
√ Reg	ular Pay
Reg	ular Overtime
Reg	ular Double Overtime
Reg	ular Commission
Reg	ular Bonus
EIC	Payment
Tra	ining
Mea	
Med	lical Reimbursement
	. Care Reimbursement
	nburse
	erential

- 1 Select $(\sqrt{)}$ all the items you want to include in your certified payroll report.
- 2 (Optional) Select the **Include employees whose Gross Pay = 0.00** if you want the report to include employees who have no gross pay.
- 3 Click OK.

The Certified Payroll Summary report will display all information for all payroll items selected in the above window.

If applicable, it will include the pay rate, hours, and amounts for each selected payroll item for each employee. You can use the values in this report to enter into your own state certified payroll report.

Income SourcesPayrate:10.50Hours:346.68Amount:3,640.16Regular PayPayrate:15.75Hours:2.0Amount:31.50EIC PaymentPayrate:N/AHours:2.0Amount:81.50Peductions289.00Medicare53.25Social Security227.64ND 2002 North Dakota40.46Health Insurance73.43501-99-9199Gross Pay:3,466.80Net Payrate:ND 2002 North Dakota3,466.80Net Pay:2,671.68Income SourcesPayrate:10.00Hours:346.68Amount:3,466.80Peductions501-99-9199Gross Pay:3,466.80Net Pay:2,671.68Income SourcesPayrate:10.00Hours:346.68Amount:3,466.80Peductions501-99-9199Gross Pay:4,500.00Net Pay:3,427.36Income Sources501-99-9299Gross Pay:4,500.00Net Pay:3,427.36Income SourcesPayrate:12.98Hours:346.68Amount:4,500.00Peductions560.00Medicare65.2450.2450.2450.2450.24Regular PayPayrate:12.98Hours:346.68Amount:4.40Health Insurance90.00ND 2002 North Dakota78.40		B 12- 1127	Payroll Re All Periods entz & Co. - 12234121 N. Columbia Re orks, ND 582	1.			
Income SourcesPayrate: 10.50Hours:346.68Amount:3,640.16Regular OvertimePayrate:15.75Hours:2.0Amount:31.50EIC PaymentPayrate:N/AHours:2.0Amount:36.10PeductionsFederal Income Tax289.00Medicare53.25Social Security227.64ND 2002 North Dakota40.46Health Insurance73.43Social Security22.671.68Income SourcesPayrate:10.00Hours:346.6.80Regular PayPayrate:10.00Hours:346.6.84DeductionsFederal Income Tax404.00Medicare50.28Social Security214.96ND 2002 North Dakota56.56Health Insurance69.32Social Security214.96ND 2002 North DakotaIncome SourcesSoli-99-9299Gross Pay:4,500.00Net Pay:3,427.36Income SourcesPayrate:12.98Hours:346.6.8Amount:4,500.00PeductionsSocial Security279.00ND 2002 North Dakota78.40Peductine Federal Income Tax501-99-9299Gross Pay:4,454.86Meunt:4,500.00Peductine Regular PayPayrate:12.98Hours:346.6.8Amount:4,500.00Peductine Regular PayPayrate:12.99Gross Pay:4,454.86Meunt:4,406.64Regular PayPayrate:12.73Hours:346.6.8Amount:3,393.41Income S	Printed on 2/26/02						Page 1
Regular Pay Regular DevrtimePayrate: 10.50Hours: State: 15.75346.68Amount: Mount:3,640.16Regular Overtime EIC PaymentPayrate: 15.75Hours: Payrate: 15.75Hours: Mount:31.50Paderal Income Tax Social Security289.00Medicare 273.4353.25Ohn J Anderson Income Sources Regular Pay Bederal Income Tax501-99-9199Gross Pay: 3,466.80Net Pay: 2,671.68Income Sources Regular Pay Deductions501-99-9199Gross Pay: 3,466.80Net Pay: 2,671.68Income Sources Regular Pay Deductions501-99-9199Gross Pay: 3,466.80Amount: 40.46Anderson Deductions501-99-9199Gross Pay: 3,466.80Amount: 40.46Anderson Deductions501-99-9199Gross Pay: 3,466.80Amount: 40.46Anderson Deductions501-99-9299Gross Pay: 4,500.00Net Pay: 3,427.36Income Sources 	amuel J Adams	343-34-2423	Gross Pay: 3,7	57.76	Net Pay: 3	,073.98	
Regular Overtime EIC PaymentPayrate:15.75Hours:2.0Amount:31.50Deductions Federal Income Tax Social Security289.00Medicare 73.4353.2553.25John J Anderson Income Sources501-99-9199Gross Pay:3,466.80Net Pay:2,671.68Income Sources Regular Pay Peductions501-99-9199Gross Pay:3,466.80Net Pay:2,671.68Income Sources Regular Pay PeductionsPayrate:10.00Hours:346.68Amount:3,466.80Peductions Federal Income Tax Social Security214.96ND 2002 North Dakota50.2850.28Income Sources Pedural Income Tax Social Security501-99-9299Gross Pay:4,500.00Net Pay:3,427.36Income Sources Pedurations Federal Income Tax Social Security501-99-9299Gross Pay:4,500.00Net Pay:3,427.36Income Sources Peductions Federal Income Tax Social Security501-99-9299Gross Pay:4,500.00Net Pay:3,427.36Income Sources Regular Pay Health Insurance50.00Medicare 90.0065.2454.00Income Sources Regular Pay Regular Pay Regular Pay Regular Pay Regular Pay Payrate:501-99-9399Gross Pay:4,454.86Net Pay:3,393.41Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate:19.11Hours:2.0Amount:4,416.64Regular Pay Regular Dovertime Padrate:92.00Medicare Payrate:64.59Social Security					-		
EIC Payment DeductionsPayrate:N/AHours:Amount:86.10Deductions Social Security289.00Medicare53.25Social Security27.64ND 2002 North Dakota40.46Health Insurance73.43501-99-9199Gross Pay: 3,466.80Net Pay: 2,671.68Income Sources Regular Pay Deductions501-99-9199Gross Pay: 3,466.80Net Pay: 2,671.68Income Sources Social Security214.96ND 2002 North Dakota50.28Social Security214.96ND 2002 North Dakota56.56Health Insurance69.32501-99-9299Gross Pay: 4,500.00Net Pay: 3,427.36Income Sources Regular Pay DeductionsPayrate: 12.98Hours:346.68Amount: 4,500.00Pederal Income Tax Social Security501-99-9299Gross Pay: 4,500.00Net Pay: 3,427.36Income Sources Regular Pay DeductionsPayrate: 12.98Hours:346.68Amount: 4,500.00Pedure Sources Regular Pay Deductions501-99-9399Gross Pay: 4,454.86Net Pay: 3,393.41Income Sources Regular Pay Descial Security501-99-9399Gross Pay: 4,454.86Net Pay: 3,393.41Income Sources Regular Pay Descial Security501-99-9399Gross Pay: 4,454.86Amount: 4,416.64Regular Pay Regular Pay Regular Pay Payrate: 19.11Hours:2.0Amount: 38.22Deductions Federal Income Tax Social Security554.00Medicare Amount:64.59Social Security Payrate: 19.11No 2002 Nor							
Deductions Federal Income Tax Social Security 289.00 273.43 Medicare ND 2002 North Dakota 53.25 40.46 John J Anderson Income Sources Regular Pay Deductions 501-99-9199 Gross Pay: 3,466.80 Net Pay: 2,671.68 Income Sources Regular Pay Deductions Payrate: 10.00 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 3,466.80 Mary H Andrevs Social Security 214.96 ND 2002 North Dakota 50.28 Mary H Andrevs Social Security 501-99-9299 Gross Pay: 4,500.00 Net Pay: 3,427.36 Income Sources Regular Pay Deductions 501-99-9299 Gross Pay: 4,500.00 Net Pay: 3,427.36 Income Sources Regular Pay Deductions Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Pedural Income Tax Social Security 501-99-9399 Gross Pay: 4,454.86 Net Pay: 3,393.41 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 19.11 Payrate: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Amount: 38.22 Paduar Day Headth Insurance Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Amount: 38.22 Paduar Day Headter Pay Regular Day Federal Income Tax S54.00 Medicare Payrate: 19.10 64.59 Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>2.0</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>				2.0			
Federal Income Tax289.00Medicare53.25Social Security227.64ND 2002 North Dakota40.46Health Insurance73.43ND 2002 North Dakota40.46John J Anderson501-99-9199Gross Pay: 3,466.80Net Pay: 2,671.68Income SourcesRegular PayPayrate: 10.00Hours: 346.68Amount: 3,466.80DeductionsFederal Income Tax404.00Medicare50.28Social Security214.96ND 2002 North Dakota56.56Health Insurance69.32Social Security3,427.36Income SourcesRegular PayPayrate: 12.98Hours: 346.68Amount: 4,500.00Peductions501-99-9299Gross Pay: 4,500.00Net Pay: 3,427.36Income SourcesRegular PayPayrate: 12.98Hours: 346.68Amount: 4,500.00Pedurations501.00Medicare65.24Social Security279.00Regular Pay90.00ND 2002 North Dakota78.40Health Insurance90.00ND 2002 North Dakota78.40Income SourcesRegular PayPayrate: 12.73Hours: 346.68Amount: 4,416.64Regular PayPayrate: 12.73Hours: 346.68Amount: 4,416.64Regular PayPayrate: 12.74Hours: 2.0Amount: 38.22DeductionsFederal Income TaxS54.00Medicare64.59Social Security276.21ND 2002 North Dakota77.56		Payrate: N/	'A Hours:		Amount:	86.10	
Social Security 227.64 ND 2002 North Dakota 40.46 Health Insurance 73.43 ND 2002 North Dakota 40.46 John J Anderson 501-99-9199 Gross Pay: 3,466.80 Net Pay: 2,671.68 Income Sources Payrate: 10.00 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 3,466.80 Peductions Payrate: 10.00 Medicare 50.28 50.28 Social Security 214.96 ND 2002 North Dakota 56.56 Health Insurance 69.32 More Sources 78.40 Regular Pay Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Peductions Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Peductions Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Peductions Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Peductions General Income Tax Social Security 78.40 78.40 Income Sources Social Security 20.00 North Dakota 78.40 H							
Health Insurance 73.43 John J Anderson 501-99-9199 Gross Pay: 3,466.80 Net Pay: 2,671.68 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 10.00 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 3,466.80 Deductions Federal Income Tax 404.00 Medicare 50.28 Social Security 214.96 ND 2002 North Dakota 56.56 Health Insurance 69.32 Social Security 3,427.36 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Deductions Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Paderal Income Tax S0100 Medicare 65.24 50.45 Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Health Insurance 90.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Pay Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Payrate: 19.11 Income Sources Federal Income Tax S54.00<							
John J Anderson 501-99-9199 Gross Pay: 3,466.80 Net Pay: 2,671.68 Income Sources Payrate: 10.00 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 3,466.80 Peductions Payrate: 10.00 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 3,466.80 Peductions 404.00 Medicare 50.28 50.28 Social Security 214.96 ND 2002 North Dakota 56.56 Health Insurance 69.32 Mary H Andrevs 501-99-9299 Gross Pay: 4,500.00 Net Pay: 3,427.36 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Peductions 560.00 Medicare 65.24 50.40 90.00 54.40 Income Sources Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Income Sources Social Security Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>ND 2002 North</td><td>n Dakota</td><td>40</td><td>.46</td><td></td></td<>			ND 2002 North	n Dakota	40	.46	
Income Sources Regular Pay Requires Payrate: 10.00 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 3,466.80 Peductions Federal Income Tax 404.00 Medicare 50.28 Social Security 214.96 ND 2002 North Dakota 56.56 Hearth Insurance 69.32 Forse Pay: 4,500.00 Net Pay: 3,427.36 Income Sources Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Peductions Federal Income Tax 560.00 Medicare 65.24 Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Peductions 65.24 78.40 78.40 Peductions 90.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Health Insurance 90.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Overtime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Amount: 38.22 Peductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 57.56 Social Security 27.62.1 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56 56.51	Health Insurance	/5.43					
Regular Pay Deductions Payrate: 10.00 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 3,466.80 Deductions Federal Income Tax 404.00 Medicare 50.28 50.28 Social Security 214.96 ND 2002 North Dakota 56.56 Health Insurance 69.32 Mary H Andrews 501-99-9299 Gross Pay: 4,500.00 Net Pay: 3,427.36 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Deductions Federal Income Tax 560.00 Medicare 65.24 504.00 Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 78.40 Health Insurance 90.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 78.40 Income Sources Social Security 201-99-9399 Gross Pay: 4,454.86 Net Pay: 3,393.41 Income Sources Social Security Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Day Payrate: 19.11 </td <td></td> <td>501-99-9199</td> <td>Gross Pay: 3,4</td> <td>66.80</td> <td>Net Pay: 2</td> <td>,671.68</td> <td></td>		501-99-9199	Gross Pay: 3,4	66.80	Net Pay: 2	,671.68	
Deductions Federal Income Tax 404.00 Social Security Medicare 50.28 Social Security Mary M Andrews Health Insurance 501-99-9299 Gross Pay: 4,500.00 Net Pay: 3,427.36 Income Sources Regular Pay Deductions Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Federal Income Tax 560.00 Medicare 65.24 Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Health Insurance 90.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Pay Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax S54.00 Medicare 64.59 Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56		Pourote: 10.0	0 Hours	346.68	Amount:	3 466 80	
Tederal Income Tax 404.00 Medicare 50.28 Social Security 214.96 ND 2002 North Dakota 56.56 Health Insurance 69.32 ND 2002 North Dakota 56.56 Mary H Andrews 501-99-9299 Gross Pay: 4,500.00 Net Pay: 3,427.36 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Peductions 560.00 Medicare 65.24 Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Health Insurance 90.00 102.002 North Dakota 78.40 10.000 10.000 Theodore S Bartz 501-99-9399 Gross Pay: 4,454.86 Net Pay: 3,393.41 10.000 10.0	Deductions	Fayrate: 10.0	o nours.	340.00	HINGUIL.	5,400.00	
Social Security Health Insurance 214.96 69.32 ND 2002 North Dakota 56.56 Mary M Andrews Income Sources Regular Pay Deductions 501-99-9299 Gross Pay: 4,500.00 Net Pay: 3,427.36 Income Sources Regular Pay Deductions Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Federal Income Tax Social Security 560.00 Medicare 65.24 58.40 Income Sources Regular Pay Health Insurance 501-99-9399 Gross Pay: 4,454.86 Net Pay: 3,393.41 Income Sources Regular Pay Regular Pay Payrate: 19.11 Payrate: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax Social Security S54.00 Medicare 64.59 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax S54.00 Medicare 64.59 Amount: 37.56		404.00	Medicare		50	28	
Health Insurance 69.32 Mary M Andrews 501-99-9299 Gross Pay: 4,500.00 Net Pay: 3,427.36 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Peductions Federal Income Tax 560.00 Medicare 65.24 Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Income Sources Bartz 501-99-9399 Gross Pay: 4,454.86 Net Pay: 3,393.41 Income Sources Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Overtime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax S54.00 Medicare 64.59 554.00 Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56				Dakota			
Mary M Andrews 501-99-9299 Gross Pay: 4,500.00 Net Pay: 3,427.36 Income Sources Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Peductions Federal Income Tax 560.00 Medicare 65.24 561.99 Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Health Insurance 90.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Dvertime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 576.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56			10 2002 101 (1	I Dakota			
Income Sources Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Peductions Fedural Income Tax 560.00 Medicare 65.24 Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Health Insurance 90.00 102.002 North Dakota 78.40 Income Sources 501-99-9399 Gross Pay: 4,454.86 Net Pay: 3,393.41 Income Sources Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Pay Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 57.61 Social Security 27.62.1 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56 77.56	noarth moar anoo	07.02					
Regular Pay Payrate: 12.98 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,500.00 Deductions Federal Income Tax 560.00 Medicare 65.24 Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Health Insurance 90.00 Theodore S Bartz 501-99-9399 Gross Pay: 4,454.86 Net Pay: 3,393.41 Income Sources Regular Overtime Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Overtime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56		501-99-9299	Gross Pay: 4,5	00.00	Net Pay: 3	,427.36	
Deductions Performance Second	Income Sources						
Federal Income Tax 560.00 Medicare 65.24 Social Security 279.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Health Insurance 90.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Theodore S Bartz 501-99-9399 Gross Pay: 4,454.86 Net Pay: 3,393.41 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Overtime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 576.21 Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56 77.56		Payrate: 12.9	8 Hours:	346.68	Amount:	4,500.00	
Social Security Health Insurance 279.00 90.00 ND 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Theodore S Bartz 90.00 State Not 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Income Sources State State Not 2002 North Dakota 78.40 Regular Pay Regular Overtime Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Beduar Overtime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 50cial Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56	Deductions						
Health Insurance 90.00 Theadore S Bartz 501-99-9399 Gross Pay: 4,454.86 Net Pay: 3,393.41 Income Sources Regular Pay: 4,254.86 Net Pay: 3,393.41 Regular Overtime Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Overtime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56							
Theodore S Bartz 501-99-9399 Gross Pay: 4,454.86 Net Pay: 3,393.41 Income Sources Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Overtime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 Social Security 275.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56			ND 2002 North	n Dakota	78	.40	
Income Sources Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Overtime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56	Health Insurance	90.00					
Income Sources Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Overtime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56	l heodore S Bartz	501-99-9399	Gross Pav: 4.4	54.86	Net Pav: 3	.393.41	
Regular Pay Payrate: 12.73 Hours: 346.68 Amount: 4,416.64 Regular Overtime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 Deductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56							
Regular Overtime Payrate: 19.11 Hours: 2.0 Amount: 38.22 <u>Deductions</u> Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56	Regular Pay	Payrate: 12.7	3 Hours:	346.68	Amount:	4,416.64	
Deductions Federal Income Tax 554.00 Medicare 64.59 Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56		Payrate: 19.1	1 Hours:		Amount:		
Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56							
Social Security 276.21 ND 2002 North Dakota 77.56		554.00	Medicare		64	.59	
				n Dakota			

An example of a Certified Payroll report is illustrated below.

Vacation, Sick, and Holiday Hours Reports

The Reports list includes an Hours - Vacation Report, Hours - Sick Report, and an Hours- Holiday Report. Each report displays earned, taken, and available hours for each employee for the time period you designate.

An example of a Vacation Hours Report is illustrated below.

		port	n Hours Re	Vacatio	
Page 1			All Perioda		Printed on 12/10/02
	<u>Hrs Available</u>	<u>Hrs Taken</u>	Hrs Earned	SSN	Employee Name
	10.00	0.00	10.00	343-34-2423	Samuel J Adams
	8.00	0.00	8.00	502-38-1932	John J Anderson
	10.00	0.00	10.00	849-43-2433	Mary M Andrews
	7.00	5.00	12.00	323-43-2243	Theodore S Bartz
	10.00	0.00	10.00	342-43-2435	Lillith L Blake
	8.00	0.00	8.00	322-34-2243	Carol M Carlson
	0.00	10.00	10.00	342-34-2543	Pat H Carpenter
	10.00	10.00	20.00	343-53-3333	Michael O Crosby
	0.00	0.00	0.00	473-46-8998	Peter R Dahl
	0.00	0.00	0.00	272-12-1121	Raymond R Dietz
	0.00	0.00	0.00	121-23-1323	Bonnie D Eastman
	0.00	0.00	0.00	121-12-1212	Louie N Ebert
	10.00	0.00	10.00	142-12-3424	Robert A English
	0.00	0.00	0.00	121-24-1131	Ronald T Erikson
	0.00	0.00	0.00	121-23-1423	Ruth K Evans
	0.00	0.00	0.00	121-25-1243	Jon J Fritz
	10.00	0.00	10.00	121-42-1123	Jerri J Grange
	83.00	25.00	108.00		Totals

Note: Report will display all zeroes until the first Payroll is recorded after setup.

Miscellaneous Reports

Cost Center Analysis Report

The **Cost Center Analysis Report** in Ultimate Payroll (Single and Multi-Company) lists the amounts and percentages of Regular Pay, Regular Overtime, and Regular Double Overtime pay paid by the company to its employees. It also lists the deductions withheld for Federal Income Tax, Medicare, and Social Security. Additionally, employer paid contributions (FUTA, Medicare Match, and Social Security Match) are detailed.

An example of a Cost Center Analysis Report is illustrated below.

Reporting on: "Master List" All II Reg. pay Reg. OT Reg. db10T Adv. EIC Vacation Totals Amount: 141,123.88 320.03 0.00 93.58 10.00 141,547.49 Percents: 99.70% 0.23% 0.00% 0.07% 0.01% 100.00% Deductions: Federal Income Tax 17,645.04 40.01 0.00 11.70 1.25 17,698.00 Social Security 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23 Medicare 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 D0 2002 North Dakota 2,820.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04	Reporting on: "Master List" All Period Reg. pay Reg. OT Reg. db1 0T Adv. EIC Vacation Totals Amount: 141,123.88 320.03 0.00 93.58 10.00 141,547.49 Percents: 99.70% 0.23% 0.00% 0.07% 0.01% 100.00% Deductions: Federal Income Tax 17,645.04 40.01 0.00 11.70 1.25 17,698.00 Social Security 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23 Vedicare 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 V0 2002 North Dakota 2,470.30 5.60 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04 Employer paid: ''''' 1,128.10 2.56 0.00 0.75 0.08 1,131.49 Vedicare Match 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 Social Security Match 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.14 2,051.15			Rep	ort Preview				
Reg. pay Reg. 0T Reg. dbl 0T Adv. ElC Vacation Totals Amount: 141,123.88 320.03 0.00 93.58 10.000 141,547.49 Percents: 99.70% 0.23% 0.00% 0.07% 0.01% 100.00% Deductions: 50.01 10.00% 0.01% 100.00% 100.00% Social Security 8,745.98 19.83 0.00 11.70 1.25 17,698.00 Social Security 8,745.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23 Medicare 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 ND 2002 North Dakota 2,470.30 5.60 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04	Reg. pay Reg. 0T Reg. dbl 0T Adv. ElC Vacation Totals Amount: 141,123.88 320.03 0.00 93.58 10.00 141,547.49 Percents: 99.70% 0.23% 0.00% 0.07% 0.01% 100.00% Deductions:	Cost Center Analysis							age 1
Amount: 141,123.88 320.03 0.00 93.58 10.00 141,1547.49 Percents: 99.70% 0.23% 0.00% 0.07% 0.01% 100.00% Deductions: 99.70% 0.23% 0.00% 0.07% 0.01% 100.00% Deductions: Federal Income Tax 17,645.04 40.01 0.00 11.70 1.25 17,699.00 Social Security 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 1.86 0.62 8,770.23 Medicare 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 ND 2002 North Dakota 2,470.30 5.60 0.00 1.64 0.18 2,477.72 Heidare 2,820.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04	Arnount: 141,123.88 320.03 0.00 93.58 10.00 141,154.49 Percents: 99.70% 0.23% 0.00% 0.07% 0.01% 100.00% Deductions: receral noome Tax 17,645.04 40.01 0.00 11.70 1.25 17,698.00 Social Security 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23 Vadicare 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.64 0.18 2,477.72 Vadout husarace 2,820.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04 Employer paid: FUTA 1,128.10 2.56 0.00 0.75 0.08 1,131.49 Yedicare Match 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 Social Security Match 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 0.75 0.08 1,131.49	Reporting on a master Li	51					AILLE	rious
Percents: 99.70% 0.23% 0.00% 0.07% 0.01% 100.00% Deductions: Federal Income Tax 17,645.04 40.01 0.00 11.70 1.25 17,698.00 Social Security 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 13.60 0.62 8,770.23 Medicare 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 ND 2002 North Dakota 2,470.30 5.60 0.00 1.64 0.18 2,477.72 Health Insurance 2,820.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04	Percents: 99.70% 0.23% 0.00% 0.07% 0.01% 100.00% Deductions:		Reg. pay	Reg. OT	Reg. db1 OT	Adv. EIC	Vacation	Totals	
Deductions: 17,645.04 40.01 0.00 11.70 1.25 17,699.00 Social Security 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 15.80 0.62 8,770.23 Medicare 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 ND 2002 North Dakota 2,470.30 5.60 0.00 1.64 0.18 2,477.72 Health Insurance 2,829.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04	Deductions: Control Contre Control Control	Amount :		320.03	0.00	93.58	10.00	141,547.49	
Federal Income Tax: 17,645.04 40.01 0.00 11.70 1.25 17,698.00 Social Security 8,745.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23 Hedicare 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 ND 2002 North Dakota 2,470.30 5.60 0.00 1.64 0.18 2,477.72 Health Insurance 2,820.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04	Ederal Income Tax 17,645.04 40.01 0.00 11.70 1.25 17,698.00 Social Security 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23 Medicare 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 ND 2002 North Dakota 2,470.30 5.60 0.00 1.64 0.18 2,477.72 Health Insurance 2,820.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04 Employer paid: 1,128.10 2.56 0.00 0.75 0.08 1,131.49 Medicare Match 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23	Percents :	99.70%	0.23%	0.00%	0.07%	0.01%	100.00%	
Social Security 8,743,98 19,83 0.00 5,80 0.62 8,770,23 Medicare 2,045,01 4,64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051,15 N0 2002 North Dakota 2,470,30 5,60 0.00 1.64 0.18 2,477,72 Health Insurance 2,820,57 6,40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829,04	Social Security 8/743/98 19/83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8/770/23 Medicare 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 ND 2002 North Dakota 2,470.30 5.60 0.00 1.64 0.18 2,477.72 Health Insurance 2,820.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04 Employer paid: TUTA 1,128.10 2.56 0.00 0.75 0.08 1,131.49 Vedicare Match 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 Social Security Match 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 0.75 0.08 1,131.49	Deductions :							
Medicare 2,045,01 4,64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051,15 ND 2002 North Dakota 2,470,30 5,60 0.00 1,64 0.18 2,477,72 Health Insurance 2,820,57 6,40 0.00 1,87 0.20 2,829,04	Medicare 2,045,01 4,64 0,00 1,36 0,14 2,051,15 ND 2002 Nerth Dakota 2,470,30 5,60 0,00 1,64 0,18 2,477,72 Health Insure 2,820,57 6,40 0,00 1,87 0,20 2,829,04 Employer paid: 7 7 7 7 7 7 UTA 1,128,10 2,56 0,00 0,75 0,08 1,131,49 Vedicare Match 2,045,01 4,64 0,00 1,36 0,14 2,051,15 Social Security Match 8,743,98 19,83 0,00 5,80 0,62 8,770,23	Federal Income Tax	17,645.04	40.01	0.00	11.70		17,698.00	
ND 2002 North Dakota 2,470,30 5.60 0.00 1.64 0.18 2,477,72 Health Insurance 2,820.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04	ND 2002 North Dakota 2,470.30 5.60 0.00 1.64 0.18 2,477.72 Health Insurance 2,820.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04 Employer paid: FUTA 1,128.10 2.56 0.00 0.75 0.08 1,131.49 Yedicare Match 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 Social Security Match 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23	Social Security	8,743.98	19.83	0.00	5.80	0.62	8,770.23	
Health Insurance 2,820.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04	Health Insurance 2,820.57 6.40 0.00 1.87 0.20 2,829.04	Medicare	2,045.01	4.64	0.00	1.36	0.14	2,051.15	
	Employer paid: Employer paid: FUTA 1,128.10 2.56 0.00 0.75 0.08 1,131.49 Medicare Match 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 Social Security Match 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23	ND 2002 North Dakota	2,470.30	5.60	0.00		0.18	2,477.72	
Free law on a clab	UTA 1,128.10 2.56 0.00 0.75 0.08 1,131.49 Medicare Match 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 Social Security Match 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23	Health Insurance	2,820.57	6.40	0.00	1.87	0.20	2,829.04	
Employer paid:	UTA 1,128.10 2.56 0.00 0.75 0.08 1,131.49 Medicare Match 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 Social Security Match 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23	Employer paid:							
	Medicare Match 2,045.01 4.64 0.00 1.36 0.14 2,051.15 Social Security Match 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23		1,128.10	2.56	0.00	0.75	0.08	1,131.49	
		Medicare Match	2,045.01	4.64	0.00	1.36	0.14		
Social Security Match 8,743.98 19.83 0.00 5.80 0.62 8,770.23		Social Security Match	8,743.98	19.83	0.00	5.80	0.62	8,770.23	
			423.03	0.96	0.00	0.28	0.03	424.30	
									- 4

Tax Payment Summary

The Tax Payment Summary report shows all payments made on all tax items for any given period you choose.

	ent Report	
	n 2/26/02 er iods	
ederal 941		
<u>:heck ≢ Check Date Paid To</u> 4561 1/31/02 First National Bank	<u>Amount</u> 10,484.11	<u>Deposit For</u> First quarter, 2002
TOTALS	10,484.11	
ederal Unemployment		
heck # Check Date Paid To 4559 1/15/02 Internal Revenue	Amount	Deposit For
	288.73	First quarter, 2002
OTALS	288.73	
itate Unemployment itaali #_ Chaoli Date_ Baid Te	Amount	Deposit For
heck <u>Check Date Paid To</u> 4560 1/15/02 State Unemployment Agency	18.05	First quarter, 2002
5191 2/18/02 State Unemployment Agency	85.13	Whole year, 2002
OTALS	103.18	
tate Income Tax		
<u>:heck # Check Date Paid To</u>	Amount	Deposit For
TOT ALS	0.00	
itate Disability Insurance iheck <u>* Check Date Paid To</u>	Amount	Deposit For
		Deposition
OTALS	0.00	
i mployment Training Tax :heok <u>*</u> <u>Cheok Date</u> <u>Paid To</u>	Amount	Deposit For
	0.00	
UTALO	0.00	
.ocal Income Tax :heck <u>*</u> <u>Check Date</u> <u>Paid To</u>	Amount	Deposit For
		STREET, INC.
OTALS	0.00	
RAND TOTAL OF ALL DEPOSITS	10,876.02	

Job Costing Detail Report

The **Job Costing Detail report** breaks out income (i.e., job) by the state withholding, other deductions, and employer paids that are assigned to the employee.

Following is an example of the Job Costing Detail report for one job—the Cedar Rapids Complex job. Job reports can, however, be generated for all jobs which would include rates not assigned to any job.

Printed on 12/8/02	All Periods		Page 1
Employee Name	Income	Deductions	<u>Employer Paid</u>
Fred Anderson			
Ceder Rapids Complex (64.51%)	120.00		
Social Security		130.71	
Medicare		30.57	
US Federal Sample		179.27	
State Sample		231.19	
Local Sample		31.63	
SDI		10.55	
Social Security Match			130.71
Medicare Match			30.57
Federal Unemployment			16.86
SUTA			31.63
SDI Match			10.55
ETT			21.08
Overtime (9.67%)	18.00		
Social Security		19.59	
Medicare		4.58	
US Federal Sample		26.87	
State Sample		34.65	
Local Sample		4.74	
SDI		1.58	19.59

Job Costing Summary Report

The **Job Costing Summary report** breaks out income (i.e., job) by the state withholding, other deductions, and any other employer paid items that are assigned to the employee.

Following is an example of the Job Costing Summary report for one job—the Cedar Rapids Complex job. Job reports can, however, be generated for all jobs which would include rates not assigned to any job.

Job Cos	ting Summar	y Report	
Printed on 12/8/02	All Periods		Page
<u>Employee Name</u>	<u>l ncome</u>	Deductions	Employer Paid
Fred Anderson			
Ceder Rapids Complex (64.51%)	120.00		
Overtime (9.67%)	18.00		
Dbl. Overtime (25.80%)	48.00		
Social Security		202.62	
Medicare		47.39	
US Federal Sample		277.91	
State Sample		358.38	
Local Sample		49.04	
SDI		16.36	
Social Security Match			202.62
Medicare Match			47.39
Federal Unemployment			26.14
SUTA			49.04
SDI Match			16.36
ETT			32.68
Approximate Job Totals	186.00	951.70	374.23

Time Card Reports

Pre-designed reports have been created for your Time Card data. They are located in the Reports Main Dialog and include General reports (detail and summary) and Income reports (detail and summary).

Note: The Hours fields of the Time Card Reports will display the minutes converted into hundredths.

Illustrated below is an example of the Time Card General Summary report.



Note: The Time Card General Summary Report is only available when automatic overtime calculation is selected in Time Card preferences.

The Queue Reports

When you have checks waiting to be printed in the Check Queue, the following reports can be generated. If necessary, refer to Chapter 5, *Process Payroll*.

Queue Hours Report

For each employee in the queue, the Queue Hours report displays the hours for Regular Pay, Overtime, Double Overtime, Vacation, Sick, and Holiday. Any other extra income hours are combined under the heading **Other**.

Queue Detail Report

The Queue Detail report lists all paychecks currently waiting to be printed from the Check Queue. It itemizes all the payroll items on each employee's paycheck. Use this report for checking your payroll before actually printing the checks. If you find any mistakes, you can edit the check in the queue before printing.

Queue Summary Report

This report lists all the employee paychecks currently waiting in the Check Queue for printing. Listed in this report are the amounts deducted (Federal, State, Local, etc.) from the paycheck of each employee. Use this report for checking your payroll before actually printing the checks. If a mistake is found, the check can be removed from the queue, corrected, and added back.

New Hire Report

Federal and state laws require that every employer must report each employee hired on or after October 1, 1997. The report must be made no later than 20 days after the date the employee is hired. If you have any questions about reporting new hire information, call your State Child Enforcement agency.

To generate a New Hire Report, select the **New Hire Report** option in the Reports list, then click either **Preview** or **Print**. In the New Hire Report Options window which appears (see below), enter the appropriate information, then click OK.

New Hire Report Options
Report on new hires: ③ Since: 2/1/02 ④ During: Entire Year 🔹 2002
Only for employees in the state of: ND
Contact information:
Name of a contact at your company: W. Scheissen
Contact's litle: H/R mgr.
Fax Number: 701-779-7790
EMail Address: wfsc@bentzco.com
Cancel OK

Help Fax Report

The Help Fax feature allows you to print out a **Technical Support Fax Report** that you can fax to the Aatrix Support Staff.

To access Help Fax, select the **Help Fax** option under the **Apple** menu. In the dialog that appears, enter the question, comment, or enhancement request you want printed on the fax. The Help Fax report is pictured below.

Help Fax						
Fill in this screen, print	t out and fax to Aatrix at (701) 746–4393					
Company name: Bentz & Co.						
Contact (your name): Samuel Adams						
YOUR fax number: 1-800-555-1212						
YOUR email address:	sadams@bentzco.com					
This fax is a:	Problem Enhancement request Question					
Description of problem	n, question or enhancement:					
lf this is an enhanceme	ent request, why is this important to you?					
🗹 Include detailed sys	stem information Cancel Print					

You can also have the program automatically include, on your Help Fax, detailed information about your system (e.g., computer type, memory, extensions, etc.). If you are faxing Aatrix about a particular problem, it can be helpful for the technical support staff to have this information when trying to assess the problem.



Troubleshooting

Appendix overview

This appendix describes and provides solutions for some of the most common problems. The Q and As are organized by the following topics:

- Error messages
- Program incompatibilities
- Printing
- General

101

0ATE 11-04-2003

123 1233000

BENT2800.

PN strated adjuster bilas an 2100

camuel J. Adams

Troubleshooting overview

This appendix provides answers to some common questions we receive from our payroll users. If you do not find an answer to your problem in this section or in the related section of the user manual, please contact Technical Support.

Error Messages

Error Type # 1, 2, or 3

These three types of error messages are System error messages. Any number of things can cause the problem (e.g., extensions, bad system). You should first determine if extensions are causing the problem by disabling your extensions and then trying to run the program again.

Error Type # 25

This message is related to the amount of memory you have allocated to the payroll program. To set the application memory so you don't receive the error message, quit out of the payroll program, then select the program application icon by clicking on it once. Select the **Get Info** command from the **File** menu. In the dialog that appears, increase the application memory size as needed. Close the **Get Info** window and try to run the program again.

Error Type -39

This error message may occur when opening the payroll program. It means that your icon is bad and that you need to extract a new icon. To fix the problem,

- 1 Insert the Aatrix CD-ROM, then double-click on the **Payroll Products In**staller icon.
- 2 Select Extract.
- 3 Enter the **Code** that came with the payroll program CD.
- 4 Select the existing payroll application.
- 5 Eject the payroll CD-ROM.

Error # 43

In order to avoid this error message when recording checks, make sure your register file(s) are in the Registers f folder; and the Registers f folder is in your Aatrix Payroll f folder. To link a register to your company, open the program, then select a register from the Check Registers sub-menu in the File menu (a check mark will appear next to its name). If you don't have any registers, you will have to create one using the New Check Register command in the Check Registers sub-menu and selecting it from the Check Registers sub-menu in the File menu.

Error # 48

This error means that the program could not install completely because of duplicated items found on the hard drive. The duplicated items are the result of quitting in the middle of the installation, and then trying to re-install the program. You will need to trash the Aatrix Payroll f folder from the hard drive before you install the program.

Bad F-Line

A Bad F-Line generally results from a deduction being linked to the wrong table. Check each of your deductions making sure the calculation method is set up correctly for each deduction. Don't forget to **Update** your Master Employee List after correcting the deduction and correct your Default Information file by deleting the deduction from the assigned side and re-assigning the deduction.

Can't find the default...

The message Can't find the default income sources, deduction types, or employer types file means that you have moved these files out of the Employee Files f folder of the company that is currently open. Make sure these 3 files are in your Employee Files f folder of that company and that the Employee Files ffolder is in the appropriate company folder in your Aatrix Payroll f folder.

Program incompatibilities

The following programs are known to cause problems with our payroll programs:

Adobe Type Manager and Adobe Type Reunion

Turn off the extension/control panel for these utilities when installing and running your payroll program.

Auto Doubler

If you have Auto Doubler installed on your computer, you will need to set it up so that it does not compact your payroll folder and any files within the payroll folder.

Norton Utilities File Saver

If you have the Norton Utilities File Saver installed on your computer, you will need to set it to **update at shutdown**.

QuickTime

When installing or updating this application, turn off QuickTime in the Apple Control Panel and Extensions.

Printing

Q I'm using 8.5x11 checkform sheets with 3 checks per page. Why does my laser printer print one check then skip the next two when I print from the Check Queue?

A Make sure you enter the appropriate number of checks you want printed per page in the **Printing Preferences** dialog. To access this dialog, select the **Preferences** command from the **Edit** menu. If you still have this problem, open the checkform and select the **Form Setup** command in the **File** menu. Make sure the size of your form is set up correctly (e.g., each check is 2.75x8.5), and the **Fit as many as possible on a sheet of paper** option is selected.

Q Why does the information from some reports get cut off when I print them?

A Some reports (e.g., General Deduction, General Contribution) have been designed to print in landscape mode. In order to view all the report information, you will need to select the **Page Setup** command from the **File** menu before printing the report. In the Page Setup dialog, select the **landscape** mode option (see below).



General

Q Why can't I access my Help screens?

- A The Help file may have been moved out of the Defaults *f* folder or has been trashed. If you locate the Help file on your hard disk, move it back into the Defaults *f* folder. If you can't locate the Help file, you can drag the Help file into your Defaults *f* folder from your original installation disk.
- **Q** When sending (exporting) Payroll data to an accounting program, I get this message: *Warning - no records were exported. Please check the date in the export window.* What does this mean?
- A The program sends checks by date. The date you enter in the export window must match a date in the employee's pay history records. Go to Pay History of an employee paid and check the date in the pop-up menu.

Q I made a liability payment and the amount of the check is wrong.

A First, make sure the Master List is selected. This ensures all employees are included. Run the Pay History Detail Report (totals only) for the same period as the liability check. If the reports match the amount on the check, examine the individual's pay history records for errors. If they do not match, compare the totals to find the error.

Q When I process payroll, my deduction/employer paid item is still calculating for a particular employee when they have reached their limit. How can I fix this?

- A First, make sure the upper limits are set properly. To do so, click on the Payroll Items tab window and double click the deduction/ employer paid item in question. If the upper limits are correct, go through each check from Pay History records, making sure the correct amount is listed in the wages column for this deduction/ employer paid item.
- **Q** My Federal/State tax tables are not calculating correctly!
- A In the Employees tab window, confirm the settings for Pay Period, Filing Status, and Exemptions are correct. Also, verify that any tax-exempt income items or deductions in the Payroll Items tab window are correct.

Q Why do I only get three out of four copies when printing the Employee/Employer copies of Form W-2?

A You may have clicked the **Print Sample** button instead of the **Print W2s** button. **Print Sample** prints only one copy of the form for proofing purposes.

Q When I process my Form 941, I get a fraction of cents that is unacceptably large.

A Bring up a Pay History Detail Report (totals only) for the same period. Compare wages and amounts for Federal, SS Employee, SS Match, Medicare Employee and Medicare match. Make adjustments as needed.

Q I updated my system (or transferred my Aatrix folder) and tried to open the program. Now it wants a password!

A When the computer system is updated, it places Pay Defaults in your System Preferences folder in the *old* system folder. In moving the Aatrix program to the new computer, you might forget to move this folder from the old system folder into the new System Preferences folder. Simply enter the default password (which is the word **password** in lower case letters) and then change it to the one you want; or locate the old Pay Defaults folder and move it to the new system.

Q I tried to open the payroll program and got a message saying that it couldn't continue because the Defaults *f* folder and the application are not in the same folder. What should I do?

A An Aatrix Payroll *f* folder was created when you installed the payroll program. The Defaults *f* folder and the application must be stored in this folder. To solve this problem, locate the Defaults *f* folder and the program application and move them back into the Aatrix Payroll *f* folder.

Q How come I get zeroes in my 941 report's line 14 (deposits made) when I have checks in the program for that payment?

A This can be fixed by going to the **Liabilities** tab window, selecting Federal 941 and clicking the Edit button. Make sure the Report Type is selected as Federal 941. If needed, refer to Chapter 7, *Liabilities* for more information. Or you can edit the payment in the Check Register. In the Edit Entry window, make sure to mark the checkbox next to the pop-up menu stating that it is a 941 payment.

Q When I view my check register there is nothing in there. It was fine last time I viewed it...

A Check your **Display** and **Limit by** options at the top of the window. You may have a box that is incorrectly checked/unchecked.

Notes:

INDEX

Α

Accounting preferences, 2-17 Add Name to Employee List, 3-34 Report to Report Queue, 6-12 Align Checkform fields, 9-34 Checks in printer, 5-24 Assign Department to employee, 3-17 Group to employee, 3-17 Payroll items to employees, 4-27

В

Backup, 12-2 Balance check register, 7-23 Basics, 1-15 Bonus checks, 5-11

С

Calculate button, 5-8 Certified Payroll Summary Report, B-16 Check Designer Accumulated field, 9-24 Align fields, 9-34 Create new checkform, 9-12 Delete fields, 9-35

Display Options, 9-7 Duplicate fields, 9-35 Edit fields, 9-33 Field types, 9-2 Fonts. 9-35 Form Setup, 9-9 Graphic tools, 9-5 Modify existing form, 9-10 Move fields, 9-36 New fields, 9-22 Overview, 9-2 Picture fields, 9-21 Prompted field, 9-25 Sample checkforms, 9-4 Select fields, 9-36 Test printing, 9-37 Text during layout, 9-23 Text fields, 9-20 View checkform, 9-7 Window, 9-5 Check Oueue Edit a paycheck, 5-22 Overview. 5-14 Preview Printed Check. 5-15 Print paychecks, 5-16 Record paychecks, 5-20 Remove paychecks, 5-22 Check register Delete entry, 7-21 Deposit, enter, 7-15 Display options, 7-13 Edit entry, 7-20 Export to Excel, 7-22 Find entry, 7-18 Limit by options, 7-14 New register, 7-26 Open, 7-12

Print, 7-22 Reconcile, 7-23 View. 7-12 Void entry, 7-21 Withdrawal, enter, 7-16 Checkstock Watcher, 2-29 Claims, 3-9 Command keys, 1-16 Commission, 5-6 Company Setup Defaults. 2-7 New Company, 2-4 Overview, 2-2 Company Setup tab window, 1-5 Copy to different computer, 12-8 Cost Center Analysis Report, B-19 Create Check register, 7-26 Checkform template, 9-12 Deduction. 4-3 Employee files, 3-6 Employee List, 3-32 Employer Paid item, 4-9 EZ report, 6-22 Income item, 4-15 New company, 2-4 Report Bundle, 6-9 Customer Support, 1-17

D

Deduction Assign to employees, 4-27 Calculation Method, 4-6 Create, 4-3 Delete, 4-30 Edit, 4-29

Exempting, 4-8 Limits. 4-24 Personalize, 4-29 Sheltering, 4-8 Types. 4-4 Unassign, 4-28 Delete Check register entry, 7-21 Checks from pay history, 3-27 Employee file, 3-12 Employee List. 3-33 Liability payment, 7-6 Liability register entry, 7-32 Paychecks from Queue, 5-22 Pavroll items. 4-30 Reminder, 11-6 Department Assign employee, 2-10 Assign to employee, 3-17 Edit, 2-12 Gross pay expensing, 2-11 New. 2-9 Differential, types, 4-17 Direct Deposit Button, 2-3 Company set up, 13-3 Create prenotification, 13-7 Employee set up, 13-5 Overview, 13-2 Print pay stub, 5-17 Process payroll, 13-9 Disable Reminder, 11-7, 11-9

Ε

Earned Income Credit, 3-9 Edit Check register entry, 7-20 Checkform template, 9-10 Company information, 2-2 Employee file, 3-11

Employee Paysheet, 5-8 EZ report. 6-25 Liability payment, 7-6 Liability register entry, 7-31 New Employee Settings, 3-Pay history records, 3-23 Oueued pavcheck, 5-22 Reminder, 11-6 EFTPS Clear History, 14-20 Company Setup window, 14-9 Connect Now, 14-19 Connection window, 14-17 Effective date, 14-16 EFTPS Values window, 14-16 Enroll. 2-3 History window, 14-20 Message to Aatrix, 14-18 Modem setup, 14-12 Open company file, 14-14 Open program, 14-3 Preferences, 14-11 O and A's. 14-2 Quit program, 14-14 Requirements, 14-3 Security, 14-13 Send EFTPS, 14-16 Setting up, 14-8 Tab windows defined, 14-5 Test Transmission, 14-18 Transmit EFTPS payment, 14-15 Troubleshooting, 14-21 User List, 14-13 Employee Data Summary Report, B-4 Employee Evaluator Add questions to form, 3-40 Creating new forms, 3-38 Delete previous evaluations, 3-53 Delete questions on

form, 3-45 Edit questions on form, 3-43 Evaluating an employee, 3-49 Move questions on form, 3-47 Print evaluations form, 3-48 Print previous evaluations, 3-52 Remind, 3-54 Undelete questions, 3-46 Window, 3-37 Employee List Add names to list. 3-34 Assign payroll items, 4-27 Create new list, 3-32 Delete list. 3-33 Edit payroll items, 4-29 Lost file. 3-30 Open list, 3-33 Pop-up menu, 3-31 Remove names from list. 3-36 Rename employee, 3-13 Restore, 12-4 Terminated employee, 3-30 Using, 3-30 Employee List Settings Assign item to, 4-27 Edit assigned item, 4-29 **Employee** Paysheet Calculate, 5-8 Edit, 5-8 Hourly/Salary employees, 5-5 Overview, 5-2 Revert to Original, 5-8 Employee Personal Data Summary Report, B-5 Employee preferences, 2-19 Employees, 3-2 Add notes to file, 3-19 Delete, 3-12 Edit, 3-11 Enter pay history, 3-21

Find, 3-12 Import. 3-14 New employee defaults, 3-3 New employee setup, 3-6 Personal Information, 3-16 Rename, 3-13 Save, 3-11 Setting up. 3-3 Employees tab window, 1-6 Employer Paid item Assign to employees, 4-27 Calculation Method, 4-11 Create, 4-9 Delete, 4-30 Edit. 4-29 Limits, 4-24 Personalize, 4-29 Tax Exempt options, 4-13 Types, 4-10 Unassign, 4-28 Error checking, 2-31 Exempt, 3-9 Export Check register. 7-22 EZ report, 6-25 Extra Income Per item option. 2-20 Extra Withholding, 3-9 EZ Report Builder Column widths, 6-22 Create new report, 6-22 Edit EZ report, 6-25 Export EZ report, 6-25 Period reports, 6-25

F

Federal Tax Summary Report, B-13 Find Check register entry, 7-18 Employee, 3-12 Find and replace, 2-33 Fiscal year, 2-24 Form 941 Auto Calculation, 6-20 Get Value, 6-20 Print, 6-18 Process, 6-15 Troubleshoot, 6-19

G

Get Value, 6-20 Getfile dialog, 1-16 Gross pay expensing, 2-11 Group Assign to employee, 3-17 Groups Assign employee, 2-14 New, 2-13

Н

Help Fax Report, B-26 Holiday pay, set up, 4-21 Hourly pay rate, 3-8 HTML file, create, 6-25

I

Import Employee hours, 5-13 Employee information, 3-14 Time Card hours, 10-27 Income History Reports, B-15 Income item Assign to employees, 4-27 Calculation Method, 4-18 Create, 4-15 Delete, 4-30 Edit, 4-29 Personalize, 4-29 Types, 4-16 Unassign, 4-28 Vacation pay, 4-21 Installation, 1-3

Internet menu, 1-13

J

Job costing Assign job, 4-33 Create job, 4-32 Delete job, 4-34 Disable/Enable job, 4-34 Job Costing Detail Report, B-21 Job Costing Summary Report, B-22 Job, assign on-the-fly, 5-6

L

Labels, 2-34 LaserWriter, 5-24 Liabilities Check register, 7-12 Create payment, 7-4 Delete payment, 7-6 Edit payment, 7-6 Liability registers, 7-28 Overview, 7-2 Payment history, 7-11 Print checks, 7-9 Verification report. 7-8 Write/print checks, 7-7 Liabilities tab window, 1-10 Liability Checks Post to Quickbooks, 8-12 Liability registers Delete entry, 7-32 Edit entry, 7-31 Enter payment, 7-30 New register, 7-29 Overview, 7-28 Lost file, 3-30

Μ

MacP&L

Menu link to, 2-18 Mailing Labels Print, 2-34 Setup, 2-35 MICR check printing, 2-22 MICR Info, 2-3 Midnight Shift, 10-7 Miscellaneous Reports, B-19

Ν

Negative paychecks, 2-21 New Check register. 7-26 Checkform template, 9-12 Company, 2-4 Deduction. 4-3 Employee, 3-6 Employee List, 3-32 Employer Paid item. 4-9 Income item, 4-15 Liability payment, 7-4 Liability register, 7-29 New Employee Settings Assign item to, 4-27 Edit assigned item. 4-29 Employee defaults, 3-3 New Hire Report, B-25

0

Open Check register, 7-12 Checkform template, 9-10 Company, 2-4 Employee List, 3-33 Other Limits, 6-5 Overtime, 3-8, 5-5

Ρ

Password Protection Default password, 2-26

Security preferences, 2-25 Pav History Detail Report, B-8 Pav History Records Add pay items, 3-23 Delete record. 3-27 Duplicate paycheck, 3-29 Edit records, 3-23 Enter records, 3-21 Print paycheck records, 3-27 Remove pay item, 3-25 Reprint paycheck, 3-28 Restore, 12-4 Update employer paids, 3-26 Pavcheck Add to Check Oueue, 5-6 Print from Check Oueue, 5-16 Print from Process Pavroll. 5-9 Print with MICR, 2-22 Record without printing, 5-20 Paychecks Post to Quickbooks, 8-10 Payment History Disable, 2-24 View, 7-11 Payroll Items Assign to employees, 4-27 Deductions, 4-3 Delete, 4-30 Edit, 4-29 Employer paids, 4-9 Extra income, 4-15 Overview, 4-2 Payroll Items tab window, 1-7 Payroll reports, B-3 Pension Reports, B-12 Period by Period report, 6-25 Personal Information, 3-16 Personal pay, set up, 4-21 Plug-ins, 4-35 Pop-up menus, 1-15 Preferences

Aatrix EFTPS, 14-11 Accounting, 2-17 Employee, 2-19 Overview, 2-16 Printing, 2-21 Program, 2-23 Security, 2-25 Time Card. 2-27 Time Card Remote, 10-15 Preview Printed Check, 5-15 Print Auto-print liabilities, 2-22 Calendar, 11-10 Check from Process Pavroll. 5-9 Check register, 7-22 Checks from Check Oueue, 5-16 Form 941, 6-18 Liability checks, 7-7, 7-9 Mailing Labels, 2-34 more than 1 check per page, 2-21 Pavcheck records, 3-27 Reprint check, 7-20 Reprint checks, 5-19 Time cards, 10-28 Time sheets, 10-10 Print as Report, 5-11 Print/View Check Queue, 5-14 Print/View Report Queue, 6-13 Printing preferences, 2-21 Process Pavroll Add check to Check Oueue, 5-6 Add Pay Item, 5-8 Edit paysheet, 5-8 Import Hours, 5-13 Overview. 5-2 Process paycheck, 5-4 OuickCalc, 5-8 Quit, 5-10 Remove Pay Item, 5-8 Revert to Original, 5-8 Process Payroll tab window, 1-8 Program overview, 1-4

Program preferences, 2-23 Pull-down menus, 1-15 Purge Data, 12-11 Putfile dialog, 1-16

Q

Oueue reports detail, B-24 Hours, B-24 **OuickBooks** Create data files, 2-8 Edit existing links, 8-9 Import Chart of Accounts, 8-4 Linking, 8-3, 8-5 Menu link to. 2-18 Post liability checks, 8-12 Post pavchecks, 8-10 Required links, 8-7 QuickCalc, 2-23, 5-8 Ouicken Menu link to, 2-18 Ouit payroll process, 5-10 Ouit program, 1-15

R

Reconcile check register, 7-23 Regular Contribution Summary Report, B-9 Regular Deduction Summary Report, B-10 Regular Income Summary report, B-11 Reminders at startup, 11-9 Reminders Calendar, 11-2 Buttons, 11-3 Delete reminder, 11-6 Disable reminder, 11-7 Edit reminder, 11-6 Enable reminder, 11-7 Open, 11-2 Print Calendar, 11-10

Setup new reminder, 11-4 Reminders Due window, 11-8 Disable reminder, 11-9 Remove reminder, 11-8 Remove Name from Employee List. 3-36 Pavchecks from Oueue, 5-22 Rename employee, 3-13 Report Oueue Add report to queue, 6-12 Print/View, 6-13 Reports Generate, 6-3 Reports (Government) Form 941. 6-15 State Forms, 6-2 Reports tab window, 1-9 Reports(Pre-designed) Certified Pavroll Summary, B-16 Cost Center Analysis, B-19 Default Information Summary, B-3 **Employee** Data Summarv. B-4 **Employee** Personal Data Summary, B-5 Federal Tax Summary, B-13 Help Fax, B-26 Income History, B-15 Job Costing Detail, B-21 Job Costing Summary, B-22 New Hire, B-25 Pay History Detail, B-8 Pay History Summary, B-7 Pension reports, B-12 Detail, B-12 Summary, B-12 Queue Detail, B-24 Queue Hours, B-24

Regular Contribution

Summary, B-9 Regular Deduction Summary, B-10 Regular Income Summary, B-11 Unemployment Summary, B-14 Vacation, Sick, Holiday Hours, B-18 Reprint check, 3-28, 5-19, 7-20 Restore from backup, 12-4 Revert to Original Employee Paysheet, 5-8

S

Salary Pay Rate, 3-8 Sample checkforms, 9-4 Save Employee file, 3-11 Security preferences, 2-25 Sick pay, set up, 4-21 Software terms, 1-12 State Forms, 6-2 Switching computers, 12-8

Т

Tax Deposit Summary Report, B-20 Technical Support, 1-17 Terminate employee, 3-10 Terminated employee, 3-30 Test Transmission, 14-18 Time Card Employee Time Sheet, 10-3 Enter hours worked, 10-5 Import Time Card hours, 10-27 Print time cards. 10-28 Print time sheets, 10-10 Restore logs, 12-4 Setting up, 10-4 vs. Time Card Remote, 10-2

Time Card preferences, 2-27 Time Card Remote Edit employee hours, 10-25 Edit Employee List, 10-23 Export data, 10-21 Import Employee List, 10-13 Preferences, 10-15 Punch in/out, 10-19 Setting up, 10-11 Time Settings, 10-18 Tips, 2-20 Troubleshooting, C-1 error messages, C-2 general, C-5 printing, C-4 program incompatibilties, C-4

U

Unemployment Summary Report, B-14

V

Vacation pay, set up, 4-21 Vacation, Sick, and Holiday Hours Report, B-18 Verification report, 7-8 View Check Queue, 5-14 Check register, 7-12 Checkform, 9-7 Report Queue, 6-13

W

Withhold extra, 3-9 Write a check, 7-7